

Durham E-Theses

Population genetics of Risso's dolphins (Grampus griseus), Fraser's dolphins (Lagenodelphis hosei) and bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops spp.) in the North Pacific Ocean

CHEN, ING

How to cite:

CHEN, ING (2016) Population genetics of Risso's dolphins (Grampus griseus), Fraser's dolphins (Lagenodelphis hosei) and bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops spp.) in the North Pacific Ocean, Durham theses, Durham University. Available at Durham E-Theses Online: http://etheses.dur.ac.uk/11590/

Use policy



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution Non-commercial Share Alike 3.0 (CC BY-NC-SA)

Academic Support Office, The Palatine Centre, Durham University, Stockton Road, Durham, DH1 3LE e-mail: e-theses.admin@durham.ac.uk Tel: +44 0191 334 6107 http://etheses.dur.ac.uk Population genetics of Risso's dolphins (Grampus griseus), Fraser's dolphins

(Lagenodelphis hosei) and bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops spp.) in the North Pacific

Ocean

1 Volume

Ing Chen

Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

School of Biological and Biomedical Sciences

University of Durham

2016

Material Abstract

Thesis title: Population genetics of Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*), Fraser's dolphins (*Lagenodelphis hosei*) and bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops spp.*) in the North Pacific Ocean

Author: Ing Chen

Abstract: Cetaceans are highly mobile mammals, but many species still exhibit degrees of population structure while inhabiting seemingly boundary-free open waters. Resource specialisation is hypothesized as one of the main drivers of population structure. Using multiple diploid and haploid genetic markers, this study reveals, for the first time, the population genetic structure of Risso's dolphins, Fraser's dolphins and common bottlenose dolphins in the tropical-temperate regions of the western North Pacific Ocean. For the Risso's dolphins, the results showed that there are at least three populations in the North Pacific Ocean, by-and-large parallel to the existing biogeographic provinces; and the direction of gene flow corresponds with the direction of the mainstream currents. Mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) data showed that the Pacific populations are genetically different from the three populations in the eastern North Atlantic Ocean and the Mediterranean Sea. For the Fraser's dolphins, the genetic differentiation between Japanese and Philippine waters is consistent with the differentiation suggested in an earlier skull morphometric study. For the common bottlenose dolphins, the results suggested that there are at least four populations in the western and central North Pacific Ocean, and the differentiation appears to correspond to habitat types, resembling the scenario of inshore-offshore differentiation seen in other populations of the same species in other regions. The analysis also confirmed that there is no evident gene flow between the two "sister species", the common bottlenose dolphin and the Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin (T. aduncus), occurring sympatrically in the region. The mtDNA data suggested that the Risso's and Fraser's dolphin populations in the western North Pacific experienced an episode of expansion in the last 10,000 years. Genetic diversity is high in most of the population examined in this study; however, a relatively low effective population size is found in some populations and that may require further conservation attention.

Table of Contents

Material Abstract	1
Table of Contents	2
List of Tables	5
List of Illustrations	8
List of Appendices	10
Declaration	11
Statement of Copyright	11
Acknowledgements	12
Chapter 1. Thesis Introduction	14
Objectives	25
References Cited	
Chapter 2. The population structure and dynamics of Risso's dolphins	;
(Grampus griseus) in the Northern Hemisphere, with a focus on the	
populations in the North Pacific Ocean	51
Abstract	51
Introduction	52
Material and Methods	57
Sample collection and genomic DNA extraction	57
Microsatellite DNA fragment amplification and genotyping	59
Mitochondrial DNA sequence amplification	60
Microsatellite data configuration	61
Microsatellite data analysis: population structure	63
Microsatellite data analysis: population dynamics	67
Mitochondrial DNA data configuration	69
Mitochondrial DNA data analysis: population structure	70
Mitochondrial DNA data analysis: population dynamics	71
Results	72
Data overview and microsatellite data configuration	72
Microsatellite data analysis: population structure	76
Microsatellite data analysis: population dynamics	
Mitochondrial DNA analysis: data overview	
Mitochondrial DNA data analysis: population structure	

Mitochondrial DNA data analysis: population dynamics	
Discussion	102
Risso's dolphin Population structure in the North Pacific Ocean	102
Risso's dolphin Population structure in the eastern North Atlantic Ocean and	
Mediterranean Sea	109
Population dynamics and climate change	112
Effective population size for the North Pacific populations	115
Synthesis, conservation implication and future study possibilities	117
Reference Cited	120
Appendices	145
Chapter 3. The population structure of Fraser's dolphins (<i>Lagenodelp</i>	his
<i>hosei</i>) in the North Pacific Ocean. Gulf of Mexico and Caribbean Sea	169
Abstract	169
Introduction	170
Material and Methods	175
Sample collection	175
DNA extraction, fragment amplification and genotyping	177
Microsatellite data analysis: data configuration	178
Microsatellite data analysis: population structure	179
Microsatellite data analysis: effective population size, gene flow, potential mig	rants
and sex-biased dispersal	181
Mitochondrial DNA analysis	182
Results	184
Sample screening	184
Microsatellite data analysis: data configuration	187
Microsatellite data analysis: population structure	188
Microsatellite data analysis: effective population size, gene flow and sex-biased	ł
dispersal	194
Mitochondrial data analysis	196
Discussion	202
Population structure of Fraser's dolphin	203
Fraser's dolphin population expansion in the past	209
Effective population size, conservation implication and future perspectives	211
Reference Cited	214
Appendices	230
Chapter 4. The population structure of bottlenose dolphins (<i>Tursiops</i>	spp.)
in the western North Pacific Ocean	244
Abstract	244
Introduction	245

Material and Methods	251
Tissue sample collection and genomic DNA preparation	251
DNA fragment amplification and genotyping	253
Microsatellite data configuration	254
Tests for genetic differentiation and possible hybridization between IPBD and (CBD
	256
Population structure analyses for CBD in the western North Pacific Ocean	257
Population dynamics of CBD in the western North Pacific Ocean	258
Mitochondrial DNA data analyses	259
Results	262
Microsatellite data editing	262
Genetic distances between CBD and IPBD	264
Population structure for CBD inferred from microsatellite analyses	266
Population dynamics for CBD inferred from microsatellite analyses	271
MtDNA genetic diversity of CBD and IPBD in the western and central North Pac	ific
Ocean	274
Population structure and expansion history for CBD inferred from mtDNA data	278
Discussion	281
CBD populations in the western North Pacific Ocean	281
The dynamics of the CBD populations in the western North Pacific	287
Possible mechanisms that shape CBD population structure in the western North	h
Pacific	289
Sympatric relationship between IPBD and CBD	291
Conservation implications	293
Reference Cited	295
Appendices	318
Chapter 5. Thesis Synthesis	331
Population structure	332
Genetic diversity and effective population size	335
Population dynamics and conservation	341
Limitations of this study and possible alternatives	343
What's next?	345
References Cited	346

List of Tables

Table 1.1. Summary of current knowledge about the population structure of
extant cetaceans inhabiting the North Pacific Ocean
Table 2.1. The list of used microsatellite markers with optimal annealing
temperatures and fragment size range observed for each locus60
Table 2.2. Potential parent-offspring pairs in the Risso's dolphin samples
identified by kinship analysis74
Table 2.3. The individuals and alleles that are influential to the HWE of the
samples75
Table 2.4. The averages (±SD) of the number of alleles, expected heterozygosity
(H_E), observed heterozyogsity (H_0), allelic richness and inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS})
across the 22 microsatellite loci within each putative population examined in this
study76
Table 2.5. The Evanno table generated by Structure Harvester for the STRUCTURE
analysis
Table 2.6. Result of AMOVA using different distance method.
Table 2.7. Pairwise estimates of genetic divergence between the five putative
populations
Table 2.8. Results of the redundancy analysis (RDA).
Table 2.9. Estimates of effective population size times mutation rate ($N_e\mu$) and
number of migrants per generation (N_em) from the microsatellite data
Table 2.10. Potential first generation migrants identified in GeneClass2. 89
Table 2.11. Sex-biased dispersal assessments by two-tailed <i>t</i> tests.
Table 2.12. The frequency of 85 mtDNA haplotypes detected among the nine
putative populations in the Northern Hemisphere91
Table 2.13. The number of mtDNA haplotypes, genetic diversity, nucleotide
diversity, and population dynamic indices for the putative populations and all
samples93
Table 2.14. Result of AMOVA using different distance method
Table 2.15. Pairwise divergence between the eight putative populations in the
Northern Hemisphere estimated based on mtDNA F_{ST} and ϕ_{ST}
Table 2.16. Estimated parameters for the putative Risso's dolphin populations in
the Northern Hemisphere under demographic expansion and spatial expansion
models
Table 3.1. List of used microsatellite markers with optimal annealing
temperatures and fragment size range observed for each locus in Fraser's dolphin
samples

Table 3.2. The result from the jackknife test showing the individuals and alleles
that are influntial to HWE in the samples
Table 3.3. Averages (\pm SD) of number of alleles, observed heterozygosity (H ₀),
expected heterozygosity (H_E), inbreeding coefficient (F_{1S}), and allelic richness of
the 24 microsatellite loci in the Fraser's dolphin samples, grouped by geographic
groups
Table 3.4. The Evanno tables generated by Structure Harvester based on the
results from STRUCTURE analysis
Table 3.5. Pairwise divergence between the three main geographic groups for
microsatellite data and mtDNA data
Table 3.6. The estimates of effective population size times mutation rate ($N_e\mu$) and
number of migrants per generation (N _e m) for the three Fraser's dolphin
geographic groups
Table 3.7. Potential first generation migrants identified in GeneClass2
Table 3.8. Sex-biased dispersal assessments for the dolphins in western North
Pacific by two-tailed t tests
Table 3.9. Frequency of 48 mtDNA haplotypes detected among the seven
geographic groups198
Table 3.10. Number of haplotypes, genetic diversity, nucleotide diversity, and
population dynamic indices derived from the 779bp mtDNA control region
sequence in Fraser's dolphins199
Table 3.11. The estimates of parameters under the demographic expansion and
spatial expansion models for the three major geographic groups and the Western
North Pacific as one group
Table 3.12. Pairwise non-differentiation exact P values estimated based on mtDNA
haplotype frequencies or stepwise mutation model
Table 4.1. Information for the 24 microsatellite loci examined in this study254
Table 4.2. The averages (SD) of the number of alleles, expected heterozygosity
(H_E), observed heterozyogsity (H_0), allelic richness, inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}) and
coefficient of kinship (r) across the 24 microsatellite loci within each putative
population examined in this study263
Table 4.3. The information for the three potential parent-offspring pairs in the
CBD samples
Table 4.4. The ancestry assignment result for the three CBD individuals having the
least probability being a 'pure' CBD266
Table 4.5. The Evanno table generated by the Structure Harvester based on the
results of STRUCTURE analysis using the CBD data of 20 microsatellite loci270

Table 4.6. The estimates of effective population size times mutation rate ($N_e\mu$)
and number of migrants per generation (N $_{ m e}$ m) from the two CBD populations
recognized in Geneland analysis273
Table 4.7. The potential first-generation immigrants in the East and West Coast
Clusters of CBD
Table 4.8.The sex-biased dispersal test results for the CBD samples from the East
and West Coast Clusters273
Table 4.9. Summary of the DNA haplotype diversity, nucleotide diversity, and
indices for testing locus neutrality for the CBD and IPBD populations sampled in
this study275
Table 4.10. Pairwise F_{ST}/ϕ_{ST} comparisons among the five putative CBD
populations in western-central North Pacific Ocean
Table 4.11. Pairwise non-differentiation exact P values estimated based on
mtDNA haplotype frequencies or Tamura and Nei's distance model
Table 4.12. The parameters of the demographic and spatial expansion models for
each putative population, estimated by the mismatch distribution analysis279
Table 5.1. Genetic diversity estimated using microsatellite or mitochondrial DNA
data for selected dolphin populations to compare with the results
Table 5.2. The indices of effective population size (Ne μ) for selected small cetacean
populations estimated using the program Migrate

List of Illustrations

Figure 2.1. The global distribution range of the Risso's dolphin species (inside
black lines). The dots indicate the locations of sighting or capture records of the
species in 1950—2012
Figure 2.2. A map showing the sampling locations, range of each defined putative
populations and sample sizes
Figure 2.3. Results of the factor correspondence analysis (FCA)78
Figure 2.4. Inferred population structure from the STRUCTURE analysis80
Figure 2.5. Individual population membership assignment patterns shown in the
10 runs with the highest LPP for K=3 in Geneland analysis83
Figure 2.6. The Median-joining network tree for the 85 mtDNA control region
haplotypes in Risso's dolphin samples93
Figure 2.7. Mismatch distribution under a demographic expansion model for all
samples (Northern Hemisphere) and for the populations100
Figure 2.8. Mismatch distribution under a spatial expansion model for all samples
(Northern Hemisphere) and for the populations101
Figure 2.9. A map of North Pacific Ocean showing the abyssal topography and the
major surface ocean currents mentioned in this study106
Figure 2.10. A map of North Atlantic Ocean showing the abyssal topography and
the major surface ocean currents mentioned in this study111
Figure 3.1. A map showing the distribution range of the Fraser's dolphin in the
world (in blue)
Figure 3.2. Map of the sampling locations. The numbers in the parentheses
indicate the sample number of microsatellite/mitochondrial DNA analysis176
Figure 3.3. Factor correspondence analysis (FCA) result for the 24 microsatellite
loci data for all acquired Fraser's and bottlenose dolphin samples
Figure 3.4. Factor correspondence analysis (FCA) results
Figure 3.5. Individual's population membership under the best K scenario
predicated by STRUCTURE analysis using 18 microsatellite loci data
Figure 3.6. The six variations of the individual population membership assignment
patterns shown in the 10 run with the highest LPP for K=4 in Geneland analysis
Figure 3.7. The Median-joining network tree for Fraser's dolphin mtDNA control
region haplotypes. Each circle represents a unique haplotype
Figure 3.8. Observed and expected mismatch distributions under demographic
and spatial expansion models200

List of Appendices

Appendix 2.1.	146
Appendix 2.2.	158
Appendix 2.3.	
Appendix 3.1.	231
Appendix 3.2.	237
Appendix 3.3.	240
Appendix 4.1.	
Appendix 4.2.	
Appendix 4.3.	
Appendix 4.4.	

Declaration

All data presented in this thesis represents the author's own original work, save the individual contributions expressed in the acknowledgements, or sources quoted throughout the text.

Statement of Copyright

The copyright of this thesis rests with the author. No quotation from it should be published without the prior written consent and information derived from it should be acknowledged.

Acknowledgements

Four-year-and-a-half may be short to turn a postgraduate in ecology into a PhD in genetics, but is long enough for the postgraduate to owe a tremendous amount of favour to her colleagues, friends, and loved ones. First of all, I would like to thank my supervisor, Professor A. Rus Hoelzel, for offering me this opportunity to study for the degree in his laboratory, and for his advice and guidance through the study period. I would also like to thank the principle collaborator of this research project, Dr. Shin Nishida, who inspired my interests in studying population genetics and molecular ecology, for his hard work of arranging the shipping of those sensitive CITES appendix II samples from Japan to the UK. I am grateful to Drs. Lien-Siang Chou, Karin Hartman, Tomohiko Isobe, Kelly Robertson, Yuko Tajima, Shinsuke Tanabe, Tadasu K. Yamada and Wei-Cheng Yang, for their generosity of sharing samples and information to me. I really appreciate the help offered by the staffs and students at National Taiwan University, National Chia-Yi University and Ehime University; especially to Mitsuhiro Aizu, I-Hua Chen, Wen-Ta Li, Ming-Ching Lin, Chieh Lo, Rina Sugimoto and Hsin-Yi Yu, I thank for their time and effort that made my sampling visits fruitful and stress-free. Also I want to thank the current and previous members of the Molecular Ecology Research Group at the Durham University, who make the study environment amicable and from time to time offer me useful advice, may it be for work

or for life. Particularly I would like to thank Drs. Karis Baker, Laura Corrigan, Fiona Bracken, Howard Gray and Malgorzata Pilot for their induction of molecular techniques in the early-stage of my PhD process; Drs. Kimberly Andrews, Adrian Brennan, Michelle Gaither, Andre Moura and Andreanna Welch for their consultancy in thesis writing and career planning. I would also like to thank my thesis committee members Drs. Shane Richards and Steve Willis, as well as the thesis examiners Drs. Peter Evans and Martyn Lucas, for their valuable comments that indeed helped to improve the thesis. I am grateful to the Ministry of Education, Government of Taiwan, the International Whaling Commission, the American Genomics Association, the University College, Durham University, and the European Cetacean Society, for providing sponsorships to support this research project.

In the end, I would like to thank my dearest families and friends for their financial and/or spiritual supports. Special thanks are due to my lovely landladies Ruth Ruther and Sam Baker and housemates Ramjee Bhandari and Chandika Shrestha for their heart-warming hospitality, as well as to my schoolmates Meng-Yin Lin, Ratima Karuwancharoen and Ewon Kaliyadasa for their cheerful encouragements. The greatest thank is due to my mum and dad, my sister and Tse-Chun, for the indulgence, for the love, and for everything they have been offering to me.

Chapter 1. Thesis Introduction

Population structure plays an important role in maintaining a species' genetic diversity as it buffers selective pressures and prevents large-scale diversity reduction, and facilitates the development of *de novo* alleles through local adaptation (Ralph & Coop 2010; Elmer & Meyer 2011). Identifying a species' population structure is essential for studying the process of local adaptation and evolution (Kawecki & Ebert 2004), in addition for developing conservation strategies in natural resource management (Palsbøll et al. 2007). The strength of genetic interchange, or gene flow, is one of the key factors determining the significance of population structure (Hey & Pinho 2012). The presence of geographic barriers is perhaps the most common and obvious factor that prevents gene flow and allows genetic differences to accumulate, resulting in allopatric population structure. In the marine environment, however, such geographic barriers are usually absent, or at least not well defined. The population structure for marine species is therefore often attributed to other mechanisms, such as 'invisible barriers' (e.g., the structure of water masses), physical limits for active and/or passive dispersal, historical vicariant events, and adaptive selection pressure (Palumbi 1994).

Allopatric differentiation plays a role in developing population structure (and speciation) for cetaceans. Cetacean populations inhabiting different ocean basins, different hemispheres for species with 'anti-tropical' distribution, or different river

systems for fresh water species, are generally differentiated (Davies 1963, Rice 1998). However, in a given ocean basin, hemisphere, or river system, population structure can still be detected, even though cetacean species are considered highly mobile (*e.g.*, Hoelzel *et al.* 1998a, b; Escorza-Treviño *et al.* 2005; Adams & Rosel 2006; Fontaine *et al.* 2007; Hollatz *et al.* 2011). Perrin (1984) suggests there are two major patterns for small cetacean population divergence: one is between enclosed seas and the open ocean, and the other is between inshore and offshore waters. Hoelzel (2009) suggests divergence can be attributed to a reunion of allopatric populations, or a process that results in assortative mating, such as resource specialisation, or utilising different breeding grounds. Recent studies further suggest cultural or behavioural differentiation could also promote population differentiation (Rosel *et al.* 2009; Rendell *et al.* 2012; Cantor & Whitehead 2013).

Determining the cause of population structure can be difficult, because the mechanisms are not always mutually exclusive. For instance, the evolution of the sympatric population structure for the transient and resident populations of killer whales (*Orcinus Orca*) in the eastern North Pacific Ocean is still under debate. Some studies suggest that it was the result of a reunion of two allopatrically differentiated populations (Foote *et al.* 2011; Morin *et al.* 2015), while some argue it was due to the high level of *in situ* resource specialisation, intense selection and gene drift pressure on the small populations (Hoelzel *et al.* 2007; Moura *et al.* 2014a; Moura *et al.* 2015). For other

species, multiple integrated factors including diet specialisation, behaviour differentiation, and habitat adaptation have been proposed as determining the genetic divergence of Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops aduncus*) in southwestern Australian waters (Möller *et al.* 2007), spinner dolphins (*Stenella longirostris*) around Hawaiian archipelagos (Andrews *et al.* 2010), and Franciscana dolphins (*Pontoporia blainvillei*) in the Rio de la Plata estuary, South America (Costa-Urrutia *et al.* 2012).

Identifying population structure, as well as possible mechanisms that drive population differentiation, is important for conservation management. For instance, the impact of climate change, e.g., the rise of sea surface temperature, loss of arctic sea ice, alternation of ocean circulation, and intensification of El Niño/Southern Oscillation events can intensify or remove the barriers, and trigger further threats if the population is already endangered (Whitehead & Rendell 2004; Fontaine et al. 2007, Gambaiani et al. 2009; Scheinin et al. 2011). Population range shifts in recent decades have been reported for cetacean species off northwest Scotland (MacLeod et al. 2005), and for the Pacific white-sided dolphins (Lagenorhynchus obliquidens) in southwest Gulf of California (Salvadeo et al. 2010). Model simulation studies predict that the changes in water temperature may affect the distribution ranges of 88% of cetaceans, and marine mammal richness at lower latitudes will decrease in future decades due to climate change (MacLeod 2009; Kaschner et al. 2011). A better understanding of current

population structure will certainly boost the evaluation of climate change impacts on cetaceans.

Population structure used to be determined according to morphological differences or distribution gaps (e.g., Perrin 1984; Rice 1998). However, inference based on genotype and phenotype, or genotype and distribution, can be discordant. Such discrepancies have been reported, for example, between the morphological characters and mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) variation in spinner dolphins in the Eastern Tropical Pacific (Dizon et al. 1991), between the colour patterns and genotypes in Dall's porpoises (Phocoenoides dalli) in the western North Pacific Ocean (Hayano et al. 2003), and between the genotypes and temporal aggregations in short-beaked common dolphins (Delphinus delphis) in the North Atlantic Ocean (Mirimin et al. 2009; Moura et al. 2013a). This may occur when phenotypic traits are plastic, leading to a weak correlation between genetic and phenotypic variation (Mousseau & Roff 1987; Reed & Frankham 2001; McKay & Latta 2002), or when the phenotypic traits are under strong selective pressure, resulting in little phenotypic variation among populations (Merila & Crnokrak 2001; Moritz 2002; Allendorf & Luikart 2006). The discordance between genotypes and geography can be attributed to seasonal or annual migration between habitats occupied by the same/different population (e.g., Carvalho et al. 2014), or a relatively recent segregation event resulting in the lack of sufficient time for lineage sorting (Avise 1992). Nevertheless, Merila & Crnokrak (2001) examined the data from 18 independent studies of plants and animals and found that F_{ST} (the degree of differentiation in neutral marker loci) and Q_{ST} (the degree of differentiation in genes coding quantitative traits, the genetic basis of phenotypic traits) are highly correlated. Although using a set of multiple neutral genetic markers is now a favoured method in assessing population structure (see Moritz 2002; Manel *et al.* 2003; Palsbøll *et al.* 2007; Palstra *et al.* 2008; Allendorf *et al.* 2010), morphological characteristics and distribution breaks may assist the identification of population structure, even though they cannot fully account for the direction and intensity of gene flow, the key component in determining population structure.

There are 50 species of cetaceans that can be found in the North Pacific Ocean (Escorza-Treviño 2009), and population structure has been identified in many of those species (Table 1.1). However, some of the inferences are derived from limited genetic data (*e.g.*, solely from the matrilineal inherited mtDNA markers), small sample size, and/or restricted sampling range and therefore warrants further examination. Moreover, most research efforts were spent on the cetaceans in the central and eastern North Pacific, particularly around the Hawaiian Islands and the western coasts of the North American Continent, or along the northern limit of the North Pacific. Knowledge about the population genetic structure for the species inhabiting pantropical western North Pacific Ocean is limited; such a sampling gap is seen in a number of studies attempting

to resolve the global phylogeography for some small cetacean species (*e.g.*, Natoli *et al.* 2006; Amaral *et al.* 2012; Moura *et al.* 2013b; Martien *et al.* 2014).

Population structure of the cetaceans in the coastal regions of the western North Pacific Ocean, however, deserves particular attention. Morphological studies suggest that some globally distributed species may have developed a degree of endemism with distinctive features. For example, the series of distinct morphological features for the "southern form" short-finned pilot whales (Globicephala macrorhynchus) in Japanese waters (Kasuya et al. 1988), the distinct colour patterns for the truei type of Dall's porpoises found in the coastal waters of western North Pacific (Rice 1998), the "dwarfism" found in spinner dolphins in Thai waters (Perrin et al. 1999), and a shorter body length characterizing Risso's dolphin (Grampus griseus) in the western North Pacific Ocean (Amano & Miyazaki 2004; Chen et al. 2011). Distribution gaps have also been observed in a number of small cetacean species (Miyashita 1993; Morisaka et al. 2005; Shirakihara et al. 2007). However, except that the pattern of distribution clusters in harbour porpoises (Phocoena phocoena) and Dall's porpoises is found in agreement with their population genetic structures (Escorza-Treviño et al. 2004), and the "southern form" of short-finned pilot whales has been suggested an evolutionary significant unit in a global mtDNA data analysis (Oremus et al. 2009), it is unclear whether such morphological or distribution significances for other species are also genetically significant.

Table 1.1. Summary of current knowledge about the population structure of extant cetaceans inhabiting the North Pacific Ocean. The species list is constituted based on the table published in Escorza-Treviño (2009), excluding two ambiguous beaked whale species (*Mesoplodon* sp. A and sp. B) and further including the newly recognized baleen whale species, Omura's whale. The asterisk (*) indicates the species is endemic to the North Pacific region.

No population structure recognized Sei whale Balaenoptera borealis nuDNA, MS Full Full Wada & Numachi 1991 Balaenoptera borealis MS Partial Costa-Urrutia et al. 2013 Bryde's whale Bryde's whale Bryde's whale bryde's whale alaenoptera musculus MS Partial Costa-Urrutia et al. 2013 Bryde's whale Bryde's w
No population structure recognizedSei whale Balaenoptera borealisnuDNA, MSFullWada & Numachi 1991recognizedBlue whale Balaenoptera musculusMSPartialCosta-Urrutia et al. 2013Bryde's whale Balaenoptera brydeimtDNA, MSPartialWada & Numachi 1991Bryde's whale Balaenoptera brydeimtDNA, MSPartialWada & Numachi 2013Bryde's whale Balaenoptera brydeimtDNA, MSPartialChen et al. 2007Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin Sousa chinensismtDNA, MSPartialChen et al. 2010a Lin et al. 2012Northern right-whale dolphin* Lissodelphis borealismtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Vaquita* geographic regions: among discreteBowhead whale Balaena mysticetusmtDNA, MS, SNPsFullLeDuc et al. 2012Gray whale* Breeding areasGray whale* SNPsmtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MS, SNPsFullBaker et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MS, SNPsPartialLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 2013
structure Balaenoptera borealis 1991 recognized Kanda et al. 2006 Blue whale MS Partial Costa-Urrutia et al. Balaenoptera musculus 2013 Bryde's whale mtDNA, Partial Wada & Numachi Balaenoptera brydei nuDNA, MS Partial Wada & Numachi Balaenoptera brydei nuDNA, MS Partial Wada & Numachi Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin mtDNA, MS Partial Dizon et al. 2010a Sousa chinensis mtDNA Partial Dizon et al. 2010a Northern right-whale dolphin* mtDNA Partial Dizon et al. 1994 Lissodelphis borealis Vaquita* mtDNA, MS, Full Rosel & Rojas- Phocoena sinus Bracho 1999 Bracho 1999 Bracho 1999 Structure Bowhead whale mtDNA, MS, Full LeDuc et al. 2010 among galaena mysticetus SNPs Givens et al. 2010 among discrete Gray whale* mtDNA, MS Full LeDuc et al. 2002 Bergera novaeangliae nuDNA, MS Full Baker et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014
recognized Kanda et al. 2006 Blue whale MS Partial Costa-Urrutia et al. 2013 Bryde's whale mtDNA, Balaenoptera musculus mtDNA, NS Partial Wada & Numachi 1991 Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin mtDNA, MS Partial Chen et al. 2007 Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin* mtDNA, MS Partial Chen et al. 2012 Northern right-whale dolphin* mtDNA Partial Dizon et al. 1994 Lissodelphis borealis Vaquita* mtDNA Full Rosel & Rojas- Bracho 1999 Structure Bowhead whale mtDNA, MS, Balaena mysticetus Full LeDuc et al. 2012 geographic regions: among Balaena mysticetus SNPs Givens et al. 2012 Morin et al. 2012 among discrete breeding areas Gray whale* mtDNA, MS Full LeDuc et al. 2012 Humpback whale mtDNA, MS Full Baker et al. 2014 Humpback whale mtDNA, MS Partial Lyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Beluga mtDNA, MS Partial Lyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Dil's porpoise* mtDNA, MS Full Lecorca-Treviño &
Blue whaleMSPartialCosta-Urrutia et al. 2013Bryde's whalemtDNA,PartialWada & Numachi 1991Balaenoptera brydeinuDNA, MSPartialWada & Numachi 1991Balaenoptera brydeinuDNA, MSPartialChen et al. 2007Indo-Pacific humpback dolphinmtDNA, MSPartialChen et al. 2010a Lissodelphis borealisNorthern right-whale dolphin*mtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Lissodelphis borealismtDNAFullRosel & Rojas- Bracho 1999StructureBowhead whalemtDNA, MS, Balaena mysticetusFullLeDuc et al. 2010a Lissodelphis borealisregions:among Balaena mysticetusSNPsGivens et al. 2012 Morin et al. 2012regions:Gray whale*mtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2002 Alter et al. 2002 Frasier et al. 2014Humpback whalemtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2013 Lang et al. 20142013 Morin et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whalemtDNA, MSPartialLyrholm & Mesaptera novaeangliae2013 Dall's porpoise*2013
Balaenoptera musculus2013Bryde's whalemtDNA, nuDNA, MSPartialWada & Numachi 1991Balaenoptera brydeinuDNA, MSPartialWada & Numachi 1991Indo-Pacific humpback dolphinmtDNA, MSPartialChen et al. 2010a Lin et al. 2012Northern right-whale dolphin*mtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Lissodelphis borealiswaquita*mtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Vaquita*mtDNAFullRosel & Rojas- Bracho 1999StructureBowhead whalemtDNA, MS, Balaena mysticetusFullLeDuc et al. 2010 Alter et al. 2010among geographicGiaena mysticetusSNPsGivens et al. 2010 Alter et al. 2012aregions:Gray whale*mtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2002 Morin et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013Humpback whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 1998, Mensick et al. 2011 Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MSFullBeluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MSFullMesschersky et al. 20132013
Bryde's whale Balaenoptera brydeimtDNA, nuDNA, MSPartial NuDNA, MSWada & Numachi 1991 Kanda et al. 2007Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin Sousa chinensismtDNA, MSPartialChen et al. 2010a Lin et al. 2012Northern right-whale dolphin* Lissodelphis borealismtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Vaquita* Phocoena sinusmtDNAFullRosel & Rojas- Bracho 1999Structure geographic regions: among discrete breeding areasBowhead whale Balaena mysticetusmtDNA, MS, SNPsFullLeDuc et al. 2012 Givens et al. 2012 Alter et al. 2012 Morin et al. 2012aMorin et al. Sperm whalemtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2014Humpback whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 1998, Qyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011 DSNPsBeluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, MEFullEscorza-Treviño &
Balaenoptera brydeinuDNA, MS1991 Kanda et al. 2007Indo-Pacific humpback dolphinmtDNA, MSPartialChen et al. 2010a Lin et al. 2012Northern right-whale dolphin*mtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Lissodelphis borealisVaquita*mtDNAFullRosel & Rojas- Bracho 1999StructureBowhead whalemtDNA, MS, Balaena mysticetusFullLeDuc et al. 2008geographicBalaena mysticetusSNPsGivens et al. 2010 Alter et al. 2012regions:Gray whale*mtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whalemtDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 2013 Megaptera novaeangliaeSNPsGivens et al. 2011 Morin et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2011BelugamtDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 1998, Gylensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011SNPsGylensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 20132013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA,FullEscorza-Treviño &
Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin Sousa chinensismtDNA, MS mtDNAPartial PartialChen et al. 2010a Lin et al. 2012Northern right-whale dolphin* Lissodelphis borealismtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Vaquita* Phocoena sinusmtDNAFullRosel & Rojas- Bracho 1999Structure among geographicBowhead whale Balaena mysticetusmtDNA, MS, SNPsFullLeDuc et al. 2008 Givens et al. 2010 Alter et al. 2012regions: among discrete breeding areasGray whale* Eschrichtius robustusmtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 1998, 2008Sperm whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2011Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MSFullLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MSFullEscorza-Treviño &
Sousa chinensisIntDNA, MSFaituaCiter et al. 2010aSousa chinensismtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Line et al. 2012Northern right-whale dolphin*mtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Lissodelphis borealisVaquita*mtDNAFullRosel & Rojas- Bracho 1999StructureBowhead whalemtDNA, MS, Balaena mysticetusFullLeDuc et al. 2008geographicgeographicGivens et al. 2010 Alter et al. 2012Alter et al. 2012 Morin et al. 2012regions: among discrete breeding areasGray whale*mtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2002 Alter et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whale Megaptera novaeangliaemtDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 1998, 2008Megaptera novaeangliae Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MSPartialLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, mtDNA,FullEscorza-Treviño &
Source internalSource internalDiffer an 2012Northern right-whale dolphin*mtDNAPartialDizon et al. 1994Lissodelphis borealisVaquita*mtDNAFullRosel & Rojas- Bracho 1999StructureBowhead whalemtDNA, MS, Balaena mysticetusFullLeDuc et al. 2008among geographic regions:Balaena mysticetusSNPsGivens et al. 2010 Alter et al. 2012mong discrete breeding areasGray whale*mtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2002 Alter et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whale Megaptera novaeangliaemtDNA, MS mtDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 1998, 2008Sperm whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MS SNPsPartialLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MS SNPsFullMeschersky et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, MCMFullEscorza-Treviño &
Normer Hightwhale dolphisIndia KFullDizon et al. 1994Lissodelphis borealiswitDNAFullRosel & Rojas-Bracho 1999StructureBowhead whalemtDNA, MS,FullLeDuc et al. 2008amongBalaena mysticetusSNPsGivens et al. 2010geographicGray whale*mtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2012regions:Gray whale*mtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2002breeding areasGray whale*mtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2009Frasier et al. 2011D'Intino et al. 2013Lang et al. 2014Humpback whalemtDNA, MS20082008Sperm whalemtDNA, MSPartialLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA,FullEscorza-Treviño &
Vaquita* Phocoena sinusmtDNAFullRosel & Rojas- Bracho 1999Structure among geographic regions: among discreteBowhead whale Balaena mysticetusmtDNA, MS, SNPsFullLeDuc et al. 2008among discrete breeding areasGray whale* Eschrichtius robustusmtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2012 Morin et al. 2012Humpback whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MS SNPsPartial Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MS SNPsFullMeschersky et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, MDNA, MSFullEscorza-Treviño &
Phocoena sinusBracho 1999Structure among geographicBowhead whale Balaena mysticetusmtDNA, MS, SNPsFullLeDuc et al. 2008geographic regions: among discrete breeding areasGray whale* Eschrichtius robustusmtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2012Morin et al. 2012a Morin et al. 2012aMorin et al. 2012aMorin et al. 2012a2009Image: Structure breeding areasGray whale* Eschrichtius robustusmtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2002Image: Structure breeding areasHumpback whale Megaptera novaeangliaemtDNA, nuDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Image: Structure breeding areasSperm whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MS, SNPsPartialLyrholm & Meschersky et al. 2011Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MS SFullMeschersky et al. 2013 20132013
Structure among geographicBowhead whale Balaena mysticetusmtDNA, MS, SNPsFullLeDuc et al. 2008 Givens et al. 2010 Alter et al. 2012regions: among discrete breeding areasGray whale* Eschrichtius robustusmtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2012 Alter et al. 2002 Alter et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whale Megaptera novaeangliae Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MS SNPsFullBaker et al. 1998, 2008Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MS SFullLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Meschersky et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, MDNA, SFullMeschersky et al. 2013
among geographic regions:Balaena mysticetusSNPsGivens et al. 2010 Alter et al. 2012 Morin et al. 2012aamong discrete breeding areasGray whale* Eschrichtius robustusmtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2002 Alter et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whale Megaptera novaeangliaemtDNA, MS nuDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 1998, 2008Sperm whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MS SNPsPartialLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MS SFullMeschersky et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, MSFullEscorza-Treviño &
geographic regions: among discrete breeding areasAlter et al. 2012 Morin et al. 2012aGray whale* breeding areasmtDNA, MS Eschrichtius robustusFullLeDuc et al. 2002 Alter et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whale Megaptera novaeangliaemtDNA, nuDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 1998, 2008Sperm whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MS, SNPsPartialLyrholm & Meschersky et al. 2013Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MS, Sporpoise*FullMeschersky et al. 2013
regions: among discrete breeding areas Gray whale* <i>Eschrichtius robustus Eschrichtius Eschrichtius robustus Eschrichtius robustus Eschricht</i>
among discrete breeding areasGray whale* Eschrichtius robustusmtDNA, MSFullLeDuc et al. 2002 Alter et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2013
breeding areas Eschrichtius robustus breeding areas Eschrichtius robustus Alter et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014 Humpback whale Megaptera novaeangliae Sperm whale Physeter macrocephalus Beluga Delphinapterus leucas Dall's porpoise* Mathematical Structure Mensick et al. 2011 Method Structure Alter et al. 2009 Frasier et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014 Baker et al. 1998, SNPs SNPs SNPs SNPs SNPs Mensick et al. 2011 Meschersky et al. 2013 Dall's porpoise* Mensick et al. 2011 Structure SNPs Mensick et al. 2011 Meschersky et al. 2013 Structure Struct
Frasier et al. 2011 D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whalemtDNA, Megaptera novaeangliaeFullBaker et al. 2014Megaptera novaeangliaenuDNA, MS2008Sperm whalemtDNA, MS, Physeter macrocephalusPartialLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 2013Delphinapterus leucas20132013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, FullEscorza-Treviño &
D'Intino et al. 2013 Lang et al. 2014Humpback whalemtDNA, nuDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 2014Humpback whalemtDNA, MS2008Sperm whalemtDNA, MS, Physeter macrocephalusPartialLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 2013Delphinapterus leucas2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, FullEscorza-Treviño &
Lang et al. 2014Humpback whalemtDNA,FullBaker et al. 1998,Megaptera novaeangliaenuDNA, MS2008Sperm whalemtDNA, MS,PartialLyrholm &Physeter macrocephalusSNPsGyllensten 1998BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 2011BelugamtDNA, MSFullSchersky et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA,FullEscorza-Treviño &
Humpback whalemtDNA, nuDNA, MSFullBaker et al. 1998, 2008Megaptera novaeangliaenuDNA, MS2008Sperm whalemtDNA, MS, Physeter macrocephalusPartialLyrholm & Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 2013Delphinapterus leucas2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, FullEscorza-Treviño &
Megaptera novaeangliaenuDNA, MS2008Sperm whalemtDNA, MS,PartialLyrholm &Physeter macrocephalusSNPsGyllensten 1998BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al.Delphinapterus leucas20132013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, FullEscorza-Treviño &
Sperm whale Physeter macrocephalusmtDNA, MS, SNPsPartial Gyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011Beluga Delphinapterus leucasmtDNA, MS 2013FullMeschersky et al. 2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, FullFullEscorza-Treviño &
Physeter macrocephalusSNPsGyllensten 1998 Mensick et al. 2011BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al. 2013Delphinapterus leucas2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA, FullEscorza-Treviño &
Mensick et al. 2011BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al.Delphinapterus leucas2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA,FullEscorza-Treviño &
BelugamtDNA, MSFullMeschersky et al.Delphinapterus leucas2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA,FullEscorza-Treviño &
Delphinapterus leucas2013Dall's porpoise*mtDNA,FullEscorza-Treviño &
Dall's porpoise* mtDNA, Full Escorza-Treviño &
Phocoenoides dalli nuDNA, MS Dizon 2000
Hayano <i>et al.</i> 2003
Structure Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin mtDNA Partial Kakuda <i>et al.</i> 2002
among Turstops aduncus Hayano 2013
regions: (Howeijen Islands)
among discrete Tursions trungatus
suitable Pantropical spotted dolphin mtDNA_MS_Full Courbis et al. 2014
habitats (Hawajian Islands)
Stenella attenuata
Spinner dolphin (Hawaijan mtDNA MS Full Andrews at al 2010
Islands) Stenella longirostris
Killer whale (resident/transient mtDNA, MS, Full Hoelzel et al 2007
ecotype) SNPs Parsons <i>et al.</i> 2013
Orcinus orca Moura et al. 2014b

Category	Species	Genetic method used1	Sampling	References
	Harbour porpoise Phocoena phocoena	mtDNA, MS	Full	Chivers <i>et al.</i> 2002 Taguchi <i>et al.</i> 2010 Crossman <i>et al.</i> 2014
	Yangtze finless porpoise* Neophocaena phocaenoides asiaeorientalis	mtDNA	Full	Zheng et al. 2005
	Finless porpoise* (Yellow Sea populations) <i>Neophocaena</i> <i>phocaenoides</i>	mtDNA, MS	Full	Li <i>et al</i> . 2011
Structure among geographic	Minke whale Balaenoptera acutorostrata	mtDNA, nuDNA	Partial	Wada & Numachi 1991 Pastene <i>et al.</i> 2007
regions: semi- closed vs. open waters	Fin whale Balaenoptera physalus	mtDNA, nuDNA, MS	Full- range	Wada & Numachi 1991 Bérubé <i>et al.</i> 2002 Goto 2007
Structure among geographic regions:	Common bottlenose dolphin Tursiops truncatus	mtDNA, MS	Partial	Segura <i>et al.</i> 2006 Martien <i>et al.</i> 2012 Lowther-Thieleking <i>et al.</i> 2015
nearshore vs. pelagic waters	Spinner dolphin Stenella longirostris	mtDNA, MS	Partial	Dizon <i>et al.</i> 1991 Andrews <i>et al.</i> 2010
	Pacific white-sided dolphin* Lagenorhynchus obliquidens	mtDNA, MS	Partial	Hayano et al. 2004
	Pantropical spotted dolphin Stenella attenuata	mtDNA, MS	Partial	Yao <i>et al.</i> 2004 Escorza-Treviño <i>et al.</i> 2005 Courbis <i>et al.</i> 2014
	False killer whale Pseudorca crassidens	mtDNA, MS	Partial	Chivers <i>et al.</i> 2007 Martien <i>et al.</i> 2014
Structure among cultural clans	Sperm whale Physeter macrocephalus	mtDNA	Partial	Rendell et al. 2012
Structure among sympatric or parapatric morphotypes or ecotypes	Bryde's whale & pygmy Bryde's whale Balaenoptera brydei & B. edeni	mtDNA, nuDNA, MS	Partial	Wada & Numachi 1991 Kanda <i>et al.</i> 2007 Kershaw <i>et al.</i> 2013
	North Pacific bottlenose whale* (black & slater-gray forms) <i>Berardius bairdii</i>	mtDNA, nuDNA	Partial	Kitamura <i>et al</i> . 2013
	Ginkgo-toothed whale (tropical &temperate forms) Mesoplodon ginkgodens & M. hotaula	mtDNA, nuDNA, Y- cms	Partial	Dalebout <i>et al.</i> 2007 Dalebout <i>et al.</i> 2014
	Short-finned pilot whale (northern & southern forms) <i>Globicephala macrorhynchus</i>	mtDNA	Partial	Oremus <i>et al.</i> 2009 Chen <i>et al.</i> 2014 Van Cise <i>et al.</i> 2016
	Short-beaked common dolphin & long-beaked common dolphin* Delphinus delphis & D. capensis	mtDNA, nuDNA	Partial	Rosel <i>et al.</i> 1994 Amaral <i>et al.</i> 2012
	Finless porpoise* Neophocaena phocaenoides	mtDNA, MS, SNPs	Partial	Yang et al. 2002, 2008 Wang et al. 2008 Chen et al. 2010b Ju et al. 2012 Li et al. 2013 Jia et al. 2014

Category	Species	Genetic	Sampling	References
		method used l	coverage	
	Killer whale (resident, transient and offshore ecotypes)	mtDNA, MS, SNPs	Full	Hoelzel <i>et al.</i> 1998b, 2007
	Orcinus orca			Morin et al. 2010
				Pilot et al. 2010
				Parsons et al. 2013
				Moura et al. 2014b
Lack of	North Pacific right whale*	mtDNA,	Partial	Rosenbaum et al.
sufficient data	Eubalaena japonica	nuDNA		2000
to conclude its				Gaines et al. 2005
population	Omura's whale	mtDNA	Partial	Sasaki <i>et al</i> . 2006
structure	Balaenoptera omurai			
	Pygmy sperm whale	mtDNA	Partial	Chivers et al. 2005
	Kogia breviceps			
	Dwarf sperm whale	mtDNA	Partial	Chivers et al. 2005
	Kogia sima			
	Cuvier's beaked whale	mtDNA	Partial	Dalebout et al. 2005
	Ziphius cavirostris			
	Longman's beaked whale			
	Indopacetus pacificus			
	Perrin's beaked whale*	mtDNA	Partial	Dalebout et al. 2002
	Mesoplodon perrini			
	Pygmy beaked whale*	mtDNA	Partial	Dalebout et al. 2007
	Mesoplodon peruvianus			
	Hubbs' beaked whale*	mtDNA	Partial	Dalebout et al. 2007
	Mesoplodon carlhubbsi			
	Saber-toothed whale*	mtDNA	Partial	Dalebout et al. 2007
	Mesoplodon stejnegeri			
	Blainville's beaked whale	mtDNA	Partial	Dalebout et al. 2007
	Mesoplodon densirostris			Morin <i>et al</i> . 2012b
	Rough-toothed dolphin			
	Steno bredanensis			
	Striped dolphin			
	Stenella coeruleoalba			
	Fraser's dolphin			
	Lagenodelphis hosei			
	Risso's dolphin			
	Grampus griseus			
	Melon-headed whale			
	Peponocephala electra			
	Pygmy killer whale			
	Feresa attenuata			
	Irrawaddy dolphin			
	Orcaella brevirostris			

¹: mtDNA, mitochondrial DNA; nuDNA, nuclear DNA intron; Y-cms, Y-chromosome; MS, microsatellites; SNPs, single nucleotide polymorphisms.

On the other hand, there is a growing concern for cetacean conservation in the western North Pacific. Due to the rapid economic development and intensified human demands on aquatic resources, multiple anthropogenic threats, such as small-scale whaling, incidental catches from fisheries, habitat loss/degradation, contaminant accumulation, acoustic disturbances and recreation abuse, have been proposed as potential risks to local cetacean fauna in this region (see review in Perrin et al. 2005; Kasuya 2007, 2011; Robards & Reeves 2011). More than 10,000 individuals, comprising seven dolphin and one porpoise species, have perished in Japanese waters every year (Kasuya 2011). A rough estimate of annual cetacean incidental catching rate in Taiwanese waters is 2,770 dolphins, with about 70% comprised of Risso's dolphins and Fraser's dolphins (Lagenodelphis hosei) (Chou 2006). It is estimated that 2,000 dolphins are bycaught in Philippine fisheries every year and the primary composition is spinner dolphin, pantropical spotted dolphin, Fraser's dolphin, bottlenose dolphin, Risso's dolphin, and Irrawaddy dolphin (Orcaella brevirostris) (Perrin et al. 2005; Young & Iudicello 2007). Estimates suggest that there are about 1,700 bottlenose dolphins and 1,000 spinner dolphins incidentally killed in human fisheries in the central western Pacific (Young & Iudicello 2007). Moreover, while the popularity of the whale watching industry grew rapidly in the past few decades, negative interaction with recreational or transportation vessels also started to emerge (Ng & Leung 2003; Matsuda et al. 2011; Parsons 2012). These human impacts cannot be properly evaluated and an effective conservation plan cannot be made without the knowledge of the cetacean's population structure, stability and sustainability. However, such information is still lacking for most of the species in the region (Table 1.1).

One of the aims of this study was to increase the knowledge of cetacean population structure and dynamics to enhance the efficiency of conservation management, and the other was to interpret the significance of biological and environmental factors in shaping cetacean population structure. This research investigated the population genetic structure of Risso's dolphins, Fraser's dolphins and bottlenose dolphins in the North Pacific Ocean, with a focus on their population structure in the western region. Where possible, comparisons were made with populations of the same species worldwide. These species were chosen because they are vulnerable to anthropogenic impact in this region (Perrin et al. 2005; Chou 2006; Kasuya 2011), but their population structure, as well as population size, genetic diversity, and social structure, were poorly known (Table 1.1; for details, see Chapters 2-4). Moreover, these dolphin species are highly mobile, globally cosmopolitan, and live sympatrically (or at least parapatrically) in this region, and it was anticipated that studying these species would ultimately provide further inference about the evolutionary mechanisms for inter-/intra population structuring in delphinid species.

As earlier studies based on sighting records suggest that some regional distribution gaps are present for Risso's and bottlenose dolphins in the North Pacific Ocean (Leatherwood *et al.* 1980; Miyashita 1993; Jefferson *et al.* 2014), and morphological differentiation is detected in Fraser's and Risso's dolphins in the western part of the Pacific ocean (Perrin *et al.* 2003; Chen *et al.* 2011), it would be expected to

find some degree of population structure for these species, and the differentiation to be due to oceanographic or resource barriers (*i.e.*, scattered habitat distribution) and resource specialization (local adaptation). Furthermore, with the genetic data, estimates were made for the effective population size, migration rate, and the history of population expansion for each population in each species, to evaluate the dynamics of the populations and the potential of being affected by human disturbance.

Objectives

The objectives of this study were:

To assess population structure, genetic diversity, effective population size, and demographic trends of the Risso's dolphins in the North Pacific Ocean and examine the contradictory hypotheses derived from earlier studies on the external morphology and from regional shipboard survey ("there is population structure in the North Pacific"; Leatherwood *et al.* 1980; Miyashita 1993; Chen *et al.* 2011) and long-term sighting records ("there is no population structure in the North Pacific"; Jefferson *et al.* 2014) (Chapter 2);

To reveal the population genetic structure for the Fraser's dolphins in the western North Pacific, particularly to examine the population differentiation between Japan and the Philippines that has been proposed in an earlier analysis of skull morphometrics (Perrin *et al.* 2003) (Chapter 3);

To study the population structure of bottlenose dolphins in the western North Pacific with a larger sample size, to confirm there is no gene flow between the two sympatric sister species (Wang *et al.* 1999; Yang *et al.* 2005) and to examine the hypothesis that there is no "near-shore" population established along the eastern Asian coasts due to the presence of Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins (Tenzano-Pinto *et al.* 2009; Oremus *et al.* 2015) (Chapter 4); and

To review and compare the differences in the pattern of population structure, genetic diversity and effective population size between and within the species, and to draw inferences about possible ecological/evolutionary mechanisms, influence of climate change, and conservation management (Chapter 5).

References Cited

- Adams LD, Rosel PE (2006) Population differentiation of the Atlantic spotted dolphin (*Stenella frontalis*) in the western North Atlantic, including the Gulf of Mexico. *Marine Biology*, 148, 671–681.
- Allendorf FW, Luikart G (2006) Conservation and the Genetics of Populations. Wiley-Blackwell Ltd, London, UK. 642pp.

- Allendorf FW, Hohenlohe PA, Luikart G (2010) Identification of management units using population genetic data. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 11, 697–709.
- Alter SE, Ramirez SF, Nigenda S, Ramirez JU, Bracho LR, Palumbi SR (2009).
 Mitochondrial and nuclear genetic variation across calving lagoons in eastern
 North Pacific gray whales (*Eschrichtius robustus*). *Journal of Heredity*, 100, 34–46.
- Alter SE, Rosenbaum HC, Postma LD, *et al.* (2012) Gene flow on ice: the role of sea ice and whaling in shaping Holarctic genetic diversity and population differentiation in bowhead whales (*Balaena mysticetus*). *Ecology and Evolution*, 2, 2895–2911.
- Amano M, Miyazaki N (2004) Composition of a school of Risso's dolphins, *Grampus* griseus. Marine Mammal Science, 20, 152–160.
- Amaral AR, Beheregaray LB, Bilgmann K, Freitas L, Robertson KM, Sequeira M, Stockin KA, Coelho MM, Möller LM (2012) Influences of past climatic changes on historical population structure and demography of a cosmopolitan marine predator, the common dolphin (genus *Delphinus*). *Molecular Ecology*, 21, 4854– 4871.
- Andrews KR, Karczmarski L, Au WW, *et al.* (2010) Rolling stones and stable homes: social structure, habitat diversity and population genetics of the Hawaiian spinner dolphin (*Stenella longirostris*). *Molecular Ecology*, 19, 732–748.

- Avise JC (1992) Molecular population structure and the biogeographic history of a regional fauna: a case history with lessons for conservation biology. *Oikos*, 63, 62–76.
- Baker CS, Medrano-Gonzalez L, Calambokidis J, Perry A, Pichler F, Rosenbaum H, Straley JM, Urban-Ramirez J, Yamaguchi M, Von Ziegesar O (1998) Population structure of nuclear and mitochondrial DNA variation among humpback whales in the North Pacific. *Molecular Ecology*, 7, 695–707.
- Baker CS, Steel D, Calambokidis J, Barlow J, Burdin AM, Clapham PJ, Falcone E, Ford JKB, Gabriele CM, Gozalez-Peral U (2008) geneSPLASH: an initial, ocean-wide survey of mitochondrial (mt) DNA diversity and population structure among humpback whales in the North Pacific. National Fish and Wildlife Foundation, Washington, DC.
- Bérubé M, Urbán J, Dizon AE, Brownell RL, Palsbøll PJ (2002) Genetic identification of a small and highly isolated population of fin whales (*Balaenoptera physalus*) in the Sea of Cortez, Mexico. *Conservation Genetics*, 3, 183–190.
- Cantor M, Whitehead H (2013) The interplay between social networks and culture: theoretically and among whales and dolphins. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 368, 20120340.

- Carvalho I, Loo J, Collins T, *et al.* (2014) Does temporal and spatial segregation explain the complex population structure of humpback whales on the coast of West Africa? *Marine Biology*, 161, 805–819.
- Chen I, Watson A, Chou L-S (2011) Insights from life history traits of Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in Taiwanese waters: Shorter body length characterizes northwest Pacific population. *Marine Mammal Science*, 27, E43–E64.
- Chen I, Yu HY, Yang WC, Nishida S, Isobe T, Tanabe S, Watson A, Chou LS (2014) The "southern form" of short-finned pilot whale (*Globicephala macrorhynchus*) in tropical west Pacific Ocean off Taiwan. *Raffles Bulletin of Zoology*, 62, 188– 199.
- Chen L, Caballero S, Zhou K, Yang G (2010a) Molecular phylogenetics and population structure of *Sousa chinensis* in Chinese waters inferred from mitochondrial control region sequences. *Biochemical Systematics and Ecology*, 38, 897–905.
- Chen L, Bruford MW, Xu S, Zhou K, Yang G (2010b) Microsatellite variation and significant population genetic structure of endangered finless porpoises (*Neophocaena phocaenoides*) in Chinese coastal waters and the Yangtze River. *Marine Biology*, 157, 1453–1462.
- Chivers SJ, Dizon AE, Gearin PJ, Robertson KM (2002) Small-scale population structure of eastern North Pacific harbour porpoises (*Phocoena phocoena*)

indicated by molecular genetic analyses. Journal of Cetacean Research and Management, 4, 111–122.

- Chivers SJ, LeDuc RG, Robertson KM, Barros NB, Dizon AE (2005) Genetic variation of *Kogia* spp. with preliminary evidence for two species of *Kogia sima*. *Marine Mammal Science*, 21, 619–634.
- Chivers SJ, Baird RW, McSweeney DJ, Webster DL, Hedrick NM, Salinas JC (2007) Genetic variation and evidence for population structure in eastern North Pacific false killer whales (*Pseudorca crassidens*). *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 85, 783–794.
- Chou L-S (2006) Cetacean bycatch in coastal waters of Taiwan and the ecology of Chinese white dolphins, Sousa chinensis. Final Report to Fishery Agency, Council of Agriculture, Republic of China No. 95AS-14.1.1-FA-F2. 71pp.
- Costa-Urrutia P, Abud C, Secchi ER, Lessa EP (2012) Population genetic structure and social kin associations of franciscana dolphin, *Pontoporia blainvillei. Journal of Heredity*, 103, 92–102.
- Costa-Urrutia P, Sanvito S, Victoria-Cota N, Enríquez-Paredes L, Gendron D (2013) Fine-scale population structure of blue whale wintering aggregations in the Gulf of California. *PloS One*, 8, e58315.

- Courbis S, Baird RW, Cipriano F, Duffield D (2014) Multiple populations of pantropical spotted dolphins in Hawaiian waters. *Journal of Heredity*, 105, 627–641.
- Crossman CA, Barrett-Lennard LG, Taylor EB (2014) Population structure and intergeneric hybridization in harbour porpoises *Phocoena phocoena* in British Columbia, Canada. *Endangered Species Research*, 26, 1–12.
- D'Intino A, Darling J, Ramirez U, Frasier T (2013) Lack of nuclear differentiation suggests reproductive connectivity between the "southern feeding group" and larger population of eastern North Pacific gray whales, despite previous detection of mitochondrial differences. *Journal of Cetacean Research and Management*, 13, 97–104.
- Dalebout ML, Mead JG, Baker CS, Baker AN, Helden AL (2002) A new species of beaked whale *Mesoplodon perrini* sp. n. (Cetacea: Ziphiidae) discovered through phylogenetic analyses of mitochondrial DNA sequences. *Marine Mammal Science*, 18, 577–608.
- Dalebout ML, Robertson KM, Frantzis A, Engelhaupt D, Mignucci-Giannoni AA, Rosario-Delestre RJ, Baker CS (2005) Worldwide structure of mtDNA diversity among Cuvier's beaked whales (*Ziphius cavirostris*): implications for threatened populations. *Molecular Ecology*, 14, 3353–3371.

- Dalebout ML, Baker CS, Steel D, Robertson KM, Chivers SJ, Perrin WF, Mead JG, Grace RV, Schofield Jr TD (2007) A divergent mtDNA lineage among *Mesoplodon* beaked whales: molecular evidence for a new species in the tropical Pacific? *Marine Mammal Science*, 23, 954–966.
- Dalebout ML, Baker CS, Steel D et al. (2014) Resurrection of Mesoplodon hotaula Deraniyagala 1963: A new species of beaked whale in the tropical Indo-Pacific. Marine Mammal Science, 30, 1081–1108.
- Davies JL (1963) The antitropical factor in cetacean speciation. Evolution, 17, 107–116.
- Dizon AE, Southern SO, Perrin WF (1991) Molecular analysis of mtDNA types in exploited populations of spinner dolphins (*Stenella longirostris*). Pages 183–202 in Hoelzel AR ed. Genetic ecology of whales and dolphins. International Whaling Commission Special Issue 13. International Whaling Commission, Cambridge, UK.
- Dizon AE, LeDuc CA, LeDuc RG (1994) Intraspecific structure of the northern right whale dolphin (*Lissodelphis borealis*): the power of an analysis of molecular variation for differentiating genetic stocks. *California Cooperative Fishing Investigation Report*, 35, 61–67.
- Elmer KR, Meyer A (2011) Adaptation in the age of ecological genomics: insights from parallelism and convergence. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 26, 298–306.

- Escorza-Treviño S (2009) North Pacific marine mammals. Pages 781–788 In: Perrin WF, Würsig B, Thewissen JGM (eds) Encyclopedia of Marine Mammals. Second Edtion. Academic Press. San Diego, CA.
- Escorza-Treviño S, Dizon AE (2000) Phylogeography, intraspecific structure and sexbiased dispersal of Dall's porpoise, *Phocoenoides dalli*, revealed by mitochondrial and microsatellite DNA analyses. *Molecular Ecology*, 9, 1049– 1060.
- Escorza-Treviño S, Dizon AE, Pastene LA (2004) Molecular analyses of the *truei* and *dalli* morphotypes of Dall's porpoise (*Phocoenoides dalli*). Journal of *Mammalogy*, 85, 347–355.
- Escorza-Treviño S, Archer FI, Rosales M, Lang A, Dizon AE (2005) Genetic differentiation and intraspecific structure of eastern tropical Pacific spotted dolphins, *Stenella attenuata*, revealed by DNA analyses. *Conservation Genetics*, 6, 587–600.
- Fontaine MC, Baird SJ, Piry S, *et al.* (2007) Rise of oceanographic barriers in continuous populations of a cetacean: the genetic structure of harbour porpoises in Old World waters. *BMC Biology*, 5, 30.
- Foote AD, Morin PA, Durban JW, Willerslev E, Orlando L, Gilbert MTP (2011) Out of the Pacific and Back Again: Insights into the Matrilineal History of Pacific Killer Whale Ecotypes. *PLoS One*, 6, e24980.

- Frasier TR, Koroscil SM, White BN, Darling JD (2011) Assessment of population substructure in relation to summer feeding ground use in the eastern North Pacific gray whale. *Endangered Species Research*, 14, 39–48.
- Gaines CA, Hare MP, Beck SE, Rosenbaum HC (2005) Nuclear markers confirm taxonomic status and relationships among highly endangered and closely related right whale species. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 272, 533–542.
- Gambaiani DD, Mayol P, Isaac SJ, Simmonds MP (2009) Potential impacts of climate change and greenhouse gas emissions on Mediterranean marine ecosystems and cetaceans. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 89, 179–201.
- Givens GH, Huebinger RM, Patton JC, Postma LD, Lindsay M, Suydam RS, George JC, Matson CW, Bickham JW (2010) Population genetics of bowhead whales (*Balaena mysticetus*) in the western Arctic. *Arctic*, 63, 1–12.
- Goto, M. 2007. The phylogenic relationship of fin whales between the oceans based on genetic analysis (遺伝的解析に基づくナガスクジラの海洋間の系統関係). *Geiken Tsushin (鯨研通信)*, 434, 1–8. [In Japanese]
- Hayano A (2013) Genetic composition of genus *Tursiops* in Japanese waters inferred from mitochondrial DNA analysis. *Kaiyo Monthly*, 45, 341–347.
- Hayano A, Amano M, Miyazaki N (2003) Phylogeography and population structure of the Dall's porpoise, *Phocoenoides dalli*, in Japanese waters revealed by mitochondrial DNA. *Genes Genetic System*, 78, 81–91.
- Hayano A, Yoshioka M, Tanaka M, Amano M (2004) Population differentiation in the Pacific white-sided dolphin *Lagenorhynchus obliquidens* inferred from mitochondrial DNA and microsatellite analyses. *Zoological Science*, 21, 989– 999.
- Hey J, Pinho C (2012) Population genetics and objectivity in species diagnosis. *Evolution*, 66, 1413–1429.
- Hoelzel AR (2009) Molecular ecology. Pages 736–741 In: Perrin WF, Würsig B, Thewissen JGM, (eds) Encyclopedia of marine mammals. Second edition. Academic Press. San Diego, CA.
- Hoelzel AR, Dahlheim M, Stern SJ (1998a) Low genetic variation among killer whales (Orcinus orca) in the eastern North Pacific and genetic differentiation between foraging specialists. Journal of Heredity, 89, 121–128.
- Hoelzel AR, Potter CW, Best PB (1998b) Genetic differentiation between parapatric 'nearshore' and 'offshore' populations of the bottlenose dolphin. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B*, 265, 1177–1183.

- Hoelzel AR, Hey J, Dahlheim ME, Nicholson C, Burkanov V, Black N (2007)Evolution of population structure in a highly social top predator, the killer whale.*Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 24, 1407–1415.
- Hollatz C, Vilaça ST, Redondo RAF, Marmontel M, Baker CS, Santos FR (2011) The Amazon River system as an ecological barrier driving genetic differentiation of the pink dolphin (*Inia geoffrensis*). *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society*, 102, 812–827.
- Jefferson TA, Weir CR, Anderson RC, Ballance LT, Kenney RD, Kiszka JJ (2014) Global distribution of Risso's dolphin *Grampus griseus*: a review and critical evaluation. *Mammal Review*, 44, 56–68.
- Jia K, Lin W, Gui D, Karczmarski L, Wu Y (2014) Molecular evidence reveals the distinctiveness of Indo-Pacific finless porpoises (*Neophocaena phocaenoides*) in the Pearl River Estuary and insights into genus *Neophocaena*'s origin. *Marine Biology*, 161, 1919–1930.
- Ju J, Yang M, Xu S, Zhou K, Yang G (2012) High level population differentiation of finless porpoises (*Neophocaena phocaenoides*) in Chinese waters revealed by sequence variability of four nuclear introns. *Molecular Biology Reports*, 39, 7755–7762.

- Kakuda T, Tajima Y, Arai K, Kogi K, Hishii T, Yamada TK (2002) On the resident "bottlenose dolphins" from Mikura waters. *Memoirs of the National Science Museum, Tokyo*, 38, 255–272.
- Kanda N, Goto M, Pastene LA (2006) Genetic characteristics of western North Pacific sei whales, *Balaenoptera borealis*, as revealed by microsatellites. *Marine Biotechnology*, 8, 86–93.
- Kanda N, Goto M, Kato H, McPhee MV, Pastene LA (2007) Population genetic structure of Bryde's whales (*Balaenoptera brydei*) at the inter-oceanic and trans-equatorial levels. *Conservation Genetics*, 8, 853–864.
- Kaschner K, Tittensor DP, Ready J, Gerrodette T, Worm B (2011) Current and future patterns of global marine mammal biodiversity. *PLoS One*, 6, e19653.
- Kasuya T (2007) Japanese whaling and other cetacean fisheries. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 14, 39–48.
- Kasuya T (2011) Conservation Biology of Small Cetaceans around Japan. University of Tokyo Press. Tokyo, Japan. 640pp. [In Japanese]
- Kasuya T, Miyashita T, Kasamatsu F (1988) Segregation of two forms of short-finned pilot whales off the Pacific coast of Japan. *Scientific Reports of the Whales Research Institute*, 39, 77–90.
- Kawecki TJ, Ebert D (2004) Conceptual issues in local adaptation. *Ecology Letters*, 7, 1225–1241.

- Kershaw F, Leslie MS, Collins T, et al. (2013) Population differentiation of 2 forms of Bryde's Whales in the Indian and Pacific Oceans. Journal of Heredity, 104, 755–764.
- Kitamura S, Matsuishi T, Yamada TK, Tajima, Y, Ishikawa H, Tanabe S, Nakagawa H, Uni Y, Abe S (2013) Two genetically distinct stocks in Baird's beaked whale (Cetacea: Ziphiidae). *Marine Mammal Science*, 29, 755–766.
- Lang AR, Calambokidis J, Scordino J, et al. (2014) Assessment of genetic structure among eastern North Pacific gray whales on their feeding grounds. Marine Mammal Science, 30, 1473–1493.
- Leatherwood S, Perrin WF, Kirby VL, Hubbs CL, Dahlheim M (1980) Distribution and movements of Risso's dolphin, *Grampus griseus*, in the eastern North Pacific. *Fishery Bulletin*, 77, 951–963.
- LeDuc, RG, Weller DW, Hyde J, Burdin AM, Rosel PE, Brownell Jr RL, Würsig B, Dizon AE (2002) Genetic differences between western and eastern North Pacific gray whales (*Eschrichtius robustus*). Journal of Cetacean Research and Management, 4, 1–6.
- LeDuc RG, Martien KK, Morin PA, et al. (2008) Mitochondrial genetic variation in bowhead whales in the western Arctic. Journal of Cetacean Research and Management, 10, 93–97.

- Li X, Liu Y, Tzika AC, Zhu Q, Van Doninck K, Milinkovitch MC (2011) Analysis of global and local population stratification of finless porpoises *Neophocaena phocaenoides* in Chinese waters. *Marine Biology*, 158, 1791–1804.
- Li S, Xu S, Wan H, Ji H, Zhou K, Yang G (2013) Genome-wide SNP and population divergence of finless porpoises. *Genome Biology and Evolution*, 5, 758–768.
- Lin W, Chang L, Frère CH, Zhou R, Chen J, Chen X, Wu Y (2012) Differentiated or not? An assessment of current knowledge of genetic structure of *Sousa chinensis* in China. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 416, 17–20.
- Lowther-Thieleking JL, Archer FI, Lang AR, Weller DW (2015) Genetic differentiation among coastal and offshore common bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops truncatus*, in the eastern North Pacific Ocean. *Marine Mammal Science*, 31, 1–20.
- Lyrholm T, Gyllensten U (1998) Global matrilineal population structure in sperm whales as indicated by mitochondrial DNA sequences. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 265, 1679–1684.
- MacLeod CD, Bannon SM, Pierce GJ, Schweder C, Learmonth JA, Herman JS, Reid RJ (2005) Climate change and the cetacean community of north-west Scotland. *Biological Conservation*, 124, 477–483.
- MacLeod CD (2009) Global climate change, range changes and potential implications for the conservation of marine cetaceans: a review and synthesis. *Endangered Species Research*, 7, 125–136.

- Manel S, Schwartz MK, Luikart G, Taberlet P (2003) Landscape genetics: combining landscape ecology and population genetics. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 18, 189–197.
- Martien KK, Baird RW, Hedrick NM, Gorgone AM, Thieleking JL, McSweeney DJ, Robertson KM, Webster DL (2012) Population structure of island-associated dolphins: Evidence from mitochondrial and microsatellite markers for common bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) around the main Hawaiian Islands. *Marine Mammal Science*, 28, E208–E232.
- Martien KK, Chivers SJ, Baird RW, *et al.* (2014) Nuclear and mitochondrial patterns of population structure in North Pacific false killer whales (*Pseudorca crassidens*). *Journal of Heredity*, esu029.
- Matsuda N, Shirakihara M, Shirakihara K (2011) Effects of dolphin-watching boats on the behavior of Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins off Amakusa-Shimoshima Island, Japan. *Nippon Suisan Gakkaishi*, 77, 8–14. [In Japanese]
- McKay JK, Latta RG (2002) Adaptive population divergence: markers, QTL, and traits. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 17, 285-291.
- Merila J, Crnokrak P (2001) Comparison of genetic differentiation at marker loci and quantitative traits. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 14, 892–903.
- Mesnick SL, Taylor BL, Archer FI, et al. (2011) Sperm whale population structure in the eastern and central North Pacific inferred by the use of single-nucleotide

polymorphisms, microsatellites and mitochondrial DNA. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 11(s1), 278–298.

- Meschersky IG, Shpak OV, Litovka DI, Glazov DM, Borisova EA, Rozhnov VV (2013)
 - A genetic analysis of the beluga whale *Delphinapterus leucas* (Cetacea: Monodontidae) from summer aggregations in the Russian Far East. *Russian Journal of Marine Biology*, 39, 125–135.
- Mirimin L, Westgate A, Rogan E, Rosel P, Read A, Coughlan J, Cross T (2009) Population structure of short-beaked common dolphins (*Delphinus delphis*) in the North Atlantic Ocean as revealed by mitochondrial and nuclear genetic markers. *Marine Biology*, 156, 821–834.
- Miyashita T (1993) Abundance of dolphin stocks in the western North Pacific taken by the Japanese drive fishery. *Report of International Whaling Commission*, 43, 417–437.
- Möller LM, Wiszniewski J, Allena SJ, Beheregaray LB (2007) Habitat type promotes rapid and extremely localised genetic differentiation in dolphins. *Marine and Freshwater Research*, 58, 640–648.
- Morin PA, Archer FI, Foote AD, et al. (2010) Complete mitochondrial genome phylogeographic analysis of killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) indicates multiple species. *Genome Research*, 20, 908–916.

- Morin PA, Archer FI, Pease VL, *et al.* (2012a) Empirical comparison of single nucleotide polymorphisms and microsatellites for population and demographic analyses of bowhead whales. *Endangered Species Research*, 19, 129–147.
- Morin PA, Duchene S, Lee N, Durban J, Claridge D (2012b) Preliminary analysis of mitochondrial genome phylogeography of Blainville's, Cuvier's and Gervais' beaked whales. p. 17, SC/64/SM14, International Whaling Commission, Scientific Meeting 64, Panama City, Panama.
- Morin PA, Parsons KM, Archer FI, *et al.* (2015) Geographic and temporal dynamics of a global radiation and diversification in the killer whale. *Molecular Ecology*, 24, 3964–3979.
- Morisaka T, Shinohara M, Nakahara F, Akamatsu T (2005) Geographic variations in the whistles among three Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin *Tursiops aduncus* populations in Japan. *Fisheries Science*, 71, 568–576.
- Moritz C (2002) Strategies to protect biological diversity and the evolutionary processes that sustain it. *Systematic Biology*, 51, 238–254.
- Moura AE, Natoli A, Rogan E, Hoelzel AR (2013a) Atypical panmixia in a European dolphin species (*Delphinus delphis*): implications for the evolution of diversity across oceanic boundaries. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 26, 63–75.
- Moura AE, Nielsen SC, Vilstrup JT, Moreno-Mayar JV, Gilbert MTP, Gray HW, Natoli A, Möller L, Hoelzel AR (2013b) Recent diversification of a marine genus

(*Tursiops* spp.) tracks habitat preference and environmental change. *Systematic Biology*, 62, 865-877.

- Moura AE, Kenny JG, Chaudhuri R, Hughes MA, Welch AJ, Reisinger RR, Nico de Bruyn PJ, Dahlheim ME, Hall N, Hoelzel AR (2014a) Population genomics of the killer whale indicates ecotype evolution in sympatry involving both selection and drift. *Molecular Ecology*, 23, 5179–5192.
- Moura AE, van Rensburg CJ, Pilot M, *et al.* (2014b) Killer whale nuclear genome and mtDNA reveal widespread population bottleneck during the last glacial maximum. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 31, 1121–1131.
- Moura AE, Kenny JG, Chaudhuri RR, et al. (2015) Phylogenomics of the killer whale indicates ecotype divergence in sympatry. *Heredity*, 114, 48–55.
- Mousseau T, Roff DA (1987) Natural selection and the heritability of fitness components. *Heredity*, 59, 181–197.
- Natoli A, Canadas A, Peddemors VM, Aguilar A, Vaquero C, Fernandez-Piqueras P, Hoelzel AR (2006) Phylogeography and alpha taxonomy of the common dolphin (*Delphinus* sp.). *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 19, 943–954.
- Ng SL Leung S (2003) Behavioral response of Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin (*Sousa chinensis*) to vessel traffic. *Marine Environmental Research*, 56, 555–567.
- Oremus M, Gales R, Dalebout ML, Funahashi N, Endo T, Kage T, Steel D, Baker SC (2009) Worldwide mitochondrial DNA diversity and phylogeography of pilot

whales (*Globicephala* spp.). *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society*, 98, 729–744.

- Oremus M, Gales R, Dalebout ML, Funahashi N, Endo T, Kage T, Steel D, Baker SC (2009) Worldwide mitochondrial DNA diversity and phylogeography of pilot whales (*Globicephala* spp.). *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society*, 98, 729–744.
- Oremus M, Garrigue C, Tezanos-Pinto G, Baker SC (2015) Phylogenetic identification and population differentiation of bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops* spp.) in Melanesia, as revealed by mitochondrial DNA. *Marine Mammal Science*, 31, 1035–1056.
- Palsbøll PJ, Bérubé M, Allendorf FW (2007) Identification of management units using population genetic data. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 22, 11–16.
- Palstra FP, Ruzzante DE (2008) Genetic estimates of contemporary effective population size: what can they tell us about the importance of genetic stochasticity for wild population persistence? *Molecular Ecology*, 17, 3428–3447.
- Palumbi SR (1994) Genetic divergence, reproductive isolation, and marine speciation. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics, 25, 547–572.
- Parsons ECM (2012) The negative impacts of whale-watching. *Journal of Marine Biology*, 2012, Article ID 807294, 9 pages.

- Parsons KM, Durban JW, Burdin AM, et al. (2013) Geographic patterns of genetic differentiation among killer whales in the northern North Pacific. Journal of Heredity, 104, 737–754.
- Pastene LA, Goto M, Kanda N, et al. (2007) Radiation and speciation of pelagic organisms during periods of global warming: the case of the common minke whale, *Balaenoptera acutorostrata*. *Molecular Ecology*, 16, 1481–1495.
- Perrin WF (1984) Patterns of geographical variation in small cetaceans. *Acta Zoologica Fennica*, 172,137–140.
- Perrin WF, Dolar MLL, Robineau D (1999) Spinner dolphins (*Stenella longirostris*) of the western Pacific and southeast Asia: pelagic and shallow water forms. *Marine Mammal Science*, 15, 1029–1053.
- Perrin WF, Dolar M, Amano M, Hayano A (2003) Cranial sexual dimorphism and geographic variation in Fraser's dolphin, *Lagenodelphis hosei*. *Marine Mammal Science*, 19, 484-501.
- Perrin WF, Reeves RR, Dolar MLL, Jefferson TA, Marsh H, Wang JY, Estacion J (eds.) (2005) Report of the second workshop on the biology and conservation of small cetaceans and dugongs of South-East Asia. UNEP/CMS Secretariat, Bonn, Germany. 161pp.

- Pilot M, Dahlheim ME, Hoelzel AR (2010) Social cohesion among kin, gene flow without dispersal and the evolution of population genetic structure in the killer whale (*Orcinus orca*). *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 23, 20–31.
- Ralph P, Coop G (2010) Parallel adaptation: one or many waves of advance of an advantageous allele? *Genetics*, 186, 647–668.
- Reed DH, Frankham R (2001) How closely correlated are molecular and quantitative measures of genetic variation? A meta-analysis. *Evolution*, 55, 1095–1103.
- Rendell L, Mesnick SL, Dalebout ML, Burtenshaw J, Whitehead H (2012) Can genetic differences explain vocal dialect variation in sperm whales, *Physeter macrocephalus? Behavior Genetics*, 42, 332–343.
- Rice DW (1998) Marine mammals of the world. Systematics and distribution. Society for Marine Mammalogy, Special Publication #4, Lawrence, KS. 231pp.
- Robards MD, Reeves RR (2011) The global extent and character of marine mammal consumption by humans: 1970–2009. *Biological Conservation*, 144, 2770–2786.
- Rosel PE, Rojas-Bracho L (1999) Mitochondrial DNA variation in the critically endangered vaquita *Phocoena sinus* Norris And MacFarland, 1958. *Marine Mammal Science*, 15, 990–1003.
- Rosel PE, Dizon AE, Heyning JE (1994) Genetic analysis of sympatric morphotypes of common dolphins (genus *Delphinus*). *Marine Biology*, 119, 159–167.

- Rosel PE, Hansen L, Hohn AA (2009) Restricted dispersal in a continuously distributed marine species: common bottlenose dolphins *Tursiops truncatus* in coastal waters of the western North Atlantic. *Molecular Ecology*, 18, 5030–5045.
- Rosenbaum HC, Brownell RL, Brown MW, et al. (2000) World-wide genetic differentiation of *Eubalaena*: questioning the number of right whale species. *Molecular Ecology*, 9, 1793–1802.
- Salvadeo CJ, Lluch-Belda D, Gómez-Gallardo A, Urbán-Ramírez J, MacLeod CD (2010) Climate change and a poleward shift in the distribution of the Pacific white-sided dolphin in the northeastern Pacific. *Endangered Species Research*, 11, 13–19.
- Sasaki T, Nikaido M, Wada S, Yamada TK, Cao Y, Hasegawa M, Okada N (2006) Balaenoptera omurai is a newly discovered baleen whale that represents an ancient evolutionary lineage. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 41, 40–52.
- Segura I, Rocha-Olivares A, Flores-Ramírez S, Rojas-Bracho L (2006) Conservation implications of the genetic and ecological distinction of *Tursiops truncatus* ecotypes in the Gulf of California. *Biological Conservation*, 133, 336–346.
- Scheinin AP, Kerem D, MacLeod CD, Gazo M, Chicote CA, Castellote M (2011) Gray whale (*Eschrichtius robustus*) in the Mediterranean Sea: anomalous event or early sign of climate-driven distribution change? *Marine Biodiversity Records*, 4, e28.

- Shirakihara K, Shirakihara M, Yamamoto Y (2007) Distribution and abundance of finless porpoise in the Inland Sea of Japan. *Marine Biology*, 150, 1025–1032.
- Taguchi M, Chivers SJ, Rosel PE, Matsuishi T, Abe S (2010) Mitochondrial DNA phylogeography of the harbour porpoise *Phocoena phocoena* in the North Pacific. *Marine Biology*, 157, 1489–1498.
- Tezanos-Pinto G, Baker, CS, Russell K, *et al.* (2009) A worldwide perspective on the population structure and genetic diversity of bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) in New Zealand. *Journal of Heredity*, 100, 11–24.
- Van Cise AM, Morin PA, Baird RW, Lang AR, Robertson KM, Chivers SJ, Brownell RL, Martien KK (2016) Redrawing the map: mtDNA provides new insight into the distribution and diversity of short-finned pilot whales in the Pacific Ocean. *Marine Mammal Science*. doi: 10.1111/mms.12315
- Wada S, Numachi KI (1991) Allozyme analyses of genetic differentiation among the populations and species of the *Balaenoptera*. *Reports of the International Whaling Commission*, Special Issue 13, 125–154.
- Wang JY, Chou LS, White BN (1999) Mitochondrial DNA analysis of sympatric morphotypes of bottlenose dolphins (genus: *Tursiops*) in Chinese waters. *Molecular Ecology*, 8, 1603–1612.
- Wang JY, Frasier TR, Yang SC, White BN (2008) Detecting recent speciation events: the case of the finless porpoise (genus *Neophocaena*). *Heredity*, 101, 145–155.

- Whitehead H, Rendell L (2004) Movements, habitat use and feeding success of cultural clans of South Pacific sperm whales. *Journal of Animal Ecology*, 7, 190–196.
- Yang G, Ren W, Zhou K, Liu S, Ji G, Yan J, Wang L (2002) Population genetic structure of finless porpoises, *Neophocaena phocaenoides*, in Chinese waters, inferred from mitochondrial control region sequences. *Marine Mammal Science*, 18, 336–347.
- Yang G, Ji G, Ren W, Zhou K, Wei F (2005) Pattern of genetic variation of bottlenose dolphins in Chinese waters. *The Raffles Bulletin of Zoology*, 53, 157–164.
- Yang G, Guo LI, Bruford MW, Wei F, Zhou K (2008) Mitochondrial phylogeography and population history of finless porpoises in Sino-Japanese waters. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society*, 95, 193–204.
- Yao CJ, Chou LS, Yang YJ (2004) Population genetic structure of pantropical spotted dolphin, *Stenella attenuata*, in waters of Taiwan and South China Sea based on mitochondrial DNA control region sequences. *Taiwania*, 49, 80–94.
- Young NM, Iudicello S (2007) Worldwide bycatch of cetaceans: an evaluation of the most significant threats to cetaceans, the affected species and the geographic areas of high risk, and the recommended actions from various independent institutions. NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-OPR-36. U.S. Department of Commerce, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service. 148pp.

Zheng JS, Xia JH, He SP, Wang D (2005) Population genetic structure of the Yangtze finless porpoise (*Neophocaena phocaenoides asiaeorientalis*): implications for management and conservation. *Biochemical Genetics*, 43, 307–320.

Chapter 2. The population structure and dynamics of Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in the Northern Hemisphere, with a focus on the populations in the North Pacific Ocean

Abstract

Cetaceans are highly mobile mammals, but even those species inhabiting seemingly boundary-free open waters still exhibit degrees of population structure. Habitat/resource specialisation and fragmented distribution of habitat/resource have been suggested to be the main processes shaping the population structure of species relying on landassociated, coastal habitats. Here, it is demonstrated that these factors could also influence the population structure of species utilising oceanic habitats. By examining the genetic variation among 19 microsatellite loci in 236 Risso's dolphin samples collected from a range of locations in the North Pacific, it was found that there are at least three Risso's dolphin populations in the region (K=3 in Geneland analysis; $F_{ST}=0.009-0.044$), and the structure is by-and-large parallel to the biogeographic provinces, suggesting habitat/resource specialisation. The Migrate and Geneclass2 analyses showed that the direction of gene flow appears to agree with the direction of the mainstream currents in the North Pacific. Analyses using mitochondrial DNA data showed that these three populations are genetically different from the populations in the

eastern North Atlantic Ocean and Mediterranean Sea ($F_{ST}=0.024$ —0.317). The estimates from mismatch analysis showed, apart from the population occupying the waters around the Azores and Eastern Tropical Pacific, all populations in the Northern Hemisphere experienced a period of demographic and spatial population expansion in the last 10,000 years. An estimation of the effective population size for the three populations in the North Pacific is presented, although some of the estimates might be inaccurate.

Keywords: Risso's dolphin, Population structure, North Pacific, Oceanic biogeography, microsatellite DNA, mitochondrial DNA

Introduction

Cetaceans (whales, dolphins and porpoises) are highly mobile mammals that have fully adapted to live in an aquatic environment. For those species that utilise the open water environment, there appears to be no physical barrier that would prevent dispersal, and so panmixia may be expected. However, cryptic population structure has been reported in a number of species, even when distribution ranges are apparently connected. It has been suggested that such sympatric or parapatric population structure is a result of a reunion of allopatrically differentiated populations, and/or assortative mating driven by resource specialisation (Hoelzel *et al.* 2002; Hoelzel 2009). Various examples that support these hypotheses can be found in earlier studies of the population genetics of killer whale (*Orcinus orca*) (Hoelzel *et al.* 1998a, 2007; Foote *et al.* 2011; Moura *et al.* 2014, 2015; Morin *et al.* 2015) and common bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops truncatus*) (Hoelzel *et al.* 1998b; Möller *et al.* 2007; Rosel *et al.* 2009; Louis *et al.* 2014).

Ballance et al. (2006) studied the distribution of several pelagic cetacean species in the Eastern Tropical Pacific and concluded that the distribution pattern can be greatly influenced by species-specific 'distribution-habitat relationships'. These relationships are proposed to reflect the species' preference for oceanographic features (such as types of surface currents or water masses), which is usually associated with the distribution of the species' preferred prey, and that in turn is affected by various gradients of physical features and processes. Therefore, the seemingly boundary-free open water inhabited by pelagic cetaceans may be partitioned by the unevenness of resource distribution, as the populations of coastal species are segregated due to the discontinuity of preferred habitat. This idea is echoed by some pioneering seascape genetics studies for marine mammals; for instance, Fontaine et al. (2007) found that profound changes in oceanographic features create barriers that consequently prevent gene flow among the populations of harbour porpoise (Phocoena phocoena) in European waters; Andrews et al (2010) suggest that the segregation of the two communities of spinner dolphin (Stenella longirostris) around the Hawaiian Islands is due to limited resting areas; and

Amaral *et al.* (2012) propose that the population structure of short-beaked common dolphins (*Delphinus delphis*) is correlated with marine productivity and sea surface temperature.

The Risso's dolphin (Grampus griseus) is a moderately small odontocete species widely distributed in the world's oceans between 64°N and 46°S, with an apparent preference for temperate waters (water temperature $>10^{\circ}$ C) and steep continental shelfedge habitats where water depth is about 400-1000m (Baird 2009; Jefferson et al. 2014; Fig. 2.1). This habitat preference reflects an exclusive dependence on cephalopod prey, which is typically found in the upwelling regions along continental slopes (Baumgartner 1997; Smith & Whitehead 1999; Olavarría et al. 2001; Frantzis & Herzing 2002; Azzellino et al. 2008). Several regional populations or stocks have been proposed according to apparent geographic boundaries or morphological differences. For instance, Risso's dolphins in the US waters are assigned to four geographic stocks Atlantic, the Gulf of Mexico, for management purposes: the US the California/Oregon/Washington and the Hawaii stocks (Carretta et al. 2014; Waring et al. 2014). Risso's dolphins in the waters around Taiwan and Japan have been suggested to represent an independent population characterised by having a shorter body length (Chen et al. 2011). However, such classification of populations/stocks may not always indicate a demographically independent population, which is an appropriate management unit for wildlife conservation (Palsbøll et al. 2007). To my knowledge, the only genetically assessed population structure for Risso's dolphins is the populations between the UK and Mediterranean Sea, and the UK population was found to be isolated with notably low genetic diversity (Gaspari *et al.* 2007).

In the North Pacific Ocean, Risso's dolphins are commonly encountered on both sides of the ocean (Leatherwood et al. 1980; Miyashita 1993; Forney & Barlow 1998; Yang et al. 1999; Rosales-Nanduca et al. 2011; Jefferson et al. 2014). Sighting records, which showed a certain level of geographic clustering, suggest the presence of stock structure (Leatherwood et al. 1980; Miyashita 1993; Gerrodette et al. 2008; Carretta et al. 2014). However, Jefferson et al. (2014) argue that many regions in the Pacific Ocean have yet to be properly surveyed, and "the number of records from the central portion of the North Pacific Ocean makes it reasonably clear that the species is found continuously across the North Pacific Ocean basin; there is no evidence of separate western and eastern Pacific populations (p. 62)." Even so, it is unknown if any of these putative stocks are demographically independent. Nor is it known if the unified pan-North Pacific stock has population structure, given that sympatric or parapatric population structure has been observed in other cetacean species. Since this species is constantly harvested in a regional dolphin drive fishery (Kasuya 2007), suspected to be negatively impacted by these regional fisheries (Dolar 1994; Vidal et al. 1994; Perrin et al. 2005; Chou 2007), and possibly harassed by tourism (Visser et al. 2011), verifying the species' population structure in this region emerges as a critical objective for cetacean conservation management.

One of the objectives of this study was to test the correspondence between these apparent demographic stocks and patterns of population genetic structure. The null hypothesis was there is no population structure for Risso's dolphins in the North Pacific Ocean, as Jefferson et al. (2014) suggested. The other objective was to assess the population dynamics of Risso's dolphins both at present and in the past, and thus to provide further key information in support of the effective conservation of this poorly studied species.



Figure 2.1. The global distribution range of the Risso's dolphin species (inside black lines). The dots indicate the locations of sighting or capture records of the species in 1950—2012. The figure is published as the Figure 1 in Jefferson et al. (2014), and a reuse permit for this thesis has been granted by the publisher John Wiley and Sons under the licence number 3851880562391.

Material and Methods

Sample collection and genomic DNA extraction

Two hundred and ninety six Risso's dolphin tissue samples collected from a range of locations around the North Pacific Ocean were acquired from multiple biological tissue archives in Taiwan (from National Taiwan University), Japan (from National Museum of Natural Science and es-Bank at Ehime University) and the United States (from Southwest Fishery Science Center). The samples were grouped into seven putative populations according to their sampling locations: Taiwan, East Japan, Sea of Japan, the Philippines, Central-Northeast Pacific, Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific (Fig. 2.2; Appendix 2.1). Samples from Central-Northeast Pacific, Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific were either biopsied from free-ranging dolphins or collected from stranded dolphins and incidental catches in fisheries, whereas those from Taiwan, East Japan and Sea of Japan were chiefly from stranded dolphins, incidental catches in fisheries, or from a group of dolphins targeted in drive fishery (c.f. Kim et al. 1996; Amano & Miyazaki 2004). Note that the sample sizes from the Central-Northeast Pacific and the Philippines were too small for some analyses.

The identity of species and sex of each sample was derived from the archive records where identification was based on the specimen's external morphological characters and made by knowledgeable researchers. However, when in doubt, species

57

identity was verified genetically by comparing the sample's mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) control region sequence against the DNA Surveillance reference database (http://dna-surveillance.fos.auckland.ac.nz; Ross *et al.* 2003). The samples acquired from National Museum of Natural Science and Southwest Fishery Science Center were supplied as titrated DNA reagent; the others were provided as a small portion of skin or muscle tissue preserved in either 99% ethanol or 20% DMSO solution. For all tissue samples, their genomic DNA was isolated and purified following a standard proteinase-K digestion/phenol–chloroform extraction protocol (Sambrook *et al.* 1989). All specimens were transported to and examined at the laboratories in University of Durham (UK) and Kyushu University (Japan), with valid official permits issued by the authorities of Japan, Taiwan, United States and United Kingdom.



Figure 2.2. A map showing the sampling locations (solid circle) and the range of each defined putative populations (as coloured patches). The sample size (n) for each putative population is indicated in the label box as the *n* used in microsatellite data analysis/ the *n* used in mitochondrial data analysis.

Microsatellite DNA fragment amplification and genotyping

For microsatellite analyses, 22 microsatellite loci that have been studied and validated in the same or related species in earlier genetic studies (e.g., Natoli et al. 2004; Gaspari et al. 2007; Mirimin et al. 2011) were chosen (Table 2.1). The microsatellite fragments were amplified using a polymerase chain reaction (PCR) method either individually with GoTaq® Taq DNA polymerase (Promega), or multiplexed with a multiplex PCR preparation kit (Qiagen). The PCR reagents that contained GoTaq® Taq DNA polymerase were prepared in a 20µL scale. The temperature cycle included a denaturation step at 95°C for 120s, followed by 35 cycles of 40s at 94°C, 40s at the best annealing temperature of the locus (Table 2.1), and 70s at 72°C, and a post-extension at 72°C for 10 min. The reagents using the multiplex PCR kit were prepared in a 10µl scale, and the PCR cycle included a denaturation step at 95°C for 15 min, followed by 30 cycles of 40 s at 94°C, 90 s at the annealing temperature for the group of loci, and 60 s at 72°C, and a post-extension at 60°C for 30 min. The fragment analysis was undertaken on an Applied Biosystems 3730 DNA Analyser, and the allele size was determined by an internal standard marker (Genescan-500 ROX, Applied Biosystems) visualised in Peak Scanner v.1 (Applied Biosystems). Every locus in each sample was examined at least twice by the author Ing Chen, and the scores were verified by the author's supervisor Rus Hoelzel.

			Genbank	
Microsatellite	Optimal annealing	Fragment	accession	
locus	temperature (°C)	size range	number	Reference
AAT44	58	70-90	AF416501	Caldwell et al. 2002.
EV14	60	132-184	G09079	Valsecchi & Amos 1996.
EV37	53	180-206	G09081	
D14	48	106-144		Shinohara et al. 1997.
D22	52	114-138		
KWM1b	49	187		Hoelzel et al. 1998a.
KWM2b	44	167-181		
KWM9b	58	166-198		
KWM12a	55	158-204		
TexVet7	50	152	AF004907	Rooney et al. 1999.
MK3	59	139-159	AF237889	Krützen et al. 2001.
MK5	59	198-248	AF237890	
Dde59	52	306-386	AM087093	Coughlan et al. 2006.
Dde65	53	184-204	AM087096	-
Dde66	52	341-381	AM087097	
Dde69	56	184-220	AM087098	
Dde70	59	105-155	AM087099	
Dde72	58	207-299	AM087100	
Dde84	48	144-164	AM087101	
Sco11	56	187-223	AM087102	Mirimin et al. 2006.
Sco28	50	131-149	AM087103	
Sco55	56	216-228	AM087105	

Table 2.1. The list of used microsatellite markers with optimal annealing temperatures and fragment size range observed for each locus.

Mitochondrial DNA sequence amplification

The mtDNA sequences of selected Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific samples were amplified using GoTaq[®] protocol with a pair of primers designed to amplify the mtDNA control region sequence in cetaceans, MTCR-F (5'-TTC CCC GGT CTT GTA AAC C-3') and MTCR-R (5'-ATT TTC AGT GTC TTG CTT T-3') (Hoelzel *et al.* 1991). The PCR reactions were prepared according to GoTaq[®] protocol but converted to a 20µL scale. The PCR cycle included a denaturation step at 95°C for 120s, followed by 35 cycles of 40s at 94°C, 40s at 50°C, and 70s at 72°C, and a post-extension at 72°C for 10min. The amplified mtDNA fragments were purified using

QIAquick® PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen) and then sequenced on an Applied Biosystems 3730 DNA Analyser. The mtDNA sequences for Taiwan, East Japan, Sea of Japan and Philippine samples were amplified and sequenced in the molecular ecology laboratory at Kyushu University, using a set of primers tRpro-F.ceta (5'-ACC ACC AAC ACC CAA AGC TGG AAT-3') and RCR(mod).ceta (5'-CCA TAG CTG AGT CGG TGC AAG CCC-3') (modified by the author's collaborator Shin Nishida from Hoelzel et al. 1998a). The PCR reagent was prepared in a 25µL scale, which comprised a dose of PCR buffer, 0.2mM of each dNTP, 0.2mg/mL BSA, 0.2mM of each primer, and 0.625 units TaKaRa[®]Ex Taq Hot Start Version DNA polymerase (TaKaRa Bio) and 1µL of DNA sample. The temperature cycle included a denaturation at 94°C for 60s, followed by 30 cycles of 10s at 98°C, 45s at 60°C, and 45s at 72°C, and post-extension at 72°C for 60s. The amplified mtDNA fragments were then purified using USB ExoSAP-IT[®] Kit (Affymetrix), and sequenced on a CEQ2000XL DNA Sequencer (Beckman Coulter Inc.). All sequencing results were visualised in FinchTV (PerkinElmer) and manually corrected using MEGA 5.05 (Tamura et al. 2011).

Microsatellite data configuration

Using samples collected from the same school of dolphins may result in non-random sampling of closely related individuals (see examples in Amos *et al.* 1993; Pilot *et al.*

2010; Costa-Urrutia *et al.* 2012; Kita *et al.* 2013). Sampling kin is likely an issue in this sample because some biopsy and drive fishery samples were likely collected from the same school of dolphins. The screening procedure applied in Martien *et al.* (2012) and Lowther-Thieleking *et al.* (2015) was used here to identify and remove closely related kin in the sample. Kingroup v2 (Konovalov *et al.* 2004; Konovalov & Heg 2008) was used to calculate the coefficient of kinship (r) for the sample pairs in the same putative population and conducted a likelihood ratio test to screen possible parent-offspring or full-sibling pairs. If the r value in a pair was over 0.4 (Kita *et al.* 2013) and the likelihood ratio test also indicated the pair was a parent-offspring or full-sibling pair, then one of the samples in the pair would be excluded from further analyses, unless the samples were collected in a different year or location.

The software Micro-Checker was used to screen for null alleles and scoring errors (Van Oosterhout *et al.* 2004). The jack-knife test implemented in the R package *StrataG* was used to screen for samples that are influential to Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (Morin *et al.* 2009). Arlequin 3.5.1 (Excoffier *et al.* 2005) was used to calculate the observed heterozygosity (Ho) and expected heterozygosity (He) of each locus, and to assess any statistically significant deviation in Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (HWE) and linkage disequilibrium (LD). Overall deviation, heterozygote deficiency and heterozygote excess were assessed through the Fisher exact test and Markov chain method implemented in the same program (Number of steps in Markov chain, 1,000,000; number of dememorization steps, 100,000). The significant level for all tests was set as p<0.05 after Bonferroni correction. FSTAT 2.9.3.2 (Goudet 1995, 2002) was used to determine the allelic richness and inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}) for each putative population. Note that the indices associated with Wright's F-Statistics, *i.e.*, H_O, H_E, allelic richness and F_{IS}, were only estimated for putative populations with a sample size larger than 10.

Microsatellite data analysis: population structure

The factorial correspondence analysis (FCA) implemented in Genetix 4.0 (Belkhir *et al.* 2004) was used to demonstrate the similarity among individuals using the microsatellite data. Individuals that have similar series of allelic states (*e.g.*, absence, homozygote or heterozygote) would be clustered in a similar multi-dimensional space. The analysis was conducted with or without using the population information option ('sur population') to generate different plots for comparison. When the 'sur population' option was used, the population information of each individual was referred to the centre for the individual's putative population. The result was presented in a two-dimensional plot using the package *graphic* available in R 3.1.2 (R Core Team 2014, http://www.R-project.org).

STRUCTURE 2.3.4 (Pritchard et al. 2000) was used to estimate the most probable number of populations (K). The program uses a Bayesian model-based clustering algorithm to calculate a K that could achieve the minimum HWE and linkage equilibrium between loci within groups, with or without a priori knowledge of population information. To estimate the K for the samples, a series of posterior probability likelihood values, LnP(K), was estimated for each value of K (from 1 to 8), using an admixture model with correlated allele frequencies (Falush et al. 2003), and the process was repeated in 10 independent runs. All simulations were conducted under 100,000 burn-in and 1,000,000 repeats. The estimation was undertaken with or without using sampling location information (the 'LOCPRIOR' option in the program). When the LOCPRIOR option was used, the identity of the putative population for each individual was taken into account. The best K can be identified as the run with the highest LnP(K); however, the LnP(K) usually continues to increase when K increases in natural populations (Pritchard *et al.* 2000). In this regard, ΔK , the second order rate of change of LnP(K) with respect to K, was suggested a better indicator in determining the highest hierarchical level of K for the samples (Evanno et al. 2005). The ΔK was calculated using web-based software Structure Harvester а (http://taylor0.biology.ucla.edu/structureHarvester/; Earl et al. 2012), and a graphic result was optimised using accessory software CLUMPP version 1.1.2 (Jakobsson & Rosenberg 2007) and Distruct 1.1 (Rosenberg 2004).

The R package Geneland was also used to assess population structure in a spatial context (Guillot et al. 2005). This program integrates genotypic (in this case, microsatellite) and spatial coordinate data and simulates all parameters by Bayesian inference and Markov chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) simulation, assuming HWE and linkage equilibrium. The analysis was conducted in two steps (as suggested in Guillot et al. 2005): in the first step, the number of clusters (K) was set to vary from 1 to 10 clusters, with 1,000,000 MCMC iterations, 100 thinning, maximum rate of Poisson process fixed to 236 (the number of samples), uncertainty attached to spatial coordinates fixed to 100 km, maximum number of nuclei in the Poisson-Voronoi tessellation fixed to 708. For allelic frequencies setting, the Dirichlet model was used as it has been demonstrated to perform better than the alternative model (Guillot et al. 2005). In the second step, the K was fixed to the modal value of K from the 10 runs in the first step, and then conducted the simulation again with 500,000 MCMC iterations, 100 thinning, 100 repeats and the other parameters remaining the same. The top 10 runs with the highest mean logarithm of posterior probability (LPP) in the 100 runs were selected for post-processing. To calculate the posterior probabilities of population membership for each individual and each pixel of the spatial domain, a burn-in of 100 iterations and a spatial domain of 290 pixels along the X-axis and 64 along the Y-axis were used. The consistency of results across these 10 runs was individually checked.

The level of population differentiation among the putative populations was evaluated using Analysis of Molecular Variance (AMOVA) and pairwise comparison of fixation indices, *i.e.*, F_{ST} (Wright 1951) and R_{ST} (Slatkin 1995). The analysis measures the variation of allelic frequencies among putative populations and expects further deviation in more differentiated populations. Since the fixation indices could be less reliably estimated with small sample size (Balloux & Lugon-Moulin 2002), the Philippines and Central-Northeast Pacific populations were excluded from this analysis. In AMOVA, which allows examining the differences for different levels of population hierarchy, the putative populations were arranged into two groups, the Western North Pacific (Taiwan, East Japan and Sea of Japan) and the Eastern North Pacific (Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific), to test whether the population differentiation between two sides of North Pacific Ocean was statistically significant. Both AMOVA and pairwise comparison of fixation indices were calculated using the algorithm implemented in Arlequin 3.5.1, with a non-parametric permutation approach with 10,000 permutations.

To examine whether the population differentiation is a result of isolation-bydistance, a redundancy analysis (RDA) was conducted to test the significance of the correlation between genetic distance and geographic distance (Meirmans 2015), using the R package *vegan* (Oksanen *et al.* 2012). The microsatellite data were set as the matrix of dependent variables and the longitude and latitude of the samples were the independent variables. The statistical significance level for the correlation coefficient was set at p<0.05.

Microsatellite data analysis: population dynamics

The effective population size (N_e) and the prevalence of gene flow, *i.e.*, the number of migrants per generation (N_em) , were estimated using maximum likelihood coalescent methods implemented in MIGRATE 3.6.6 (Beerli & Felsenstein 1999, 2001). The analysis was conducted using 10 short chains and three long chains, with 20 sampling increments. Recorded genealogies for short chains were 1,000 and for long chains were 10,000. A 10,000 step burn-in and a heating scheme to allow chains to swap between four different temperatures (1, 1.5, 3, and 1,000,000) was set as default. For the first run the start parameters were estimated using an F_{ST}-based measure (Maynard Smith 1970; Nei & Feldman 1972), and in the following run the parameters were updated with the estimates generated from the previous run. The process was repeated five times. The result was shown as estimates for the N_em , the effective population size times the mutation rate $(N_e\mu)$ for each population. An approximate N_e was calculated as the $N_e\mu$ divided by a theoretical microsatellite mutation rate, $\mu = 0.01 - 0.02\%$ (Whittaker *et al.* 2003; Hoelzel et al. 2007; Hollatz et al. 2011).

To determine whether there was any recent immigration, GeneClass2 was used to search for potential first generation migrants (Piry et al. 2004). The program utilizes multilocus genotype data to compute the distribution of genotype likelihoods in a reference population sample with three types of genetic assignment criteria (distance criteria, frequency criteria and Bayesian criteria), and then compares the likelihood computed for the to-be-assigned individual to that distribution. To estimate the probability that an individual was a first generation immigrant, the likelihood was computed using the algorithm described in Paetkau et al. (2004), with a frequenciesbased method (Paetkau et al. 1995). The probability was estimated using MCMC resampling of 1,000 individuals and the type I error was set to 0.01. The sample from the Philippines was excluded from this analysis because it was the only sample for the population and was apparently not sufficient to reflect the genetic structure of the population.

Sex-biased dispersal was assessed using FSTAT 2.9.3.2 (Goudet *et al.* 2002). With the assumption that females are the more philopatric sex, the differences between the sexes were tested for various statistics, including mean and variance of assignment indices, F_{IS} , F_{ST} , relatedness, H_0 , and within-group gene diversity (H_S) with two-tailed *t* tests, with 1,000 permutations. Since this analysis is based on fixation indices (*i.e.*, F_{ST}), the estimates were calculated for all putative populations except the Philippines

and Central-Northeast Pacific as was applied in the AMOVA and pairwise F-Statistics estimations.

Mitochondrial DNA data configuration

To inspect a broader perspective of Risso's dolphin population structure, the mtDNA control region sequences of the North Pacific samples were compared against the samples collected in the North Atlantic Ocean and Mediterranean Sea. The British and Mediterranean populations were reconstructed according to Gaspari *et al.* (2007), using 16 the mtDNA haplotypes available GenBank on (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/genbank/; accession numbers DQ668035-DQ668050). The mtDNA data of 35 dolphins biopsied in the waters around the Azores were also included (Hartman et al. unpublished data). Together with the Risso's dolphin sequences obtained in this study, all sequences were aligned using MEGA 5.05 or MEGA 6 to identify the consensus sequence for further analyses.

The software DnaSP version 5.10 (Librado & Rozas 2009) was used to determine the number of variable sites, mtDNA haplotypes, gene diversity (h) and nucleotide diversity (π) for putative populations with a sample size larger than five. To visualize the genealogical distance among the mtDNA haplotypes, a median-joining

network map (Bandelt *et al.* 1999) was constructed using PopART (http://popart.otago.ac.nz).

Mitochondrial DNA data analysis: population structure

As applied in the microsatellite analysis, the level of population differentiation among the putative populations was also evaluated using AMOVA and pairwise comparison of frequency-based and distance-based fixation indices, F_{ST} and Φ_{ST} , using Arlequin 3.5.1. In AMOVA, which allows examining the differences in different level of population hierarchy, the putative populations were classified into two groups, the North Pacific (Taiwan, East Japan, Sea of Japan, Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific) and the North Atlantic (British, Mediterranean Sea and Azores), to test whether the population differentiation between the two major ocean basins in the Northern Hemisphere was statistically significant. For Φ_{ST} , the Tamura and Nei model (Tamura & Nei 1993) was used, with a gamma value of 0.326, as it was determined as the best model for the samples, using the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) implemented in the model comparison program jModelTest 2.1.6 (Darriba et al. 2012). The level of differentiation between putative population pairs was estimated with 10,000 nonparametric permutations. The statistical significance level was set at p < 0.05; Bonferroni correction was applied in pairwise comparison.
Mitochondrial DNA data analysis: population dynamics

To test the neutrality of the mtDNA control region sequences, Arlequin 3.5.1 was used to estimate Tajima's D (Tajima 1989) and Fu's Fs (Fu 1997) for each putative population and to test their statistical significance (i.e., different from zero) by simulating 10,000 samples. The statistical significance was set as p<0.05 for Tajima's D and p<0.02 for Fu's Fs (Fu 1997). The analysis of mismatch distributions implemented in the same program was also conducted to examine if any putative Risso's populations had ever experienced demographic or spatial expansions (Rogers & Harpending 1992; Schneider & Excoffier 1999; Excoffier 2004; Ray et al. 2003). The confidence intervals of the estimates were obtained using 10,000 bootstrap simulations of an instantaneous expansion under a coalescent framework. The sum of square deviations (SSD) between the observed and the expected mismatch and the raggedness index (r) of the observed distribution were calculated and tested to evaluate model fitness (Harpending 1994; Schneider & Excoffier 1999).

The time of population expansion (T) was calculated for each putative population using the formula $T=\tau/2u$, where τ is the simulated time of demographic or spatial expansion (derived from the mismatch analysis), and u is the mutation rate per generation for the sequence in use (Rogers 1995). The u can be calculated by u=(length of the sequence)×(generation time)×(substitution rate; λ). I assumed the generation time of Risso's dolphin to be 22 years, as an average of the age at sexual maturity (8—10 years) and the known age of oldest reproductively-active female (34.5 year-old) (Amano & Miyazaki 2004; Chen *et al.* 2011). For the λ , I used an approximate average of the mtDNA control region λ estimated for multiple animal taxa using ancient DNA samples, which is 1×10⁻⁷ substitutions/per site/per year (Ho *et al.* 2011a).

Results

Data overview and microsatellite data configuration

Genomic DNA was successfully extracted in 280 of the 296 tissue samples acquired from various sources. For microsatellite analysis, 266 samples were fully genotyped at 22 microsatellite loci, although some samples (n=15) showed a minor level of missing data (ranged from 1 to 4 loci per sample). The genetic assessment showed one sample (ID#4694) was a pilot whale. The Kingroup analysis showed there were 40 potential parent-offspring or full-sibling pairs (r>0.4, p<0.001). Among them, five pairs were from Oregon-California Coastal, one from Taiwan, one from Sea of Japan and the rest were from East Japan (Table 2.2). The individuals in pairs G1 and G2 were suspected to be replicated samples with mislabeled ID, because they had the same microsatellite profile and mtDNA haplotype. There were a large number of potential parent-offspring or full-sibling pairs from East Japan. Those were samples collected from a single school of dolphins taken in a drive fishery, and the school was regarded as a nursery school, because it contained a considerable number of females and calves (Amano & Miyazaki 2004). The data of one individual from those putative parent-offspring or full-sibling pairs was discarded to avoid potential sampling bias toward certain kin groups (as the measure applied in Martien *et al.* [2012] and Lowther-Thieleking *et al.* [2015]). For the five pairs from Oregon-California Coastal, except the pair G15, no individual was omitted because they were sampled in different years at different sites, under different occasions. In G15, one of the samples was discarded, because both samples were collected in the same biopsy trip at the same site. In short, 30 individuals were excluded, and there were 236 individuals remained for the following analyses.

In the jack-knife HWE test, 15 samples were identified having a rare allele homozygote (or heterozygote of two rare alleles) that was influential to the estimates of HWE. Most of the alleles were associated with the locus Dde69 or D22 (Table 2.3). Morin *et al.* (2009) suggested poor genomic DNA quality may result in poor microsatellite amplification and consequently promote the likelihood of finding a homozygous rare allele. However, the quality of the genomic DNA appears to be not an issue in these samples, as there was no major difficulty experienced in amplifying the loci or scoring the allele sizes with these samples. Since the presence of these rare allele homozygotes could be natural, these samples were retained for further analyses.

Table 2.2. Potential parent-offspring pairs in the Risso's dolphin samples identified by kinship analysis. The letter following the ID indicates the sex (F, female; M, male; U, unknown), and the ID in bold with asterisk indicates the sample is discarded in further analyses.

							Parent-	Full-
Pair			Sample		Sampling		offspring	sibling
no.	ID-1	ID-2	source1	Pop	year	r	test, p	test, p
G1	10Gg018(F)*	10Gg100(F)	S	SOJ	2004/2003	1	0	0
G2	10Gg003(M)	10Gg087(U)*	S	EJN	1999/1991	1	0	0
G3	EW01211(F)	EW01229(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.658	0	0
G4	EW01207(F)	EW01227(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.622	0	0
G5	SW26642(M)	SW88952(M)	S/ BI	OCC	2002/2009	0.615	0	0
G6	EW01223(F)	EW01238(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.57	0	0
G7	EW01215(M)	EW01255(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.552	1	0
G8	EW01196(F)	EW01218(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.539	1	0
G9	EW01233(M)	EW01250(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.537	1	0
G10	EW01196(F)*	EW01210(M)	DF	EJN	1991	0.534	1	0
G11	EW01214(M)	EW01216(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.523	0	0
G12	EW01219(F)	EW04585(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.517	0	0
G13	EW01205(M)	EW01218(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.511	1	0
G14	EW01221(M)	EW01251(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.505	0	0
G15	SW26306(M)	SW26309(F)*	BI	OCC	2001	0.505	1	0
G16	EW01198(F)	EW01232(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.494	1	0
G17	EW01235(F)*	EW01256(F)	DF	EJN	1991	0.475	0	0
G18	EW01197(F)	EW01246(M)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.474	0	0
G19	EW01257(F)	EW01259(M)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.474	1	0
G20	10Gg090(F)*	EW01204(F)	DF	EJN	1991	0.47	1	0
G21	EW01252(F)	EW01253(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.467	1	0
G22	EW01218(F)*	EW01243(M)	DF	EJN	1991	0.465	1	0
G23	10Gg090(F)*	EW01217(F)	DF	EJN	1991	0.463	1	0
G24	EW01196(F)	EW01205(M)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.462	1	0
G25	10Gg094(F)*	EW01212(F)	DF	EJN	1991	0.458	1	0
G26	EW01220(F)	EW01237(M)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.455	1	0
G27	EW01195(M)	EW01208(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.453	0	0
G28	EW01224(F)	EW05120(M)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.447	1	0
G29	724(M)	726(F)*	FI	TWN	2001	0.445	1	0
G30	10Gg094(F)*	EW01202(F)	DF	EJN	1991	0.442	1	0
G31	EW01199(M)	EW01242(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.436	0	0
G32	EW01216(F)*	EW01217(F)	DF	EJN	1991	0.434	1	0
G33	EW01211(F)	EW01245(M)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.42	1	0.001
G34	10Gg091(F)	EW01209(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.418	1	0
G35	1291(F)	5001(F)	FI	OCC	1993/1995	0.413	1	0.004
G36	EW01229(F)	EW01245(M)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.404	1	0.002
G37	EW01212(F)	EW01235(F)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.401	1	0.012
G38	EW01217(F)	EW01225(M)*	DF	EJN	1991	0.401	1	0
G39	1291(F)	41842(F)	FI/BI	OCC	1993/2004	0.401	1	0
G40	26642(M)	32940(F)	S	OCC	2002/2003	0.4	1	0

¹ Samplie source: BI, biopsy; DF, drive fishery; FI, fishery interaction; S, stranding.

In the 22 loci microsatellite dataset, the observed heterozygosity ranged from 0.666 to 0.722 for the putative populations (Table 2.4). Two loci, KWM1b and

TexVet7, were monomorphic. The locus EV14 showed both null alleles and deviation from HWE in almost all putative populations (Appendix 2.2). The data of these three loci were therefore discarded. The observed heterozygosity of D22 in the Taiwan population and Dde59 in the East Japan population also significantly deviated from HWE, but it appears to be population specific, therefore the data of these two loci were retained. No locus was eliminated due to significant LD because no pairwise LD was consistently detected in every population. Therefore the following analyses were then conducted using microsatellite data derived from 19 loci (AAT44, D14, D22, Dde59, Dde65, Dde66, Dde69, Dde70, Dde72, Dde84, EV37, KWM12a, KWM2b, KWM9b, MK3, MK5, Sco28, Sco11, Sco55) for a total of 236 individuals.

Sample ID	Don	Locus	Allele ID	Observed/Jack-	Observed/Jack-	Odds
Sample ID	rop	Locus	(frequency)	knife P value	knife odds	ratio
11694	ETP	EV37	206 (0.004)	0.000/0.067	0.000/0.072	Inf
1153	TWN	Dde65	190 (0.004)	0.000/0.094	0.000/0.104	518.660
294	TWN	MK5	200 (0.006)	0.034/0.871	0.035/6.734	194.280
738	TWN	Dde66	349 (0.013)	0.013/0.163	0.013/0.194	14.628
38253	ETP	Dde69	196 (0.017)	0.032/0.201	0.033/0.252	7.595
1030	TWN	Dde69	208 (0.049)	0.032/0.075	0.033/0.082	2.459
724	TWN	Dde69	216 (0.094)	0.032/0.061	0.033/0.065	1.969
10Gg023	EJN	Dde69	188 (0.126)	0.032/0.055	0.033/0.058	1.748
EW01240	EJN	Dde69	200/208	0.032/0.053	0.033/0.056	1.694
			(0.239/0.049)			
39083	OCC	MK5	208 (0.530)	0.034/0.052	0.035/0.055	1.589
EW05119	EJN	D22	130 (0.194)	0.036/0.054	0.038/0.057	1.517
908	TWN	D22	132 (0.105)	0.036/0.052	0.038/0.055	1.458
61944	OCC	D22	132 (0.105)	0.036/0.052	0.038/0.055	1.446
62	OCC	D22	124 (0.188)	0.036/0.050	0.038/0.053	1.399
EW01226	EJN	D22	126 (0.160)	0.036/0.050	0.038/0.053	1.396

Table 2.3. The individuals and alleles that are influential to the HWE of the samples.

Table 2.4. The averages (\pm SD) of the number of alleles, expected heterozygosity (H_E), observed heterozygosity (H_O), allelic richness and inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}) across the 22 microsatellite loci within each putative population examined in this study. See Appendix 2.2 for the estimates by locus in each population.

Population	n	No. of alleles	H_E	Ho	Allelic richness	F _{IS}
Taiwan	49	9.842±4.682	0.711±0.222	0.688±0.213	1.653±0.296	0.056
East Japan	72	9.789±4.826	0.705 ± 0.222	0.680 ± 0.219	1.645 ± 0.294	0.057
Sea of Japan	12	6.105 ± 2.208	0.698 ± 0.203	0.697 ± 0.243	1.634 ± 0.278	0.015
Central-Northeast Pacific	7	5.333±2.196	0.743 ± 0.178	0.690 ± 0.221	1.637 ± 0.305	0.089
Eastern Tropical Pacific	22	8.389±3.712	0.739 ± 0.207	0.722±0.210	1.642 ± 0.321	0.052
Oregon-California coastal	73	9.368±4.573	0.691 ± 0.245	0.666 ± 0.238	1.637 ± 0.310	0.062

Microsatellite data analysis: population structure

When sample coordinates were not referenced back to the population centre, the resolution of FCA for Risso's dolphin in the North Pacific was poor: the sum of FC1 and FC2 could only explain about 4% of variances, and no obvious population structure could be found (Fig. 2.3A). However, when using the population centre reference, the power of the analysis increased to 52%, and a pattern of three clusters emerged (Fig. 2.3B). One cluster was composed of individuals from East Japan, Sea of Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines, another cluster consisted of individuals from Oregon-California Coastal and Central Northeast Pacific, and the other cluster consisted of individuals from the Eastern Tropical Pacific. The most informative factor (FC1), which represented 30.8% of the variance in the sample, indicated a difference between the Oregon-California Coastal/Central Northeast Pacific cluster and the other two clusters. The Eastern Tropical Pacific was isolated by the second most informative factor, FC2

(21.1%), and its level of overlapping with the other two major clusters was the most constrained.

A similar pattern of results was found in STRUCTURE analysis. When the LOCPRIOR option was not used, although the Evanno's ΔK suggested the most likely number of populations (K) was 2, the best estimate is K=1 according to the estimate of mean LnP(K) and the graphic output (Table 2.5, Fig. 2.4A). When the LOCPRIOR option was used, on the other hand, the Evanno's ΔK , LnP(K) value indicated K=2, while the graphic result showed meaningful structure for K=2 and K=3 (Fig 2.4B, C). In the K=2 scenario, the individuals from Oregon-California Coastal and Central Northeast Pacific were assigned to one cluster, and the individuals from Eastern Tropical Pacific, East Japan, Sea of Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines were assigned to the other. In the K=3 scenario, the pattern was identical but the individuals from Eastern Tropical Pacific were isolated from the western North Pacific cluster. The partitioning appears to agree with the segregation of FC1 in the FCA result (Fig. 2.4B), but the differentiation at FC2 was only revealed when K=3 (Fig. 2.4C).



Figure 2.3. Results of the factor correspondence analysis (FCA) A) without using population information; B) using population information. The two most informative factors (FC1 and FC2) are assigned as the X and Y axes in the plots, and the numbers in parentheses in each axis indicate the percentage of the variance explained by the factor.

LOCPRIOR option	Κ	Mean LnP(K)	SD of LnP(K)	Ln'(K)	Ln"(K)	ΔΚ
Used	1	-15215.44	0.7792	NA	NA	NA
Used	2*	-15286.11	63.9325	-70.67	1155.79	18.078284
Used	3	-16512.57	193.5957	-1226.46	1611.76	8.325393
Used	4	-16127.27	267.9372	385.3	938.54	3.502835
Used	5	-16680.51	282.8168	-553.24	105.73	0.373846
Used	6	-17339.48	466.5879	-658.97	335.92	0.71995
Used	7	-17662.53	253.8915	-323.05	57.12	0.224978
Used	8	-17928.46	367.4595	-265.93	NA	NA
Not used	1	-15215.45	0.5701	NA	NA	NA
Not used	2*	-15080.89	17.5687	134.56	211.34	12.029356
Not used	3	-15157.67	40.4682	-76.78	45.92	1.134718
Not used	4	-15280.37	141.2912	-122.7	1.93	0.01366
Not used	5	-15401.14	147.3893	-120.77	2.82	0.019133
Not used	6	-15524.73	266.5318	-123.59	100.48	0.376991
Not used	7	-15547.84	429.8739	-23.11	35.38	0.082303
Not used	8	-15606.33	227.1227	-58.49	NA	NA
Used Used Not used Not used Not used Not used Not used Not used Not used Not used	7 8 1 2* 3 4 5 6 7 8	-17662.53 -17928.46 -15215.45 -15080.89 -15157.67 -15280.37 -15401.14 -15524.73 -15547.84 -15606.33	253.8915 367.4595 0.5701 17.5687 40.4682 141.2912 147.3893 266.5318 429.8739 227.1227	-323.05 -265.93 NA 134.56 -76.78 -122.7 -120.77 -123.59 -23.11 -58.49	553.92 57.12 NA NA 211.34 45.92 1.93 2.82 100.48 35.38 NA	0.224978 NA 12.029356 1.134718 0.01366 0.019133 0.376991 0.082303 NA

Table 2.5. The Evanno table generated by Structure Harvester for the STRUCTURE analysis. The asterisk indicates the most likely K (i.e., the largest ΔK value).

In the first step of the Geneland analysis testing the candidate K ranging from 1 to 10, most of the results (nine out of the 10 runs) indicated K=3 was the most likely number of populations for the samples, and the only different result indicated was K=4. In the second step of the analysis, by fixing the K to K=3, there were seven different spatial distribution patterns among the results of the 10 runs with the highest LPP. Five runs revealed a true K=3 spatial pattern (Fig. 2.5A—D), two showed a distribution pattern of K=2 (Fig. 2.5E—F), and the remaining three runs failed to reveal any population structure (*i.e.*, K=1). In the results of the five runs that show a true K=3 pattern, two of them were essentially the same as the pattern seen in the FCA result, suggesting there is a population in the Western North Pacific, another in the Eastern Tropical Pacific (Fig. 2.5A). The distribution pattern shown in Fig. 2.5B was substantially the same pattern as Fig. 2.5A; the only

difference was that the sample from Hawaiian waters was assigned to different populations (*i.e.*, Western North Pacific versus Eastern Tropical Pacific). The population membership of Risso's dolphins in the central Tropical Pacific appears to be ambiguous, as it often swung between the Western North Pacific and Eastern Tropical Pacific, and in some cases it was even identified as an independent population (Fig. 2.5C—D).



Figure 2.4. Inferred population structure from the STRUCTURE analysis: A) K=2, using no LOCPRIOR option, B) K=2, using LOCPRIOR option, and C) K=3, using LOCPRIOR option. Each vertical column represents an individual and is divided into K coloured segments that indicate the individual's estimated membership probability in K clusters. Individuals are clustered based on their *a priori* population identity, which is labelled at the bottom of the figure. See Fig. 2.2 for population abbreviations.

The result of the two runs that showed a K=2 pattern was shown in Fig. 2.5E and 2.5F. The result shown in Fig. 2.5E suggested an isolated population of Eastern Tropical Pacific, coincided with the differentiation pattern suggested by FC2 in the FCA result (Fig. 2.3B). The population membership shown in Fig. 2.5F, on the other hand, suggested those from Eastern Tropical Pacific and Western North Pacific were from the same population, in agreement with the K=2 result found in the STRUCTURE analysis (Fig. 2.4B).

From this Geneland analysis it appears to be difficult to determine a definite population membership for Risso's dolphins in the North Pacific. Nevertheless, some patterns are consistently seen in all cases, whether it was K=2 or 3. For instance, the samples for Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific were always assigned to different populations, and the sample collected in Hokkaido, Japan, was consistently grouped with those samples collected from the Northeast Pacific Ocean (*i.e.*, Oregon-California Coastal), rather with those samples collected in adjacent waters (East Japan and Sea of Japan).



Figure 2.5. Individual population membership assignment patterns shown in the 10 runs with the highest LPP for K=3 in Geneland analysis. Four different patterns suggesting K=3 are shown in A—D; two patterns suggesting K=2 are shown in E and F. The one pattern suggesting K=1 is not shown here. The red dots represent the samples; the colours indicate the distribution of K clusters based on the mode of simulated posterior probability for each pixel. Solid triangle, the Hokkaido sample; solid square, the Hawaiian sample.

In the F_{ST} analysis, the AMOVA result indicated that the differences between western and eastern North Pacific population groups, and among the six testable putative populations, were both statistically significant (Table 2.6A). Pairwise F_{ST} comparison further showed that the putative population of Oregon-California Coastal was the most differentiated population (F_{ST} =0.011—0.016, p=0—0.002), and the populations in the western North Pacific population group were the least differentiated (F_{ST} =0.001—0.004, p=0.393—0.5; Table 2.7). Differentiation between Sea of Japan and Eastern Tropical Pacific was only marginally significant (F_{ST} =0.0097, p=0.045).

When the level of differentiation was evaluated using R_{ST} , the AMOVA no longer supported any sign of differentiation between western and eastern North Pacific population groups, but the differentiation among the six putative populations persisted, although the statistical power was only marginal (Table 2.6B). Pairwise comparison results showed that significant differentiation was only found for comparisons with the Oregon-California Coastal population (R_{ST} =0.019—0.044, p=0—0.022), which was consistent with the differentiation pattern shown in STRUCTURE analysis. Differentiation between the Eastern Tropical Pacific and Oregon-California Coastal,

and between East Japan and Sea of Japan were ambiguous, as the statistical significance

was marginal (Table 2.7).

Table 2.6. Result of AMOVA using different distance method: A) number of different alleles (F_{ST}) and B) Sum of squared size difference (R_{ST}). The five putative populations are grouped into two groups, the western North Pacific group (TWN, SOJ, EJN) and the eastern North Pacific group (OCC, ETP).

	Sum of squares	Variance components	Percentage variation	Р	Fixation index
A: No. of different alleles (F _{ST})					
Among groups	20.842	0.043	0.639	0.001**	0.006
Among populations within groups	28.495	0.039	0.582	0.0001***	0.006
Within populations	2992.140	6.658	8 98.779		0.012
Total	3041.478	6.741			
B: Sum of squared size difference	e (R _{ST})				
Among groups	942.170	2.034	0.974	0.105	0.010
Among populations within groups	1145.583	2.458	1.177	0.009**	0.012
Within populations	91830.620	204.292	97.848	0.000***	0.022
Total	93918.373	208.784			

*: p<0.05, **: p<0.01; ***: p<0.001

Table 2.7. Pairwise estimates of genetic divergence between the five putative populations. Above the diagonal shows the estimates using F_{ST} and below the diagonal shows the estimates using R_{ST} .

					F _{ST}				
		n	OCC	ETP	SOJ	EJN	TWN		
	OCC	73		0.016***	0.013**	0.011***	0.016***		
	ETP	22	0.019*		0.010*	0.012***	0.009**		
R_{ST}	SOJ	12	0.044**	0.009		0.001	0.005		
	EJN	72	0.021***	0.000	0.023*		0.001		
	TWN	49	0.035***	-0.008	0.023	0.001			

*: p<0.05, **: p<0.01; ***: p<0.001

When all samples were involved, the RDA result showed that the geography (longitude and latitude) explains 2.39% of total genetic variance and the effect was

statistically significant (F=2.848, p<0.001). The partial RDA result showed that more genetic variance was explained by longitude (1.42%) than latitude (0.84%). However, if the RDA was conducted using samples from the eastern populations only, namely those from Oregon-California Coastal, Central-Northeast Pacific and Eastern Tropical Pacific, the effect became insignificant (F=1.435, p=0.061), even though the geography was found to explain 2.82% of the genetic variance. The partial RDA result suggests latitude could be a significant factor for the genetic structure of Risso's dolphin on the eastern side of the North Pacific, although it explains only 1.88% of the genetic variance and the statistical significance was also marginal (F=1.911, p=0.029) (Table 2.8). Although the results seems to suggest that the population structure of Risso's dolphins in the North Pacific Ocean is due to the effect of isolation by distance, the lack of sufficient samples collected uniformly across the study area raises the possibility that the correlation between genetic distance and geographic distance is simply reflecting the difference of two (or more) distant populations which have been segregated due to other effects.

To sum up the results shown in FCA, Geneland, STRUCTURE and pair-wise Fstatistics comparisons, it can be concluded that the population structure of Risso's dolphins in the North Pacific Ocean consists of three major populations: one in the Western North Pacific (East Japan, Sea of Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines), another in the Eastern Tropical Pacific, and the third in the Eastern North Pacific (OregonCalifornia Coastal and Central Northeast Pacific), with the population membership for

the dolphins inhabiting the Central Tropical Pacific (e.g., Hawaiian waters) remaining

unsettled.

Table 2.8. Results of the redundancy analysis (RDA). The eastern populations include the samples from OCC, ETP and CNP.

Variable	Variance explained	Proportion of total variance	F	P value
All samples, n=236				
Longitude+Latitude	5.187	0.024	2.848	>0.001***
Longitude only	3.097	0.014	3.400	>0.001***
Latitude only	1.824	0.008	2.003	0.016*
Eastern populations, n=102				
Longitude+Latitude	6.37	0.028	1.435	0.061
Longitude only	1.766	0.008	0.796	0.662
Latitude only	4.241	0.019	1.911	0.029*

*: p<0.05, **: p<0.01; ***: p<0.001

Microsatellite data analysis: population dynamics

To estimate the effective population size and migration rate for the three main populations concluded in the population structure section (*i.e.*, the Western North Pacific, Eastern North Pacific and Eastern Tropical Pacific populations), the microsatellite data of putative populations East Japan, Sea of Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines were combined as a Western North Pacific population, with the data of Oregon-California Coastal and Central Northeast Pacific populations as an Eastern North Pacific population, for Migrate analysis. The Hokkaido sample from East Japan and the Hawaiian sample from Central Northeast Pacific were excluded from this Migrate analysis due to the uncertainty of their population identity.

The estimates of N_eµ suggest the N_e was about the same but slightly larger for the Eastern North Pacific population (Neu=0.457, 95%CI=0.439-0.476) than for the Western North Pacific population ($N_e\mu=0.371$, 95%CI=0.361-0.382). The $N_e\mu$ estimate for the Eastern Tropical Pacific population was 3.399 (95%CI=3.197-3.619), which is about an order of magnitude larger than the estimates for the other two populations (Table 2.9). The estimates for the number of migrants per generation (N_em) ranged from 0.053 to 0.287 among the three putative populations. Interestingly, despite the geographic adjacency of the two eastern populations and the 'remoteness' of the western population, the estimates suggest that the Eastern North Pacific population received more immigrants from the Western North Pacific $(N_e m = 0.227,$ 95%CI=0.207-0.249) than from the Tropical Eastern Pacific population (Nem=0.096, 95%CI=0.083-0.110), and dispatched more immigrants to the Western North Pacific (Nem=0.287, 95%CI=0.255-0.321) than to the Tropical Eastern Pacific population (Nem=0.053, 95%CI=0.038-0.072). The lowest rates of Nem were usually associated with the Eastern Tropical Pacific population, implying that emigration to the Eastern Tropical Pacific was the least likely route of long-term gene flow for the other two populations (Table 2.9).

Table 2.9. Estimates of effective population size times mutation rate $(N_e\mu)$ and number of migrants per generation (N_em) from the microsatellite data. The host populations are in columns and the source populations are in rows. The 2.5th and 97.5th profile likelihood estimates are given in parentheses. Abbreviations: ENP, Eastern North Pacific; ETP, Eastern Tropical Pacific; WNP, Western North Pacific.

	Source population		Host population	
		ENP	ETP	WNP
NI		0.457	3.399	0.371
Ν _e μ		(0.439-0.476)	(3.197-3.619)	(0.361-0.382)
Ne		2285	16996	1855
(low)		(2197—2378)	(15983—18093)	(1804—1908)
Ne		4570	33991	3710
(high)		(4394—4755)	(31966—36186)	(3608—3816)
N m	END		0.053	0.287
N _e m	ENP		(0.038-0.072)	(0.255-0.321)
	стр	0.096		0.159
	EIP	(0.083-0.110)		(0.136-0.184)
	WND	0.227	0.191	
	WINP	(0.207-0.249)	(0.161-0.226)	

Geneclass2 identified five individuals that were potentially first-generation migrants in their home population (Table 2.10). The result agrees with the long-term gene flow estimated by Migrate that the Western North Pacific population is likely playing the role of major immigrant source, while the Eastern North Pacific population is the main immigrant host. Although the fact that four of the five individuals are male may imply the existence of sex-biased dispersal, the two-tailed t tests for examining sex-biased dispersal revealed that the difference of dispersal pattern between the sexes was statistically insignificant (Table 2.11).

Table 2.10. Potential first generation migrants identified in GeneClass2. The asterisk indicates the most likely origin for the sample. The letter following the ID indicates the sex (F, female; M, male). Abbreviations: ENP, Eastern North Pacific; ETP, Eastern Tropical Pacific; WNP, Western North Pacific.

				Potential origin population			
ID	Host population	-LOG(L_home/L_max)	р	ENP	ETP	WNP	
				-log(L)	-log(L)	-log(L)	
10Gg032(M)	WNP	2.78	0.002	25.737	23.682*	26.462	
11694(M)	ETP	3.761	0.001	29.108	27.939	24.179*	
1564(F)	ENP	2.057	0.005	25.303	25.465	23.247*	
23799(M)	ENP	1.592	0.007	24.952	25.48	23.359*	
39082(M)	ENP	1.753	0.007	22.833	21.08*	22.388	
10Gg032(M) 11694(M) 1564(F) 23799(M) 39082(M)	WNP ETP ENP ENP ENP	2.78 3.761 2.057 1.592 1.753	0.002 0.001 0.005 0.007 0.007	25.737 29.108 25.303 24.952 22.833	23.682* 27.939 25.465 25.48 21.08*	26.462 24.179 23.247 23.359 22.388	

Table 2.11. Sex-biased dispersal assessments by two-tailed *t* tests. None of the assessments are statistically significant.

n		Fis	Fst	Relativeness	Но	Hs	Mean	Var
		15	51		-		assignment	assignment
Female	104	0.028	0.015	0.029	0.681	0.701	0.418	28.853
Male	130	0.041	0.010	0.019	0.674	0.703	-0.334	24.182
Overall	234	0.034	0.013	0.025	0.677	0.702		
P-value		0.413	0.192	0.185	0.525	0.699	0.271	0.553

Mitochondrial DNA analysis: data overview

The mtDNA control region sequences of 140 Risso's dolphin samples from the Eastern Tropical Pacific, Oregon-California Coastal, Japanese, Taiwanese and Philippine waters were successfully amplified. A 473bp consensus sequence was identified after aligning the sequences with the published British and Mediterranean, and unpublished Azorean sequences. Among the total 213 sequences, fifty-six variable sites were found characterizing 85 unique haplotypes. There was no haplotype shared between the North Pacific Ocean and North Atlantic Ocean/Mediterranean Sea, and there was only one haplotype shared between the North Atlantic Ocean (from the Azores population) and the Mediterranean Sea. Five haplotypes were shared between the eastern (Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific) and the western North Pacific Ocean (East Japan, Sea of Japan, Taiwan) (Table 2.12). In the North Pacific Ocean, the Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific populations appeared to have higher frequencies of private haplotypes (0.73 and 0.82, respectively), suggesting some level of lineage sorting and consistent with a significant level of differentiation. The median-joining network tree showed a scattered tree with many missing haplotypes, and no clear concordance between geography and haplotype clustering (Fig. 2.6). The genetic and nucleotide diversity was high in all putative populations except for the British population (Table 2.13).

Table 2.12. The frequency of 85 mtDNA haplotypes detected among the nine putative populations in the Northern Hemisphere. See Appendix 2.3 for the definitions of the haplotypes. Abbreviations: ETP, Eastern Tropical Pacific; OCC, Oregon-California Coastal; EJN, East Japan; SOJ, Sea of Japan; TWN, Taiwan; PHE, the Philippines; MED, Mediterranean Sea; UK, British waters; AZR, Azores.

	Putati	ive popu	ilation						
Haplotype ID	ETP	OCC	EJN	SOJ	TWN	PHE	MED	UK	AZR
n	21	22	33	17	42	1	24	18	35
Hap 1	7	3		1					
Hap 2	2								
Hap 3	1		3	1					
Hap 4	1								
Hap 5	2								
Hap 6	2								
Hap 7	2								
Hap 8	1								
Hap 9	1								
Hap 10	1								
Hap 11	1								
Hap 12		1							
Hap 13		1							
Hap 14		2							
Hap 15		1	1	2					
Hap_16		1	1	-					
Hap_10 Hap_17		2							
Hap 18		2	2	2	6				
Hap_10		1	-	1	Ū				
Hap 20		3		1					
Hap_20 Hap_21		1							
Hap_21 Hap_22		1							
Hap 23		1							
Hap_25		1							
Hap 25		1							
Hap 26		1	2		1				
Hap 27			1		1				
Hap 28			1	1					
Hap_20 Hap_29			1	1					
Hap 30			2		2				
Hap_30			1		-				
Hap 32			1						
Hap 33			6	6	8				
Hap 34			0	2	U				
Hap_35			2	2					
Hap 36			1						
Hap_30			2						
Hap 38			1						
Hap_30			1	1	9				
Hap 40			1	1	,				
Hap 41			1		5				
Hap 4^{2}					1				
Han 43					2				
Hap 44					3				
Han 45					1				
Han 46					1				
Hap 47					1				
Hap 48					1				
Han 10					1				
IIup_+					1				

	Putati	ive popu	lation						
Haplotype ID	ETP	OCC	EJN	SOJ	TWN	PHE	MED	UK	AZR
n	21	22	33	17	42	1	24	18	35
Hap_50			1						
Hap_51			1						
Hap_52			1						
Hap_53						1			
Hap_54			1						
Hap_55			1						
Hap_56							2		
Hap_57							3		
Hap_58							3		1
Hap_59							1		
Hap_60							3		
Hap_61							4		
Hap_62							1		
Hap_63							2		
Hap_64							1		
Hap_65							1		
Hap_66							1		
Hap_67							1		
Hap_68							1		
Hap_69								1	
Hap_70								5	
Hap_71								12	
Hap_72									6
Hap_73									2
Hap_74									5
Hap_75									1
Hap_76									1
Hap_77									1
Hap_78									3
Hap_79									1
Hap_80									3
Hap_81									5
Hap_82									2
Hap_83									1
Hap_84									2
Hap_85									1



Figure 2.6. The Median-joining network tree for the 85 mtDNA control region haplotypes. Each circle represents a unique haplotype. The size of circle indicates the number of individuals having the haplotype and the colour shade indicates the proportion of each population within the haplotype. The number of hatch marks at the lines indicates the number of mutational steps separating the haplotypes. Solid circles indicate missing intermediate haplotypes.

Рор	n	No. of variable sites	No. of haplotypes	Gene diversity, h (SD)	Nucleotide diversity, π (SD)	Tajima' s D	Fu's Fs
All	213	56	85	0.975 (0.004)	1.72% (0.04%)	-0.416	-24.419***
ENP	43	37	25	0.939 (0.027)	1.82% (0.13%)	0.008	-6.476
WNP	93	40	35	0.924 (0.016)	1.42% (0.07%)	-0.456	-11.580**
EJN	33	31	21	0.956 (0.022)	1.51% (0.10%)	-0.239	-6.601*
SOJ	17	24	9	0.868 (0.068)	1.42% (0.21%)	-0.206	0.292
TWN	42	27	14	0.891 (0.024)	1.33% (0.11%)	0.013	-0.166
OCC	22	31	15	0.96 (0.02)	1.89% (0.14%)	0.187	-2.475
ETP	21	27	11	0.88 (0.06)	1.71% (0.22%)	0.303	0.164
AZR	35	24	15	0.926 (0.021)	1.543% (0.09%)	0.870	-0.802
MED	24	25	13	0.938 (0.025)	1.306% (0.15%)	-0.287	-1.757
UK	18	2	3	0.503 (0.103)	0.113% (0.03%)	-0.191	-0.161

Table 2.13. The number of mtDNA haplotypes, genetic diversity, nucleotide diversity, and population dynamic indices for the putative populations and all samples. ENP includes OCC and ETP; WNP includes EJN, SOJ and TWN.

*: p<0.05, **: p<0.01; ***: p<0.001

Mitochondrial DNA data analysis: population structure

The AMOVA results showed significant differentiation between the two major ocean basins (the North Pacific Ocean versus North Atlantic Ocean-Mediterranean Sea), and among the seven putative populations (Table 2.14). In pairwise F_{ST} and Φ_{ST} comparisons, the differences were all statistically significant except for the pairs of putative populations in the Western North Pacific, and those in the Eastern North Pacific (Table 2.15). As for the results of the pairwise F_{ST} and R_{ST} comparisons using microsatellite data, the pairwise F_{ST} and Φ_{ST} among East Japan, Sea of Japan and Taiwan were statistically insignificant, suggesting that the dolphins inhabiting these region are from the same population (*i.e.*, the Western North Pacific population). However, the differentiation between Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific was statistically supported in the microsatellite data, but not supported in this mtDNA sequence data.

Nevertheless, the pairwise F_{ST} and R_{ST} results indicate there are at least five Risso's dolphin populations in the Northern Hemisphere: a population in the Western North Pacific, a population in the Eastern North Pacific, a population occurring in Azorean waters, a population in British waters, and a Mediterranean Sea population, and these populations are all well differentiated. Among these populations, the British population is the most distinct population based on the F_{ST} and Φ_{ST} values (Table 2.15).

Table 2.14. Result of AMOVA using different distance method: A) number of different alleles (F_{ST}) and B) Tamura and Nei model (ϕ_{ST}). The eight putative populations are grouped into two groups, the Pacific group (TWN, SOJ, EJN, OCC, ETP) and the Atlantic-Mediterranean group (MED, UK, AZR).

	Sum of squares	Variance components	Percentage variation	Р	Fixation index
A: No. of different alleles (F _{ST})					
Among groups	2.782	0.0103	2.06	0.048*	0.021
Among populations within groups	9.867	0.047	9.36	0.000***	0.096
Within populations	90.219	0.442	88.58	0.000***	0.114
Total	102.868	0.499			
B: Tamura and Nei model (φ_{ST})					
Among groups	99.154	0.813	16.21	0.018*	0.162
Among populations within groups	107.097	0.552	11.01	0.000**	0.131
Within populations	744.977	3.652	72.78	0.000***	0.272
Total	951.228	5.017			

*: p<0.05, **: p<0.01; ***: p<0.001

Table 2.15. Pairwise divergence between the eight putative populations in the Northern Hemisphere estimated using F_{ST} (above the diagonal) and ϕ_{ST} (below the diagonal) based on the mtDNA data set.

					F _{ST}				
		ETP	OCC	EJ	SOJ	TW	MED	UK	AZR
	ETP		0.035 *	0.076 ***	0.106 ***	0.114 ***	0.090 ***	0.302 ***	0.096 ***
	OCC	0.013		0.035 **	0.060 **	0.063 **	0.050 ***	0.260 ***	0.057 ***
	EJ	0.083 **	0.030		0.005	0.024 *	0.052 ***	0.249 ***	0.059 ***
ϕ_{ST}	SOJ	0.063 *	0.031	-0.009		0.026	0.096 ***	0.317 ***	0.101 ***
	TW	0.112 **	0.078 *	0.010	-0.018		0.086 ***	0.276 ***	0.092 ***
	MED	0.265 ***	0.155 ***	0.149 ***	0.209 ***	0.238 ***		0.268 ***	0.065 ***
	UK	0.504 ***	0.455 ***	0.536 ***	0.642 ***	0.604 ***	0.571 ***		0.263 ***
	AZR	0.196 ***	0.124 ***	0.151 ***	0.203 ***	0.248 ***	0.115 ***	0.356 ***	

*: p<0.05, **: p<0.01, ***: p<0.001

Mitochondrial DNA data analysis: population dynamics

A Tajima's D or Fu's Fs estimate of zero indicates the locus being examined is a neutral marker for the population, or there is no significant evidence of population size change in the past. A negative Tajima's D was estimated for East Japan, Sea of Japan, Mediterranean Sea and British waters, as well as for the Western North Pacific and all samples, but none of the values was statistically significant to zero. A negative Fu's Fs estimate was made for all putative populations expect for Sea of Japan and Eastern Tropical Pacific, but the value was only significant for the East Japan population, when the samples from western North Pacific Ocean were regarded as a single population (Western North Pacific), or when all samples were regarded as a global Risso's population (Table 2.13). A negative value of Fu's Fs means an excess number of alleles, a phenomenon when a population has experienced a recent population expansion or genetic hitchhiking (Fu 1997). Therefore, it suggests the overall Risso's dolphin population in the Northern Hemisphere, or at least the population in the western North Pacific Ocean, has expanded.

In the mismatch distribution analysis, the individuals from East Japan, Sea of Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines were assigned to a Western North Pacific population, and the individuals from Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific were assigned to an Eastern North Pacific population, according to the population structure revealed in the F_{ST} tests in the previous session. However, as microsatellite evidence

suggests that Oregon-California Coastal and Eastern Tropical Pacific could be different populations, an additional set of analyses that treated these two as independent populations was also conducted.

The results show that for most populations the distribution of observed pairwise nucleotide site differences did not differ significantly from the unimodal demographic and/or spatial expansion models, suggesting most of the populations experienced a period of rapid demographic and spatial expansion (Table 2.16; Fig 2.7, 2.8). In the three populations, the fitting to the model was rejected: the demographic expansion model for the Azores population (SSD=0.0211, p=0.0233; r=0.04771, p=0.0118), the spatial model for the British population (SSD=0.02304, p=0.0293), and the demographic expansion model for all samples (SSD=0.00548, p=0.0494). However, the raggedness index in the later two cases was not statistically significant (p=0.237 and p=0.149, respectively). For the Azores population, the distribution of observed pairwise nucleotide site differences appeared to be multimodal (Fig. 2.7, 2.8), and its fitness to the demographic model was statistically rejected by both indices, suggesting the demographic structure of the Azores population has remained stable through time. The mismatch distribution for the Eastern Tropical Pacific and Mediterranean Sea appeared to be multimodal as well. However, the statistics suggested it was not different from the unimodal model.

The estimates showed that, except for the British population, all Risso's dolphin populations experienced demographic expansions at about the same time, about 3,000– 6,000 years ago (Table 2.16). The expansion time estimated for the British population is remarkably recent, only dated back to the last 706 years ago. A similar pattern was found for the estimates of the timing of a spatial expansion: except for the British population, all Risso's dolphin populations experienced spatial expansions at about the same time, about 2,000–4,000 years ago, which is somewhat later than the time of demographic expansion (Table 2.16). The expansion time for the British population is again later (73–924 years ago).

Table 2.16. Estimated parameters for the putative Risso's dolphin populations in the Northern Hemisphere under demographic expansion (A) and spatial expansion (B) models. τ is the time since expansion measured in mutational time units, SSD is the sum of squared deviation in goodness-of-fit test, T is the time of expansion estimated based on a substitution rate $\lambda = 1 \times 10^{-7}$. The 2.5th and 97.5th profile likelihood estimates are given in parentheses.

		Raggedness index				
τ (95% CI)	SSD (p value)	(p value)	T (95% CI)			
A: Demographic expansion model						
12.105						
(3.732—17.775)	0.033 (0.156)	0.055 (0.155)	5816 (1793—8541)			
10.539	0.012 (0.22()	0.025 (0.207)	ED(A(2E72)(02))			
(5.354 - 14.414)	0.013 (0.326)	0.025 (0.307)	5064 (25/3-6926)			
10.973 (4.088 15.043)	0.010 (0.380)	0.010(0.274)	5272 (2207 7660)			
(4.988—13.943) 9.057	0.010 (0.389)	0.019 (0.274)	5272 (2597—7000)			
(4.518 - 12.852)	0 019 (0 057)	0 024 (0 082)	4352 (2171-6175)			
8.615			()			
(2.814-13.350)	0.008 (0.732)	0.025 (0.585)	4139 (1352-6415)			
0.688 (0-1.469)	0.023 (0.134)	0.194 (0.228)	331 (0-706)			
8.436						
(4.686—11.104)	0.021 (0.023*)	0.048 (0.012*)	4053 (2252—5335)			
9.195		0.000 (0.1.10)				
(6.166—11.023)	0.005 (0.049*)	0.009 (0.143)	4418 (2963—5296)			
B: Spatial expansion model						
(3.924 - 17.688)	0 026 (0 480)	0 055 (0 593)	3871 (1885—8499)			
8 223	0.020 (0.400)	0.055 (0.575)	5071 (1005 0477)			
(5.184 - 13.412)	0.014 (0.379)	0.025 (0.635)	3951 (2491—6444)			
7.484	()	()	, ,			
(4.397—15.841)	0.011 (0.604)	0.019 (0.799)	3596 (2113-7611)			
8.003						
(4.944—11.329)	0.021 (0.178)	0.024 (0.695)	3845 (2376—5443)			
4.554	0.010 (0.540)	0.025 (0.771)	2100 (072 (250)			
(1.816 - 13.232)	0.012 (0.542)	0.025 (0.771)	2188 (8/3-6358)			
(0.087) (0.152 - 1.023)	0 023 (0 020*)	0 104 (0 237)	330 (73 024)			
8 017	0.023 (0.029)	0.194(0.257)	550 (75-924)			
(4.636 - 10.826)	0.017 (0.292)	0.048 (0.320)	3852 (2228-5202)			
9.029	()		()			
(6.328—10.292)	0.006 (0.078)	0.009 (0.460)	4338 (3041-4945)			
	$\begin{array}{r} \underline{\tau} \ (95\% \ {\rm CI}) \\ \hline c \ expansion \ model \\ 12.105 \\ (3.732-17.775) \\ 10.539 \\ (5.354-14.414) \\ 10.973 \\ (4.988-15.943) \\ 9.057 \\ (4.518-12.852) \\ 8.615 \\ (2.814-13.350) \\ 0.688 \ (0-1.469) \\ 8.436 \\ (4.686-11.104) \\ 9.195 \\ \hline (6.166-11.023) \\ nsion \ model \\ 8.056 \\ (3.924-17.688) \\ 8.223 \\ (5.184-13.412) \\ 7.484 \\ (4.397-15.841) \\ 8.003 \\ (4.944-11.329) \\ 4.554 \\ (1.816-13.232) \\ 0.687 \\ (0.152-1.923) \\ 8.017 \\ (4.636-10.826) \\ 9.029 \\ \hline (6.328-10.292) \\ \hline \end{array}$	τ (95% CI)SSD (p value)c expansion model12.105(3.732—17.775)0.033 (0.156)10.539(5.354—14.414)0.013 (0.326)10.973(4.988—15.943)0.010 (0.389)9.057(4.518—12.852)0.019 (0.057)8.615(2.814—13.350)0.008 (0.732)0.688 (0—1.469)0.023 (0.134)8.436(4.686—11.104)0.021 (0.023*)9.195(6.166—11.023)0.005 (0.049*)nsion model8.056(3.924—17.688)0.026 (0.480)8.223(5.184—13.412)0.014 (0.379)7.484(4.397—15.841)0.011 (0.604)8.003(4.944—11.329)0.021 (0.178)4.554(1.816—13.232)0.012 (0.542)0.687(0.152—1.923)0.023 (0.029*)8.017(4.636—10.826)0.017 (0.292)9.029(6.328—10.292)0.006 (0.078)	τ (95% CI)SSD (p value)(p value)c expansion model12.105(3.732—17.775)0.033 (0.156)0.055 (0.155)10.539(5.354—14.414)0.013 (0.326)0.025 (0.307)10.973(4.988—15.943)0.010 (0.389)0.019 (0.274)9.057(4.518—12.852)0.019 (0.057)0.024 (0.082)8.615(2.814—13.350)0.008 (0.732)0.025 (0.585)0.688 (0—1.469)0.023 (0.134)0.194 (0.228)8.436(4.686—11.104)0.021 (0.023*)0.048 (0.012*)9.195(6.166—11.023)0.005 (0.049*)0.009 (0.143)nsion model8.056(3.924—17.688)0.026 (0.480)0.055 (0.593)8.223(5.184—13.412)0.014 (0.379)0.025 (0.635)7.484(4.397—15.841)0.011 (0.604)0.019 (0.799)8.003(4.944—11.329)0.021 (0.178)0.024 (0.695)4.554(1.816—13.232)0.012 (0.542)0.025 (0.771)0.687(0.152—1.923)0.023 (0.029*)0.194 (0.237)8.017(4.636—10.826)0.017 (0.292)0.048 (0.320)9.029(6.328—10.292)0.006 (0.078)0.009 (0.460)			

*: p<0.05



Figure 2.7. Mismatch distribution under a demographic expansion model for all samples (Northern Hemisphere) and for the populations. The x-axis shows the number of pairwise base pair differences and the y axis shows the frequency of the pairwise comparisons. The vertical bars (in grey) indicate the model frequency for the pairwise base-pair differences.



Figure 2.8. Mismatch distribution under a spatial expansion model for all samples (Northern Hemisphere) and for the populations. The x-axis shows the number of pairwise base pair differences and the y axis shows the frequency of the pairwise comparisons. The vertical bars (in grey) indicate the model frequency for the pairwise base-pair differences.

Discussion

Risso's dolphin Population structure in the North Pacific Ocean

The findings reject the hypothesis that there is no population differentiation for Risso's dolphins in the North Pacific Ocean. Jefferson *et al.* (2014) proposed that hypothesis because they found the sighting records of Risso's dolphins across the eastern and western North Pacific were continuous. Indeed, the cluster pattern of sighting records usually reflects the pattern of population aggregation (Frère *et al.* 2011; Chapter 4), but for Risso's dolphins, as their distribution may have changed through time (Leatherwood *et al.* 1980; Kruse *et al.* 1999), using data compiled from 62-year sighting records may falsely merge multiple populations, if different populations have occupied the same site at different times. In fact, several regional distribution gaps for Risso's dolphins in the North Pacific Ocean have been proposed in their original papers (e.g., Leatherwood *et al.* 1980; Miyashita 1993), but they are neglected in the review. Here, the analysis based on genetic evidence shows that some of them might be genuine population boundaries.

In the eastern North Pacific Ocean, Risso's dolphins are distributed from the equator to the southern Gulf of Alaska (around 56°N) (Jefferson *et al.* 2014). The sampling range for this study was from 5°N to 45°N, and two distinct populations are identified. The distribution of the samples of these two populations coincides with the two major aggregation zones of Risso's dolphins found in the coastal waters of the

eastern North Pacific Ocean: one off mid-southern California (30-40°N, 105-125°W) and the other off southwest Mexico (0-15°N, 80-100°W) (Leatherwood et al. 1980). The results support an earlier notion suggesting that dolphins found off the US west coast and northern Baja California may be distinct from the dolphins found farther south in tropical waters of the Gulf of California and the eastern Tropical Pacific (Forney & Barlow 1998). In addition, the long-term and on-going gene flow estimates further show that the exchange of migrants between these two populations is limited, confirming that the large distribution gap of Risso's dolphin sightings between 22-29°N is likely a genuine population boundary rather than a result of insufficient survey effort (Leatherwood et al. 1980). The mechanism that segregated the two populations is unclear and warrants further investigation, but the lack of gene flows may be due to the disconnection and heterogeneity of the habitats. Risso's dolphins appear to be highly dependent on habitat featuring upwelling regions along continental slopes (Baumgartner 1997; Smith & Whitehead 1999; Olavarría et al. 2001; Frantzis & Herzing 2002; Tynan et al. 2005; Azzellino et al. 2008) and the distribution of such habitat appears to be fragmented between the two regions (Zaytsev et al. 2003; Fiedler & Talley 2006). Furthermore, the California Current System and Eastern Tropical Pacific represent two distinct water masses and the lack of direct exchange of surface waters (Sverdrup et al. 1942) may passively disadvantage migrations. Even when dispersal does occur, as the two regions have contrasting environmental characteristics and have evolved into different ecosystems (White 1994; Fiedler & Talley 2006; Spalding *et al.* 2012), the incompatibility resulting from niche specialisation may limit the settlement of immigrants from other populations (*e.g.*, Palumbi 1994, Louis *et al.* 2014).

Leatherwood et al. (1980) also proposed an additional aggregation zone north 43°N, off the waters of northwest Oregon and Washington States. However, the authors themselves suspect that this aggregation zone represents a temporary shift of the southern population (*i.e.*, the population off southern Californian waters), or an artefact of insufficient survey effort at the time, because the aggregation was only observed over a limited period, mostly in summertime. It is apparent that Risso's dolphins are less abundant in higher latitudes (Jefferson et al. 2014), and as a result, only a few were sampled from the region north of 43°N in this study. This consequently limits this study to explore the population structure of Risso's dolphin in the higher latitudes of the eastern North Pacific. Nevertheless, the STRUCTURE, Geneland and FCA results did not conclude that samples collected from higher latitudes (off Oregon and Washington States) are distinguishable from those collected from lower latitudes (off southern California), which may be consistent with the notion that the existence of this 43°N boundary is equivocal.

In the western part of the North Pacific Ocean, the analysis results indicate that Risso's dolphins occupying the waters around Japan and Taiwan are from the same population. The findings agree with earlier morphological studies, which suggest no difference in skull morphometry between the dolphins found in the eastern and western coasts of Japan (Mizue & Yoshida 1962) and no difference in body length measurement and the age at sexual maturity between dolphins found off Taiwan and the eastern coast of Japan (Chen *et al.* 2011). By comparing the stable isotope ratios of carbon (∂^{13} C) and nitrogen ($\partial^{15}N$), there seems to be no significant difference for diet preference between the dolphins around Taiwan and around Japan (Endo et al. 2010; Liu et al. 2015). This result is not unexpected because the waters around Taiwan and southern Japan are both embedded in the Kuroshio Current System, a unique hydrodynamic system dominant in the western coast of the North Pacific Ocean, characterised by a speedy Kuroshio Current that carries warm, high salinity water flowing from Luzon of the Philippines northeast to the eastern coast of Japan year-round (Sverdrup et al. 1942; Barkley 1970) (Fig. 2.9). The northern boundary of this population is likely to be at around 35—40°N, where the mainstream Kuroshio Current leaves the coast of Japan and turns eastwardly, and the dolphins are seldom observed in the waters north of 40°N (Miyashita 1993). In this regard, it seems reasonable that the Geneland analysis indicates that the dolphin beached at the coast of Hokkaido, north Japan (43°N) is unlikely to affiliate with the western North Pacific population. However, it is perplexing that the analysis suggests that this dolphin was from the eastern North Pacific population. Since over 90% of dolphin carcasses would be expected to submerge within 40 days (Peltier et al. 2012) and the stranding rate decreases when the distance to shore increases (Williams et al.

2011; Wells *et al.* 2015), it is unlikely that the carcass had drifted such an enormous distance from the eastern coasts of North Pacific Ocean to Hokkaido. While it may be a casual migrant from the eastern North Pacific population, or an indication that the range of the eastern North Pacific population may reach the northern part of western North Pacific Ocean, the possibility of mis-assignment by the Geneland analysis cannot be excluded.



Figure 2.9. A map of North Pacific Ocean showing the abyssal topography and the major surface ocean currents mentioned in this study.

There is no genetic differentiation found between the dolphins in the western and eastern coasts of Japan (*i.e.*, Sea of Japan versus East Japan), even though the habitat may be somewhat different as the two regions are classified into different biogeographic provinces (*i.e.*, the Sea of Japan province and the Kuroshio-Oyashio Current province, respectively; Spalding *et al.* 2012). It is suspected that the Tsushima
Warm Current, a branch of Kuroshio Current flowing northward through the Korean/Tsushima Strait in to the basin of Sea of Japan (Takikawa et al. 2005) (Fig. 2.9), that is playing a crucial role connecting these waters and promoting gene flow around the Japanese archipelago. The Tsushima Warm Current transports a maximum volume of water to the Sea of Japan in the spring and autumn, but is at a minimum in winter (Takikawa et al. 2005), and this seems to correspond with the seasonal movement of Risso's dolphins off Nagasaki, south to Korean/Tsushima Strait, where the dolphins perform a 'feeding migration' in winter and 'parturient migration' in summer (Mizue & Yoshida 1962). Even though there are clues suggesting Risso's dolphins could freely move through the Korean/Tsushima Strait, given that the samples from the Sea of Japan were all stranded dolphins found on the Japanese coasts, it is possible that a certain portion of the samples was not resident in the Sea of Japan but instead drifted into the region. Therefore, the possibility cannot be excluded by now, that there could be one or more demographically independent Risso's dolphin populations in the Sea of Japan, since the knowledge of their distribution, abundance and residency here has yet been explored.

Miyashita (1993) also suggested there are two major aggregation zones for Risso's dolphins in the high sea western North Pacific Ocean: one in the waters offshore of Japan enclosed by 25–45°N, 148°–157°E, and the other in the high sea region of the same latitude, but east of 162°E. However, due to the lack of genetic samples from those regions, the population structure for the dolphins in these two aggregation zones cannot be verified in this study. Such structure seems to be plausible though, as there have been a number of studies suggesting that other pelagic cetacean species establish genetically isolated populations in the central North Pacific Ocean (Andrews *et al.* 2010; Courbis *et al.* 2014; Martien *et al.* 2012, 2014), and the Geneland analysis in this study suggests that there might be an isolated Risso's dolphin population around the vicinity of the Hawaiian Islands. Nevertheless, the sample size is too limited to draw an inference, and the population structure in high sea Central Pacific warrants further investigation indeed.

The southern boundary for the Western North Pacific population remains uncertain, although the analyses showed that the Philippine sample is always grouped with samples collected from Taiwan and East Japan, possibly indicating that Philippine waters are in the range of the Western North Pacific population. The Philippines are located at the junction where the westward North Equatorial Current breaks into a northward Kuroshio Current and a southward Mindanao Current (Toole *et al.* 1990; Fine *et al.* 1994) and it is unknown whether the diverged currents could act as physical boundaries segregating dolphin populations within the northern and southern regions of Philippine waters. So far, the sightings of Risso's dolphins have only been reported along the coasts of Sulu Sea, central Philippines (Dolar *et al.* 2006; Jefferson *et al.* 2014). A closer inspection is needed to elucidate the population structure for this species in the Philippine waters.

Risso's dolphin Population structure in the eastern North Atlantic Ocean and

Mediterranean Sea

Gaspari *et al.* (2007) reported clear population differentiation between the Risso's dolphins found in British waters and the Mediterranean Sea. In this study, further mtDNA data for the dolphins from the Azores, a sub-tropical region of the eastern North Atlantic Ocean, are added up to the analysis. The result shows that the Azores population is neither related to the British population, nor the Mediterranean population. As for the North Pacific Ocean, the population structure of Risso's dolphins in the eastern North Atlantic Ocean seems to be compatible with the structure of regional ocean biogeography; that is, an Azores population for the North Central Atlantic province, a Mediterranean population for the Mediterranean Sea province, and a British population for the Northern European Seas (Spalding *et al.* 2007, 2012).

The Mediterranean Sea is a semi-enclosed water mass connected with the North Atlantic Ocean only via a narrow channel, the Strait of Gibraltar. Bearzi *et al.* (2011) suggest that Risso's dolphins are rarely sighted in the Strait of Gibraltar and adjacent waters because the waters in the Strait are too shallow to be a preferred habitat for

Risso's dolphins, and that the presence of abundant long-finned pilot whales (*Globicephala melas*) in the strait creates inter-species competitive exclusion. The presence of a physical geographic barrier is certainly a main factor that isolates the Mediterranean population from other populations. However, it remains untested whether this Mediterranean population is, like the population of other dolphin species, further differentiated within the Mediterranean Sea (*e.g.*, Natoli *et al.* 2005, 2008).

On the other hand, between the Azores and British populations, oceanographic segregation and habitat specialisation are probably the two main triggers reinforcing population differentiation. The Azores are located in the northeast edge of the North Atlantic Gyre, which circulates high salinity waters clock-wise in the centre of the North Atlantic Ocean, whereas the British Isles are surrounded by a series of coastal seas in the northeast North Atlantic Ocean, influenced by the North Atlantic Drift, an eastern extension of the Gulf Stream that flows across the North Atlantic Ocean without passing the Azores and adjacent waters (Sverdrup et al. 1942) (Fig. 2.10). Furthermore, the habitat characteristics for Risso's dolphins around the Azores and Britain are remarkably dissimilar: the dolphins off the Azores prefer the continental slope area where the water depth is between 500-1200m (Pereira 2008; Silva et al. 2014), while those found in British waters are usually encountered within the continental shelf area at 50-100m depth (Evans 2013) (Fig. 2.10). In addition, Risso's dolphins found in the Azores and British waters both exhibit some degree of site fidelity (de Boer et al. 2013; Hartman *et al.* 2008, 2015; Silva *et al.* 2014), which may have also promoted the population's endemicity (Schmidt 2004; Rosel *et al.* 2009). Even though population differentiation between the Azores and the British waters can be apparent, the population structure is assessed using data from one mtDNA locus only. Further investigations using multiple diploid markers (either microsatellite or single nucleotide polymorphisms, SNPs) will certainly provide more insights into the population structure, the measures of inbreeding depression, and the estimates for effective population size or gene flow.



Figure 2.10. A map of North Atlantic Ocean showing the abyssal topography and the major surface ocean currents mentioned in this study.

Population dynamics and climate change

The analysis shows, overall, the Risso's dolphin species experienced both demographic and spatial expansion in the past, but the signal is not very strong or fully consistent among measures and populations. Exceptions are the population inhabiting the western North Pacific Ocean, which has a stronger expansion signal, and the populations inhabiting the Azores waters and the Eastern Tropical Pacific, which exhibit a sign of a stable population.

The rapid expansion detected for the western North Pacific population could be a result of successfully adapting to specialise on *Enoploteuthis chunii*, a species of squid presumably endemic and abundant in the western North Pacific Ocean (Jereb & Roper 2011; Clarke & Young 1998; Isoda 2000; Wang *et al.* 2012). This could be associated with gradually seizing the habitats formally occupied by their potential resource competitor, the long-finned pilot whale, which have gone extinct in the North Pacific Ocean during the last hundreds to thousands of years (Kasuya 2011). Perhaps more decisively, the dramatic shift of the mainstream Kuroshio Current at the East Taiwan Channel during the last glacial cycle (Gallagher *et al.* 2015) may have caused Risso's dolphins to explore further potential habitats around the Japanese archipelago. The short body length of Risso's dolphins in the western North Pacific Ocean (adult size about 250–270cm, rarely exceeded 300cm; Amano & Miyazaki 2004; Chen *et al.* 2011) could be a by-product of rapid life-history trait evolution driven by population expansion (Phillips *et al.* 2010).

In contrast, the mtDNA signal for the Azores population suggests a stable population, possibly indicating that the population has dominated those waters for an extended period of time. Similar interpretation may be applicable to the Eastern Tropical Pacific population, as the Tajima's D and Fu's Fs for the Eastern Tropical Pacific population are both positive, and the mismatch distribution appears to be multimodal, even though these indices are not statistically significant. Earlier analyses have revealed that the waters around the Azores were not strongly affected by the Last Glacial Maximum, and represent one of the glacial refugia for marine organisms in the North Atlantic Ocean (Rogerson et al. 2004; Maggs et al. 2008). The sea surface temperature in the Eastern Tropical Pacific is always above 22°C (Zhang et al. 2014) and the upwelling system is consistently present through times (Toth et al. 2015). This suggests that a suitable habitat could have been maintained through the cold period for Risso's dolphins.

The estimated timing of population expansion depends on an accurate estimate of the mtDNA control region substitution rate. The universal rate used in this study was calibrated using ancient DNA samples (λ =1×10⁻⁷) (Ho *et al.* 2011a), which is an order of magnitude or more faster than rates for dolphins calibrated with fossil records or the time of divergence for close-related species (λ =5×10⁻⁹—3×10⁻⁸; Hoelzel *et al.* 1991;

Baker *et al.* 1993; Harlin *et al.* 2003; Hayano *et al.* 2004). Such discrepancy is likely due to the fact that the mtDNA substitution rate is time-dependent, declining exponentially when the depth of time increases (Ho *et al.* 2011b). For population level inference, using a substitution rate estimated based on ancient DNA data, which reflects approximately the evolutionary history within the recent 50,000 (or less) years, is likely more appropriate than using a rate calibrated by fossil records or phylogenetic divergence scaled in millions of years (Ho *et al.* 2011b; Foote *et al.* 2012). However, the true rate likely varies among taxa (Ho *et al.* 2011a), and so estimates made here are approximate.

The onset of Risso's dolphin population expansion is suggested taking place at 3,000—6,000 years ago. Using the published phylogenetic rate of 7×10^{-8} (Harlin *et al.* 2003), this range would be about 4,000—7,500 years ago. In either case the time of population expansion would be within the period of deglaciation following the last glacial maximum (19,000—20,000 years ago; Clark *et al.* 2009), and most likely during the beginning of the Holocene (about 11,500 years ago, Mayewski *et al.* 2004). The physical environment during the deglaciation featuring an increase of sea surface water temperature and sea level (Clark *et al.* 2009) appears to be favoured by Risso's dolphin, and the shift of ocean current course (*e.g.*, Pak *et al.* 2012; Gallagher *et al.* 2015) could have promoted the accessibility of higher latitude habitats after the glacial retreat. In the western North Pacific Ocean, the extinction of long-finned pilot whales, which might be

dated back hundreds of years ago (Kasuya 2011), might have created Risso's dolphins a competitor-free niche to fit in even more rapidly.

Relatively low genetic diversity likely indicates that the British population is a founder population, and the estimates indicate that the time of population expansion for this population is later, within the last 1,000 years. Unlike the Azores and the Mediterranean populations of dolphins being sheltered in ice-free regions at all times, the waters around the British Isles were frozen during the Last Glacial Maximum (Clark et al. 2012). The significant delay of population expansion of this British population is possibly not only because of the late availability of accessible habitats in higher latitudes, but also time associated with adapting to the novel habitat. Risso's dolphins in British waters inhabit shallow continental shelf waters and consume octopuses Eledone cirrhosa as are of their main prey items (Evans 2013; MacLeod et al. 2014). This is remarkably different from 'typical' Risso's dolphin populations found in other regions, which occupy steep continental slope waters and mainly feed on squids (Kruse et al. 1999; Baird 2009). The population expansion detected here may therefore be associated with a successful colonization by a founder population, further involving a rapid niche shift.

Effective population size for the North Pacific populations

The estimates suggest the Neµ for the western North Pacific population and for the eastern North Pacific population are similar (0.371 and 0.457) but smaller than the estimates for other oceanic small cetacean populations (See Chapter 5). However, the $N_{e\mu}$ reported in this study can be problematic, as the demographic feature of the populations appears to be violating the model assumption in Migrate analysis, which assumes the population size is consistent through times. The program tends to underestimate the N_eµ if the population size was increasing (Beerli 2009). The mtDNA analysis results suggest, at least for the western North Pacific population, the population size of the Risso's dolphin populations has increased greatly. The underestimation is evident when calculating the Ne/N ratio (Frankham 1995) using the Ne estimate for the western North Pacific population (Ne=1,804-3,816) and the census population size (N) estimated for the Risso's dolphins in Japanese waters (N=83,289). The N_e/N ratio would be 0.022-0.046, which appears to be unrealistically small for mammals (Frankham 1995). Considering the standard N_e/N ratio for Risso's dolphin is likely to be around 0.1-0.4 (see below), the contemporary Ne for the western North Pacific population is likely to be about an order of magnitude larger than the long-term N_e estimated in the Migrate analysis.

On the other hand, the N_e/N ratio for the eastern North Pacific population appears to be more realistic. It could be calculated as 0.184—0.399 when using the N estimated for the Risso's dolphins in the California Current System (N=11,910; Barlow & Forney 2007). The calculation for the N_e/N ratio for the Eastern Tropical Pacific population is about the same magnitude, which is 0.145-0.328 (N=110,457, Gerrodette *et al.* 2008; Taylor *et al.* 2012). Since the ratio is above the estimate from a meta-analysis of N_e/N for wildlife populations (0.1-0.11) (Frankham 1995), the seemingly low N_e estimate for the eastern North Pacific population can be a reflection of low census population size (Hare *et al.* 2011), rather than other factors such as biased reproductive success, biased sex ratio, highly age-structured populations, and/or a recent population bottleneck (Nunney 1993; Hedrick 2005; Charlesworth 2009).

Synthesis, conservation implication and future study possibilities

The results show there are at least six populations of Risso's dolphins in the Northern Hemisphere, and the structure seemingly agrees with the structure of ocean biogeography (*viz.* Sverdrup *et al.* 1942; White 1994; Spalding *et al.* 2012). Such correlation is reasonable regarding the facts that the distribution of Risso's dolphins is restricted by habitat availability (Baumgartner 1997; Praca & Gannier 2008), and since the environmental/ecological characteristics of such habitats in different biogeographic regions is supposed to be dissimilar, a certain degree of local habitat/resource specialisation appears to be necessary to establish and maintain a stable population. Further studies integrating quantified environmental data and genetic data from more advanced molecular techniques, *e.g.*, next generation sequencing, would be able to verify this hypothesis, and possibly identify candidate genes associated with adaptation (Stapley *et al.* 2010; Ekblom & Galindo 2011). Other factors, such as isolation-by-distance, inter-species competitive exclusion (Shane 1995; Bearzi *et al.* 2011), and cultural or habitat unfamiliarity (Rosel *et al.* 2009; Cantor & Whitehead 2013), might also play some roles in preventing gene flows, and consequently reinforce the population structure. To present a comprehensive view of Risso's dolphin population structure in the world, it is needed to include further samples from the Central Pacific Ocean, as well as other regions where Risso's dolphins are found, *i.e.*, the South Pacific, North Atlantic, South Atlantic, Mediterranean Sea and Indian Oceans.

The estimates suggest that some Risso's dolphin populations experienced a level of demographic and spatial expansion, possibly within the past 10,000 years. The timing cannot be accurately estimated due to the lack of accurate information for the species-specific parameters, *i.e.*, the mtDNA control region substitution rate and the time length of a generation. Hence, it cannot be concluded that the expansion of the British population in the recent 1,000 years may be associated with anthropogenic global warming (Doney *et al.* 2012). Nevertheless, in general, the time frame for Risso's dolphin population expansion is in agreement with the early Holocene population expansion, which has also been suggested for a number of cetacean species (Banguera-Hinestroza *et al.* 2014; Louis *et al.* 2014; Moura *et al.* 2014; Chapter 3).

Year-round occurrence of Risso's dolphins detected by earlier sighting, stranding and acoustic records suggests the dolphins may be resident in the waters around Taiwan, Santa Catalina Island (southern California), Eastern Tropical Pacific, the Azores, British Isles and the northwest Mediterranean Sea (Bompar 1997; Ballance et al. 2006; Hartman et al. 2008, 2015; Soldevilla et al. 2010; Chen et al. 2011; Silva et al. 2014). The genetic analyses using the samples collected from these regions further suggest these are different populations, and for conservation purposes these populations should be managed as independent units. This study highlights the necessity of genetic approaches in determining population units and population dynamics for the conservation of highly mobile marine species such as cetaceans. However, the N_e estimates reported in this study, at least for the western North Pacific population, reflect the long-term N_e, which is least useful in real-time conservation management. Instead, the contemporary Ne should be assessed if the purpose is to monitor any on-going impact of human activities on wildlife populations. To assess the contemporary Ne, the genetic samples need to be collected systematically from individuals of known ages and across multiple generations (Hare et al. 2011). This is particularly challenging for longlived animals such as cetaceans, but highlights the importance of establishing and maintaining long-term population monitoring and periodic sampling projects to achieve successful conservation management (e.g., Wells 2014).

Reference Cited

- Amano M, Miyazaki N (2004) Composition of a school of Risso's dolphins, *Grampus* griseus. Marine Mammal Science, 20, 152–160.
- Amaral AR, Beheregaray LB, Bilgmann K et al. (2012) Seascape genetics of a globally distributed, highly mobile marine mammal: the short-beaked common dolphin (genus *Delphinus*). PLoS One, 7, e31482.
- Amos B, Schlötterer C, Tautz D (1993) Social structure of pilot whales revealed by analytical DNA profiling. *Science*, 260, 670–672.
- Andrews KR, Karczmarski L, Au WW *et al.* (2010) Rolling stones and stable homes: social structure, habitat diversity and population genetics of the Hawaiian spinner dolphin (*Stenella longirostris*). *Molecular Ecology*, 19, 732–748.
- Azzellino A, Gaspari S, Airoldi S, Nani B (2008) Habitat use and preferences of cetaceans along the continental slope and the adjacent pelagic waters in the western Ligurian Sea. *Deep-Sea Research Part I-Oceanographic Research Papers*, 55, 296–323.
- Baird RW (2009) Risso's dolphin Grampus griseus. In: Encyclopedia of Marine Mammals. Second Edition (eds Perrin WF, Würsig B, Thewissen JGM), pp. 975–976. Academic Press, San Diego.

- Baker CS, Perry A, Bannister JL et al. (1993) Abundant mitochondrial DNA variation and world-wide population structure in humpback whales. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 90, 8239–8243.
- Ballance LT, Pitman RL, Fiedler PC (2006) Oceanographic influences on seabirds and cetaceans of the eastern tropical Pacific: a review. *Progress in Oceanography*, 69, 360–390.
- Balloux F, Lugon-Moulin N (2002) The estimation of population differentiation with microsatellite markers. *Molecular Ecology*, *11*, 155–165.
- Bandelt HJ, Forster P, Röhl A (1999) Median-joining networks for inferring intraspecific phylogenies. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 16, 37–48.
- Banguera-Hinestroza E, Evans PGH, Mirimin L, Reid RJ, Mikkelsen B, Couperus AS, Deaville R, Rogan E, Hoelzel AR (2014) Phylogeography and population dynamics of the white-sided dolphin (*Lagenorhynchus acutus*) in the North Atlantic. *Conservation genetics*, 15, 789-802.

Barkley RA (1970) The Kuroshio Current. Science Journal, 6, 54-60.

- Barlow J, Forney KA (2007) Abundance and population density of cetaceans in the California Current ecosystem. *Fishery Bulletin*, 105, 509–526.
- Baumgartner MF (1997) The distribution of Risso's dolphin (*Grampus griseus*) with respect to the physiography of the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Marine Mammal Science*, 13, 614–638.

- Bearzi G, Reeves RR, Remonato E, Pierantonio N, Airoldi S (2011) Risso's dolphin *Grampus griseus* in the Mediterranean Sea. *Mammalian Biology*, 76, 385–400.
- Beerli P (2009) How to use MIGRATE or why are Markov chain Monte Carlo programs difficult to use. Pages 42–79 In: Bertorelle G, Bruford MW, Hauffe HC, Rizzoli A, Vernesi C (eds) Population Genetics for Animal Conservation. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Beerli P, Felsenstein J (1999) Maximum-likelihood estimation of migration rates and effective population numbers in two populations using a coalescent approach. *Genetics*, 152, 763–773.
- Beerli P, Felsenstein J (2001) Maximum likelihood estimation of a migration matrix and effective population sizes in n subpopulations by using a coalescent approach. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 98, 4563–4568.
- Belkhir K, Borsa P, Chikhi L, Raufaste N, Bonhomme F (2004) GENETIX 4.05, logiciel sous Windows TM pour la génétique des populations. Laboratoire Génome, Populations, Interactions, CNRS UMR 5000, Université de Montpellier II, Montpellier (France).
- Bompar JM (1997) Winter presence of Risso's dolphins, *Grampus griseus*, in the western part of the Ligurian Sanctuary. *European Research on Cetacean*, 11, 164–166.

- Caldwell M, Gaines MS, Hughes CR (2002) Eight polymorphic microsatellite loci for bottlenose dolphin and other cetacean species. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 2, 393–395.
- Cantor M, Whitehead H (2013) The interplay between social networks and culture: theoretically and among whales and dolphins. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 368, 20120340.
- Carretta JV, Oleson E, Weller DW *et al.* (2014) US Pacific Marine Mammal Stock Assessments: 2013. NOAA Technical Memorandum NOAA–TM–NMFS– SWFSC–532. 406pp.
- Charlesworth B (2009) Effective population size and patterns of molecular evolution and variation. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 10, 195–205.
- Chen I, Watson A, Chou L-S (2011) Insights from life history traits of Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in Taiwanese waters: shorter body length characterizes northwest Pacific population. *Marine Mammal Science*, 27, E43–E64.
- Chou L-S (2007) The population estimation and habitats of cetaceans in coastal waters of Taiwan. Final Report to Fishery Agency, Council of Agriculture, Republic of China, No. 96AS-15.1.1-FA-F3(2). Taipei, Taiwan. 62pp.
- Clark PU, Dyke AS, Shakun JD et al. (2009) The last glacial maximum. Science, 325, 710–714.

- Clark CD, Hughes AL, Greenwood SL, Jordan C, Sejrup HP (2012) Pattern and timing of retreat of the last British-Irish Ice Sheet. *Quaternary Science Reviews*, 44, 112–146.
- Clarke M, Young R (1998) Description and Analysis of Cephalopod Beaks from Stomachs of Six Species of Odontocete Cetaceans Stranded on Hawaiian Shores. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 78, 623–641.
- Costa-Urrutia P, Abud C, Secchi ER, Lessa EP (2012) Population genetic structure and social kin associations of franciscana dolphin, *Pontoporia blainvillei. Journal of Heredity*, 103, 92–102.
- Coughlan J, Mirimin L, Dillane E, Rogan E, Cross TF (2006) Isolation and characterization of novel microsatellite loci for the short-beaked common dolphin (*Delphinus delphis*) and cross-amplification in other cetacean species. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 6, 490–492.
- Courbis S, Baird RW, Cipriano F, Duffield D (2014) Multiple populations of pantropical spotted dolphins in Hawaiian waters. *Journal of Heredity*, 105, 627–641.
- Darriba D, Taboada GL, Doallo R, Posada D (2012) jModelTest 2: more models, new heuristics and parallel computing. *Nature Methods*, *9*, 772–772.

- de Boer MN, Clark J, Leopold MF, Simmonds MP, Reijnders PJH (2013) Photoidentification methods reveal seasonal and long-term site-fidelity of Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in shallow waters (Cardigan Bay, Wales). *Open Journal of Marine Science (Special Issue on Marine Biology)*, 3, 65–74.
- Dolar MLL (1994) Incidental takes of small cetaceans in fisheries in Palawan, central Visayas and northern Mindanao in the Philippines. *Report of International Whaling Commission*, Special Issue 15, 355–363.
- Dolar MLL, Perrin WF, Taylor BL, Kooyman GL, Alava MNR (2006) Abundance and distributional ecology of cetaceans in the central Philippines. *Journal of Cetacean Research and Management*, 8, 93–111.
- Doney SC, Ruckelshaus M, Duffy JE *et al.* (2012) Climate change impacts on marine ecosystems. *Annual Review of Marine Science*, 4, 11–37.
- Earl DA (2012) STRUCTURE HARVESTER: a website and program for visualizing STRUCTURE output and implementing the Evanno method. *Conservation Genetics Resources*, 4, 359–361.
- Ekblom R, Galindo J (2011) Applications of next generation sequencing in molecular ecology of non-model organisms. *Heredity*, 107, 1–15.
- Endo T, Hisamichi Y, Kimura O *et al.* (2010) Stable isotope ratios of carbon and nitrogen and mercury concentrations in 13 toothed whale species taken from the

western Pacific Ocean off Japan. Environmental Science & Technology, 44, 2675–2681.

- Evanno G, Regnaut S, Goudet J (2005) Detecting the number of clusters of individuals using the software STRUCTURE: a simulation study. *Molecular Ecology*, 14, 2611–2620.
- Evans P (2013) Risso's dolphin in Europe: research and conservation. *European* Cetacean Society Special Publication Series, 54, 10–24.
- Excoffier L (2004) Patterns of DNA sequence diversity and genetic structure after a range expansion: lessons from the infinite-island model. *Molecular Ecology*, *13*, 853–864.
- Excoffier L, Laval G, Schneider S (2005) Arlequin (Version 3.0): an integrated software package for population genetics data analysis. *Evolutionary Bioinformatics*, 1, 47–50.
- Falush D, Stephens M, Pritchard JK (2003) Inference of population structure using multilocus genotype data: linked loci and correlated allele frequencies. *Genetics*, 164, 1567–1587.
- Fiedler PC, Talley LD (2006) Hydrography of the eastern tropical Pacific: A review. *Progress in Oceanography*, 69, 143–180.

- Fine RA, Lukas R, Bingham FM, Warner MJ, Gammon RH (1994) The western equatorial Pacific: a water mass crossroads. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans (1978–2012)*, 99, 25063–25080.
- Fontaine MC, Baird SJ, Piry S *et al.* (2007) Rise of oceanographic barriers in continuous populations of a cetacean: the genetic structure of harbour porpoises in Old World waters. *BMC Biology*, 5, 30.
- Foote AD, Morin PA, Willerslev E, Orlando LAA, Gilbert MTP (2011) Out of the Pacific and back again: the matrilineal history of Pacific killer whale ecotypes. *PLoS One*, 6, e24980.
- Foote AD, Hofreiter M, Morin PA (2012) Ancient DNA from marine mammals: studying long-lived species over ecological and evolutionary timescales. *Annals* of Anatomy-Anatomischer Anzeiger, 194, 112–120.
- Forney KA, Barlow J (1998) Seasonal patterns in the abundance and distribution of California cetaceans, 1991–1992. *Marine Mammal Science*, 14, 460–489.
- Frankham R (1995) Effective population size/adult population size ratios in wildlife: a review. *Genetical Research*, 66, 95–107.
- Frantzis A, Herzing DL (2002) Mixed-species associations of striped dolphins (*Stenella coeruleoalba*), short-beaked common dolphins (*Delphinus delphis*), and Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in the Gulf of Corinth (Greece, Mediterranean Sea). *Aquatic Mammals*, 28, 188–197.

- Frère CH, Seddon J, Palmer C, Porter L, Parra GJ (2011) Multiple lines of evidence for an Australasian geographic boundary in the Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin (*Sousa chinensis*): population or species divergence? *Conservation Genetics*, 12, 1633–1638.
- Fu Y-X (1997) Statistical tests of neutrality against population growth, hitchhiking and background selection. *Genetics*, 147, 915–925.
- Gallagher SJ, Kitamura A, Iryu Y et al. (2015) The Pliocene to recent history of the Kuroshio and Tsushima Currents: a multi-proxy approach. Progress in Earth and Planetary Science, 2, 1–23.
- Gaspari S, Airoldi S, Hoelzel AR (2007) Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in UK waters are differentiated from a population in the Mediterranean Sea and genetically less diverse. *Conservation Genetics*, 8, 727–732.
- Gerrodette T, Watters G, Perryman WL, Ballance L (2008) Estimates of 2006 dolphin abundance in the eastern tropical Pacific, with revised estimates from 1986– 2003. NOAA Technical Memorandum, NOAA-TM-NMFS-SWFSC-422. p. 43.
- Goudet J (1995) FSTAT (version 1.2): a computer program to calculate F-statistics. Journal of Heredity, 86, 485–486.
- Goudet J, Perrin N, Waser P (2002) Tests for sex-biased dispersal using bi-parentally inherited genetic markers. *Molecular Ecology*, 11, 1103–1114.

- Guillot G, Estoup A, Mortier F, Cosson JF (2005) A spatial statistical model for landscape genetics. *Genetics*, 170, 1261–1280.
- Hare MP, Nunney L, Schwartz MK *et al.* (2011) Understanding and estimating effective population size for practical application in marine species management. *Conservation Biology*, 25, 438–449.
- Harlin AD, Markowitz T, Baker CS, Würsig B, Honeycutt RL (2003) Genetic structure, diversity, and historical demography of New Zealand's dusky dolphin (*Lagenorhynchus obscurus*). *Journal of Mammalogy*, 84, 702–717.
- Harpending HC (1994) Signature of ancient population growth in a low-resolution mitochondrial DNA mismatch distribution. *Human Biology*, 66, 591–600.
- Hartman KL, Visser F, Hendriks AJE (2008) Social structure of Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) at the Azores: a stratified community based on highly associated social units. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 86, 294–306.
- Hartman KL, Fernandez M, Wittich A, Azevedo JMN (2015) Sex differences in residency patterns of Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in the Azores: causes and management implications. *Marine Mammal Science*, 31, 1153–1167.
- Hayano A, Yoshioka M, Tanaka M, Amano M (2004) Population differentiation in the Pacific white-sided dolphin *Lagenorhynchus obliquidens* inferred from mitochondrial DNA and microsatellite analyses. *Zoological Science*, 21, 989– 999.

Hedrick P (2005) Large variance in reproductive success and the Ne/N ratio. Evolution,

59, 1596-1599.

- Ho SYW, Lanfear R, Phillips MJ, Barnes I, Thomas JA, Kolokotronis SO, Shapiro B (2011a) Bayesian estimation of substitution rates from ancient DNA sequences with low information content. *Systematic Biology*, 60, 366–375.
- Ho SYW, Lanfear R, Bromham L, Phillips MJ, Soubrier J, Rodrigo AG, Cooper A (2011b) Time-dependent rates of molecular evolution. *Molecular Ecology*, 20, 3087–3101.
- Hoelzel AR (2009) Evolution of population genetic structure in marine mammal species. In: *Population Genetics for Animal Conservation* (eds Bertorelle G, Bruford MW, Hauffe HC, Rizzoli A, Vernesi C), pp. 294–318. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Hoelzel AR, Hancock JM, Dover GA (1991) Evolution of the cetacean mitochondrial D-loop region. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 8, 475–493.
- Hoelzel AR, Dahlheim M, Stern SJ (1998a) Low genetic variation among killer whales (Orcinus orca) in the eastern North Pacific and genetic differentiation between foraging specialists. Journal of Heredity, 89, 121–128.
- Hoelzel AR, Potter CW, Best PB (1998b) Genetic differentiation between parapatric "nearshore" and "offshore" populations of the bottlenose dolphin. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B*, 265, 1177–1183.

- Hoelzel AR, Goldsworthy SD, Fleischer RC (2002) Population genetic structure. In:
 Marine Mammal Biology. An Evolutionary Approach (ed Hoelzel AR), pp. 325– 354, Wiley-Blackwell, Oxford.
- Hoelzel AR, Hey J, Dahlheim ME *et al.* (2007) Evolution of population structure in a highly social top predator, the killer whale. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 24, 1407–1415.
- Hollatz C, Vilaça ST, Redondo RAF, Marmontel M, Baker CS, Santos FR (2011) The Amazon River system as an ecological barrier driving genetic differentiation of the pink dolphin (*Inia geoffrensis*). *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society*, 102, 812–827.
- Isoda, T. 2000. Study on feeding habits in two forms of short-finned pilot whale (*Globicephala macrorhynchus*) and Risso's dolphin (*Grampus griseus*) in the Pacific coast of Japan. MS Thesis, Nihon University, Fujisawa, Japan. 71pp.
- Jakobsson M, Rosenberg NA (2007) CLUMPP: a cluster matching and permutation program for dealing with label switching and multimodality in analysis of population structure. *Bioinformatics*, 23, 1801–1806.
- Jefferson TA, Weir CR, Anderson RC *et al.* (2014) Global distribution of Risso's dolphin *Grampus griseus*: a review and critical evaluation. *Mammal Review*, 44, 56–68.

- Jereb P, Poper CFE (eds) (2011) Cephalopods of the world. An annotated and illustrated catalogue of cephalopod species known to date. Volume 2. Myopsid and oegopsid squids. AO Species Catalogue for Fishery Purposes No. 4, Vol. 2, FIR/Cat. 4/2. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Rome. 605pp.
- Kasuya T (2007) Japanese whaling and other cetacean fisheries. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 14, 39–48.
- Kasuya T (2011) Conservation Biology of Small Cetaceans around Japan. University of Tokyo University Press, Tokyo. 640 pp.
- Kim GB, Tanabe S, Iwakiri R et al. (1996) Accumulation of butyltin compounds in Risso's dolphin (*Grampus griseus*) from the Pacific coast of Japan: comparison with organochlorine residue pattern. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 30, 2620–2625.
- Kita YF, Hosomichi K, Suzuki S *et al.* (2013) Genetic and family structure in a group of 165 common bottlenose dolphins caught off the Japanese coast. *Marine Mammal Science*, 29, 474–496.
- Konovalov DA, Manning C, Henshaw MT (2004) KINGROUP: a program for pedigree relationship reconstruction and kin group assignments using genetic markers. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 4, 779–782.

- Konovalov DA, Heg DIK (2008) TECHNICAL ADVANCES: A maximum-likelihood relatedness estimator allowing for negative relatedness values. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 8, 256–263.
- Kruse S, Caldwell DK, Caldwell MC (1999) Risso's dolphin *Grampus griseus* (G. Cuvier, 1812). In: *Handbook of Marine Mammals, Volume 6: The Second Book of Dolphins and the Porpoises* (eds Ridgway SH, Harrison RJ), pp. 183–212.
 Academic Press, San Diego.
- Krützen M, Valsecchi E, Connor RC, Sherwin WB (2001) Characterization of microsatellite loci in *Tursiops aduncus*. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 1, 170–172.
- Leatherwood S, Perrin WF, Kirby VL, Hubbs CL, Dahlheim M (1980) Distribution and movements of Risso's dolphin, *Grampus griseus*, in the eastern North Pacific. *Fishery Bulletin*, 77, 951–963.
- Librado P, Rozas J (2009) DnaSP v5: a software for comprehensive analysis of DNA polymorphism data. *Bioinformatics*, 25, 1451–1452.
- Liu J-Y, Chou L-S, Chen M-H (2015) Investigation of trophic level and niche partitioning of 7 cetacean species by stable isotopes, and cadmium and arsenic tissue concentrations in the western Pacific Ocean. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 93, 270–277.

- Louis M, Fontaine MC, Spitz J *et al.* (2014) Ecological opportunities and specializations shaped genetic divergence in a highly mobile marine top predator. *Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 281, 20141558.
- Lowther-Thieleking JL, Archer FI, Lang AR, Weller DW (2015) Genetic differentiation among coastal and offshore common bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops truncatus*, in the eastern North Pacific Ocean. *Marine Mammal Science*, 31, 1–20.
- MacLeod CD, Santos MB, Burns F, Brownlow A, Pierce GJ (2014) Can habitat modelling for the octopus Eledone cirrhosa help identify key areas for Risso's dolphin in Scottish waters? *Hydrobiologia*, 725, 125–136.
- Maggs CA, Castilho R, Foltz D *et al.* (2008) Evaluating signatures of glacial refugia for North Atlantic benthic marine taxa. *Ecology*, 89, S108–S122.
- Martien KK, Baird RW, Hedrick NM *et al.* (2012) Population structure of islandassociated dolphins: Evidence from mitochondrial and microsatellite markers for common bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) around the main Hawaiian Islands. *Marine Mammal Science*, 28, E208–E232.
- Martien KK, Chivers SJ, Baird RW *et al.* (2014) Nuclear and mitochondrial patterns of population structure in North Pacific false killer whales (*Pseudorca crassidens*). *Journal of Heredity*, 105, 611–626.
- Mayewski PA, Rohling EE, Stager JC et al. (2004) Holocene climate variability. Quaternary Research, 62, 243–255.

- Maynard Smith J (1970) Population size, polymorphism, and the rate of non-darwinian evolution. *American Naturalist*, 104, 231–237.
- Meirmans PG (2015) Seven common mistakes in population genetics and how to avoid them. *Molecular Ecology*, 42, 3223–3231.
- Mirimin L, Coughlan J, Rogan E, Cross TF (2006) Tetranucleotide microsatellite loci from the striped dolphin (*Stenella coeruleoalba* Meyen, 1833). *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 6, 493–495.
- Mirimin L, Miller R, Dillane E *et al.* (2011) Fine-scale population genetic structuring of bottlenose dolphins in Irish coastal waters. *Animal Conservation*, 14, 342–353.
- Miyashita T (1993) Abundance of dolphin stocks in the western North Pacific taken by the Japanese drive fishery. *Report of International Whaling Commission*, 43, 417–437.
- Mizue K, Yoshida K (1962) Studies on the little toothed whales in the west sea area of Kyusyu—VIII. About Grampus griseus caught in Goto Is., Nagasaki Pref. Bulletin of the Faculty of Fisheries, Nagasaki University, 12, 45–52.
- Möller LM, Wiszniewski J, Allen SJ, Beheregaray LB (2007) Habitat type promotes rapid and extremely localised genetic differentiation in dolphins. *Marine and Freshwater Research*, 58, 640–648.

- Morin PA, Leduc RG, Archer FI *et al.* (2009) Significant deviations from Hardy– Weinberg equilibrium caused by low levels of microsatellite genotyping errors. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 9, 498–504.
- Morin PA, Parsons KM, Archer FI *et al.* (2015) Geographic and temporal dynamics of a global radiation and diversification in the killer whale. *Molecular Ecology*, 24, 3964–3979.
- Moura AE, Kenny JG, Chaudhuri R, Hughes MA, Welch AJ, Reisinger RR, Nico de Bruyn PJ, Dahlheim ME, Hall N, Hoelzel AR (2014) Population genomics of the killer whale indicates ecotype evolution in sympatry involving both selection and drift. *Molecular Ecology*, 23, 5179–5192.
- Moura AE, Kenny JG, Chaudhuri RR *et al.* (2015) Phylogenomics of the killer whale indicates ecotype divergence in sympatry. *Heredity*, 114, 48–55.
- Natoli A, Peddemors VM, Hoelzel AR (2004) Population structure and speciation in the genus *Tursiops* based on microsatellite and mitochondrial DNA analyses. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 17, 363–375.
- Natoli A, Birkun A, Aguilar A, Lopez A, Hoelzel AR (2005) Habitat structure and the dispersal of male and female bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*). *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B*, 272, 1217–1226.
- Natoli A, Canadas A, Vaquero C, Politi E, Fernandez-Navarro P, Hoelzel AR (2008) Conservation genetics of the short-beaked common dolphin (*Delphinus delphis*)

in the Mediterranean Sea and in the eastern North Atlantic Ocean. *Conservation Genetics*, 9, 1479–1487.

- Nei M, Feldman MW (1972) Identity of genes by descent within and between populations under mutation and migration pressures. *Theoretical Population Biology*, 3, 460–465.
- Nunney L (1993) The influence of mating system and overlapping generations on effective population size. *Evolution*, 47, 1329–1341.
- Oksanen JF, Blanchet FG, Kindt R et al. (2012) Package 'vegan'. http://cran.rproject.org, http://vegan.r-forge.r-project.org/
- Olavarría C, Aguayo-Lobo A, Bernal R (2001) Distribution of Risso's dolphin (*Grampus griseus*, Cuvier 1812) in Chilean waters. *Revista de Biología Marina Y Oceanografia*, 36, 111–116.
- Paetkau D, Calvert W, Stirling I, Strobeck C (1995) Microsatellite analysis of population structure in Canadian polar bears. *Molecular Ecology*, 4, 347–354.
- Paetkau D, Slade R, Burden M, Estoup A (2004) Genetic assignment methods for the direct, real-time estimation of migration rate: a simulation-based exploration of accuracy and power. *Molecular Ecology*, 13, 55–65.
- Pak DK, Lea DW, Kennett JP (2012) Millennial scale changes in sea surface temperature and ocean circulation in the northeast Pacific, 10–60 kyr BP. *Paleoceanography*, 27, PA1212.

- Palsbøll PJ, Bérubé M, Allendorf FW (2007) Identification of management units using population genetic data. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 22, 11–16.
- Palumbi SR (1994) Genetic divergence, reproductive isolation, and marine speciation. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics, 25, 547–572.
- Peltier H, Dabin W, Daniel P et al. (2012) The significance of stranding data as indicators of cetacean populations at sea: modelling the drift of cetacean carcasses. *Ecological Indicators*, 18, 278–290.
- Pereira JNDSG (2008) Field notes on Risso's dolphin (*Grampus griseus*) distribution, social ecology, behaviour, and occurrence in the Azores. *Aquatic Mammals*, 34, 426–435.
- Perrin WF, Reeves RR, Dolar MLL et al. (eds.) 2005. Report of the Second Workshop on the Biology and Conservation of Small Cetaceans and Dugongs of South-East Asia. UNEP/CMS Secretariat, Bonn, Germany. 161 pp.
- Phillips BL, Brown GP, Shine R (2010) Life-history evolution in range-shifting populations. *Ecology*, 91, 1617–1627.
- Pilot M, Dahlheim ME, Hoelzel AR (2010) Social cohesion among kin, gene flow without dispersal and the evolution of population genetic structure in the killer whale (*Orcinus orca*). *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 23, 20–31.

- Piry S, Alapetite A, Cornuet JM *et al.* (2004) GENECLASS2: a software for genetic assignment and first-generation migrant detection. *Journal of Heredity*, 95, 536– 539.
- Praca E, Gannier A (2008) Ecological niches of three teuthophageous odontocetes in the northwestern Mediterranean Sea. *Ocean Science*, 4, 49–59.
- Pritchard JK, Stephens M, Donnelly P (2000) Inference of population structure using multilocus genotype data. *Genetics*, 155, 945–959.
- Ray N, Currat M, Excoffier L (2003) Intra-deme molecular diversity in spatially expanding populations. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 20, 76–86.
- Rogers AR, Harpending H (1992) Population growth makes waves in the distribution of pairwise genetic differences. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 9, 552–569.
- Rogerson M, Rohling EJ, Weaver PPE, Murray JW (2004) The Azores front since the last glacial maximum. *Earth and Planetary Science Letters*, 222, 779–789.
- Rooney AP, Merritt DB, Derr JN (1999) Microsatellite diversity in captive bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*). *Journal of Heredity*, 90, 228–253.
- Rosales-Nanduca H, Gerrodette T, Urbán-R J, Cárdenas-Hinojosa G, Medrano-González L (2011) Macroecology of marine mammal species in the Mexican Pacific Ocean: diversity and distribution. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 431, 281–291.

- Rosel PE, Hansen L, Hohn AA (2009) Restricted dispersal in a continuously distributed marine species: common bottlenose dolphins *Tursiops truncatus* in coastal waters of the western North Atlantic. *Molecular Ecology*, 18, 5030–5045.
- Rosenberg NA (2004) DISTRUCT: a program for the graphical display of population structure. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 4, 137–138.
- Ross HA, Lento GM, Dalebout ML *et al.* (2003) DNA Surveillance: web-based molecular identification of whales, dolphins, and porpoises. *Journal of Heredity*, 94, 111–114.
- Sambrook J, Fritsch EF, Maniatis T (1989) *Molecular Cloning: A Laboratory Manual*. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press. Cold Spring Harbor, NY.
- Schmidt KA (2004) Site fidelity in temporally correlated environments enhances population persistence. *Ecology Letters*, 7, 176–184.
- Schneider S, Excoffier L (1999) Estimation of past demographic parameters from the distribution of pairwise differences when the mutation rates vary among sites: application to human mitochondrial DNA. *Genetics*, 152, 1079–1089.
- Shane S (1995) Relationship between pilot whales and Risso's dolphins at Santa Catalina Island, California, USA. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 123, 5–11.
- Shinohara M, Domingo-Roura X, Takenaka O (1997) Microsatellites in the bottlenose dolphin *Tursiops truncatus*. *Molecular Ecology*, 6, 695–696.

- Silva MA, Prieto R, Cascão I *et al.* (2014) Spatial and temporal distribution of cetaceans in the mid-Atlantic waters around the Azores. *Marine Biology Research*, 10, 123–137.
- Slatkin M (1995) A measure of population subdivision based on microsatellite allele frequencies. *Genetics*, 139, 457–462
- Smith SD, Whitehead H (1999) Distribution of dolphins in Galápagos waters. *Marine Mammal Science*, 15, 550–555.
- Soldevilla MS, Wiggins SM, Hildebrand JA (2010) Spatial and temporal patterns of Risso's dolphin echolocation in the Southern California Bight. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 127, 124–132.
- Spalding MD, Fox HE, Allen GR et al. (2007) Marine ecoregions of the world: a bioregionalization of coastal and shelf areas. *Bioscience*, 57, 573–583.
- Spalding MD, Agostini VN, Rice J, Grant SM (2012) Pelagic provinces of the world: a biogeographic classification of the world's surface pelagic waters. Ocean & Coastal Management, 60, 19–30.
- Stapley J, Reger J, Feulner PG *et al.* (2010) Adaptation genomics: the next generation. *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 25, 705–712.
- Sverdrup HU, Johnson MW, Fleming RH (1942) The water masses and currents of the oceans. In: *The Oceans: Their Physics, Chemistry, and General Biology*, pp. 605–761. Prentice-Hall, Inc. New York.

- Tajima F (1989) Statistical method for testing the neutral mutation hypothesis by DNA polymorphism. *Genetics*, 123, 585–595.
- Takikawa T, Yoon J-H, Cho K-D (2005) The Tsushima Warm Current through Tsushima Straits estimated from ferryboat ADCP data. *Journal of Physical Oceanography*, 35, 1154–1168.
- Tamura K, Nei M (1993) Estimation of the number of nucleotide substitutions in the control region of mitochondrial DNA in humans and chimpanzees. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 10, 512–526.
- Tamura K, Peterson D, Peterson N *et al.* (2011) MEGA5: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis using maximum likelihood, evolutionary distance, and maximum parsimony methods. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 28, 2731– 2739.
- Taylor BL, Baird R, Barlow J et al. (2012) Grampus griseus. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2015.2. <<u>www.iucnredlist.org</u>>. Downloaded on 04 August 2015.
- Toole JM, Millard RC, Wang Z, Pu S (1990) Observations of the Pacific North Equatorial Current bifurcation at the Philippine coast. *Journal of Physical Oceanography*, 20, 307–318.
- Toth LT, Aronson RB, Cheng H, Edwards RL (2015) Holocene variability in the intensity of wind-gap upwelling in the tropical eastern Pacific. *Paleoceanography*, 30, 1113–1131.
- Tynan CT, Ainley DG, Barth JA *et al.* (2005) Cetacean distributions relative to ocean processes in the northern California Current System. *Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography*, 52, 145–167.
- Valsecchi E Amos W (1996) Microsatellite markers for the study of cetacean populations. *Molecular Ecology*, 5,151–156.
- Van Oosterhout C, Hutchinson WF, Wills DPM, Shipley P (2004) MICRO-CHECKER: software for identifying and correcting genotyping errors in microsatellite data. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 4, 535–538.
- Vidal O, Van Waerebeek K, Findley LT (1994) Cetaceans and gillnet fisheries in Mexico, Central America and the wider Caribbean: a preliminary review. *Report* for International Whaling Commission, Special Issue 15, 221–233.
- Visser F, Hartman KL, Rood EJJ *et al.* (2011) Risso's dolphins alter daily resting pattern in response to whale watching at the Azores. *Marine Mammal Science*, 27, 366–381.
- Wang M-C, Shao K-T, Huang S-L, Chou L-S (2012) Food partitioning among three sympatric odontocetes (*Grampus griseus*, *Lagenodelphis hosei*, and *Stenella attenuata*). *Marine Mammal Science*, 28, E143–E157.

- Waring GT, Josephson E, Maze-Foley K, Rosel PE (2014) US Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico Marine Mammal Stock Assessments—2013. NOAA Tech Memo NMFS NE, 228(464), 02543-1026.
- Wells RS (2014) Social structure and life history of bottlenose dolphins near Sarasota Bay, Florida: insights from four decades and five generations. In: *Primates and Cetaceans* (eds Yamagiwa J, Karczmarski L). pp. 149-172. Springer, Japan.
- Wells RS, Allen JB, Lovewell G *et al.* (2015) Carcass-recovery rates for resident bottlenose dolphins in Sarasota Bay, Florida. *Marine Mammal Science*, 31, 355– 368.
- White BN (1994) Vicariance biogeography of the open-ocean Pacific. Progress in Oceanography, 34, 257–284.
- Whittaker JC, Harbord RM, Boxall N, Mackay I, Dawson G, Sibly RM (2003) Likelihood-based estimation of microsatellite mutation rates. *Genetics*, 164, 781–787.
- Williams R, Gero S, Bejder L *et al.* (2011) Underestimating the damage: interpreting cetacean carcass recoveries in the context of the Deepwater Horizon/BP incident. *Conservation Letters*, 4, 228–233.
- Wright S (1951) The genetical structure of natural populations. *Annals of Eugenics*, 15, 323–354.

- Yang S-C, Liao H-C, Pan C-L, Wang JY (1999) A survey of cetaceans in the waters of central-eastern Taiwan. *Asian Marine Biology*, 16, 23–34.
- Zaytsev O, Cervantes-Duarte R, Montante O, Gallegos-Garcia A (2003) Coastal upwelling activity on the Pacific shelf of the Baja California Peninsula. *Journal* of Oceanography, 59, 489–502.
- Zhang YG, Pagani M, Liu Z (2014) A 12-million-year temperature history of the tropical Pacific Ocean. *Science*, 344, 84–87.

Appendices

Appendix 2.1. List of the samples acquired for this study. Note not all sample in this list were used in the study. The samples analysed are indicated as 'Y' in 'Used in Analyses?' column, as well as noted in 'MS' (microsatellite genotyping) and 'mtDNA' (mtDNA haplotype) columns. Abbreviations for the Contributors: Es-Bank, the Center for Enviornmental Studies at Ehime University (Japan); NMST, National Museum of Science, Tokyo; NTU, National Taiwan University; SWFSC, Southwest Fisheries Science Center (USA).

Appendix 2.2. Presence of null alleles, number of alleles, allelic richness, inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}), observed heterozyogsity (H_O) and expected heterozyogsity (H_E) for the 22 microsatellite loci examined in this study. The loci marked by asterisk are discarded from further analyses.

Appendix 2.3. Polymorphic sites in Risso's dolphin mtDNA control region haplotypes. The dot indicates identical site to the top sequence and the dash indicates an insertion–deletion event. The number in the top row indicates the position of the variable site in the 473bp sequence.

Appendix 2.1.

					Sample						Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
-118.916666	34.033333	72	Leo Carillo Beach	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	1981	М	N/A	N/A	Ν
-121.166666	35.183333	141	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1991	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
-121.066666	34.433333	776	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1992	М	N/A	N/A	Ν
-118.966666	32.716666	1293	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1993	F	N/A	N/A	Ν
-118.033333	32.4	2165	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1993	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
-122.116666	35.616666	4695	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1992	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
-117.5	32.85	8759	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1997	М	N/A	N/A	Ν
-122.216666	36.416666	9336	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1997	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
-117.316666	33.083333	23942	San Diego	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2001	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
			San Clemente City		~		• • • •				
-117.616666	33.416666	26643	Beach	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2002	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
N/A	N/A	74703	San Diego	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2008	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
-117.283333	32.833333	77617	San Diego	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2008	М	N/A	N/A	Ν
N/A	N/A	94471	San Miguel Island	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2010	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
-120.133333	34.133333	101144	Channel Islands	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2010	F	N/A	Hap_14	Y
-118.483333	33.366666	124011	Cottonwood Beach, Los Angeles Torrey Pines State	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2010	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
-117.25	32.916666	62	Beach	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	1990	F	Y	N/A	Y
-121.283333	34.7	144	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1991	F	Y	N/A	Y
-118.95	32.716666	1291	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1993	F	Y	N/A	Y
-118.966666	32.716666	1294	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1993	М	Y	N/A	Y
-121.666666	35.2	1301	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1992	F	Y	N/A	Y
-125.983333	38.133333	1564	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1992	F	Y	N/A	Y
-121.933333	34.116666	1875	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1993	Μ	Y	N/A	Y

					Sample						Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
-127	44.4	1877	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1993	F	Y	N/A	Y
-118.133333	32.416666	2167	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1993	М	Y	N/A	Y
-122.9	36.233333	4694	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1993	F	Y	Sequenced	Ν
-119	32.4	4771	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1995	F	Y	N/A	Y
-120.9	34.55	5001	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1995	F	Y	N/A	Y
-120.9	34.55	5004	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1995	М	Y	N/A	Y
-120.866666	34.533333	5007	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1995	F	Y	N/A	Y
-120.866666	34.533333	5008	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1995	М	Y	N/A	Y
-118.966389	33.348889	6157	N/A	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	1996	F	Y	N/A	Y
-122.083333	36.966666	6963	Santa Cruz	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	1997	М	Y	N/A	Y
-122.216666	36.416666	9335	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	1997	М	Y	N/A	Y
-119.666666	34.416666	11204	Santa Barbara	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	1998	F	Y	N/A	Y
-118.933333	32.283333	23155	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	2000	F	Y	N/A	Y
-122.233333	35.8	23187	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	2000	F	Y	N/A	Y
-117.35	32.833333	23799	San Diego	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2001	М	Y	N/A	Y
-117.35	32.9	23800	San Diego	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2001	М	Y	N/A	Y
-124.583333	43.016666	25435	Coastal	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2001	М	Y	Hap_16	Y
-119.366666	34.016666	26306	US west coast	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2001	М	Y	Hap_17	Y
-119.366666	34.016666	26307	US west coast	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2001	F	Y	Hap_17	Y
-119.366666	34.016666	26308	US west coast	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2001	М	Y	Hap_18	Y
-119.366666	34.016666	26309	US west coast	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2001	F	Y	Hap_18	Ν
			San Onofre State								
-117.566666	33.366666	26642	Beach	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2002	М	Y	N/A	Y
-117.4	32.883333	28480	San Diego	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2002	М	Y	N/A	Y
-121.9	36.45	32931	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	1997	М	Y	Hap_1	Y
-121.8	36.816666	32940	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2003	F	Y	Hap_18	Y
-121.933333	35.966666	39080	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	N/A	Y

					Sample						Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
-121.933333	35.966666	39082	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	N/A	Y
-121.933333	35.966666	39083	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	2003	F	Y	N/A	Y
-121.933333	35.966666	39084	US west offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	N/A	Y
-119	34	39556	Ventura	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2003	F	Y	N/A	Y
-121.983333	36.783333	41842	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2004	F	Y	N/A	Y
-122	36.8	41843	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2004	F	Y	Hap_19	Y
-122	36.8	41844	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2004	F	Y	Hap_20	Y
-121.983333	36.8	41845	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2004	F	Y	Hap_21	Y
-121.983333	36.8	41846	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2004	F	Y	Hap_22	Y
-121.983333	36.8	41847	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2004	F	Y	Hap_23	Y
-122.133333	36.766666	41850	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2004	М	Y	Hap_20	Y
-117.383333	32.6	48586	San Diego	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2005	F	Y	N/A	Y
-124.383333	44.983333	51127	Coastal	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2005	М	Y	N/A	Y
-124.383333	44.983333	51128	Coastal	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2005	F	Y	N/A	Y
-124.383333	44.983333	51129	Coastal	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2005	М	Y	N/A	Y
-124.383333	44.983333	51130	Coastal	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2005	М	Y	N/A	Y
-117.366666	32.95	52456	San Diego	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2006	М	Y	N/A	Y
-120.6	34.683333	53165	Santa Barbara	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2004	F	Y	N/A	Y
-121.95	36.583333	57814	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2005	М	Y	Hap_20	Y
-124.75	47.3	61944	Coastal	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2006	F	Y	Hap_1	Y
-124.75	47.3	61945	Coastal	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2006	М	Y	Hap_24	Y
-117.633333	33.416666	66557	Orange	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2007	F	Y	N/A	Y
-121.969123	36.58246	73404	Monterey	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2006	М	Y	Hap_25	Y
-119.1	34.1	76436	Ventura	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2008	F	Y	N/A	Y
-118.016666	32.966666	76971	US west coast Dana Point Long	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2008	М	Y	Hap_1	Y
-117.866666	32.566666	79772	Beach, Catalina	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2009	М	Y	N/A	Y

					Sample						Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
-118.933333	32.916666	79774	San Clemente Island	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2009	Μ	Y	N/A	Y
-121.05	34.7	79937	US west offshore NW off Santa	Oregon-California Coastal	Fishery	SWFSC	2008	М	Y	N/A	Y
-119.483333	33.483333	87478	Catalina Island NW off Santa	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2009	U	Y	N/A	Y
-118.716666	33.166666	87480	Catalina Island NW off Santa	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2009	М	Y	N/A	Y
-119.483333	33.483333	87483	Catalina Island	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2009	М	Y	N/A	Y
-118.566666	33.816666	88952	Marina del Rey	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2009	М	Y	N/A	Y
-119.7	33.733333	88975	Oxnard Southern California	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2009	М	Y	N/A	Y
-118.65	33.083333	94804	offshore	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2010	М	Y	N/A	Y
-120.133333	34.133333	101142	Channel Islands	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2010	F	Y	Hap_12	Y
-120.133333	34.133333	101143	Channel Islands	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2010	М	Y	Hap_13	Y
-118.333333	33.45	101159	Channel Islands	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2010	F	Y	Hap_14	Y
-118.333333	33.45	101160	Channel Islands	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2010	F	Y	N/A	Y
-122.97714	38.207738	101851	Sonoma	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2010	М	Y	N/A	Y
-118.466666	33.383333	102563	Santa Catalina Island	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2010	М	Y	N/A	Y
-124.416666	40.583333	124025	Humboldt	Oregon-California Coastal	Stranding	SWFSC	2005	М	Y	Hap_15	Y
-117.516666	32.6	125882	San Diego South Southwest of the	Oregon-California Coastal	Biopsy	SWFSC	2011	М	Y	N/A	Y
-160.716666	18.183333	73679	Hawaiian Islands North of the Hawaiian	Central-Northeast Pacific	Fishery	SWFSC	2007	F	Y	N/A	Y
-157.366666	32.316666	53476	Islands North of the Hawaiian	Central-Northeast Pacific	Fishery	SWFSC	2006	F	Y	N/A	Y
-159.016666	30.983333	62830	Islands North of the Hawaiian	Central-Northeast Pacific	Fishery	SWFSC	2007	F	Y	N/A	Y
-146.366666	38.033333	78761	Islands Northeastern Pacific	Central-Northeast Pacific	Fishery	SWFSC	2008	М	Y	N/A	Y
-142.2	31.4	93900	Ocean	Central-Northeast Pacific	Fishery	SWFSC	2010	F	Y	N/A	Y

					Sample						Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
-142.683333	31.283333	125652	Northeastern Pacific Ocean Northeastern Pacific	Central-Northeast Pacific	Fishery	SWFSC	2011	F	Y	N/A	Y
-137.866666	33.383333	125653	Ocean	Central-Northeast Pacific	Fishery	SWFSC	2011	Μ	Y	N/A	Y
-109.366667	24.183333	37967	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	U	N/A	N/A	Ν
-100.566667	16.65	11692	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	1998	М	Y	Hap_1	Y
-100.566667	16.65	11693	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	1998	F	Y	N/A	Y
-100.566667	16.65	11694	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	1998	М	Y	Hap_2	Y
-110.066667	25.583333	15899	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	1999	М	Y	Hap_3	Y
-110.216667	25.65	15900	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	1999	М	Y	Hap_1	Y
-110.216667	25.65	15901	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	1999	М	Y	Hap_4	Y
-99.933333	16.65	15997	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	1999	F	Y	Hap_1	Y
-119.816667	26.216667	37971	US west offshore	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap_1	Y
-100.8	17.1	38113	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap_1	Y
-100.966667	17.1	38114	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap_5	Y
-94.05	15.15	38251	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	F	Y	Hap_5	Y
-94.05	15.15	38252	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap_6	Y
-94.05	15.15	38253	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap_7	Y
-94.05	15.15	38254	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap 1	Y
-94.216667	15.183333	38255	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap 8	Y
-94.216667	15.183333	38256	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	F	Y	Hap 6	Y
-94.216667	15.183333	38257	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap 9	Y
-94.216667	15.183333	38258	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap 1	Y
-95.883333	15.583333	38266	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap 7	Y
-100.8	15.266667	38275	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap 2	Y
-100.8	15.266667	38276	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	М	Y	Hap 10	Y
-100.8	15.266667	38277	Mexico	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2003	Μ	Y	Hap_11	Y

					Sample		T 7	~			Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
121.53223	23.483738	579	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	F	N/A	Hap_18	Y
121.53223	23.483738	623	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	F	N/A	Hap_43	Y
121.87	24.9	629	Ilan	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	F	N/A	Hap_26	Y
139.1412727	35.16213712	10Gg005	Kanakawa	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2001	F	N/A	Hap_27	Y
131.5933782	33.24748452	10Gg012	Oita	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2003	U	N/A	Hap_3	Y
139.7762148	34.97545194	10Gg013	Chiba	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2003	F	N/A	Hap_31	Y
141.4669212	38.26669879	10Gg101	Miyagi	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	M34066	U	N/A	Hap_33	Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01248	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	N/A	N/A	Y
121.53223	23.483738	284	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_18	Y
121.53223	23.483738	287	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_41	Y
121.53223	23.483738	290	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_39	Y
121.53223	23.483738	292	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_44	Y
121.53223	23.483738	294	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_39	Y
121.53223	23.483738	451	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	F	Y	Hap_39	Y
121.53223	23.483738	500	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2004	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
121.53223	23.483738	503	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2004	F	Y	Hap_39	Y
120.511139	24.292417	573	Taichung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_39	Y
121.53223	23.483738	576	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2001	М	Y	Hap_46	Y
121.53223	23.483738	582	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
121.53223	23.483738	586	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
121.53223	23.483738	590	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2001	М	Y	Hap_30	Y
121.53223	23.483738	592	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	F	Y	Hap_42	Y
121.53223	23.483738	594	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
121.53223	23.483738	626	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_41	Y
121.53223	23.483738	724	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2001	М	Y	Hap_30	Y
121.53223	23.483738	726	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2001	F	Y	Hap_30	Ν

	T T	ID	.		Sample	C (1)	• 7	6	MG		Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
121.53223	23.483738	733	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2001	М	Y	N/A	Y
121.53223	23.483738	738	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2005	М	Y	Hap_33	Y
121.53223	23.483738	742	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2004	F	Y	Hap_41	Y
121.396274	23.088597	871	Taitung	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2005	F	Y	Hap_39	Y
121.396274	23.088597	874	Taitung	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2005	М	Y	Hap_39	Y
121.396274	23.088597	877	Taitung	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2005	М	Y	Hap_41	Y
121.871178	24.905306	884	Ilan	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2006	F	Y	Hap_39	Y
121.53223	23.483738	893	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_44	Y
121.53223	23.483738	897	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_18	Y
121.53223	23.483738	901	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2005	М	Y	Hap_45	Y
121.53223	23.483738	908	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2006	М	Y	N/A	Y
121.396274	23.088597	1030	Taitung	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2006	F	Y	Hap_18	Y
121.396274	23.088597	1035	Taitung	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2006	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
121.396274	23.088597	1040	Taitung	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2006	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
121.414471	23.115755	1045	Taitung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2006	F	Y	Hap_47	Y
121.396274	23.088597	1053	Taitung	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2006	М	Y	Hap_33	Y
121.53223	23.483738	1061	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2005	М	Y	Hap_39	Y
121.266597	25.120128	1074	Taoyuan	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2007	М	Y	Hap_18	Y
121.266597	25.120128	1075	Taoyuan	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2007	М	Y	Hap_43	Y
121.266597	25.120128	1078	Taoyuan	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2007	М	Y	Hap_44	Y
121.266597	25.120128	1081	Taoyuan	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2007	М	Y	Hap_49	Y
121.419472	23.227056	1120	Taitung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2004	F	Y	Hap_18	Y
121.53223	23.483738	1153	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2005	F	Y	Hap_41	Y
121.471711	25.254478	1254	Taipei	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2008	М	Y	Hap_48	Y
141.6307816	42.6337174	10Gg001	Hokkaido	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	1999	F	Y	Hap_15	Y
138.9196639	34.65338702	10Gg002	Shizuoka	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	1999	F	Y	Hap_26	Y

					Sample						Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
140.5623418	36.29416226	10Gg003	Ibaraki	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	1999	М	Y	Hap_3	Y
131.4724559	31.80350844	10Gg008	Miyazaki	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2002	М	Y	Hap_18	Y
139.8581756	35.00031174	10Gg009	Chiba	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2002	М	Y	Hap_26	Y
138.9204402	34.65393181	10Gg010	Shizuoka	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2003	М	Y	Hap_29	Y
132.5495873	32.9635973	10Gg011	Ehime	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2003	F	Y	Hap_30	Y
140.5770456	35.63564914	10Gg014	Chiba	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2003	М	Y	Hap_32	Y
132.5277516	32.96279867	10Gg021	Ehime	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2006	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
131.4566001	31.84211287	10Gg022	Miyazaki	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2007	F	Y	Hap_35	Y
138.2018081	34.6767493	10Gg023	Shizuoka	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2007	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
131.5354732	32.1182585	10Gg026	Miyazaki	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2008	М	Y	Hap_36	Y
131.5312528	32.11012651	10Gg028	Miyazaki	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2008	М	Y	Hap_18	Y
140.4120953	35.45976398	10Gg029	Chiba	East Japan	Fishery	NMST	2008	F	Y	Hap_35	Y
131.3434538	31.41060628	10Gg030	Miyazaki	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2009	М	Y	Hap_37	Y
131.9656307	32.8021531	10Gg032	Oita	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2009	М	Y	Hap_38	Y
138.947033	34.662309	10Gg036	Shizuoka	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2010	F	Y	Hap_40	Y
139.223175	35.036692	10Gg085	Shizuoka	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	1994	F	Y	Hap_37	Y
132.659167	33.914722	10Gg086	Ehime	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	1986	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
140.470556	36.316944	10Gg087	Ibaraki	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	1991	U	Y	Hap_3	Ν
140.637222	36.316944	10Gg088	Ibaraki	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2002	М	Y	Hap_50	Y
125 04024	22 502024	100~000	Taiii	Fast Japan	Whaling	NIMOT	1001	Б	V	Han 2	Y (metDNA)
135.94924	33.393924	10Gg090	T alji	East Japan	whating	INMS I	1991	Г	I I	пар_3	(miDNA)
135.94924	33.593924	10Gg091	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	NMST	1991	F	Y	Hap_30	Y
135.94924	33.593924	10Gg092	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	NMST	1991	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
135.94924	33.593924	10Gg093	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	NMST	1991	F	Y	Hap_51	Y V
135.94924	33.593924	10Gg094	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	NMST	1991	F	Y	Hap_39	(mtDNA)
132.470278	33.2425	10Gg095	Ehime	East Japan	Stranding	NMST	2005	М	Y	Hap_52	Y

Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	Sample	Contributor	Vear	Sex	MS	mtDNA	Used in
135 94924	33 593924	10Gg102	Taiii	Fast Janan	Whaling	NMST	NA	F	Y	Han 54	Y
135 94924	33 503024	10Gg102	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	NMST	NA	F	v	Hap 33	I V
121 522	22 115	10Gg103	Taiji Miyozolyi	East Japan	W hannig Stronding	NMST	2010	Г	I V	11ap_55	I V
131.333	32.113	100g104	IVITYAZAKI		Stranding		2010	м	I	пар_55	I
135.94924	33.593924	EW01194	T aiji	East Japan	whaling	Es-Bank	1991	M	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01195	1 aiji —	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	M	Y	/ .	Ŷ
135.94924	33.593924	EW01196	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01197	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01198	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01199	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01200	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01201	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01202	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01204	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01205	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01206	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01207	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01208	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01209	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01210	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01211	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01212	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01213	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01214	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01215	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01216	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01217	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y

Longitudo	Latituda	ID	Location	Donulation	Sample	Contributor	Veer	Sar	MG	4DN A	Used in
			Location	Population	source		<u>rear</u>	Sex	MS		anaryses:
135.94924	33.593924	EW01218	I aiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Ŷ	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01219	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01220	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01221	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01222	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01223	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01224	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01225	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01226	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01227	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01228	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01229	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01231	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01232	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01233	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01235	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01237	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01238	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01239	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01240	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01241	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01242	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01243	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01244	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01245	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01246	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	N/A	Ν

					Sample						Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
135.94924	33.593924	EW01247	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01249	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01250	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01251	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01252	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01253	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01254	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01255	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01256	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01257	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01258	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01259	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW01260	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01261	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01262	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW01264	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW04585	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	N/A	Ν
135.94924	33.593924	EW05119	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y		Y
135.94924	33.593924	EW05120	Taiji	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	N/A	Ν
121.128044	22.719825	GGDU02	Taitung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2012	М	Y	N/A	Y
120.924892	22.350892	GGDU03	Pingdong	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2012	М	Y	N/A	Y
121.53223	23.483738	GGDU04	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	М	Y	N/A	Y
121.53223	23.483738	GGDU05	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2000	М	Y	N/A	Y
121.53223	23.483738	GGDU06	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	1998	М	Y	N/A	Y
121.550911	23.699333	GGDU07	Hualien	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2013	F	Y	N/A	Y
121.53223	23.483738	GGDU08	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	2012	F	Y	N/A	Y

					Sample						Used in
Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	analyses?
121.53223	23.483738	GGDU09	Hualien	Taiwan	Fishery	NTU	1998	М	Y	N/A	Y
137.0543661	37.20941127	10Gg016	Ishikawa	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2004	М	N/A	Hap_33	Y
137.4180917	36.91797894	10Gg017	Toyama	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2004	М	N/A	Hap_34	Y
137.1943032	37.29797056	10Gg033	Ishikawa	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2009	М	N/A	Hap_39	Y
137.115853	37.241361	10Gg084	Ishikawa	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2003	U	N/A	Hap_33	Y
131.061389	34.356389	10Gg089	Yamaguchi	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2003	U	N/A	Hap_33	Y
136.9166853	37.22689669	10Gg004	Ishikawa	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2001	F	Y	Hap_1	Y
130.692624	33.93715414	10Gg006	Fukuoka	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2001	F	Y	Hap_28	Y
137.357679	37.4645313	10Gg007	Ishikawa	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2004	F	Y	Hap_18	Y
130.9067934	34.06370436	10Gg018	Yamaguchi	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2004	F	Y	Hap_33	Ν
139.8541862	39.03329647	10Gg019	Yamagata	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2004	М	Y	Hap_34	Y
140.060244	39.70010499	10Gg020	Akita	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2006	М	Y	Hap_15	Y
136.9966007	36.84738986	10Gg024	Toyama	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2007	М	Y	Hap_33	Y
138.1962892	37.17030215	10Gg025	Niigata	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2008	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
137.2972602	37.44207359	10Gg027	Ishikawa	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2008	М	Y	Hap_18	Y
136.1622669	36.25055217	10Gg031	Fukui	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2009	U	Y	Hap_3	Y
136.7609877	36.92165495	10Gg034	Ishikawa	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2009	М	Y	Hap_15	Y
134.0215109	35.52069508	10Gg035	Tottori	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2010	М	Y	Hap_19	Y
130.7599564	33.92361871	10Gg100	Fukuoka	Sea of Japan	Stranding	NMST	2003	F	Y	Hap_33	Y
123	15	10Gg096	Philippines	Philippines	Unknown	Es-Bank	1996	F	N/A	Hap_53	Y
123	15	PH2668	Philippines	Philippines	Fishery	SWFSC	1992	М	Y	N/A	Y

Appendix 2.2.

Locus	Null alleles	No. alleles	Allele richness	F _{IS}	Ho	$H_{\rm E}$	P-value	s.d.	Null alleles	No. alleles	Allele richness	F _{IS}	Ho	H_{E}	P-value	s.d.
Pop	Taiwan								East Japa	an						
n	49								72							
AAT44		4	1.242	-0.096	0.265	0.242	1	0		4	1.242	-0.093	0.264	0.242	1	0
D14		13	1.839	0.076	0.776	0.839	0.078	0		12	1.862	-0.064	0.917	0.862	0.82	0
D22		10	1.854	0.117	0.755	0.854	0.006	0		12	1.865	0.086	0.792	0.865	0.137	0
Dde59		14	1.911	-0.008	0.918	0.911	0.296	0	Y	13	1.873	0.174	0.722	0.873	0.002	0
Dde65		7	1.726	0.045	0.694	0.726	0.292	0		6	1.738	0.041	0.708	0.738	0.224	0
Dde66		12	1.716	0.088	0.653	0.716	0.196	0		11	1.745	-0.025	0.764	0.745	0.293	0
Dde69		15	1.882	0.006	0.878	0.882	0.016	0		9	1.834	0.017	0.819	0.834	0.331	0
Dde70		12	1.815	0.024	0.796	0.815	0.643	0		13	1.753	0.078	0.694	0.753	0.324	0
Dde72		20	1.934	0.017	0.918	0.934	0.2	0		23	1.905	-0.012	0.917	0.906	0.136	0
Dde84		8	1.7	-0.012	0.708	0.7	0.892	0		9	1.684	0.087	0.625	0.684	0.491	0
EV14*	Y	16	1.858	0.42	0.5	0.858	0	0	Y	12	1.802	0.43	0.458	0.802	0	0
EV37		10	1.801	0.007	0.796	0.801	0.378	0		9	1.745	0.055	0.704	0.745	0.685	0
KWM12a		17	1.885	-0.036	0.917	0.885	0.178	0		17	1.9	0.044	0.861	0.9	0.273	0
KWM1b*		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
KWM2b		6	1.702	0.099	0.633	0.702	0.351	0.001		6	1.687	0.132	0.597	0.687	0.567	0
KWM9b		7	1.703	0.101	0.633	0.703	0.642	0		11	1.788	0.048	0.75	0.788	0.021	0
MK3		6	1.804	0.01	0.796	0.804	0.436	0.001		7	1.799	-0.008	0.806	0.799	0.718	0
MK5		12	1.647	0.118	0.571	0.647	0.074	0		10	1.653	-0.064	0.694	0.653	0.442	0.001
Sco28		3	1.117	-0.045	0.122	0.117	1	0		3	1.094	0.263	0.069	0.094	0.143	0
TexVet7*		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Sco11		7	1.812	0.046	0.776	0.812	0.586	0.001		7	1.812	-0.009	0.819	0.812	0.925	0
Sco55		4	1.423	-0.11	0.469	0.423	0.963	0		4	1.408	0.013	0.403	0.408	0.24	0
Mean		9.842		0.056	0.688	0.711					9.789	0.057	0.68	0.705		
S.D.		4.682			0.213	0.222					4.826		0.219	0.222		

(Continues)

Locus	Null alleles	No. alleles	Allele richness	F _{IS}	Ho	HE	P-value	s.d.	Null alleles	No. alleles	Allele richness	F _{IS}	Ho	$H_{\rm E}$	P-value	s.d.
Рор	Sea of Ja	apan							Central 1	North Pacit	fic					
n	12								7							
AAT44		4	1.308	-0.086	0.333	0.308	1	0		2	1.264	-0.091	0.286	0.264	1	0
D14		7	1.841	-0.2	1	0.841	0.568	0		8	1.868	0.014	0.857	0.868	0.856	0
D22		7	1.822	-0.12	0.917	0.822	0.521	0		4	1.747	0.25	0.571	0.747	0.228	0
Dde59		10	1.88	-0.043	0.917	0.88	0.337	0		7	1.846	-0.014	0.857	0.846	0.552	0
Dde65		5	1.659	0.379	0.417	0.659	0.14	0		3	1.714	0.213	0.571	0.714	1	0
Dde66		8	1.862	-0.168	1	0.862	0.97	0		5	1.802	0.304	0.571	0.802	0.204	0
Dde69		7	1.844	-0.09	0.917	0.844	0.78	0		5	1.769	0.077	0.714	0.769	0.712	0
Dde70		6	1.703	0.054	0.667	0.703	0.525	0.001		5	1.659	-0.091	0.714	0.659	0.851	0
Dde72		9	1.899	-0.021	0.917	0.899	0.779	0		9	1.934	0.089	0.857	0.934	0.505	0
Dde84		4	1.533	-0.1	0.583	0.533	1	0		6	1.747	0.048	0.714	0.747	0.294	0
EV14*		6	1.699	0.294	0.5	0.699	0.078	0		4	1.648	0.357	0.429	0.648	0.067	0
EV37		7	1.761	0.015	0.75	0.761	0.855	0		3	1.67	0.158	0.571	0.67	0.778	0
KWM12a		11	1.899	0.076	0.833	0.899	0.153	0		9	1.912	-0.105	1	0.912	1	0
KWM1b*		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
KWM2b		4	1.63	0.349	0.417	0.63	0.225	0		3	1.67	-0.071	0.714	0.67	0.776	0
KWM9b		5	1.757	0.01	0.75	0.757	0.818	0		6	1.857	0	0.857	0.857	0.935	0
MK3		5	1.754	-0.111	0.833	0.754	0.97	0		7	1.89	-0.135	1	0.89	1	0
MK5		5	1.54	0.077	0.5	0.54	0.137	0		6	1.802	0.118	0.714	0.802	0.424	0
Sco28		3	1.163	-0.023	0.167	0.163	1	0		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
TexVet7*		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Sco11		5	1.83	0.1	0.75	0.83	0.7	0		6	1.857	0.178	0.714	0.857	0.201	0
Sco55		4	1.572	-0.02	0.583	0.572	0.84	0		2	1.363	0.625	0.143	0.363	0.23	0
Mean			6.105	0.015	0.697	0.698				5.333		0.089	0.69	0.743		
S.D.			2.208		0.243	0.203				2.196			0.221	0.178		

(Continues)

Locus	Null	No.	Allele	Fra	Ha	H	P_value	۶d	Null	No.	Allele	Fra	На	H	P_value	۶d
Locus	alleles	alleles	richness	1 18	110	ΠE	1-value	3.u.	alleles	alleles	richness	1 15	110	пE	I -value	5. u .
Рор	Eastern	Tropical Pa	acific						Oregon-C	California C	oastal					
n	22								73							
AAT44		3	1.21	-0.082	0.227	0.21	1	0		3	1.344	-0.076	0.37	0.344	0.122	0
D14		9	1.851	-0.07	0.909	0.851	0.85	0		12	1.824	0.022	0.806	0.824	0.285	0
D22		7	1.837	0.134	0.727	0.837	0.602	0		10	1.833	0.104	0.746	0.833	0.035	0
Dde59		11	1.873	0.17	0.727	0.873	0.032	0		16	1.842	0.09	0.767	0.842	0.22	0
Dde65		5	1.667	0.186	0.545	0.667	0.018	0		6	1.755	0.039	0.726	0.755	0.498	0.001
Dde66		10	1.834	0.075	0.773	0.834	0.146	0		9	1.785	0.111	0.699	0.785	0.586	0
Dde69		9	1.841	0.083	0.773	0.841	0.374	0		9	1.809	0.007	0.803	0.809	0.806	0
Dde70		11	1.823	0.063	0.773	0.823	0.292	0		13	1.742	0.04	0.712	0.742	0.214	0
Dde72		18	1.933	-0.023	0.955	0.933	0.981	0		20	1.9	-0.035	0.932	0.9	0.835	0
Dde84		6	1.742	-0.232	0.909	0.742	0.651	0		8	1.721	0.108	0.644	0.721	0.057	0
EV14*	Y	9	1.815	0.516	0.4	0.815	0	0	Y	14	1.896	0.452	0.493	0.896	0	0
EV37		10	1.813	0.164	0.682	0.813	0.229	0		8	1.755	-0.049	0.792	0.755	0.065	0
KWM12a		14	1.904	-0.006	0.909	0.904	0.664	0		15	1.895	0.059	0.843	0.895	0.284	0
KWM1b*		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
KWM2b		5	1.7	0.093	0.636	0.7	0.812	0		5	1.587	0.184	0.479	0.587	0.019	0
KWM9b		8	1.83	0.014	0.818	0.83	0.665	0		12	1.823	0.001	0.822	0.823	0.605	0
MK3		8	1.82	-0.054	0.864	0.82	0.785	0		9	1.828	-0.006	0.833	0.828	0.54	0.001
MK5		8	1.633	-0.079	0.682	0.633	0.912	0		9	1.693	-0.028	0.712	0.693	0.869	0
Sco28		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		2	1.014	0	0.014	0.014	1	0
TexVet7*		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Sco11		5	1.78	-0.11	0.864	0.78	0.568	0		8	1.795	0.035	0.767	0.795	0.053	0
Sco55		4	1.215	-0.061	0.227	0.215	1	0		4	1.18	-0.067	0.192	0.18	1	0
Mean		8.389		0.052	0.722	0.739				9.368		0.062	0.666	0.691		
S.D.		3.712			0.21	0.207				4.573			0.238	0.245		

Appendix 2.3.

															Varia	ition si	te											
Haplotype ID	1	21	25	32	34	37	52	58	69	70	95	107	117	136	147	150	151	153	166	167	171	176	185	190	192	195	196	197
Hap_1	G	А	Т	Т	С	Т	G	G	Т	Т	А	С	Т	Т	С	G	С	С	С	А	Т	С	Т	Т	G	Т	С	С
Hap_2					Т	С		А				Т							Т							С	Т	
Hap_3																											Т	
Hap_4																			Т				С		А			
Hap_5																			Т						А			
Hap_6											G	Т	С						Т		С	Т			А			
Hap_7												Т	С		Т				Т		С				А		Т	
Hap_8																		Т	Т						А		Т	
Hap_9																												
Hap_10																												
Hap_11											G	Т	С						Т		С				А			
Hap_12									С			Т							Т						А			
Hap_13				С							G	Т	С						Т		С	Т			А		Т	
Hap_14																			Т									
Hap_15														С					Т						А		Т	
Hap_16															Т				Т		С				А		Т	
Hap_17														С					Т						А		Т	
Hap_18																			Т						А		Т	
Hap_19				С							G	Т	С						Т			Т			А		Т	
Hap_20																					С							
Hap_21											G	Т	С						Т		С	Т			А		Т	
Hap_22				С							G	Т	С						Т		С	Т			А		Т	
Hap_23							А												Т	G	С		С		А		Т	

															Varia	ation si	te											
Haplotype ID	1	21	25	32	34	37	52	58	69	70	95	107	117	136	147	150	151	153	166	167	171	176	185	190	192	195	196	197
Hap_24																			Т						А			
Hap_25																			Т	G	С				А			
Hap_26												Т							Т						А		Т	
Hap_27																			Т						А		Т	
Hap_28								А						С					Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_29														С	Т				Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_30														С					Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_31								•													С							
Hap_32								•						С					Т						А		Т	
Hap_33																											Т	
Hap_34											•								Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_35								•	•			Т							Т					•	А			
Hap_36							А	•	•										Т	G	С			•	А		Т	
Hap_37																			Т						А		Т	
Hap_38												Т								G	С	Т					Т	
Hap_39										•														С			Т	
Hap_40		•						•	•		•		•					Т	Т		С			•	А		Т	
Hap_41		•						•	•	С	•		•						Т					•	А		Т	
Hap_42		•						•	•		•		•	С					Т	G	С			•	А		Т	
Hap_43			•		•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•		•		•	•	•	•	С	•	•	•		•	Т	•
Hap_44			•	•	•	•	•	•	•			•			•							•	•	С			Т	
Hap_45								•		•	•			С					Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_46								•		•	G		С						Т						А			
Hap_47								•		•				С					Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_48												Т							Т					•	А		Т	

															Varia	tion si	te											
Haplotype ID	1	21	25	32	34	37	52	58	69	70	95	107	117	136	147	150	151	153	166	167	171	176	185	190	192	195	196	197
Hap_49														С	Т		Т		Т	G	С				А			
Hap_50					Т									С							С					С	Т	
Hap_51																			Т						А		Т	
Hap_52																			Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_53															Т				Т		С				А		Т	
Hap_54																			Т						А		Т	
Hap_55																			Т						А		Т	
Hap_56																А			Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_57																			Т								Т	
Hap_58														С					Т	G	С			•	А	С	Т	
Hap_59												Т				А			Т	G	С			•	А			
Hap_60			С											С		А			Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_61																			Т	G	С				А	С	Т	
Hap_62																			Т						А		Т	
Hap_63														С		А			Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_64																			Т						А		Т	
Hap_65												Т			Т				Т						А		Т	
Hap_66																			Т	G	С				А	С	Т	
Hap_67																			Т						А		Т	
Hap_68												Т							Т	G	С				А	С	Т	
Hap_69							А					Т							Т	G					А			
Hap_70							А					Т							Т	G	С				А			
Hap_71							А					Т							Т	G					А			
Hap_72		G													Т		Т		Т	G	С				А		Т	
Hap_73														С					Т		С				А		Т	

															Varia	ition si	te											
Haplotype ID	1	21	25	32	34	37	52	58	69	70	95	107	117	136	147	150	151	153	166	167	171	176	185	190	192	195	196	197
Hap_74														С					Т						А		Т	
Hap_75														С						G	С				А	С	Т	
Hap_76												Т							Т									
Hap_77														С					Т						А			Т
Hap_78							А					Т							Т	G					А		Т	
Hap_79							А												Т	G	С				А			
Hap_80							А												Т	G					А		Т	
Hap_81												Т			Т				Т						А		Т	
Hap_82	Α											Т							Т									
Hap_83							А					Т		С					Т	G					А		Т	
Hap_84												Т		С					Т	G	С				А	С		
Hap_85													•	С	•		•		Т				•	•	А			Т

(Continues)

														Varial	ole site													
Haplotype ID	202	209	212	214	218	220	228	229	261	294	295	296	297	313	314	315	356	357	359	360	361	397	399	406	408	420	429	442
Hap_1	G	А	А	С	Т	А	А	G	С	А	С	С	С	Т	А	G	С	Т	G	Т	С	С	С	С	С	G	С	G
Hap 2				Т				А			Т		Т					С									Т	
Hap 3																											Т	
Hap 4				Т					Т		Т																Т	
Hap_5				Т					Т		Т							С									Т	
Hap_6				Т					Т				Т				Т		А		Т						Т	
Hap_7				Т					Т																		Т	
Hap_8				Т					Т			Т													Т		Т	
Hap_9																		С										
Hap_10																											Т	
Hap_11				Т					Т		Т		Т				Т		А		Т						Т	
Hap_12				Т			G	А	Т			Т															Т	
Hap_13				Т					Т				Т				Т		А	С	Т						Т	
Hap_14				Т																								
Hap_15				Т					Т				Т					С									Т	
Hap_16				Т					Т			Т				А											Т	
Hap_17				Т					Т		Т		Т					С									Т	
Hap_18				Т					Т			Т		С			Т		А								Т	
Hap_19				Т					Т				Т				Т		А		Т						Т	
Hap_20																												
Hap_21			G	Т					Т				Т				Т		А		Т						Т	
Hap_22				Т					Т				Т				Т		А		Т						Т	
Hap_23				Т					Т																		Т	
Hap_24				Т			G	А	Т																		Т	
Hap_25				Т			G	А	Т																		Т	
Hap_26		G		Т					Т							•	Т								Т	•	Т	

														Variał	ole site													
Haplotype ID	<u>2</u> 02	209	<u>2</u> 12	<u>2</u> 14	<u>2</u> 18	<u>2</u> 20	<u>2</u> 28	<u>2</u> 29	261	<u>2</u> 94	<u>2</u> 95	<u>2</u> 96	<u>2</u> 97	<u>3</u> 13	314	<u>315</u>	356	<u>35</u> 7	359	360	361	<u>3</u> 97	<u>39</u> 9	406	408	420	429	442
Hap_27				Т					Т					•			Т		А								Т	
Hap_28				Т				А	Т					С													Т	
Hap_29				Т				А	Т				Т											Т			Т	
Hap_30				Т				А	Т					С													Т	
Hap_31																											Т	
Hap_32				Т					Т		Т		Т				Т	С									Т	
Hap_33																												
Hap_34				Т				А	Т					С													Т	
Hap_35		G		Т					Т								Т										Т	
Hap_36				Т					Т		Т																Т	
Hap_37				Т					Т									С							Т		Т	
Hap_38											Т			С			Т											
Hap_39																											Т	
Hap_40				Т					Т			Т	Т												Т		Т	
Hap_41	•			Т					Т			•					Т						•	•	•		Т	
Hap_42	•			Т				А	Т			•											•	•	•		Т	
Hap_43												•													•			
Hap_44																												
Hap_45				Т				А	Т				Т	С													Т	
Hap_46				Т					Т		Т		Т				Т		А		Т						Т	
Hap_47				Т				А	Т			•		С											•	С	Т	
Hap_48		G		Т					Т			•					Т								•		Т	
Hap_49				Т				А	Т																		Т	
Hap_50				Т	С									С													Т	
Hap_51				Т					Т								Т										Т	
Hap_52				Т				А	Т																		Т	

														Varial	ole site													
Haplotype ID	202	209	212	214	218	220	228	229	261	294	295	296	297	313	314	315	356	357	359	360	361	397	399	406	408	420	429	442
Hap_53				Т					Т	G			•												Т		Т	
Hap_54				Т					Т			Т		С			Т		А								Т	А
Hap_55				Т					Т			Т		С	G		Т		А								Т	
Hap_56				Т		G			Т																		Т	
Hap_57				Т									Т	С	G													
Hap_58				Т					Т																		Т	
Hap_59				Т				А	Т				Т														Т	
Hap_60				Т		G			Т																		Т	
Hap_61				Т					Т																		Т	
Hap_62				Т					Т					С			Т		А				Т				Т	
Hap_63				Т		G			Т					С													Т	
Hap_64				Т					Т					С			Т		А								Т	
Hap_65	А			Т					Т		Т		Т												Т			
Hap_66				Т					Т			Т															Т	
Hap_67				Т					Т				Т					С							Т		Т	
Hap_68				Т					Т																Т		Т	
Hap_69				Т					Т				Т					С				Т					Т	
Hap_70				Т					Т				Т					С									Т	
Hap_71				Т					Т				Т					С									Т	
Hap_72				Т				А	Т																		Т	
Hap_73				Т					Т				Т														Т	
Hap_74	С			Т					Т		Т		Т					С									Т	
Hap_75				Т					Т																		Т	
Hap_76				Т								Т						С								•	Т	
Hap_77				Т					Т		Т		Т					С									Т	
Hap_78				Т					Т				Т														Т	

														Varial	ole site													
Haplotype ID	202	209	212	214	218	220	228	229	261	294	295	296	297	313	314	315	356	357	359	360	361	397	399	406	408	420	429	442
Hap_79				Т					Т																		Т	
Hap_80				Т					Т				Т														Т	
Hap_81				Т					Т		Т		Т												Т			
Hap_82				Т								Т		С				С									Т	
Hap_83				Т					Т				Т												Т		Т	
Hap_84				Т					Т																		Т	
Hap_85				Т					Т		Т							С									Т	

Chapter 3.The population structure of Fraser's dolphins(Lagenodelphis hosei) in the North Pacific Ocean, Gulf ofMexico and Caribbean Sea

Abstract

The existence of any living Fraser's dolphin (Lagenodelphis hosei) was uncertain until the early 1970s. Its late discovery means that this tropical species is one of the least well-studied delphinids in the world. The increasing acquaintance of this tropical species in the waters of higher latitude in recent years suggests the species can potentially be regarded as a marine bio-indicator of climate change. Little is known about the population structure of Fraser's dolphin in the world, although earlier morphological studies have identified geographic variation in this species. Here the study presents the first population genetic study for the Fraser's dolphin species. In this study, the genetic data of 18 diploid microsatellite loci and one haploid mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) locus from 112 Fraser's dolphin samples were examined. The results of the factorial correspondence analysis (FCA), pairwise comparison of fixation indices (F-Statistics) and Geneland analysis suggested that there is subtle population structure in the western North Pacific Ocean. Small sample sizes from other regions provided preliminary data suggesting a need for further studies. For example, samples from the

Caribbean Sea formed a distinct cluster compared to all other samples in the dataset. The results of neutrality tests of Tajima's D and Fu's Fs and mismatch analysis based on mtDNA data indicated that the populations, in terms of the one found in Japanese waters, may have expanded have expanded spatially and demographically in the past, possibly during the last global deglaciation when the sea level and global temperature started to rise. The effective population size for the demographically stable population, the Philippine population, is at the same magnitude to the estimates of other coastal or riverine dolphin populations, suggesting that Fraser's dolphin populations can be fragile under unregulated human disturbances. The unexpectedly high numbers of null alleles and inbreeding coefficient in the Taiwan population could be indicating a mixing population but warrants further research efforts.

Keywords: Fraser's dolphin, *Lagenodelphis hosei*, population genetics, microsatellite analysis, mtDNA control region analysis, North Pacific, conservation

Introduction

Investigating population structure is fundamental to understanding the ecology and evolution of a species. It is equally vital for stakeholders to evaluate the species' sustainability and vulnerability under anthropogenic disturbances in a given area. Assessing the population structure of cetaceans (whales, dolphins and porpoises) can be particularly challenging, because cetaceans are in general less accessible than most terrestrial animals. As a result, of the 87 cetacean species on the IUCN Red List, the species status of 45 (51.7%) is still classified as 'Data Deficient', and the population trends of 72 species (82.8%) remains unknown (IUCN 2014).

The Fraser's dolphin (Lagenodelphis hosei) is one of the least studied dolphin species in the world. The species was not recognized until it was described by Fraser (1956) based on a skull specimen collected from Sarawak, Borneo in 1895. But it was not until the early 1970s that further reports of new specimens from the Eastern Tropical Pacific, South Africa, Australia, Taiwan and Japan, as well as sighting records of living individuals in the Eastern Tropical Pacific and Central Pacific, started to emerge (Perrin et al. 1973; Tobayama et al. 1973). In the succeeding decades further sighting, stranding and bycatch records from the regions of North and South Atlantic Ocean were reported (Caldwell et al. 1976; Hersh & Odell 1986; Leatherwood et al. 1993; Bones et al. 1998; Moreno et al. 2003; Weir et al. 2008; Gomes-Pereira et al. 2013), and today this small cetacean species is known to be widespread in pan-tropical regions of the Pacific, Atlantic and Indian Oceans (Jefferson et al. 2011; Hammond et al. 2012) (Fig. 3.1).



Figure 3.1. A map showing the distribution range of the Fraser's dolphin in the world (in blue). By Alessio Marrucci en:User:Pcb21 (en:) [GFDL or CC-BY-SA-3.0], accessed via Wikimedia Commons.

The occurrence of Fraser's dolphin is usually associated with tropical or subtropical climate and deeper waters (Jefferson *et al.* 2011). In the Tropical-North Pacific Ocean, the abundance of Fraser's dolphin was estimated as 289,300 in the Eastern Tropical Pacific (Wade & Gerrodette 1993), about 13,500 in the eastern Sulu Sea, the Philippines (Dolar *et al.* 2006), and about 10,200 in Hawaiian waters (Barlow 2006). This species is commonly encountered in Taiwanese waters (Yang *et al.* 1999; Chou 2006; Chen *et al.* 2011) where no reliable abundance estimate is available. Fraser's dolphin is uncommon in Japanese waters; only a few had stranded along the southern or southeastern coasts of Japan, and a school of over 100 Fraser's dolphins had been caught from Taiji in 1991 (Tobayama *et al.* 1973; Amano *et al.* 1996; Perrin *et al.* 2003). In the North Atlantic Ocean, on the other hand, the records of Fraser's dolphin (either from stranding or sighting) are rare and scattered. Sighting and stranding records are mostly reported from the Gulf of Mexico and Caribbean Sea, but constant, yearly observation of this species has only been reported in the waters around the Lesser Antilles in the eastern edge of the Caribbean Sea (Gomes-Pereira *et al.* 2013). Würsig *et al.* (2000) suggest that Fraser's dolphins are more common in the Gulf of Mexico than any other region in the North Atlantic Ocean, although the abundance might be as few as only 1,000 individuals. Mullin & Fulling (2004) used line-transect abundance survey data collected in 1996—1997 and 1999—2001 and estimated there were 726 Fraser's dolphins in the northern Gulf of Mexico.

The awareness of geographic variation in Fraser's dolphin emerges as further specimens from different regions are revealed and compared. Pigmentation is found to be different between the specimens collected from South Africa and the Eastern Tropical Pacific Ocean (Perrin *et al.* 1973). The dolphins inhabiting the Atlantic Ocean are suspected of having a larger body size than those living in the Pacific Ocean (Van Bree *et al.* 1986), although Amano *et al.* (1996) argued that the body size was comparable in the dolphins found in French and Japanese waters. Significant differences in skull morphometric measurements are found between specimens collected from the Philippines and Japan, and between specimens collected in the Pacific and Atlantic Oceans (Perrin *et al.* 2003). Furthermore, an analysis of social behaviour suggests that the pod size of Fraser's dolphin in the Atlantic Ocean is in general smaller than those sighted in the Pacific Ocean (Gomes-Pereira *et al.* 2013). However, poor sample availability limits those studies to conclude the dolphin's population structure, and pigmentation, morphological differences and social behaviours can be plastic and may not always reflect patterns of gene flow (West-Eberhard 1989; Crispo 2008; Prada *et al.* 2008).

Fraser's dolphins are suffering impacts from anthropogenic activities, namely incidental catches from fisheries and small-scale whaling. Dolar (1994) reported that Fraser's dolphin is frequently involved in the purse seine and driftnet fisheries in Palawan, central Visayas and northern Mindanao in the Philippines. Chou (2006) proposed Fraser's dolphin to be one of the most incidentally caught cetacean species in Taiwanese fisheries. Jefferson & Leatherwood (1994) reported that there were 773 dolphins killed in the tuna purse seines in the Eastern Tropical Pacific between 1971 and 1977, and 125 between 1986 and 1989. Legal and illegal direct catches used to be carried out in the Philippines, Taiwan, Japan, Sri Lanka, the Lesser Antilles, Indonesia and South Africa occasionally (Jefferson & Leatherwood 1994; Perrin et al. 2005). Unfortunately, the severity of such human impacts remains undetermined, because the knowledge of the species' population structure, population size, genetic connectivity, and ecological status is still insufficient.

The objective of this study was to use genetic techniques to investigate the population structure of Fraser's dolphins in the North Pacific Ocean, Gulf of Mexico and Caribbean Sea with a focus on the regions around the Philippines, Taiwan and Japan, where the conflict between the dolphins and human fisheries is perhaps the most intense in the world. Based on the finding of an earlier morphological study (Perrin *et al.* 2003), the hypothesis to test in this study was that Fraser's dolphin populations are genetically differentiated between the Pacific and Atlantic Oceans, with the potential for further regional differentiation between Japanese and Philippine waters.

Material and Methods

Sample collection

The samples used in this study were subsamples from the tissue archives in the Cetacean Laboratory at National Taiwan University (Taiwan), es-Bank at Ehime University (Japan), National Museum of Natural Science (Japan), and Southwest Fishery Science Center, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (USA). A total of 143 samples were acquired, representing dolphins inhabiting a range of localities in the North Pacific Ocean, Gulf of Mexico and Caribbean Sea. These were categorized into seven geographic groups, namely, Japan, Taiwan, the Philippines, Central North Pacific, Eastern Tropical Pacific, Gulf of Mexico and Caribbean Sea (Fig. 3.2, Appendix 3.1). All samples were collected from dead dolphins, either stranded or perished in fishery interactions. Except the samples from the Central North Pacific, those were biopsied from free-ranging dolphins. The species and sex identity was

acquired from the archive records where identification was based on the external morphological characters of the specimens and made by presumably knowledgeable researchers. When in doubt this was verified by the genetic assessments. Samples supplied by the Southwest Fishery Science Center were titrated DNA solutions; the others were provided as a small portion of skin or muscle tissue samples preserved in either 99% ethanol or 20% DMSO solution saturated with sodium chloride.

All specimens, except a set of 15 Philippine specimens archived in es-Bank, were transported to and examined in the Molecular Ecology Group laboratory in University of Durham, with valid official permits issued by the authorities of Japan, Taiwan, United States and United Kingdom. The 15 Philippine specimens archived in es-Bank were examined in the laboratory at Kyushu University, and due to the difficulty of calibrating microsatellite data generated from different laboratories (Delmotte et al. 2001), these 15 samples were not included in the microsatellite analyses.



Figure 3.2. Map of the sampling locations. The numbers in the parentheses indicate the sample number of microsatellite/mitochondrial DNA analysis.

DNA extraction, fragment amplification and genotyping

Genomic DNA of each sample (except those acquired from Southwest Fishery Science Center and the set of Philippine samples examined in Kyushu University) was isolated and purified by a standard proteinase-K digestion/phenol–chloroform extraction protocol (Sambrook et al. 1989). Samples acquired from Southwest Fishery Science Center, as well as those es-Bank Philippine samples examined in Kyushu University, were prepared using conventional commercialized DNA extraction kit (QIAGEN).

Twenty-four microsatellite and one mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) markers were chosen for examination, as those loci have been used in earlier genetic studies for other delphinid species (e.g., Natoli et al. 2004; Gaspari et al. 2007; Mirimin et al. 2011). The procedure of amplifying and genotyping the microsatellite and mtDNA fragments through polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and Sanger sequencing method was as described in Chapter 2, and the details for the microsatellite DNA loci, including their optimal annealing temperatures and allele size ranges for this sample set, are provided in Table 3.1.

Microsatellite	Optimal annealing	Fragment size	Genbank	Deference
locus	temperature (°C)	range	accession number	Kelelelice
AAT44	58	70-106	AF416501	Caldwell et al. 2002.
EV14	60	134-166	G09079	Valsecchi and Amos.
EV37	54	179-265	G09081	1996.
D14	48	113-137		Shinahara at al. 1007
D22	52	109-117		Shinohara et al. 1997.
KWM1b	46	179-195		
KWM2a	50	136-164		
KWM2b	44	157-179		Hoelzel et al. 1998.
KWM9b	58	157-193		
KWM12a	54	146-194		
TexVet5	58	182-224	AF004905	Deemerratel 1000
TexVet7	57	153-181	AF004907	Rooney et al. 1999.
MK3	56	136-172	AF237889	Vrützen et el 2001
MK5	53	201-247	AF237890	Klutzen et al. 2001.
Dde59	56	232-440	AM087093	
Dde65	56	172-208	AM087096	
Dde66	50	338-378	AM087097	
Dde69	54	196-220	AM087098	Coughlan et al. 2006.
Dde70	56	117-135	AM087099	
Dde72	58	241-271	AM087100	
Dde84	49	136-158	AM087101	
Sco11	56	175-203	AM087102	
Sco28	58	135-139	AM087103	Mirimin et al. 2006.
Sco55	56	216-220	AM087105	

Table 3.1. List of used microsatellite markers with optimal annealing temperatures and fragment size range observed for each locus in Fraser's dolphin samples.

Microsatellite data analysis: data configuration

The microsatellite data checking software Micro-Checker 2.2.3 was used to screen for null alleles and potential scoring errors, where expected homozygote and heterozygote allele size difference frequencies were generated using a Markov Chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) simulation method (Van Oosterhout et al. 2004). Low levels of microsatellite genotyping errors, which usually result from using poor quality genome extractions, may yield a false homozygote signal for rare alleles and consequent deviation from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (HWE) (Morin et al. 2009). To test for this effect, the
jackknife analysis described in Morin et al. (2009) was used to screen for individuals influential to the HWE estimates. The test was undertaken using an R package *strataG* with R 3.1.2 (http://www.r-project.org/).

The observed heterozygosity (H_0), expected heterozygosity (H_E) and the significance of any deviation from HWE were estimated for each locus using Arlequin 3.5.1 (Excoffier & Lischer 2010). The overall deviation, heterozygote deficiency and heterozygote excess were assessed through the Fisher exact test and MCMC method implemented in the same program (Number of steps in Markov chain, 1,000,000; number of dememorization steps, 100,000). FSTAT 2.9.3.2 was used to determine the allelic richness and inbreeding coefficient (F_{1S}) in each geographic group (Goudet 1995, 2002).

Microsatellite data analysis: population structure

The factorial correspondence analysis (FCA) implemented in Genetix 4.0 was used to assess the genetic similarity among individuals (Belkhir et al. 2004). The program projects individuals on a multi-dimensional space according to their allelic states (absence, homozygote or heterozygote), and individuals with similar series of allelic states would be clustered together. Both with and without using population information ('sur population') options were used to generate different plots for comparison, and the figures were reconstructed using the R package *graphics*.

The software STRUCTURE 2.3.4 was used to assess the most likely number of populations (K) by estimating the population membership of each individual using a Bayesian inference assignment method (Pritchard et al. 2000). The parameter setting for the analysis was as described in Chapter 2, with the testing K ranged from 1 to 8. When the LOCPRIOR option was used, each individual was assigned to a predefined population according to its geographical group identity. The highest hierarchical K was then determined by calculating the delta K (Evanno et al. 2005) using the web-based software Structure Harvester (http://taylor0.biology.ucla.edu/structureHarvester/; Earl et al. 2012) and the graphic result was optimised using accessory software CLUMPP version 1.1.2 (Jakobsson & Rosenberg 2007) and Distruct 1.1 (Rosenberg 2004).

The R package *Geneland* was also used to assess population structure in a spatial context (Guillot et al. 2005). The procedure of conducting this analysis was as described in Chapter 2, with setting the maximum rate of Poisson process fixed to 106 (the number of samples), and maximum number of nuclei in the Poisson-Voronoi tessellation fixed to 318, and the clusters (K) to vary from 1 to 8 in the first step. To calculate the posterior probabilities of population membership for each individual and each pixel of the spatial domain, a burn-in of 100 iterations and a spatial domain of 174

pixels along the X-axis and 27 along the Y-axis were used. The consistency of results across these 10 runs was individually checked.

The degree of population differentiation among the geographic groups was evaluated by the fixation indices, F_{ST} (Wright 1951) and R_{ST} (Slakin 1995), using the algorithm implemented in Arlequin. A non-parametric permutation approach with 10,000 permutations was used to assess the statistical significance of the fixation statistics between each pair of geographic groups, with a significance level set at p<0.05 (for all tests). As the F-Statistics is less reliable with small sample size (Balloux & Lugon-Moulin 2002), the estimates were only calculated for geographic groups with larger sample size (i.e., sample size >10).

Microsatellite data analysis: effective population size, gene flow, potential migrants and sex-biased dispersal

The indicators of long-term effective population size, the effective population size times mutation rate ($N_e\mu$), and long-term gene flows, the number of migrants per generation (N_em), were estimated using maximum likelihood coalescent methods implemented in MIGRATE version 3.6.6 (Beerli & Felsenstein 1999, 2001). To determine whether there was any recent immigration, GeneClass2 was used to search for potential first generation migrants (Piry et al. 2004). To assess the presence of sex-biased dispersal in the samples, the program for assessing sex-biased dispersal implemented in FSTAT 2.9.3.2 (Goudet et al. 2002). The setting of these three analyses was as described in Chapter 2. Note the estimates were only calculated for the geographic groups with sufficient sample size (i.e., n>10), that is, for the Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines groups.

Mitochondrial DNA analysis

The software PopART (http://popart.otago.ac.nz) was used to construct a medianjoining network map (Bandelt et al. 1999) to visualize the genealogical distance among the mtDNA haplotypes. DnaSP version 5.10 was used to estimate gene diversity (h) and nucleotide diversity (π), and to conduct Tajima's D (Tajima 1989) and Fu's Fs (Fu 1997) neutrality tests. The analysis of mismatch distributions implemented in Arlequin was conducted in order to examine whether these populations ever experienced a demographic or a spatial expansion (Rogers & Harpending 1992; Schneider & Excoffier 1999; Excoffier 2004; Ray et al. 2003). The confidence interval of the estimates was obtained under 10,000 bootstrap simulations of an instantaneous expansion under a coalescent framework. The sum of square deviations (SSD) between the observed and the expected mismatch and the raggedness index (r) of the observed distribution were calculated and tested to evaluate model fitness (Harpending 1994; Schneider & Excoffier 1999). An approximate time of expansion for each geographic group (*T*) was calculated by the formula $T=\tau/2u$, where τ is the simulated time of demographic or spatial expansion, and u is the mutation rate for the sequence in use (Rogers 1995). The u can be calculated by u=(length of the sequence)×(generation time)×(substitution rate; λ).

The generation time was calculated as 12.5 years, by averaging the age reaching sexual maturity (5—10 years old) and the oldest age of the Fraser's dolphins that have been aged (17.5 year-old; Amano et al. 1996). For the λ , two rates were used: one is an approximate average rate estimated using multiple ancient DNA samples of a number of animal taxa (1×10⁻⁷ substitutions/per site/per year; Ho et al. 2011), and the other is a rate estimated using fossil-phylogenetic distance calibration (7×10⁻⁸ substitutions/per site/per year; Harlin et al. 2003).

The mtDNA dataset was also used to assess the level of population differentiation among the geographic groups. The frequency-based and distance-based F-statistics, F_{ST} and Φ_{ST} , were estimated using Arlequin. For Φ_{ST} , the Tamura and Nei model was used (Tamura & Nei 1993), because it was the closest model available to the TVM+I model, which was determined as the best model for the samples using the Akaike Information Criterion (AIC) implemented in the model comparison program jModelTest 2.1.6 (Darriba et al. 2012). The level of differentiation between sample group pairs was estimated with 10,000 permutations. The estimates were only calculated for the Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines groups.

Results

Sample screening

Useful genetic information was successfully amplified in 120 samples: 96 samples for mtDNA and 115 samples for microsatellite loci analyses (Appendix 3.1). Seven samples that were probably not Fraser's dolphin according to their genotypes: six were from the Philippines, and one was from Taiwan. By comparing their mtDNA control region sequence data against the DNA Surveillance reference database (http://dnasurveillance.fos.auckland.ac.nz; Ross et al. 2003), two samples (#2660 and #EW590) were identified as spinner dolphin (Stenella longirostris), two (#5560 and #718) as common bottlenose dolphin (Tursiops truncatus), and one (#EW581) as Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin (T. aduncus). The FCA of 24 microsatellite loci data also confirmed that #2660 and #5560 from the Philippines were apparently different from other Fraser's dolphin samples, but the Taiwan specimen (#718), was not as distinct although it possessed a common bottlenose dolphin mtDNA haplotype (Fig. 3.3). Two more Philippine samples (#2646 and #5558) showed a microsatellite genetic profile apparently different from other 'typical' Fraser's dolphins (Fig. 3.3), although their mtDNA sequence could not be amplified for further confirmation. Since the species identity of these samples might be problematic and in need of further investigation, these seven samples were excluded from further analyses.

In addition, a putative male Philippine sample (#2602) was evidently mislabeled, because 1) the DNA sexing test indicated it was a female, and 2) it shared exactly the same microsatellite profile as another female sample (#2601) also collected in the Philippines in 1994. There were two samples (one female and the other male) collected in Taiwan at the same time (#887 and #892, respectively) sharing the same mtDNA haplotype and one allele at every microsatellite locus, indicating that they were highly likely a mother-calf pair. The Philippine sample (#2602) and the male Taiwanese sample (#892) were therefore excluded from further analyses.

With the jackknife HWE test, three Japanese samples and one Taiwanese sample were found that each had a rare allele homozygote that was influential to the estimates of HWE (Table 3.2). Morin et al. (2009) suggested poor genomic DNA quality might result in poor microsatellite amplification and consequently promote the likelihood of finding a homozygous rare allele. The difficulty of amplifying the mtDNA sequence of #EW546 might be indicative of poor DNA extraction quality. However, the other three samples were not of poor quality. A trail analysis excluding these four samples showed their influence on the results to be negligible. Therefore, these samples were retained in the dataset for further analysis.



Figure 3.3. Factor correspondence analysis (FCA) result for the 24 microsatellite loci data for all acquired Fraser's and bottlenose dolphin samples (see Chapter 4). Numbers in parentheses indicates the percentage of the variance explained by the factor/axis. The solid squares are the questionable Fraser's dolphin samples, which either has a non-Fraser's dolphin mtDNA haplotype or a microsatellite profile unlikely to be a Fraser's dolphin.

			Allele	Observed/Jack-	Observed/Jack-	
ID	Group	Locus	(frequency)	knife P value	knife odds	Odds ratio
EW00562	Japan	TexVet7	181 (0.01)	0.0018/0.2795	0.0018/0.388	215.126
821	Taiwan	AAT44	106 (0.014)	0.0045/0.0688	0.0045/0.074	16.345
EW00546	Japan	TexVet5	190 (0.029)	0.0144/0.0968	0.0146/0.107	7.336
EW00545	Japan	KWM9b	185 (0.038)	0.0117/0.0563	0.0118/0.06	5.039

Table 3.2. The result from the jackknife test showing the individuals and alleles that are influential to HWE in the samples.

Microsatellite data analysis: data configuration

Microsatellite data from 106 samples were used, and less than 5% of the samples had any missing data in one to four loci. All 24 microsatellite loci showed different degrees of polymorphism (Table 3.3). Null alleles and significant deviation from HWE were detected for a number of loci and geographic groups, and they were most common in the Taiwan group. Even after excluding the five 'outlier' Taiwan samples identified in FCA, it was not possible to alleviate the issue of having high null alleles and HWE deviation rates in the Taiwan group (Fig. 3.4; see below). The Taiwan group also had the highest average inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}=0.176, see Table 3.3). Significant LD was rarely detected in the three major sample groups. To avoid the unpredictable influence of the presence of null alleles and HWE deviated loci (Carlsson 2008), subsequent analyses were conducted excluding the six loci that showed signs of null allele presence or significant deviation of HWE in at least two geographic groups. This resulted in retaining 18 loci for the following analyses (i.e., AAT44, D14, D22, Dde65, Dde69, Dde70, Dde72, Dde84, KWM1b, KWM2b, KWM9b, MK3, MK5, Sco11, Sco28, Sco55, TexVet5 and TexVet7).

Table 3.3. Averages (\pm SD) of number of alleles, observed heterozygosity (H_o), expected heterozygosity (H_E), inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}), and allelic richness of the 24 microsatellite loci in the Fraser's dolphin samples, grouped by geographic groups. The results for geographic groups of Central North Pacific, Eastern Tropical Pacific, Gulf of Mexico and Caribbean Sea were not shown as their sample size was small and provided little insights into HWE deviation and allelic heterozygosity. See Appendix 3.2 for the estimates by locus in each population.

Geographic group	n	No. of alleles	H_E	Ho	Allelic richness	F _{IS}
Japan	37	7.25 ± 3.404	0.637 ± 0.229	0.596 ± 0.230	1.634 ± 0.231	0.049
Taiwan	43	9±4.16	0.702 ± 0.192	0.573 ± 0.182	1.675 ± 0.235	0.176
The Philippines	17	5.375±2.318	0.653 ± 0.240	0.609 ± 0.271	1.626±0.270	0.068

Microsatellite data analysis: population structure

The FCA analysis grouped most individuals into the same cluster when the 'sur population' option was not used (Fig. 3.4A). This option identifies the centre of a cluster for an identified population, and recalculates individual positions relative to their cluster centre (Belkhir et al. 2004). There were five individuals from the Taiwan group scattered peripherally around the main cluster of samples (the 'outliers' in Fig. 3.4A). These samples do not share the same mtDNA haplotype or a common mtDNA lineage.

When the population information was used, the percentage of variance explained by the factors was notably increased (Fig. 3.4B). The most informative factor (FC1) explained 27.1% of variance and segregated the Taiwanese samples from the remaining samples; the second most informative factor (FC2) explained 20.79% of variance and separated the samples from the Central North Pacific from the remaining samples; and the third factor (FC3) which explained 16.22% of variance separated the Philippine samples and the Caribbean samples from the Japanese samples. The pattern of clustering was not always consistent with the geographic groups; for instance, some Taiwanese samples remained in the 'main' cluster while many were segregated as a distinguishable cluster by FC1.

Whether the LOCPRIOR option was used in STRUCTURE or not, the most likely number of populations was K=1 in all cases based on LnP(K) values (Table 3.4). When the result was evaluated based on delta K, the most likely number of populations identified by STRUCTURE was K=2 (Table 3.4). A result giving high support for K=2 and K=5 (LOCPRIOR applied; Table 3.4) is consistent with K=1 since delta K can never identify K=1, and instead suggests support for multiple values of K (Evanno et al. 2005). In other words, the STRUCTURE analysis failed to reveal population structure detected by other analyses (i.e., FCA, Geneland and pairwise F-Statistics comparison), probably due to low power (Latch et al. 2006). However, among the uneven assignments to Taiwan when K=2, all five of the FCA outliers (see above) show high assignments to the second cluster (p=0.77–0.82; Fig. 3.5).

In the Geneland analysis, the five runs with the highest LPP values in the initial 10 runs suggested K=4 as the most likely number of populations, whereas the other five runs supported K=2. By fixing the K to K=4 in the second step of the analysis, it revealed six different population structure patterns in the 10 runs with the highest LPP values (Fig. 3.6). The patterns shown in five of the 10 runs were in fact suggesting three slightly different patterns of K=3, as the fourth population identified in the map contains

no sample (the 'ghost population'; Guillot et al. 2005). The only consistency found across all six patterns of Fraser's dolphin population distribution was that there was always a population that consisted of Caribbean Sea samples only.

By comparing the six population distribution patterns, it was shown that the samples from Japan and Taiwan were always assigned to the same population (Fig. 3.6A—E), while there was one run suggesting some of the samples from Taiwan could be from a different population (Fig. 3.6F). The samples from the Philippines and Central North Pacific were always assigned to the same population (Fig. 3.6A, C—F), except two of the 10 runs that suggested the Central North Pacific samples were from a unique population (Fig. 3.6B). The population identity for the samples from the Eastern Tropical Pacific and Gulf of Mexico was less certain, although it seems the sample from the Eastern Tropical Pacific was more often grouped with the samples from the Gulf of Mexico were more often grouped with the samples from the Gulf of Mexico were more often grouped with the samples from the I0 runs; Fig. 3.6B, C, E, F).

In the pairwise F-Statistic comparisons among samples from three geographic groups (Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines), the F_{ST} for all pairs was significantly different from zero and ranged from 0.009 to 0.012, but none of the pairwise R_{ST} values were significant (Table 3.5A).



Figure 3.4. Factor correspondence analysis (FCA) results: A) without using population information; (B) using population information. The two most informative factors (FC1 and FC2) were assigned as the X and Y axes in the figure, and the numbers in parentheses in each axis indicates the percentage of the variance explained by the factor. The specimen ID of the five outliers was attached to the data point.

LOCPRIOR option	K	Mean LnP(K)	SD LnP(K)	Ln'(K)	Ln"(K)	Delta K
Used	1	-5216.05	0.4552	NA	NA	NA
Used	2	-5294.59	61.9034	-78.54	101.24	1.635452
Used	3	-5474.37	114.5322	-179.78	17.01	0.148517
Used	4	-5671.16	192.3951	-196.79	71.56	0.371943
Used	5	-5939.51	221.3678	-268.35	481.82	2.176558
Used	6	-5726.04	247.4806	213.47	128.49	0.519192
Used	7	-5641.06	256.9341	84.98	55.92	0.217643
Used	8	-5612	232.0099	29.06	NA	NA
Not used	1	-5216.27	0.4762	NA	NA	NA
Not used	2	-5296.25	37.4779	-79.98	170.97	4.561883
Not used	3	-5547.2	79.9775	-250.95	68.57	0.857366
Not used	4	-5866.72	83.8923	-319.52	247.43	2.949376
Not used	5	-5938.81	180.2097	-72.09	133.87	0.742857
Not used	6	-6144.77	152.1594	-205.96	330.82	2.174167
Not used	7	-6681.55	262.6884	-536.78	408	1.553171
Not used	8	-6810.33	375.4795	-128.78	NA	NA

Table 3.4. The Evanno tables generated by Structure Harvester based on the results from STRUCTURE analysis.



Figure 3.5. Individual's population membership under the best K scenario predicated by STRUCTURE analysis using 18 microsatellite loci data, (A) not using or (B) using the LOCPRIOR option. Each column represents one individual, and the light grey/ dark grey portion in each column indicates the probability of the individual being assigned to a population. In (B) the specimen ID of the five outliers denoted in the FCA was attached to data column. Abbreviations: CNP, Central North Pacific; ETP, Eastern Tropical Pacific; GM, Gulf of Mexico; CS, Caribbean Sea.



Figure 3.6. The six variations of the individual population membership assignment patterns shown in the 10 run with the highest LPP for K=4 in Geneland analysis. The dots represent the samples and the colours indicate the distribution of K clusters based on the mode of simulated posterior probability for each pixel.

Table 3.5. Pairwise divergence between the three main geographic groups for A) microsatellite data and B) for mtDNA data. The divergence was estimated using F_{ST} (above the diagonal), R_{ST} for microsatellite data (below the diagonal in panel A) and Φ_{ST} for mtDNA data (below the diagonal in panel B).

				F _{ST}	
		n	Japan	Taiwan	Philippines
А	Microsatellite				
	Japan	37		0.009**	0.012**
R _{ST}	Taiwan	43	0		0.011*
	Philippines	17	0.017	0.015	
В	mtDNA				
	Japan	35		0.01	0.029*
$\Phi_{\rm ST}$	Taiwan	42	0.009		0.034*
	Philippines	10	0.031	-0.017	

*: P<0.05; **: P<0.01

Microsatellite data analysis: effective population size, gene flow and sex-biased dispersal

Samples from Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines were treated as distinct populations due to the interest of conservation management when estimating the indicators of effective population size ($N_{e}\mu$) and migration rate ($N_{e}m$), even though the population boundaries among these regions appear to be ambiguous. The estimates revealed the Philippine group had the largest effective population size ($N_{e}\mu$ =0.992) while Japan had the smallest ($N_{e}\mu$ =0.337; Table 3.6). Assuming a mutation rate for microsatellite loci of 0.01—0.02% (Whittaker et al., 2003; Hoelzel et al. 2007; Hollatz et al. 2011), the range of effective population size for each group was between 1,500 to 10,000 individuals (Table 3.6). The gene flow estimates showed there was less than one migrant per generation among the three putative populations (Table 3.6). The most prevailing migration routes were from the south (Taiwan and the Philippines) to the north (Japan), concurring with the flow of the Kuroshio Current, the main ocean current in the region through times (See Fig. 2.9). Interestingly, there was almost no southbound gene flow detected (i.e., from Japan to Taiwan or the Philippines).

Two potential first generation migrants were identified among the three major sampling groups (Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines); both of them were female (Table 3.7). There was no strong indication of sex-biased dispersal, although the difference in genetic diversity with group (Hs) was statistically significant between the sexes (Table

3.8).

Table 3.6. The estimates of effective population size times mutation rate ($N_e\mu$) and number of migrants per generation (N_em) for the three Fraser's dolphin geographic groups. The N_e is calculated assuming the average microsatellite mutation rate (μ) is 0.01% for N_e (high) and 0.02% for N_e (low) (Whittaker *et al.* 2003; Hoelzel *et al.* 2007; Hollatz *et al.* 2011). The 2.5th and 97.5th profile likelihood estimates are given in parentheses.

	Source group	Host group		
		Japan	Taiwan	Philippines
Ν _e μ		0.337 (0.313-0.364)	0.542 (0.516-0.571)	0.992 (0.926-1.065)
N _e (lov	v)	1686 (1564—1821)	2711 (2578—2854)	4962 (4631—5324)
N _e (hig	,h)	3372 (3128-3641)	5423 (5155—5708)	9924 (9261—10647)
N _e m	Japan		0.001 (0-0.002)	0 (0-0.001)
	Taiwan	0.607 (0.536-0.685)		0.003 (0.002-0.005)
	Philippines	0.541 (0.473-0.616)	0.008 (0.006-0.01)	

Table 3.7. Potential first generation migrants identified in GeneClass2.

ID	Sex	Geographic group	Potential source group	-LOG(L_home / L_max)	р
LHDU09	F	Taiwan	Japan	3.307	0.003
EW566	F	Japan	Taiwan	3.061	0.001

	n	F _{IS}	F _{ST}	Relativeness	Но	Hs	Mean assignment	Var assignment
Female	40	0.056	0.010	0.019	0.561	0.595	0.539	20.916
Male	57	0.056	0.009	0.018	0.593	0.628	-0.378	17.523
Overall	97	0.056	0.010	0.018	0.580	0.614		
P-value		1.000	0.950	0.955	0.261	0.016*	0.306	0.573

Table 3.8. Sex-biased dispersal assessments for the dolphins in western North Pacific by two-tailed t tests.

*: P<0.05

Mitochondrial data analysis

A 779 bp mtDNA control region sequence was amplified in 96 samples. The 64 variable sites characterized 48 unique haplotypes (Appendix 3.3). The median-joining network tree showed a scattered tree with many missing haplotypes (Fig. 3.7). Little geographic concordance could be recognized in the clustering of the geographic groups. However, it showed that there were more haplotypes shared between Taiwan and Japan than between Taiwan and the Philippines, or between the Philippines and Japan (Fig. 3.7, Table 3.9). The genetic and nucleotide diversity was high in most geographic groups, although this could not be usefully assessed for the Caribbean Sea or Gulf of Mexico due to small sample size (Table 3.10).



Figure 3.7. The Median-joining network tree for Fraser's dolphin mtDNA control region haplotypes. Each circle represents a unique haplotype. The size of circle indicates the number of individuals having the haplotype and the colour shade indicates the proportion of each population within the haplotype. The number of hatch marks at the lines indicates the number of mutational steps separating the haplotypes. Solid circles indicate missing intermediate haplotypes. Abbreviations: CNP, Central North Pacific; ETP, Eastern Tropical Pacific.

	Geographic	group					
	<u> </u>	0 1		Central	Eastern		
Haplotype				North	Tropical	Gulfof	Caribbean
ID	Ianan	Taiwan	Philippines	Pacific	Pacific	Mexico	Sea
Han 1	1	1 ul W ull	Timppines	Tuettie	1 uonno	memeo	Sea
Hap 7	3	4					
Hap 3	2	Т					
Hap 4	1	Δ		1			
Hap 5	1	7		1			
Hap 6	1	2					
Hap 7	1	2					
Hap 8	1						
Hap 9	2						
Hap 10	3						
Hap 11	4	1					
Hap 12	1	1					
Hap 12	1						
Hap 14	2	2					
Hap 15	1	2					
Hap 16	1	3					
Hap 17	1	5 A					
Hap 18	2	4					
Hap 19	1		1				
Hap 20	1		1				
Hap 20	1						
Hap 21	1		1				2
Hap 22	1		1				2
Hap 23	1						
Hap 24	1	1	1				
Hap 25		1	2				
Hap 20			1				
Hap 27			2				
Hap 20			1				
Hap 30		2	1				1
Hap 31		2	1				1
Hap 32		1					
Hap 33		1					
Hap 34		2					
Hap 35		2					
Hap 36		1					
Hap 37		1					
Hap 38		1					
Hap 39		1					
Hap 40		1					
Hap 40		1					
Hap 41		1					
Hap 43		1					
Hap 44		1					
Hap 45					1		
Hap 46				1			
Hap 47				1			
Hap 48				-		2	

Table 3.9. Frequency of 48 mtDNA haplotypes detected among the seven geographic groups. See Appendix 3.3 for the definitions of the haplotypes.

Table 3.10. Number of haplotypes, genetic diversity, nucleotide diversity, and population dynamic indices derived from the 779bp mtDNA control region sequence for the three geographic groups in Western North Pacific, the Western North Pacific, and All sequences including samples from central North Pacific, Eastern Tropical Pacific, Gulf of Mexico and Caribbean Sea.

Geographic group	n	No. variable sites	No. haplotypes	Haplotype diversity, h (SD)	Nucleotide diversity, π, (SD)	Tajima's D	Fu's Fs
Japan	35	44	24	0.973 (0.014)	0.012 (0.10%)	-0.41	-6.834**
Taiwan	42	40	22	0.958 0.013)	0.012 (0.07%)	-0.041	-3.197*
Philippines	10	26	7	0.911 (0.077)	0.012 (0.21%)	-0.076	0.64
Western North Pacific	87	61	42	0.973 (0.006)	0.012 (0.06%)	-0.777	-14.233***
All sequences	96	64	46	0.974 (0.005)	0.012 (0.05%)	-0.824	-17.243***

*** p<0.001, ** p<0.01, * p<0.05

A negative Tajima's D was estimated for all three testable sample groups (Japan, Taiwan, and the Philippines), although none of the values were significantly different from zero. All Fu's Fs estimates were also negative, and the value was significant for Japan and Taiwan (Table 3.10), indicating an excess of low-frequency haplotypes in these two populations, indicative of an expansion or selective sweep. The statistical significance of Fu's Fs for all samples suggests that Fraser's dolphins in the western North Pacific may have experienced a period of rapid population growth. The mismatch distribution for all three geographic groups did not appear to be unimodal (Fig. 3.8); however, the SSD value and the raggedness index (r) were small and statistically insignificant in all groups (Table 3.11), suggesting the distribution did not differ significantly from the population expansion and/or spatial expansion models.



Figure 3.8. Observed and expected mismatch distributions under (A) demographic and (B) spatial expansion models. The vertical bars (in grey) indicate the model frequency in each scenario. Note the scale of frequency for Western North Pacific (WNP) is different from the other panels.

The τ of demographic and spatial expansion estimated for the Fraser's dolphin populations in the western North Pacific Ocean, as well as the estimated time of expansion, is shown in Table 3.11. The expansion time for each geographic group (Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines) was similar. The estimate shows the time of spatial expansion was likely later than the time of demographic expansion, although the estimates of both models shared a similar range of 95% CI. Based on a mutation rate u calculated as 9.7375×10^{-4} (using $\lambda = 1 \times 10^{-7}$) or 6.8162×10^{-4} (using $\lambda = 7 \times 10^{-8}$), the chronological time for the expansion to take place was estimated to be around 2,000— 11,000 years ago (Table 3.11).

The pairwise F-statistics comparison showed the difference in any paired F_{ST} with the Philippines was statistically significant (with Japan and Taiwan, F_{ST} =0.033 and 0.029, *p*=0.022 and 0.026, respectively; Table 3.5B). In the Φ_{ST} comparison, however, none of the estimates was statistically significant. On the other hand, the exact tests based on both haplotype frequencies and the Tamura and Nei model suggest the three geographic groups were well differentiated (the exact *p* value for the global test of differentiation based on haplotype frequencies, p=0±0; based on Tamura and Nei's distance model, p=0.001±0.001; Table 3.12).

Table 3.11. The estimates of parameters under the A) demographic expansion and B) spatial expansion models for the three major geographic groups and the Western North Pacific as one group. τ is the time since expansion measured in mutational time units, SSD is the sum of squared deviation in goodness-of-fit test. T₁ and T₂ are the time of demographic/spatial changes for each geographic group calculated using substitution rates (λ) of 1x10⁻⁷ (Ho et al. 2010) and 7x10⁻⁸ (Harlin et al. 2003), respectively. The 95% profile likelihood for the estimates is given in parentheses.

Geographic group	τ (95% CI)	SSD	Raggedness index	T ₁ (95% CI)	T ₂ (95% CI)		
A) Demographic expansion model							
Japan	13.4	0.012	0.014	6881	7021		
	(7.254—17.988)			(3725—9236)	(3801—9425)		
Philippines	12.6	0.023	0.044	6470	6602		
	(4.996—17.707)			(2565-9092)	(2618-9278)		
Taiwan	11.5	0.005	0.011	5905	6026		
	(5.68-19.568)			(2917—10048)	(2976—10253)		
Western North Pacific	13.1	0.003	0.004	6727	6864		
	(6.051—18.041)			(3107—9264)	(3170—9453)		
B) Spatial expansion m	odel						
Japan	8.396	0.021	0.014	4311	4399		
	(4.8-20.161)			(2465—10352)	(2515—10564)		
Philippines	9.042	0.026	0.044	4643	4738		
	(5.105-18.239)			(2621—9365)	(2675—9556)		
Taiwan	7.551	0.01	0.011	3877	3956		
	(4.547—19.242)			(2335—9880)	(2382—10082)		
Western North Pacific	7.091	0.009	0.004	3641	3715		
	(4.265-20.619)			(2190—10587)	(2235—10803)		

Table 3.12. Pairwise non-differentiation exact P values estimated based on mtDNA haplotype frequencies (above the diagonal) or stepwise mutation model (Tamura and Nei's distance model; below the diagonal).

	Japan (<i>n</i> =35)	Taiwan (<i>n</i> =42)	Philippines (n=10)
Japan		$0.022{\pm}0.005*$	$0.022 \pm 0.002*$
Taiwan	$0.019 \pm 0.004*$		$0.004 \pm 0.001 **$
Philippines	$0.024 \pm 0.003*$	$0.003 \pm 0.001 **$	
Philippines	0.024±0.003*	0.003±0.001**	

** p<0.01, * p<0.05

Discussion

The results support the earlier suggestion based on skull morphometrics that Fraser's dolphin populations are differentiated within the North Pacific and between the Pacific

and the Atlantic Oceans (Perrin *et al.* 2003). The results also show that Fraser's dolphin in the western North Pacific Ocean experienced a period of population expansion in the past. Further details are discussed below, as well as other issues regarding potential technical limitations and conservation implications.

Population structure of Fraser's dolphin

Perrin et al. (2003) propose that Fraser's dolphins found in Japanese and Philippine waters are morphologically different: the skulls of Japanese samples were broader and the rostrums were wider, with a larger orbit and internal nares, and a longer braincase. The genetic data presented in this study, which were derived from the same stock of samples examined by Perrin et al. (2003), provide further support for differentiation among these populations, although the magnitude of the difference was small and not fully supported by all analyses. For example, the population differentiation identified by FCA and F_{ST} is not always supported by STRUCTURE and R_{ST}. However, the inference of STRUCTRE and R_{ST} may be ignorable because 1) the population structure revealed in STRUCTURE analysis can be less reliable (<97% assignment accuracy) when the F_{ST} is less than 0.05 (Latch *et al.* 2006) and when the sample size is uneven (Kalinowski 2011), and 2) false R_{ST} estimations are likely to be generated when the step-wise mutation model assumed for calculating R_{ST} is not applicable in one or more

of the microsatellite loci examined in this study, on top of the homoplastic nature of microsatellite loci (Selkoe & Toonen 2006). Nevertheless, it is acknowledged that the F_{ST} estimates, particularly for those paired with the Taiwan group, could have been overestimated due to the presence of null alleles in the Taiwan group (Chapuis & Estoup 2007). Inconsistent results and low F_{ST} estimates indicate the population structure is indeed ambiguous, and it might be due to the presence of ongoing gene flow among the populations, or the lack of sufficient time for the genetic markers to reveal the recent population divergence (Neigel 2002).

It is difficult to interpret the pattern of population structure for Fraser's dolphins in the western coasts of the North Pacific Ocean when the knowledge for their exact distribution range, fidelity of natal habitat, and migration behaviour is virtually lacking. However, the disconnection of oceanographic processes between Japan and the Philippines may cause the differentiation. The Philippine samples were collected from the eastern coasts of the Sulu Sea, which is a semi-enclosed deep-sea body of water. The waters at the edge of the basin used to be shallow, less than 420 m during glaciation epochs (Wang 1999; Voris 2000), and this may be an environmental barrier isolating the Fraser's dolphins in the Sulu Sea from other offshore populations considering Fraser's dolphins' preference for deep waters (Jefferson *et al.* 2011). Moreover, the Sulu Sea accepts surface currents from the Celebes Sea in the south in summertime and forms an anti-clockwise gyre in its own basin in wintertime (Global Ocean Associates 2004), and the circulation in the Celebes Sea is mostly driven by the input flow from the Mindanao Current, a strong, southward branch of the North Equatorial Current (Hogan 2013). But the Japanese coasts are mostly influenced by the Kuroshio Current, the northward branch of the North Equatorial Current, flowing in an opposite direction to the Mindanao Current (Toole *et al.* 1990; Fine *et al.* 1994) (Fig. 2.9). Therefore even in the shallow-water barrier has no longer existed to-date, the prevailing sea currents appear to obstruct direct migrations between the Sulu Sea and the Japanese coasts. The analyses, which show that neither southward gene flow nor recent gene exchange is present between the Philippine and Japanese populations, appear to support this scenario.

Even so, the Japanese samples studied here were probably from a group of vagrants that travelled from another region, potentially more southern and tropical, considering the facts that Fraser's dolphins prefer pantropical, deep offshore waters (Jefferson *et al.* 2011) and are indeed seldom found in the temperate waters around Japan (Amano *et al.* 1996). Similar events may be represented by a group of Fraser's dolphins that stranded in France (van Bree *et al.* 1986), and unusual sightings off the Azores and Madeira archipelagos (Gomes-Pereira *et al.* 2013). As reports of Fraser's dolphin in the high sea region of the western North Pacific Ocean are scarce, the range of this 'Japanese' population of Fraser's dolphins is still uncertain. The Geneland analysis suggests that the Taiwanese and Japanese samples are mostly assigned to the

same population, and in the FCA a number of Taiwanese samples are clustered with the Japanese samples, possibly indicating some level of connectivity. Connectivity between Japanese and Taiwanese waters may be expected given that the waters off Taiwan and southeastern Japan are well connected by the Kuroshio Current and share identical ocean biogeography (Barkley 1970; Spalding *et al.* 2012), and is evident by the GeneClass analysis that detected two potential first-generation migrants between the two regions.

On the other hand, the data show greater deviation from HWE and a high F_{1S} in the Taiwanese sample, suggesting the possibility of an unaccounted factor affecting the interpretations. Waples (2015) suggests positive assortative mating, self-fertilization, the Wahlund effect (Wahlund 1928), presence of null alleles, nonrandom sampling and selection favouring homozygotes (underdominance) are all possible causes that would result in a departure from HWE with a positive F_{IS}. In the case, the presence of null alleles is likely to be a factor influencing HWE estimates for the Taiwanese sample, although it not clear why only this population should have been affected across multiple loci. The Wahlund effect-a mixing of two genetically distinct populations of individuals in one population- could also be the cause of HWE deviation in the Taiwan group, as possible mixing is suggested in the FCA and perhaps in the STRUCTURE analysis. Even so, Zhivotovsky (2015) suggests that null alleles or allelic dropout are more likely the main causes for HWE deviation than the Wahlund effect in most cases. An exception would be if one of the populations was depauperate of variation compared to the other (Zhivotovsky 2015), but that was not evidently the case for the samples. Confounding the analysis, however, is the fact that the Taiwan sample could be representing both the potential mixing population, and the reference source population.

The speculation of multiple Fraser's dolphin populations off Taiwan is based solely on genetic data. Further examinations from morphological, ecological or physiological perspectives are inevitably needed to validate this hypothesis. Parapatric distributions of "inshore" and "offshore" populations have been reported for a number of small delphinids phylogenetically close to the Fraser's dolphin (e.g., Hoelzel et al. 1998; Escorza-Treviño et al. 2005; Amaral et al. 2007; Courbis et al. 2014; Lowther-Thieleking et al. 2015; see Table 1.1), which makes it a credible hypothesis for this species worth testing in future. This is further supported by what seems to be a divergence of diet preference in the Fraser's dolphins found in Taiwanese waters. A systematic examination of the stomach content data obtained from 27 adult dolphins incidentally caught in Taiwanese fisheries (Wang 2003) showed that 20 dolphins consumed diversified prey items (i.e., both fish and cephalopods) while seven consumed cephalopods only. Interestingly, a similar divergence of prey preferences in Fraser's dolphin has been reported elsewhere in the world: fish and cephalopods are almost equally predominant components in the diet of Fraser's dolphins in the eastern Tropical Pacific and in the Sulu Sea (Robison & Craddock 1983; Dolar *et al.* 2003), while cephalopods are predominant and fish only account for 4% of the diet of Fraser's dolphins in South African waters (Sekiguchi *et al.* 1992).

Very small sample sizes mean that only limited inference can be drawn for population comparisons outside the western North Pacific coasts. In some cases the inference was contradictory, for instance the Geneland result suggests connectivity between the Central North Pacific and the Philippines, but the FCA result suggests possible differentiation. In this case the FCA analysis may be more informative since it is based on individual genotypes, but still may not reflect a representative sample from the Central North Pacific. Moreover, it seems potentially problematic to find that the dolphins in the Gulf of Mexico are genetically more similar to those in the North Pacific Ocean than those in the Caribbean Sea, though there may be a similar pattern in the Bryde's whale (Balaenoptera edeni). The Bryde's whale population in the Gulf of Mexico, which belongs to a *unique* phylogenetic lineage of the species, was more related to those in the North Pacific (B. edeni edeni) than those in the western North Atlantic (B. edeni brydei) (Rosel & Wilcox 2014). To confirm the status of the Fraser's dolphin population in these regions, further examination with appropriate sample sizes is crucially needed.

Fraser's dolphin population expansion in the past

The data suggest that Fraser's dolphin populations in the western North Pacific Ocean have been expanding in both population size and distribution range; the expansion is most pronounced for the Japanese population and least for the Philippine population. Amano et al. (1996) suggest that the Fraser's dolphins found in Japanese waters have an earlier age at sexual maturity, shorter calving interval and shorter longevity than the striped dolphins (Stenella coeruleoalba) found in the same region. Even though it is unknown whether these are common life history traits for all Fraser's dolphin populations, they are life history traits featuring fast reproductive cycles and useful for a species' to colonize new habitat rapidly, indicating this could be a population at the front of an expansion (Philips et al. 2010). On the other hand, the Philippine population has a larger effective population size, a positive Fu's Fs estimate (although insignificant), and a mismatch distribution profile revealing a relatively stable population history through time. This may suggest a core population, or at least a population being less impacted during the glacial period. As a species' demographic profile may reflect its latitudinal distribution shift in response to climate change (Walther et al. 2002; Perry et al. 2005), further studies are needed to better assess the distribution and population structure of Fraser's dolphins in tropical regions, the "rear edge" of the species' range (Hampe & Petit 2005).

The estimated timing of these events depends on an accurate estimate of the mtDNA control region substitution rate, and this issue has been discussed in detail in Chapter 2. The two substitution rates used here to calculate the time of expansion both suggest Fraser's dolphin populations in the western North Pacific expanded 2,000-11,000 years ago. This estimate of population expansion time is within the period of deglaciation following the last glacial maximum (19,000–20,000 years ago; Clark et al. 2009), and most likely during the beginning of the Holocene (about 11,500 years ago; Mayewski et al. 2004). At this time sea surface temperatures and sea level were significantly higher than during the earlier glacial period (Clark et al. 2009) and that could have expanded the tropical-subtropical climate and deep-water environment favoured by Fraser's dolphins (Jefferson & Leatherwood 1994; Jefferson et al. 2011). The Migrate analysis suggests prevalence of northbound long-term gene flow for Fraser's dolphins in the western North Pacific Ocean, and could be indicating the tendency of the southern populations to explore further suitable habitat in the north during the warm period. Early Holocene population expansion has also been proposed for other cetacean species (Banguera-Hinestroza et al. 2014; Louis et al. 2014; Moura et al. 2014; Chapter 2); see Chapter 5 for further discussion.

The demographic or spatial expansion of Fraser's dolphin populations might have been witnessed even in the modern age. Increasingly frequent encounters of Fraser's dolphins around the Lesser Antilles, Caribbean Sea (Watkins *et al.* 1994; Rinaldi & Rinaldi 2011) may be a result of demographic expansion of a regional endemic population, or a spatial invasion by other Atlantic population. A recent field study reported an association between the presence of Fraser's dolphins and extreme sea-surface parameters in the temperate waters around the Azores, suggesting the species could be a potential bio-indicator of global climate change (Gomes-Pereira *et al.* 2013).

Effective population size, conservation implication and future perspectives

In general the effective population sizes for presumably abundant oceanic delphinids are large. For instance, the $N_{e\mu}$ values range between 1.435 and 5.894 for short-beaked common dolphin (*Delphinus delphis*) populations along the southeastern coasts of Australia (Möller *et al.* 2011) and between 1.52 and 3.45 for the common bottlenose dolphin populations near the Hawaiian Archipelago (Martien *et al.* 2012). Although Fraser's dolphins are usually regarded as one of those abundant oceanic delphinids (Jefferson & Leatherwood 1994; Jefferson *et al.* 2011), the $N_{e\mu}$ estimates for this species in the western North Pacific are seemingly more comparable to coastal or riverine dolphin populations, such as the common bottlenose dolphin in the western North Atlantic, including the Gulf of Mexico ($N_{e\mu} = 0.44$ —0.98; Rosel *et al.* 2009), and the Amazon river dolphin (*Inia geoffrensis*) in the Brazilian Amazon ($N_{e\mu} = 0.2375$ and 0.3050; Hollatz *et al.* 2011). One possibility is that the $N_{e\mu}$ in the populations was underestimated, since the program Migrate would suggest an underestimated Neµ if the population size was not consistent but instead increasing though times (Beerli 2009), and it is likely the case for the Japan and Taiwan populations, as the mtDNA analyses suggest these populations expanded in the past. However, there is no sufficient evidence showing strong population fluctuation for the Philippine population, and the $N_{e\mu}$ for this population (0.926—1.065) is still less than the estimates for those oceanic populations. In addition, given the census population size for the dolphins in the eastern Sulu Sea has been estimated to be N=13,500 (Dolar et al. 2006), the ratio of effective population size to the census population size (Ne/N) (Frankham 1995) for the Philippine population can be calculated as ranging from 0.34 to 0.79, which is not particularly low in mammals (Frankham 1995). Therefore, the relatively low estimates of $N_{e\mu}$ for Fraser's dolphin populations, as least for the Philippine population, may simply reflect a smaller census population size (Hare et al. 2011). This would imply that the Fraser's dolphin populations, even a stable one, could be as much at risk as vulnerable coastal or riverine populations of dolphins. Therefore the conservation management of Fraser's dolphin populations may require reconsideration, as this species is currently considered as an offshore, oceanic delphinid with least conservation concern (Jefferson et al. 2011, Hammond et al. 2012). In particular, the impact of frequent Fraser's dolphin bycatches in the fisheries around the Philippines, Taiwan and eastern Tropical Pacific (Dolar 1994, Jefferson & Leatherwood 1994, Perrin *et al.* 2005, Chou 2006) now warrants a reassessment as new information about their population structure, effective population size and the intensity of gene flow has emerged.

Finally, further samples from the extensive distribution range of Fraser's dolphins, namely in the eastern Tropical Pacific, South Pacific, high-seas Atlantic Ocean and Indian Ocean, should be included in future studies to reveal the species' global population structure and expansion history. Perrin et al. (2003) conducted a discriminant analysis using morphometric measurements from Fraser's dolphin skulls collected in the western North Pacific (n=71), North Atlantic (n=22), southwestern Indian Ocean (n=12) and western South Pacific (n=7). They found that the first canonical axis distinguished the North Atlantic samples from the other samples, and the second axis separated northern hemisphere samples (western North Pacific and North Atlantic) from southern hemisphere samples (southwestern Indian Ocean and western South Pacific). If the differentiation in skull morphometric measurement does reflect population genetic structure, then future studies may find the North Atlantic population the most distinctive among the other populations, and possibly identify further differentiated populations in the Southern Hemisphere. It is anticipated that, by examining more Fraser's dolphin samples from a broader range, further light would be shed on the effect of global climate change on the dynamics of the world's tropical dolphin populations.

Reference Cited

- Amano M, Miyazaki N, Yanagisawa F (1996) Life history of Fraser's dolphin, Lagenodelphis hosei, based on a school captured off the Pacific coast of Japan. Marine Mammal Science, 12, 199–214.
- Amaral AR, Sequeira M, Martínez-Cedeira J, Coelho, MM (2007) New insights on population genetic structure of *Delphinus delphis* from the northeast Atlantic and phylogenetic relationships within the genus inferred from two mitochondrial markers. *Marine Biology*, 151, 1967–1976.
- Balloux F, Lugon-Moulin N (2002) The estimation of population differentiation with microsatellite markers. *Molecular Ecology*, 11, 155–165.
- Bandelt HJ, Forster P, Röhl A (1999) Median-joining networks for inferring intraspecific phylogenies. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 16, 37–48.
- Banguera-Hinestroza E, Evans PGH, Mirimin L et al. (2014) Phylogeography and population dynamics of the white-sided dolphin (*Lagenorhynchus acutus*) in the North Atlantic. *Conservation Genetics*, 15, 789–802.

Barkley RA (1970) The Kuroshio current. Science Journal, 6, 54-60.

- Barlow, J (2006) Cetacean abundance in Hawaiian waters estimated from a summer/fall survey in 2002. *Marine Mammal Science*, 22, 446–464.
- Beerli P (2009) How to use MIGRATE or why are Markov chain Monte Carlo programs difficult to use. Pages 42–79 In: Bertorelle G, M. W. Bruford, H. C.
Hauffe, A. Rizzoli and C. Vernesi (eds) Population Genetics for Animal Conservation. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.

- Beerli P, Felsenstein J (1999) Maximum-likelihood estimation of migration rates and effective population numbers in two populations using a coalescent approach. *Genetics*, 152, 763-773.
- Beerli P, Felsenstein J (2001) Maximum likelihood estimation of a migration matrix and effective population sizes in n subpopulations by using a coalescent approach. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 98, 4563–4568.
- Belkhir K, Borsa P, Chikhi L, Raufaste N, Bonhomme F (2004) GENETIX 4.05, logiciel sous Windows[™] pour la génétique des populations. Laboratoire Génome, Populations, Interactions, CNRS UMR 5171, Université de Montpellier II, Montpellier (France).
- Bones M, Neill B, Reid B (1998) Fraser's dolphin (*Lagenodelphis hosei*) stranded in South Ulst: first record in U.K. waters. *Communications from the Mammal Society*, 77, 460–461.
- Caldwell DK, Caldwell MC, Walker RV (1976) First records of Fraser's dolphin (*Lagenodelphis hosei*) in the Atlantic and the melon-headed whale (*Peponocephala electra*) in the western Atlantic. *Cetology*, 25, 14.
- Carlsson J (2008) Effects of microsatellite null alleles on assignment testing. *Journal of Heredity*, 99, 616–623.

- Chapuis MP, Estoup A (2007) Microsatellite null alleles and estimation of population differentiation. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 24, 621–631.
- Chen I, Watson A, Chou L-S (2011) Calculating total body length from rostrum-anus length in amputated bycaught dolphins. *Marine Mammal Science* 27, E126–E133.
- Chou L-S (2006) Cetacean bycatch in coastal waters of Taiwan and the ecology of Chinese white dolphins, *Sousa chinensis*. Final Report to Fishery Agency, Council of Agriculture, Republic of China No. 95AS-14.1.1-FA-F2. 71pp.
- Clark PU, Dyke AS, Shakun JD et al. (2009) The last glacial maximum. Science, 325, 710–714.
- Courbis S, Baird RW, Cipriano F, Duffield D (2014) Multiple populations of pantropical spotted dolphins in Hawaiian waters. *Journal of Heredity*, 105, 627–641.
- Crispo E (2008) Modifying effects of phenotypic plasticity on interactions among natural selection, adaptation and gene flow. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 21, 1460–1469.
- Darriba D, Taboada GL, Doallo R, Posada D (2012) jModelTest 2: more models, new heuristics and parallel computing. *Nature Methods*, 9, 772.

- Delmotte F, Leterme N, Simon JC (2001) Microsatellite allele sizing: difference between automated capillary electro-phoresis and manual technique. *Biotechniques*, 31, 810.
- Dolar MLL (1994) Incidental takes of small cetaceans in fisheries in Palawan, central Visayas and northern Mindanao in the Philippines. *Report of International Whaling Commission*, Special Issue 15, 355–363.
- Dolar MLL, Walker WA, Kooyman GL, Perrin WF (2003) Comparative feeding ecology of spinner dolphins (*Stenella longirostris*) and Fraser's dolphins (*Lagenodelphis hosei*) in the Sulu Sea. *Marine Mammal Science*, 19, 1–19.
- Dolar MLL, Perrin WF, Taylor BL, Kooyman GL, Alava MNR (2006) Abundance and distributional ecology of cetaceans in the central Philippines. *Journal of Cetacean Research and Management*, 8, 93–111.
- Earl DA, von Holdt BM (2012) STRUCTURE HARVESTER: a website and program for visualizing STRUCTURE output and implementing the Evanno method. *Conservation Genetics Resources*, 4, 359–361.
- Escorza-Treviño S, Archer FI, Rosales M, Lang A, Dizon AE (2005) Genetic differentiation and intraspecific structure of eastern tropical Pacific spotted dolphins, *Stenella attenuata*, revealed by DNA analyses. *Conservation Genetics*, 6, 587–600.

- Evanno G, Regnaut S, Goudet J (2005) Detecting the number of clusters of individuals using the software STRUCTURE: a simulation study. *Molecular Ecology*, 14, 2611–2620.
- Excoffier L (2004) Patterns of DNA sequence diversity and genetic structure after a range expansion: lessons from the infinite-island model. *Molecular Ecology*, 13, 853–864.
- Excoffier L, Lischer HEL (2010) Arlequin suite ver 3.5: a new series of programs to perform population genetics analyses under Linux and Windows. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 10, 564–567.
- Fine RA, Lukas R, Bingham FM, Warner MJ, Gammon RH (1994) The western equatorial Pacific: A water mass crossroads. *Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans*, 99, 25063–25080.
- Frankham R (1995) Effective population-size adult-population size ratios in wildlife a review. *Genetics Research*, 66, 95–107.
- Fraser FC (1956) A new Sarawak dolphin. *The Sarawak Museum Journal*, 7 (8, n.s.), 478–503, pl. 22–24.
- Fu, YX (1997) Statistical tests of neutrality against population growth, hitchhiking and background selection. *Genetics*, 147, 915–925.

- Gaspari S, Airoldi S, Hoelzel AR (2007) Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in UK waters are differentiated from a population in the Mediterranean Sea and genetically less diverse. *Conservation Genetics*, 8, 727–732.
- Global Ocean Associates. 2004. Sulu Sea. Pages 393—408. In: An Atlas of Oceanic Internal Solitary Waves.
- Gomes-Pereira JN, Marques R, Cruz MJ, Martins A (2013) The little-known Fraser's dolpin *Lagenodelphis hosei* in the North Atlantic: new records and a review of distribution. *Marine Biodiversity*, 43, 321–332.
- Goudet J (1995) FSTAT (Version 1.2): A computer program to calculate F-statistics. Journal of Heredity, 86, 485–486.
- Goudet J (2002) FSTAT, a program to estimate and test gene diversities and fixation indices (version 2.9.3.2). Available from

http://www2.unil.ch/popgen/softwares/fstat.htm.

- Goudet J, Perrin N, Waser P (2002) Tests for sex-biased dispersal using bi-parentally inherited genetic markers. *Molecular Ecology*, 11, 1103–1114.
- Guillot G, Mortier F, Estoup A (2005) GENELAND: a computer package for landscape genetics. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 5, 712–715.
- Harlin AD, Markowitz T, Baker CS, Würsig B, Honeycutt RL (2003) Genetic structure, diversity, and historical demography of New Zealand's dusky dolphin (*Lagenorhynchus obscurus*). Journal of Mammology, 84, 702–717.

- Hammond PS, Bearzi G, Bjørge A *et al.* (2012) *Lagenodelphis hosei*. The IUCN Red
 List of Threatened Species. Version 2014.3. <www.iucnredlist.org>.
 Downloaded on 05 February 2015.
- Hampe A, Petit RJ (2005) Conserving biodiversity under climate change: the rear edge matters. *Ecology Letters*, *8*, 461–467.
- Hare MP, Nunney L, SChwartz MK, Ruzzante DE, Burford, M, Waples RS, Ruegg K, Palstra F (2011) Understanding and estimating effective population size for practical application in marine species management. *Conservation Biology*, 25, 438–449.
- Harpending HC (1994) Signature of ancient population growth in a low-resolution mitochondrial DNA mismatch distribution. *Human Biology*, 66, 591–600.
- Hersh SL, Odell DK (1986) Mass stranding of Fraser's dolphin, *Lagenodelphis hosei*, in the western North Atlantic. *Marine Mammal Science*, 2, 73–76.
- Ho SYW, Lanfear R, Phillips MJ, Barnes I, Thomas JA, Kolokotronis SO, Shapiro B (2011) Bayesian estimation of substitution rates from ancient DNA sequences with low information content. *Systematic Biology*, 60, 366–375.
- Hoelzel AR, Potter CW, Best PB (1998) Genetic differentiation between parapatric "nearshore" and "offshore" populations of the bottlenose dolphin. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B*, 265, 1177–1183.

- Hoelzel AR, Hey J, Dahlheim ME, *et al.* (2007) Evolution of population structure in a highly social top predator, the killer whale. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 24, 1407–1415.
- Hogan, C. (2013). Sulu Sea. Retrieved from The Encyclopedia of Earth (online resources). http://www.eoearth.org/view/article/156321
- Hollatz C, Vilaça ST, Redondo RAF *et al.* (2011) The Amazon River system as an ecological barrier driving genetic differentiation of the pink dolphin (*Inia geoffrensis*). *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society*, 102, 812–827.
- IUCN. 2014. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2014.3. www.iucnredlist.org>. Downloaded on 04 February 2015.
- Jakobsson M, Rosenberg NA (2007) CLUMPP: a cluster matching and permutation program for dealing with label switching and multimodality in analysis of population structure. *Bioinformatics*, 23, 1801–1806.
- Jefferson TA, Leatherwood S (1994) *Lagenodelphis hosei. Mammalian Species*, 470, 1– 5.
- Jefferson TA, Webber MA, Pitman RL (2011) Marine Mammals of the World: A Comprehensive Guide to Their Identification: A Comprehensive Guide to Their Identification. Academic Press.

- Kalinowski ST (2011) The computer program STRUCTURE does not reliably identify the main genetic clusters within species: simulations and implications for human population structure. *Heredity*, 106, 625–632.
- Latch EK, Dharmarajan G, Glaubitz JC, Rhodes Jr OE (2006) Relative performance of Bayesian clustering software for inferring population substructure and individual assignment at low levels of population differentiation. *Conservation Genetics*, 7, 295–302.
- Leatherwood S, Jefferson TA, Norris JC *et al.* (1993) Occurrence and sounds of Fraser's dolphins (*Lagenodelphis hosei*) in the Gulf of Mexico. *Texas Journal of Science*, 45, 349–354.
- Librado P, Rozas J (2009) DnaSP v5: A software for comprehensive analysis of DNA polymorphism data. *Bioinformatics*, 25, 1451–1452.
- Louis M, Fontaine MC, Spitz J *et al.* (2014) Ecological opportunities and specializations shaped genetic divergence in a highly mobile marine top predator. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 281, 20141558.
- Lowther-Thieleking JL, Archer FI, Lang AR, Weller DW (2015) Genetic differentiation among coastal and offshore common bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops truncatus*, in the eastern North Pacific Ocean. *Marine Mammal Science*, 31, 1–20.

- Martien KK, Baird RW, Hedrick NM *et al.* (2012) Population structure of islandassociated dolphins: Evidence from mitochondrial and microsatellite markers for common bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) around the main Hawaiian Islands. *Marine Mammal Science*, 28, E208–E232.
- Mayewski PA, Rohling EE, Stager JC et al. (2004) Holocene climate variability. Quaternary Research, 62, 243-255.
- Mirimin L, Banguera-Hinestroza E, Dillane E et al. (2011) Insights into genetic diversity, parentage, and group composition of atlantic white-sided dolphins (*Lagenorhynchus acutus*) off the west of Ireland based on nuclear and mitochondrial genetic markers. *Journal of Heredity*, 102, 79–87.
- Möller L, Valdez FP, Allen S *et al.* (2011) Fine-scale genetic structure in short-beaked common dolphins (*Delphinus delphis*) along the East Australian Current. *Marine Biology*, 158, 113–126.
- Moreno IB, Danilewicz D, Borges-Martins M et al. (2003) Fraser's dolphin (Lagenodelphis hosei Fraser, 1956) in Southern Brazil. Latin American Journal of Aquatic Mammals, 2, 39–46.
- Morin PA, LeDuc RG, Archer FI et al. (2009) Significant deviations from Hardy-Weinberg equilibirum caused by low levels of microsatellite genotyping errors. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 9, 498–504.

- Moura AE, van Rensburg CJ, Pilot M *et al.* (2014) Killer whale nuclear genome and mtDNA reveal widespread population bottleneck during the last glacial maximum. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 31, 1121–1131.
- Mullin KD, Fulling GL (2004) Abundance of cetaceans in the oceanic northern Gulf of Mexico, 1996–2001. *Marine Mammal Science*, 20, 787–807.
- Natoli A, Peddemors VM, Hoelzel, AR (2004) Population structure and speciation in the genus *Tursiops* based on microsatellite and mitochondrial DNA analyses. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 17, 363–375.

Neigel JE (2002) Is F ST obsolete? Conservation Genetics, 3, 167–173.

- Perrin WF, Best PB, Dawbin WH et al. (1973) Rediscovery of Fraser's dolphin Lagenodelphis hosei. Nature, 241, 345–350.
- Perrin WF, Dolar MLL, Amano M, Hayano A. (2003) Cranial sexual dimorphism and geographic variation in Fraser's dolphin, *Lagenodelphis hosei*. *Marine Mammal Science*, 19, 484–501.
- Perrin WF, Reeves RR, Dolar MLL *et al.* (eds.) (2005) Report of the second workshop on the biology and conservation of small cetaceans and dugongs of South-East Asia. UNEP/CMS Secretariat, Bonn, Germany. 161pp.
- Perry AL, Low PJ, Ellis JR, Reynolds JD (2005) Climate change and distribution shifts in marine fishes. *Science*, 308, 1912–1915.

- Piry S, Alapetite A, Cornuet JM *et al.* (2004) GENECLASS2: a software for genetic assignment and first-generation migrant detection. *Journal of Heredity*, 95, 536– 539.
- Prada C, Schizas NV, Yoshioka PM (2008) Phenotypic plasticity or speciation? A case from a clonal marine organism. *BMC Evolutionary Biology*, 8, 47.
- Pritchard JK, Stephens M, Donnelly P (2000) Inference of population structure using multilocus genotype data. *Genetics*, 155, 945–959.
- Ray N, Currat M, Excoffier L (2003) Intra-deme molecular diversity in spatially expanding populations. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 20, 76–86.
- Rinaldi C, Rinaldi R (2011) Les cetaces dans l'archipel guadeloupeen et dans la Caraïbe. Etat des lieux des connaissances et perspectives 1998–2009. Rapport de l'association Evasion Tropicale pour l'Agence des Aires Marines Protégées.
- Robison B, Craddock JE (1983) Mesopelagic fishes eaten by Fraser's dolphin, Lagenodelphis hosei. Fishery Bulletin (US), 81, 283–289.
- Rogers AR, Harpending H (1992) Population growth makes waves in the distribution of pairwise genetic differences. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 9, 552–569.
- Rogers AR (1995) Genetic evidence for a Pleistocene population explosion. *Evolution*, 49, 608–615.

- Rosel PE, Hansen L, Hohn AA (2009) Restricted dispersal in a continuously distributed marine species: common bottlenose dolphins *Tursiops truncatus* in coastal waters of the western North Atlantic. *Molecular Ecology*, 18, 5030–5045.
- Rosel PE, Wilcox LA (2014) Genetic evidence reveals a unique lineage of Bryde's whales in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Endangered Species Research*, 25, 19–34.
- Rosenberg, NA (2004). DISTRUCT: a program for the graphical display of population structure. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 4, 137–138.
- Ross HA, Lento GM, Dalebout ML *et al.* (2003) DNA Surveillance: Web-based molecular identification of whales, dolphins and porpoises. *Journal of Heredity*, 94, 111–114.
- Sambrook J, Fritsch EF, Maniatis T (1989) Molecular Cloning: A Laboratory Manual. Cold Spring Harbor Press, Cold Spring Harbor, NY.
- Schneider S, Excoffier L (1999) Estimation of past demographic parameters from the distribution of pairwise differences when the mutation rates vary among sites: application to human mitochondrial DNA. *Genetics*, 152, 1079–1089.
- Selkoe KA, Toonen RJ (2006) Microsatellites for ecologists: a practical guide to using and evaluating microsatellite markers. *Ecology Letters*, 9, 615–629.

- Sekiguchi K, Klages NTW, Best PB (1992) Comparative analysis of the diets of smaller odontocete cetaceans along the coast of Southern Africa. *South African Journal of Marine Science*, 12, 843–861.
- Slatkin M (1995) A measure of population subdivision based on microsatellite allele frequencies. *Genetics*, 139, 457–462.
- Spalding MD, Agostini VN, Rice J, Grant SM (2012) Pelagic provinces of the world: A biogeographic classification of the world's surface pelagic waters. Ocean & Coastal Management, 60, 19–30.
- Tajima F (1989) Statistical method for testing the neutral mutation hypothesis by DNA polymorphism. *Genetics*, 123, 585–595.
- Tamura K, Nei M (1993) Estimation of the number of nucleotide substitutions in the control region of mitochondrial DNA in humans and chimpanzees. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 10, 512–526.
- Tobayama T, Nishiwaki M, Yang HC (1973) Records of the Fraser's Sarawak dolphin (Lagenodelphis hosei) in the western North Pacific. Scientific Report of the Whales Research Institute, 25, 251–263.
- Toole JM, Millard RC, Wang Z, Pu S (1990) Observations of the Pacific North Equatorial Current bifurcation at the Philippine coast. *Journal of Physical Oceanography*, 20, 307–318.

- Van Bree PJH, Collet A, Desportes G, Hussenot E, Raga JA (1986) Le dauphin de Fraser, Lagenodelphis hosei (Cetacea, Odontoceti), espece nouvelle pour la faune d'Europe. Mammalia, 50, 57–86.
- Van Oosterhout C, Hutchinson WF, Wills DP, Shipley P (2004) MICRO-CHECKER: software for identifying and correcting genotyping errors in microsatellite data. *Molecular Ecology Notes*, 4, 535–538.
- Voris HK (2000) Maps of Pleistocene sea levels in Southeast Asia: shorelines, river systems and time durations. *Journal of Biogeography*, 27, 1153–1167.
- Wade PR, Gerrodette T (1993) Estimates of cetacean abundance and distribution in the Eastern Tropical Pacific. *Report of the International Whaling Commission*, 43, 477–493.
- Wahlund S (1928) Zusammensetzung von Population und Korrelationserscheinung vom Standpunkt der Vererbungslehre aus betrachtet. *Hereditas*, 11, 65–106.
- Walther GR, Post E, Convey P et al. (2002) Ecological responses to recent climate change. *Nature*, 416, 389–395.
- Wang M-C (2003) Feeding habits, food resource, partitioning and guild structure of odontocetes in Taiwanese waters. PhD Thesis. Taipei, TAIWAN: National Taiwan University.
- Wang P (1999) Response of Western Pacific marginal seas to glacial cycles: paleoceanographic and sedimentological features. *Marine Geology*, 156, 5–39.

- Waples RS (2015) Testing for Hardy–Weinberg proportions: have we lost the plot? Journal of Heredity, 106, 1-19.
- Watkins WA, Daher MA, Fristrup K, Notarbartolo-di-Sciara G (1994) Fishing and acoustic behavior of Fraser's dolphin (*Lagenodelphis hosei*) near Dominica, Southeast Caribbean. *Caribbean Journal of Science*, 30, 76–82.
- Weir CR, Debrah J, Ofori-Danson PK, Pierpoint C, Van Waerebeek K (2008) Records of Fraser's dolphin *Lagenodelphis hosei* Fraser 1956 from the Gulf of Guinea and Angola. *African Journal of Marine Science*, 30, 241–246.
- West-Eberhard MJ (1989) Phenotypic Plasticity and the Origins of Diversity. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics*, 20, 249–278.
- Whittaker JC, Harbord RM, Boxall N, Mackay I, Dawson G, Sibly RM (2003) Likelihood-Based estimation of microsatellite mutation rates. *Genetics*, 164, 781–787.
- Wright S (1951) The genetical structure of populations. *Annuals of Eugenics*, 15, 323–354.
- Würsig B, Jefferson TA, Schmidly DJ (2000) The Marine Mammals of the Gulf of Mexico. Texas A&M University Press, College Station, Texas, USA.
- Yang S-C, Liao H-C, Pan C-L, Wang JY (1999) A survey of cetaceans in the waters of central-eastern Taiwan. Asian Marine Biology, 16, 23–34.

Zhivotovsky LA (2015) Relationships between Wright's FST and FIS statistics in a

context of Wahlund effect. Journal of Heredity, 106, 306-309.

Appendices

Appendix 3.1. List of the samples acquired for this study. Note not all sample in this list were used in the study. The samples analysed are indicated as 'Y' in 'Used in Analyses?' column, as well as noted in 'MS' (microsatellite genotyping) and 'mtDNA' (mtDNA haplotype) columns. Abbreviations for the Contributors: Es-Bank, the Center for Environmental Studies at Ehime University (Japan); NTU, National Taiwan University; SWFSC, Southwest Fisheries Science Center (USA).

Appendix 3.2. Presence of null alleles, number of alleles, allelic richness, inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}), observed heterozyogsity (H_O) and expected heterozyogsity (H_E) for the 24 microsatellite loci examined in this study. The loci marked by asterisk are discarded from further analyses.

Appendix 3.3. Polymorphic sites in the 48 Fraser's dolphin mtDNA control region haplotypes. The dot indicates identical site to the top sequence and the dash indicates an insertion–deletion event. The number in the top row indicates the position of the variable site in the 779bp sequence.

Appendix 3.1.

Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	Sample Source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	Used in analyses?
60 116666	19 116666	49110	San Pedro	Caribbaan Saa	Stronding	SWESC	2001	м	V	Hap 22	V
-09.410000	18.410000	48119	Macons	Calibbean Sea	Stranding	SWFSC	2001	IVI	I	пар_22	I
135.950142	33.593888	EW00542	Таці	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_5	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00543	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_6	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00544	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_7	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00545	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_8	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00546	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	(unamplified)	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00547	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_9	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00548	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_10	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00549	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_11	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00550	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_12	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00551	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_1	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00552	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_13	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00554	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_14	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00555	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_15	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00556	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	(poor seq quality)	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00557	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_16	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00558	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_11	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00559	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_17	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00560	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_18	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00561	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_19	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00562	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_11	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00563	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_20	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00564	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_21	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00565	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_22	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00566	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_10	Y

Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	Sample Source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	Used in analyses?
135.950142	33.593888	EW00567	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_3	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00568	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_2	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00569	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_10	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00570	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_11	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00571	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_2	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00572	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	(poor quality)	Hap_3	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00573	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	(poor seq quality)	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00574	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_9	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00575	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	М	Y	Hap_2	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00576	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_23	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00577	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_18	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00578	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_14	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW00579	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	F	Y	Hap_24	Y
124.219722	24.454444	EW04872	Okinawa	Taiwan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2007	М	Y	Hap_17	Y
135.950142	33.593888	EW1265	Taiji	Japan	Drive fishery	Es-Bank	1991	Μ	Y	Hap_4	Y
123.549135	9.568629	2597	Siaton?	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	F	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν
N/A	N/A	2602	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	Μ	Y	N/A	Ν
N/A	N/A	2648	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1993	М	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν
N/A	N/A	2651	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch?	SWFSC	1993	F	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν
N/A	N/A	2654	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1993	F	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν
N/A	N/A	2660	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	SWFSC	1993	F	Y	S. longirostris	Ν
123.549135	9.568629	5554	Siaton	Philippines	N/A	SWFSC	1994	М	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν
123.549135	9.568629	5555	Siaton	Philippines	N/A	SWFSC	1994	U	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν
123.549135	9.568629	5557	Siaton	Philippines	N/A	SWFSC	1994	F	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν
123.549135	9.568629	5560	Siaton	Philippines	N/A	SWFSC	1994	F	Y	T. truncatus	Ν
123.549135	9.568629	5561	Siaton	Philippines	N/A	SWFSC	1994	F	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν

Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	Sample Source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	Used in analyses?
N/A	N/A	KUL1	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	М	N/A	(poor seq quality)	N
N/A	N/A	KUL10	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	Μ	N/A	(poor seq quality)	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL12	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	Μ	N/A	(poor seq quality)	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL14	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	М	N/A	(poor seq quality)	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL15	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	М	N/A	(poor seq quality)	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL2	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	U	N/A	(poor seq quality)	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL3	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	F	N/A	S. longirostris	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL4	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	F	N/A	(poor seq quality)	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL5	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	F	N/A	(poor seq quality)	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL6	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	М	N/A	T. aduncus	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL7	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	F	N/A	(poor seq quality)	Ν
N/A	N/A	KUL8	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	М	N/A	(poor seq quality)	Ν
123.116666	8.85	394	Siaton	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1991	М	Y	Hap_25	Y
123.116666	8.85	395	Siaton	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1991	F	Y	(unamplified)	Y
123.116666	8.85	399	Siaton	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1991	F	Y	Hap_26	Y
123.549135	9.568629	2594	Siaton?	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	М	Y	(poor seq quality)	Y
N/A	N/A	2595	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	F	Y	(unamplified)	Y
123.549135	9.568629	2596	Siaton?	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	F	Y	(poor seq quality)	Y
123.549135	9.568629	2598	Siaton?	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	Μ	Y	(poor seq quality)	Y
123.549135	9.568629	2599	Siaton?	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	М	Y	Hap_27	Y
123.549135	9.568629	2600	Siaton?	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	Μ	Y	(unamplified)	Y
N/A	N/A	2601	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	F	Y	(poor seq quality)	Y
123.549135	9.568629	2604	Siaton?	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	F	Y	(unamplified)	Y
123.549135	9.568629	2606	Siaton?	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	М	Y	Hap_29	Y
N/A	N/A	2607	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994?	М	Y	(unamplified)	Y
N/A	N/A	2646	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1993	F	Y	(unamplified)	Y

Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	Sample Source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	Used in analyses?
N/A	N/A	2653	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1993	F	Y	Hap_28	Y
N/A	N/A	2671	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1992	F	Y	Hap_19	Y
123.549135	9.568629	5553	Siaton	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	М	Y	(unamplified)	Y
123.549135	9.568629	5556	Siaton	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	М	Y	(unamplified)	Y
123.549135	9.568629	5558	Siaton	Philippines		SWFSC	1994	F	Y	(unamplified)	Y
123.549135	9.568629	5559	Siaton	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1994	F	Y	(poor seq quality)	Y
N/A	N/A	7452	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1997	М	Y	Hap_28	Y
N/A	N/A	KUL11	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	F	N/A	Hap_30	Y
N/A	N/A	KUL13	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	М	N/A	Hap_22	Y
N/A	N/A	KUL9	Philippines	Philippines	N/A	Es-Bank	1996	F	N/A	Hap_26	Y
N/A	N/A	48083	Ponce	Caribbean Sea	Stranding	SWFSC	1997	F	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν
-67.166666	18.45	48101	Aguadilla	Caribbean Sea	Stranding	SWFSC	1999	М	Y	Hap_22	Y
-65.733333	18.166666	48133	Humacao	Caribbean Sea	Stranding	SWFSC	2002	М	Y	Hap_30	Y
121.507673	23.494786	718	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2001	М	Y	T. truncatus	Ν
121.507673	23.494786	892	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2005	М	Y	Hap_39	Ν
120.312417	22.561889	8	Kaohsiung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2000	F	Y	Hap_4	Y
121.507673	23.494786	35	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch?	NTU	1998	М	Y	Hap_6	Y
120.919194	22.417944	51	Taitung	Taiwan	Stranding?	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_33	Y
121.507673	23.494786	59	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_11	Y
121.507673	23.494786	60	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_30	Y
121.507673	23.494786	66	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_4	Y
120.168281	23.485762	191	Chiayi	Taiwan	Seizure	NTU	2001	М	Y	Hap_2	Y
121.507673	23.494786	299	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_34	Y
121.507673	23.494786	303	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_30	Y
121.507673	23.494786	304	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_4	Y
121.507673	23.494786	309	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_35	Y

Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	Sample Source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	Used in analyses?
121.507673	23.494786	311	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2004	F	Y	Hap_35	Y
121.507673	23.494786	441	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	Μ	Y	Hap_16	Y
N/A	N/A	479	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch?	NTU	2000	F	(poor quality)	Hap_25	Y
121.507673	23.494786	599	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_31	Y
121.507673	23.494786	602	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	М	Y	Hap_36	Y
121.507673	23.494786	606	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2001	М	Y	Hap_37	Y
N/A	N/A	665	Pingdong	Taiwan	Stranding?	NTU	2001	F	(poor quality)	Hap_31	Y
121.507673	23.494786	715	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2001	F	Y	Hap_38	Y
N/A	N/A	721	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2001		Y	Hap_2	Y
121.750357	25.199706	770	Unknown	Taiwan	N/A	NTU	2005	М	Y	Hap_17	Y
121.822972	24.821972	821	Ilan	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_14	Y
121.507673	23.494786	887	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2005	F	Y	Hap_39	Y
121.507673	23.494786	911	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2005	М	Y	Hap_16	Y
121.825406	24.832894	1090	Ilan	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2007	F	Y	Hap_40	Y
121.507673	23.494786	1126	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2005	F	Y	Hap_34	Y
121.507673	23.494786	1150	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2005	М	Y	Hap_2	Y
121.185977	22.7744	1155	Taitung	Taiwan	Bycatch?	NTU	2006	М	Y	Hap_41	Y
121.587056	23.829978	1201	Hualien	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2008	М	Y	Hap_16	Y
121.194842	22.790447	1323	Taitung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2009	М	Y	Hap_42	Y
121.570108	23.780314	1349	Hualien	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2009	М	Y	Hap_17	Y
121.380286	23.094267	9553	Taitung	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	1997	F	Y	(unamplified)	Y
121.380286	23.094267	9554	Taitung	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	1997	М	Y	Hap_17	Y
121.873346	24.59563	9555	Ilan	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	1994	М	Y	Hap_32	Y
121.608394	23.946056	LHDU01	Hualien	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2010	М	Y	Hap_14	Y
121.468631	25.251217	LHDU02	Taipei	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2011	М	Y	(poor seq quality)	Y
121.429139	23.283908	LHDU03	Taitung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2010	F	Y	Hap_2	Y

Longitude	Latitude	ID	Location	Population	Sample Source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA	Used in analyses?
121.849505	24.708223	LHDU04	Ilan	Taiwan	Seizure?	NTU	2004	М	Y	Hap_6	Y
121.507673	23.494786	LHDU06	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch?	NTU	1998	М	Y	Hap_31	Y
121.614897	23.972028	LHDU07	Hualien	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2013	F	Y	Hap_31	Y
121.412617	23.123489	LHDU08	Taitung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2012	М	Y	Hap_43	Y
121.630533	24.030253	LHDU09	Hualien	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2012	F	Y	(poor seq quality)	Y
121.427019	23.270394	LHDU10	Taitung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2013	М	Y	Hap_4	Y
120.359556	22.507319	LHDU11	Kaoshiung North Cove	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2012	F	Y	Hap_44	Y
-76.166666	34.916666	2809	Banks, NC Fort Myers	West Atlantic	Stranding	SWFSC	1993	F	(poor quality)	(unamplified)	Ν
-81.883333	26.4	2507	Beach, FL Fort Myers	Gulf of Mexico	Stranding	SWFSC	1994	М	Y	Hap_48	Y
-81.883333	26.4	2509	Beach, FL Eastern Tropical	Gulf of Mexico	Stranding	SWFSC	1994	F	Y	Hap_48	Y
-96.13333	6.63333	15529	Pacific	Eastern Tropical Pacific	Bycatch	SWFSC	1975	F	Y	Hap_45	Y
-175.316666	24.2	30468	Hawaii	Central North Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2002	М	Y	Hap_46	Y
-175.316666	24.2	30469	Hawaii	Central North Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2002	F	Y	Hap_4	Y
-175.316666	24.2	30470	Hawaii	Central North Pacific	Biopsy	SWFSC	2002	М	Y	Hap_47	Y

Locus	Null alleles	No. of alleles	Allelic richness	F _{IS}	Ho	H_{E}	р	SD
Рор	Japan							
n	37							
AAT44		8	1.719	0.152	0.622	0.719	0.008	0.01%
D14		10	1.777	-0.008	0.789	0.787	0.73	0.03%
D22		3	1.385	0.089	0.368	0.395	0.35	0.05%
Dde59*	Y	8	1.662	0.555	0.316	0.661	0	0.00%
Dde65		7	1.715	-0.02	0.737	0.714	0.69	0.04%
Dde66*		10	1.748	0.024	0.737	0.746	0.655	0.03%
Dde69		5	1.639	0.07	0.605	0.645	0.033	0.02%
Dde70		4	1.443	-0.224	0.526	0.434	0.707	0.04%
Dde72		11	1.879	0.047	0.816	0.877	0.021	0.01%
Dde84		6	1.775	-0.012	0.789	0.775	0.868	0.03%
EV14*		12	1.886	0.116	0.763	0.884	0.047	0.02%
EV37*	Y	7	1.398	0.392	0.237	0.424	0	0.00%
KWM12a*	Y	13	1.827	0.152	0.711	0.831	0.125	0.02%
KWM1b		4	1.637	-0.234	0.763	0.633	0.311	0.05%
KWM2a*	Y	9	1.799	0.224	0.605	0.79	0	0.00%
KWM2b		4	1.439	0.077	0.395	0.456	0.422	0.04%
KWM9b		10	1.781	-0.003	0.789	0.789	0.124	0.03%
MK3		10	1.801	-0.047	0.842	0.808	0.711	0.04%
MK5		12	1.845	0.04	0.816	0.843	0.513	0.05%
Sco11		2	1.053	-0.014	0.053	0.052	1	0.00%
Sco28		2	1.387	-0.333	0.526	0.393	0.04	0.02%
Sco55		2	1.128	-0.059	0.132	0.125	1	0.00%
TexVet5		8	1.742	0.091	0.684	0.745	0.672	0.05%
TexVet7		7	1.751	0.102	0.684	0.753	0.088	0.03%
Mean			1.634	0.049	0.596	0.637		
SD			0.231	0.184	0.23	0.229		

Appendix 3.2.

Locus	Null alleles	No. of alleles	Allelic richness	F _{IS}	Ho	H_{E}	р	SD
Рор	Taiwan							
n	43							
AAT44		8	1.769	0.154	0.643	0.769	0.032	0.02%
D14		8	1.751	0.041	0.714	0.741	0.427	0.03%
D22		3	1.482	0.134	0.405	0.476	0.289	0.05%
Dde59*	Y	11	1.843	0.313	0.571	0.843	0	0.00%
Dde65		10	1.775	0.101	0.69	0.777	0.036	0.01%
Dde66*	Y	15	1.888	0.251	0.659	0.888	0	0.00%
Dde69	Y	8	1.752	0.198	0.595	0.752	0.002	0.01%
Dde70	Y	7	1.586	0.271	0.439	0.596	0.128	0.03%
Dde72		10	1.788	-0.004	0.81	0.785	0.88	0.03%
Dde84	Y	9	1.798	0.166	0.659	0.799	0.003	0.01%
EV14*	Y	13	1.847	0.316	0.595	0.852	0	0.00%
EV37*	Y	14	1.587	0.409	0.357	0.573	0	0.00%
KWM12a*	Y	14	1.827	0.215	0.643	0.827	0.008	0.01%
KWM1b		8	1.633	0.119	0.571	0.628	0.058	0.02%
KWM2a*	Y	12	1.857	0.262	0.65	0.865	0.003	0.01%
KWM2b	Y	7	1.661	0.581	0.286	0.653	0	0.00%
KWM9b	Y	8	1.79	0.267	0.571	0.788	0.013	0.01%
MK3		16	1.877	0.073	0.81	0.874	0.02	0.01%
MK5		13	1.836	0.026	0.81	0.837	0.183	0.04%
Sco11		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Sco28		2	1.373	0.067	0.333	0.367	0.67	0.05%
Sco55		2	1.068	-0.024	0.071	0.07	1	0.00%
TexVet5		10	1.756	0.108	0.667	0.755	0.603	0.05%
TexVet7		7	1.645	0.004	0.634	0.643	0.508	0.05%
Mean			1.675	0.176	0.573	0.702	0.211	
SD			0.235	0.146	0.182	0.192	0.312	

Locus	Null alleles	No. of alleles	Allelic richness	F _{IS}	Ho	$H_{\rm E}$	р	SD
Рор					Philippines			
n					17			
AAT44		7	1.823	0.013	0.813	0.823	0.727	0.04%
D14		6	1.758	-0.01	0.765	0.758	0.532	0.05%
D22		3	1.169	-0.043	0.176	0.169	1	0.00%
Dde59*		5	1.775	0.092	0.706	0.775	0.856	0.03%
Dde65		7	1.813	-0.088	0.882	0.813	0.496	0.05%
Dde66*	Y	6	1.818	0.356	0.533	0.818	0.115	0.03%
Dde69		4	1.62	0.15	0.529	0.62	0.254	0.05%
Dde70		4	1.597	-0.189	0.706	0.597	0.536	0.05%
Dde72		8	1.799	-0.262	1	0.799	0.34	0.04%
Dde84		6	1.856	0.109	0.765	0.856	0.652	0.05%
EV14*	Y	8	1.863	0.325	0.588	0.863	0.033	0.02%
EV37*	Y	3	1.399	0.712	0.118	0.399	0.001	0.00%
KWM12a*		6	1.72	0.313	0.5	0.72	0.007	0.01%
KWM1b		4	1.579	-0.309	0.75	0.579	0.106	0.03%
KWM2a*	Y	9	1.829	0.48	0.438	0.829	0	0.00%
KWM2b		3	1.221	0.207	0.176	0.221	0.179	0.04%
KWM9b		8	1.792	0.055	0.75	0.792	0.545	0.04%
MK3		8	1.841	-0.05	0.882	0.841	0.639	0.05%
MK5		8	1.863	-0.165	1	0.863	0.547	0.04%
Sco11		1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
Sco28		2	1.428	-0.103	0.471	0.428	1	0.00%
Sco55		2	1.059	0	0.059	0.059	1	0.00%
TexVet5		7	1.772	0.113	0.688	0.772	0.871	0.03%
TexVet7		4	1.626	-0.133	0.706	0.626	0.519	0.04%
Mean		5.375	1.626	0.068	0.609	0.653		
SD		2.318	0.27	0.246	0.271	0.24		

Appendix 3.3.

																Va	riable	e site															
Haplotype ID	6	6 5	1 1 4	1 4 0	1 4 2	1 4 3	1 6 4	1 6 7	1 6 8	1 7 3	1 7 4	1 9 5	2 0 6	2 0 7	2 1 6	2 5 7	2 6 2	2 6 3	2 6 5	3 0 3	3 0 6	3 0 8	3 0 9	3 3 0	3 3 1	3 3 2	3 3 7	3 3 8	3 3 9	3 4 0	3 4 1	3 4 2	3 5 1
Hap 1	Α	Α	А	Т	Т	А	А	Т	А	Т	Т	Т	А	С	Т	Т	С	Т	G	Т	Α	Т	Т	А	Т	С	Т	Т	А	Т	Α	Т	С
Hap 2		-	G						G	С							Т	С					С			Т	С	С					
Hap 3		-	G						G	С							Т	С					С			Т		С					
Hap 4						G				С										С								С			G		
Hap 5	С			G	G						G					А																	
Hap 6						G				С										С				G				С			G		
Hap 7		-	G						G	С							Т	С					С			Т	С	С					
Hap 8		-	G						G	С								С					С			Т	С						
Hap 9		-	G						G	С								С					С			Т	С	С					
Hap 10																																	
Hap 11						G				С										С			С					С			G		
Hap 12		-	G						G	С								С					С			Т	С	С					
Hap 13														Т																			
Hap 14																																	
Hap 15		-	G						G	С							Т	С	А				С			Т	С	С					
Hap 16																				С													
Hap 17		-	G						G	С													С				С	С					
Hap 18																																	
Hap 19		-	G					С	G	С								С		С			С			Т		С				С	
Hap 20						G	G			С										С								С					
Hap 21						G				С										С			С					С			G		
Hap 22						G	G			С										С								С					
Hap 23		-	G						G	С													С			Т	С	С					Т
Hap 24		-	G						G	С							Т	С					С				С	С					

																Va	riable	site															
Haplotype ID	6	6 5	1 1 4	1 4 0	1 4 2	1 4 3	1 6 4	1 6 7	1 6 8	1 7 3	1 7 4	1 9 5	2 0 6	2 0 7	2 1 6	2 5 7	2 6 2	2 6 3	2 6 5	3 0 3	3 0 6	3 0 8	3 0 9	3 3 0	3 3 1	3 3 2	3 3 7	3 3 8	3 3 9	3 4 0	3 4 1	3 4 2	3 5 1
Hap 25																																	
Hap 26		-	G						G	С													С			Т	С	С					
Hap 27		-	G					С	G	С								С					С			Т		С				С	
Hap 28			G						G	С													С			Т	С	С					
Hap 29						G				С										С								С			G		
Hap 30		-	G						G	С													С			Т	С	С					
Hap 31		-	G					С	G	С								С					С			Т		С			G	С	
Hap 32						G	G			С										С								С					
Hap 33		-	G						G	С							Т	С					С				С	С					
Hap 34		-	G						G	С								С					С			Т	С	С					
Hap 35		-	G					С	G	С								С					С			Т		С				С	
Hap 36		-	G						G	С											G		С			Т	С	С					
Hap 37						G	G			С										С					С			С					
Hap 38		-	G					С	G	С													С			Т	С	С					
Hap 39						G				С										С		С						С			G		
Hap 40																																	
Hap 41		-	G						G	С			G										С			Т	С	С					Т
Hap 42			G						G	С							Т	С					С			Т	С	С					
Hap 43		-	G						G	С					G			С					С		G	Т	С	С	G				
Hap 44		-	G					С	G	С					G		Т	С					С			Т	С	С					Т
Hap 45		-	G					С	G	С								С					С			Т		С				С	Т
Hap 46		-	G						G	С		G											С				С	С					
Hap 47		-	G						G	С							Т	С					С			Т	С	С		С			
Hap 48																																	Т

(Table continues)

																Va	riable	site															
Haplotype	3	3	3	3	3	3	4	4	4	4	4	4	4	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	5	6	6	6	6	6	6	7	7	7	7	7	7
ID	5	5	6 1	6 8	8 5	8 7	0	0	0 7	2	4 9	6 7	8	03	1	1	1 9	3 7	4 7	8 4	9 7	0	2	5	5 5	6 4	6	0	2	3	6 1	6 8	9
Hap 1	C	C	G	T	C	C	Å	G	Á	T	C	Á	G	G	T	C	A	Ċ	G	T	G	Ť	Ť	G	Т	G	Å	G	G	C	G	G	T
Hap 2																				С			-			А							
Hap 3																				С			-			А							
Hap 4											Т												-			А							
Hap 5							G		G				А	А			Т		Т	С			-	Т					С		С		
Hap 6											Т												-			А							
Hap 7													Т							С			-			А							
Hap 8			А								Т									С			-			А		А					
Hap 9				С							Т					Т				С			-			А		А					
Hap 10																Т							-										
Hap 11					Т						Т												-			А							
Hap 12											Т					Т				С			-			А		А					
Hap 13			А								Т												-										
Hap 14											Т												-										
Hap 15																				С			-			А							
Hap 16																Т							-										
Hap 17											Т									С			-			А							
Hap 18			А								Т												-										
Hap 19		Т	А													Т				С			-			А							
Hap 20	Т										Т					Т							-					А					•
Hap 21											Т					•							-			А							•
Hap 22	Т										Т					Т							-										•
Hap 23		•	А	•							Т				•	•				С	•		-	•		А		•					•
Hap 24															С	•				С			-	•		А							•
Hap 25		Т									Т							Т					-										

		Variable site																															
Haplotype ID	3 5 2	3 5 3	3 6 1	3 6 8	3 8 5	3 8 7	4 0 0	4 0 5	4 0 7	4 2 8	4 4 9	4 6 7	4 8 3	5 0 3	5 1 2	5 1 5	5 1 9	5 3 7	5 4 7	5 8 4	5 9 7	6 0 0	6 2 0	6 5 1	6 5 5	6 6 4	6 7 6	7 0 5	7 2 5	7 3 5	7 6 1	7 6 8	7 7 9
Hap 26			А								Т									С			-		С	А							
Hap 27		Т														Т				С	А		-			А							
Hap 28											Т									С			-			А							
Hap 29								А			Т												-			А							А
Hap 30											Т									С			-			А							
Hap 31		Т														Т				С	А	С	-			А							
Hap 32	Т															Т							-										
Hap 33																				С			-			А							
Hap 34	•										Т									С			-			А	•	А				•	•
Hap 35		Т										G				Т				С	А		-			А							
Hap 36	•										Т									С			-			А	•					•	•
Hap 37	Т									С	Т					Т							-				•					•	•
Hap 38			А						•	•	Т							•		С			-	•		А		•					
Hap 39									•		Т												-			А							•
Hap 40						Т					Т												-										
Hap 41			А						•		Т									С			-			А							•
Hap 42	•																			С			-			А	•					•	•
Hap 43	•										Т									С			-			А	•	А				•	•
Hap 44	•																			С			-			А	Т					С	•
Hap 45	•	Т														Т				С			-			А	•	А				•	•
Hap 46											Т									С			-			А							
Hap 47																				С			-			А		А					
Hap 48											Т												-				•			Т			•

Chapter 4.The population structure of bottlenosedolphins (*Tursiops spp.*) in the western North Pacific Ocean

Abstract

Bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops spp.) are widely distributed in the world's tropical to temperate waters, exhibiting remarkable geographical variation in morphology, life history and genetic diversity, and such variation has made the taxonomy of the genus controversial. Significant population structure has been reported for the most widely distributed species, the common bottlenose dolphin (T. truncatus), in almost all ocean basins except the study region, the western North Pacific Ocean. This is the first study documenting an extensive range of genetic variation for the common bottlenose dolphins in the western North Pacific Ocean, based on genetic data derived from 20 microsatellite and one mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) markers in 75 bottlenose dolphin samples collected from Taiwanese, Japanese and Philippine waters. Together with 344 published mtDNA control region sequences of the same species from the same or adjacent regions, the study reveals the presence of at least four populations of common bottlenose dolphins in the western and central North Pacific Ocean (F_{ST}=0.041-0.135). The results from Factorial correspondence analysis (FCA), Structure analysis and Geneland analysis showed a differentiation pattern that corresponds to habitat types,

resembling the scenario of inshore-offshore differentiation seen in other populations of the same species in other regions. The analysis also confirmed that there is no evident gene flow between the two 'sister species' common bottlenose dolphins and Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins (*T. aduncus*) occurring sympatrically in the study region. The data suggested there may be population structure for the Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins as well, although more samples and analyses are needed for strong inference.

Key words: *Tursiops truncatus*, *Tursiops aduncus*, Japan, Taiwan, population structure, genetic diversity, Northwest Pacific Ocean, microsatellite, mitochondrial DNA

Introduction

A wildlife management unit is usually defined by the significance of morphologic, genetic or demographic distinctiveness of a population, which is often, but not necessarily, associated with the presence of geographical barriers (Allendorf and Luikart 2006). Identifying such management units is imperative in wildlife conservation, as it assists the preservation of intra-species diversity and the species' future adaptive potential. Oceanic dolphin species usually show an unexpected level of division into differentiated populations, given their capacity for extensive dispersal and the lack of obvious geographic barriers (Hoelzel 2009). The species studied in this study, the

bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops* spp.), has provided a number of classic examples regarding the parapatric or sympatric distribution of differentiated populations or species (see below).

Bottlenose dolphins are widely distributed in the world's tropical to temperate marine environment, including along the coasts of all major continents and many oceanic islands, over shallow offshore banks or sandbars, and in pelagic open waters (Rice 1998) (Fig. 4.1). There is a remarkable degree of geographical variation in bottlenose dolphin skeletal morphology, life history and genetic diversity, and such variation makes the taxonomy of the genus controversial (Rice 1998, Wells and Scott 2009). In the study region in the western North Pacific Ocean, two species of dolphins in the genus Tursiops have been recognised: the Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin (T. aduncus; hereinafter IPBD) and the common bottlenose dolphin (T. truncatus; hereinafter CBD). These two species are distributed parapatrically, or even sympatrically in particular areas. The distribution of IPBD is chiefly in the coastal waters of warm-temperate to tropical Indo-Pacific regions from southern Japan to western South Africa and southeast Australia, where the water depth is always less than 200 m (Wang and Yang 2009) (Fig. 4.1A). The distribution of CBD, on the other hand, ranges from the southern Okhotsk Sea to the South China Sea and the Hawaiian waters in the western North Pacific region, in both coastal and pelagic habitats (Miyashita 1993, Rice 1998, Wells and Scott 2009) (Fig. 4.1B). The distribution range of these two

species overlaps from the East China Sea and Taiwan Strait to the South China Sea (Zhou and Qian 1985; Wang et al. 1999, 2000; Yang et al. 2005).



Figure 4.1. Reviewed global distribution maps for A) Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops aduncus*) and B) common bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops truncatus*). The colour indicates the relative probabilities of occurrence, from high (100%, in red) to low (1%, in yellow). The maps were extracted from AquaMaps (www.aquamaps.org), version of Aug. 2013. Web. Accessed 20 Apr. 2016.

Earlier studies have provided morphologic and genetic evidence showing that IPBD and CBD are two distinct species (LeDuc et al. 1999; Wang et al. 1999, 2000; Hale et al. 2000; Kemper 2004; Natoli et al. 2004; Yang et al. 2005; Kurihara and Oda 2007; Moura et al. 2013). Although it is claimed that there was no genetic or morphologic intermediates found between the two species in eastern Asian waters (Wang et al. 1999, 2000; Yang et al. 2005), the use of a single mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) marker and limited sampling means this remains an open question. In fact, the two species can interbreed freely and produce reproductively viable female hybrids in a captive environment (Hale et al. 2000). Potential descendants of hybrids between the two species are found in the CBD populations in Hawaiian and Japanese waters (Martien et al. 2012, Hayano 2013). Natural hybrids among other dolphin species can be common (Sylvestre and Tasaka 1985, Herzing and Johnson 1997, Yazdi 2002, Amaral et al. 2014). It is therefore worthwhile to re-examine the hybridization issue between these two species.

Even within the CBD species, significant differentiation between coastal and offshore populations has been reported from various locations, including the western North Atlantic Ocean (Hoelzel et al. 1998, Kingston and Rosel 2004), the eastern North Atlantic Ocean (Louis et al. 2014a), and the eastern North Pacific Ocean (Lowther-Thieleking et al. 2015). The population structure of CBD can be defined at an even finer regional scale, such as within the Gulf of Mexico (Sellas et al. 2005), northern Bahamas

(Parsons et al. 2006), the waters around New Zealand (Tezanos-Pinto et al. 2009), Ireland (Mirimin et al. 2011), Hawaiian archipelagos (Martien et al. 2012) and the Adriatic Sea (Gaspari et al. 2015a). In contrast, this species' population structure in the western North Pacific Ocean is little known. Two recent papers analysed mtDNA control region sequence data for CBD and IPBD with samples from the western South Pacific Ocean and hypothesised that 1) the coastal ecotype of CBD is lacking in the Indo-western Pacific Ocean and 2) this is because the coastal habitat has been occupied by IPBD (Tezanos-Pinto et al. 2009, Oremus et al. 2015a). However, using only mtDNA data to determine the distribution of CBD ecotypes can be problematic, given that the coastal and pelagic CBD lineages in the world are not reciprocally monophyletic (Moura et al. 2013), and a lack of lineage sorting appears to be a common phenomenon for the coastal and offshore CBD populations in the North Pacific Ocean (Segura et al. 2006, Lowther-Thieleking et al. 2015).

Miyashita (1993) proposed a pattern of three-stock structure for CBD in the western North Pacific Ocean (for the waters off eastern Japan) based on eight-year transect line survey data: a Japanese coastal population (from the east coasts of Japan to the west of 142°E), a Japanese offshore population (between 30°N and 42°N and from the east of 145°E to the antimeridian), and a southern offshore population (between 23°N and 30°N, and between 127°E and the antimeridian). However, the three-stock hypothesis has yet been validated using molecular markers. Kita et al. (2013) sequenced

a group of 165 CBD culled in a drive fishery hunt in Japan for a 402bp mtDNA control region sequence and compared against published sequences worldwide (using 290bp). They report that those dolphins were "related more closely to oceanic types from Chinese waters than other geographic regions" (p. 476). The study was unfortunately unable to provide further insights into the population structure of CBD in the western North Pacific Ocean, because there were too few CBD mtDNA sequences from Asian and adjacent waters available for comparison at the time, and the sample set was spatially and temporally invariable.

Both CBD and IPBD are affected by multiple anthropogenic threats, such as small-scale whaling and negative fishery interactions in this western North Pacific study region (Perrin *et al.* 2005; Kasuya 2007; Young and Iudicello 2007; Robards and Reeves 2011). There were more than 26,000 bottlenose dolphins caught in Japanese waters during 1972–2008 (Kasuya 2011), and ~1,700 bottlenose dolphins are incidentally killed in human fisheries in the western-central Pacific Ocean every year (Young and Iudicello 2007). The aim of this study is to investigate the population structure of the bottlenose dolphin in the western North Pacific Ocean to help assess the impact of human disturbance, with an emphasis on the CBD since this species is a common target in the dolphin drive fishery (Kasuya 2007, Oremus et al. 2015b). This study is based on genetic data derived from 20 microsatellite DNA and one mtDNA markers in 75 bottlenose dolphins collected from Japanese, Taiwanese and Philippine
waters over three decades, together with 344 published mtDNA control region sequences from the same or adjacent waters. This work reveals population structure of at least two coastal populations for CBD in the western North Pacific Ocean, and confirms that the gene flow is restricted between CBD and IPBD.

Material and Methods

Tissue sample collection and genomic DNA preparation

Sixty-eight CBD and seven IPBD from the archives in the Cetacean Laboratory at National Taiwan University (Taiwan), the es-Bank at Ehime University (Japan), and the Southwest Fishery Science Center (SWFSC), National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (United States) were included in this study (Fig. 4.2; Appendix 4.1). The two samples supplied by SWFSC (collected from the Philippine waters) were initially identified as Fraser's dolphin (*Lagenodelphis hosei*), but since both of them were assigned to CBD based on microsatellite genotypes, those two samples were included in this study (See Fig. 3.3 in Chapter 3).

Specimens were collected from various locations in Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines (Fig. 4.2; Appendix 4.1). It is assumed that the Taiwanese and Philippine samples collected from fishery interactions, including incidental catches or illegal trade in fish markets, were from dolphins inhabiting local waters (as assumed by Wang et al. 1999). Captive dolphins in Japanese aquaria were understood to either have been captured in Japanese coastal waters during 1988—2004, or born in captivity with both parents originating from Japanese coastal waters. Species identity was acquired from the archives, and verified by the genetic assessments. For CBD samples, each was assigned to one of the four putative populations based on its sampling location (i.e., West Japan, East Japan, Taiwan and the Philippines; Fig. 4.2A). All captive dolphin samples were assigned to the East Japan population, because their genotypes were more similar to those from East than West Japan (see Results).

For the samples acquired from the archives in Taiwan and Japan, a small portion of skin or muscle tissue was subsampled and preserved in either 99% ethanol or 20% DMSO solution saturated with Sodium Chloride, stored frozen until use. Genomic DNA was isolated and purified by a standard proteinase-K digestion/phenol–chloroform extraction protocol (Sambrook et al. 1989), and preserved in TE buffer (10mM Tris-HCl, 0,1mM EDTA, pH7.4). The Philippine samples were provided as extracted genomic DNA by the SWFSC. All specimens were transported to and examined at the Molecular Ecology Group laboratory in University of Durham, with valid official permits issued by the authorities of Japan, Taiwan, United States and United Kingdom.



Figure 4.2. The sampling locations for the Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins (IPBD, *Tursiops aduncus*; open circle) and common bottlenose dolphins (CBD, *T. truncatus*; grey triangle) examined in this study, and the sampling locations of extra IPBD (solid circle) and CBD (solid triangle) mitochondrial DNA sequences acquired from the Genbank. Note the sampling location(s) of two IPBD from Indonesia were not indicated, because such information is deficient (Wang et al. 1999).

DNA fragment amplification and genotyping

Twenty-four microsatellite loci and a 388 bp mtDNA control region sequence were chosen as they have been conventionally used and validated in earlier dolphin genetic studies, including bottlenose dolphin studies (Shinohara et al. 1997, Krützen et al. 2001, Natoli et al. 2004, Mirimin et al. 2011). The procedure of amplifying microsatellite and mtDNA fragments through polymerase chain reaction (PCR) method was as described in Chapter 2, and the details for the microsatellite loci, including their optimal annealing

temperatures and allele size ranges for this sample set, are provided in Table 4.1.

Microsatellite locus	Optimal annealing temperature	Fragment s	ize range	Genbank accession number	Reference
	(°C)	CBD	IPBD		
AAT44	60	82-100	85-88	AF416501	Caldwell et al. 2002.
EV14	60	130-166	130-160	G09079	Valsecchi and Amos.
EV37	57	182-228	202-208	G09081	1996.
D14	48	114-136	126-132		Shinahara at al. 1007
D22	52	110-130	114-118		Simonara et al. 1997.
KWM1b	45	187-191	185-187		
KWM2a	43	136-156	136-152		
KWM2b	44	171-179	175		Hoelzel et al. 1998.
KWM9b	55	168-180	182-186		
KWM12a	46	164-180	170-182		
TexVet7	60	153-167	157-161	AF004907	Rooney et al. 1999.
MK3	60	135-165	161-175	AF237889	Krützen et al. 2001
MK5	58	209-237	211-219	AF237890	Klutzen et al. 2001.
Dde59	52	233-397	251-401	AM087093	
Dde65	48	180-200	184-200	AM087096	
Dde66	48	341-361	351-359	AM087097	
Dde69	55	200-216	204-212	AM087098	Coughlan et al. 2006.
Dde70	55	117-157	133-139	AM087099	
Dde72	52	235-275	249-259	AM087100	
Dde84	48	135-159	141-151	AM087101	
Sco11	55	203-231	203-227	AM087102	
Sco28	55	127-147	127-139	AM087103	Mirimin et al. 2006.
Sco55	55	216-220	216-220	AM087105	

Table 4.1. Information for the 24 microsatellite loci examined in this study.

Microsatellite data configuration

Using samples collected from individuals from the same school of dolphins that perished together in a drive fishery, or biopsied/stranded at the same time/same site may result in non-random sampling of closely related pedigrees. It is known that in some cases bottlenose dolphins tend to travel together with their relatives, i.e., as parentoffspring pairs (Kita et al. 2013, Wells 2014). In the sample set, the 17 CBD samples collected from the drive fishery may be subject to such concern, even though the collection should have been a result of random sampling from the 98 dolphins killed at the time (Kasuya 2011). As a precautionary measure, the kinship within the sample was assessed using Kingroup v2 (Konovalov et al. 2004, Konovalov and Heg 2008) when the sampling context may artificially bias towards sampling close kin. In those cases one of the samples in a pair that had a coefficient of kinship r >0.5 would be excluded, unless the samples were collected in a different year or location. The same measure was applied in earlier CBD studies using biopsy samples (Martien et al. 2012, Lowther-Thieleking et al. 2015).

Arlequin 3.5.1 (Excoffier et al. 2010) was used to examine linkage disequilibrium (LD) among loci within putative populations, to estimate the observed heterozygosity (H_o) and expected heterozygosity (H_E) of each locus in each population, and to assess the significance of any deviation from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (HWE) in each population. Overall deviation, heterozygote deficiency and heterozygote excess were assessed through the Fisher exact test and Markov chain method implemented in the program (Number of steps in Markov chain, 1,000,000; number of dememorization steps, 100,000). The level of statistic at significance for the test was set at p<0.05 after Bonferroni correction (i.e., for 24 loci, p<0.002). A locus that showed 1) a presence of null alleles in any population, 2) significant LD to any locus in every

population, or 3) a significant deviation from HWE in more than two populations, was discarded in subsequent analyses. The allelic richness and inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}) for each locus in each putative population were estimated using FSTAT 2.9.3.2 (Goudet 1995, 2002).

Tests for genetic differentiation and possible hybridization between IPBD and CBD

The genetic differentiation between IPBD and CBD was investigated by factorial correspondence analysis (FCA) implemented in Genetix 4.0 (Belkhir et al. 2004), which generates a graphic result, plotting the two or three most informative factors based on individual genotypes in a two or three-dimension space. Differentiation was also assessed using STRUCTURE (Pritchard et al. 2000), which is based on individual genotypes using Bayesian inference assignment methods. The likelihood values associated with putative numbers of populations (in this case, species) (K) were estimated by six independent runs for each value of K (from 1 to 3) assuming admixture applying a burn-in length of 100,000 and a length of simulation of 1,000,000 repeats. The delta K (Δ K) that reflects the highest hierarchical level was determined by the Evanno method implemented in Structure Harvester (Earl et al. 2012). The graphic result was optimized using CLUMPP (Jakobsson and Rosenberg 2007) and DISTRUCT (Rosenberg 2004). Runs were undertaken without using the 'LOCPRIOR' option,

which means assuming there was no species structure in the sample set. Once the K was determined, another set of analysis using the USEPOPINFO option was conducted to search for potential hybrids or descendants of hybrids (up to two generations) between the two species, following the method described in Martien et al. (2012).

Population structure analyses for CBD in the western North Pacific Ocean

The FCA function in Genetix was also used here in searching for clusters of individual genotypes associated with the putative populations. Both with and without using population centre information ('sur population') options were used to generate different plots for comparison, and the figures were reconstructed using an R package *graphics*. The population structure was assessed using STRUCTURE with the same settings as described above, while here the K was set from 1 to 6 and 10 independent runs were conducted. The analysis was undertaken with and without using the 'LOCPRIOR' function as two independent assessments.

The R package *Geneland* (Guillot et al. 2005) was used to assess the population structure in a spatial context. Because the program requires information of precise spatial coordinates for each genotyped individual, those CBD samples with ambiguous sampling locations were excluded for this analysis. In particular, the Japanese samples collected from the aquaria and Taiwanese samples confiscated in the fish markets were excluded. The setting for the analysis was as described in Chapter 2, with the number of clusters (K) set to vary from 1 to 6 in the first step, a maximum rate of Poisson process fixed to 41 (the number of samples), and maximum number of nuclei in the Poisson-Voronoi tessellation fixed to 123. To calculate the posterior probabilities of population membership for each individual and each pixel of the spatial domain, a burn-in of 100 iterations and a spatial domain of 151 pixels along the X-axis and 250 along the Y-axis were used.

The degree of population differentiation among the geographic groups was evaluated by the fixation indices, F_{ST} (Wright 1951) and R_{ST} (Slatkin 1995), using the algorithm implemented in Arlequin 3.5.1. Because the F-Statistics is less reliable with small sample size (Balloux and Lugon-Moulin 2002), the F_{ST} and R_{ST} were only estimated for the putative populations with sufficient samples, i.e., the East Japan (n=32) and Taiwan (n=28) populations. A non-parametric permutation approach with 10,000 permutations was used to assess the statistical significance of the fixation statistics, with a significance level set at p<0.05.

Population dynamics of CBD in the western North Pacific Ocean

The effective population size (N_e) and long-term gene flow, i.e., the number of migrants per generation (N_em) , were estimated using maximum likelihood coalescent methods

implemented in MIGRATE version 3.6.6 (Beerli and Felsenstein 1999, 2001). To infer the presence of recent gene interchange, GeneClass2 was used to search for potential first generation migrants (Piry et al. 2004). To assess if sex-biased dispersal occurs in the CBD samples, the sex-biased dispersal tests implemented in FSTAT (Goudet et al. 2002) were used. The program settings for these analyses were as described in Chapter 2.

Mitochondrial DNA data analyses

Published mtDNA control region sequences for both species from the same or adjacent regions, i.e., Taiwan and southeast China (Wang et al. 1999, Yang et al. 2005), Japan (Kita et al. 2013), northeast China (Yang et al. 2005), and Hawaii and Palmyra Atoll/Kingman Reef (Martien et al. 2012), were acquired from the GenBank database (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/genbank). Associated information such as sampling year, haplotype frequency and pedigree relationship, if applicable, were referenced to their original publications (Appendix 4.2). The sequences were then aligned together with the sequences generated for this study in MEGA5 (Tamura et al. 2011) for further analyses.

To minimise the effect of parent-offspring pairs (from sampling events that could be biased towards close kin) to the overall population genetic structure, one of the individuals from all recognized parent-offspring pairs was discarded (See description in previous section Microsatellite data configuration). In the published sequences, the pedigree relationship among individuals for Japanese, Hawaiian and Palmyra samples was well documented (Martien et al. 2012, Kita et al. 2013), but the kinship information for Chinese samples was not available (Wang et al. 1999, Yang et al. 2005). It is assumed that there was no parent-offspring pair sampled in Wang et al. (1999) and Yang et al. (2005), because 1) their samples were collected in independent stranding or occasional fishery interaction events, 2) only a few individuals shared the same haplotype, and more importantly, 3) those samples sharing the same haplotype were not collected at the same time or location. The published and newly sequenced mtDNA sequences were assigned to one of six putative populations based on their sampling geography; that is, Japan, Northeast China (including Zhoushan, Qingdao, and Lianyunggang), Southeast China (including Dongshan, Taiwan, Hong Kong, the Philippines), South China (Beihai), and Indonesia, Hawaii and Palmyra (Fig. 4.2; Appendix 4.2).

DnaSP v5 (Librado and Rozas 2009) was used to identify unique haplotype(s) and estimate the nucleotide diversity (π) and gene diversity (h) for each putative population, as well as for the overall species. Indices for evaluating selective neutrality, i.e., Tajima's D (Tajima 1989) and Fu's F_s (Fu 1997), were also estimated using DnaSP. Mismatch distributions implemented in Arlequin were also conducted to test for population expansion signals (Rogers and Harpending 1992, Schneider and Excoffier

1999, Excoffier 2004, Ray et al. 2003). The confidence intervals of the estimates were obtained under 10,000 bootstrap simulations of an instantaneous expansion under a coalescent framework. The sum of square deviations (SSD) between the observed and the expected mismatch and the raggedness index (r) of the observed distribution were calculated and tested to evaluate the fitness of the models (Harpending 1994, Schneider and Excoffier 1999).

Global tests of genetic differentiation among samples, as well as a differentiation test between all pairs of putative populations, were assessed using a Fisher's exact test (Raymond and Rousset 1995) implemented in Arlequin, with a 10,000-permutation setting. Pairwise F_{ST} and Φ_{ST} between all pairs of putative populations were calculated and tested for significance using Arelquin. The significance level was set as p<0.05.

To study whether the population structure can be inferred by the presence of any evolutionary significant unit in the sample set, MrBayes 3.2 (Ronquist et al. 2012) was used to reconstruct the phylogeny of all haplotypes using a Bayesian Markov Chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) analysis. The evolutionary model for the test was determined by jModelTest 2.1.5 (Darriba et al. 2012); the sampling increment was set at 100 and diagnostics at every 1,000 generations; at least 900,000 generations were simulated to generate the consensus tree. The final consensus tree was visualized and edited for optimal display in FigTree v.1.4 (http://tree.bio.ed.ac.uk/software/figtree/).

Results

Microsatellite data editing

All samples (n=75) were successfully genotyped using at least 23 microsatellite loci, and the missing data rate for all loci (n=24) was less than 5%, except for locus TexVet5, which had 8.8% missing data. The H₀ across the 24 loci ranged from 0.553 to 0.721, and the average coefficient of kinship (r) ranged from -0.422 to 0.089 among the populations (Table 4.2). A close pedigree relationship (r>0.5) was observed in three CBD pairs, all from the East Japan population (Table 4.3). The Pair T2 was sampled from the same drive fishery stock, and therefore it was reasonable to suspect it was a parent-offspring pair. The other two pairs (T1 and T3) were samples collected from the same aquarium; although they were sampled in different years (which means the dolphins died in different years), these dolphins may have been caught from the same drive fishery stock, or be close kin through breeding in captivity. The data of the two individuals (EW1299 and EW1344) were therefore excluded from subsequent analyses to avoid potential sampling bias.

Null alleles were detected in three loci (Dde72, EV37 and KWM12a) in the CBD East Japan population. Significant deviation from HWE was also detected in the same loci in the East Japan and Taiwan populations (Appendix 4.3). A significant sign of LD was only found between EV37 and KWM2a in IPBD samples. The loci that had a >5% missing data rate (TexVet5) and showed null alleles and/or deviated from HWE (Dde72, EV37 and KWM12a) were discarded, and thus it resulted a set of microsatellite genotypic data from 20 loci (AAT44, D14, D22, Dde59, Dde65, Dde66, Dde69, Dde70, Dde84, EV14, KWM1b, KWM2a, KWM2b, KWM9b, MK3, MK5, Sco11, Sco28, Sco55 and TexVet7) in 73 dolphins being used in following analyses.

Table 4.2. The averages (SD) of the number of alleles, expected heterozygosity (H_E), observed heterozygosity (H_O), allelic richness, inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}) and coefficient of kinship (r) across the 24 microsatellite loci within each putative population examined in this study. Number in parentheses is the SD of the estimate. See Appendix 4.3 for the estimates by locus in each population.

Species	Population	n	No. of alleles	H_{E}	Ho	Allelic richness	F _{IS}	r
CBD	Taiwan	28	7.833 (3.384)	0.738 (0.184)	0.721 (0.184)	1.738 (0.184)	0.024	-0.036
	East Japan	32	8.125 (3.971)	0.739 (0.167)	0.692 (0.184)	1.739 (0.167)	0.064	0.006
	West Japan	4	3.875 (1.314)	0.719 (0.212)	0.685 (0.241)	1.689 (0.254)	0.055	0.089
	Philippines	2						-0.422
IPBD	All samples	7	3.609 (0.988)	0.650 (0.126)	0.553 (0.179)	3.5 (1.103)	0.055	0.16

Table 4.3. The information for the three potential parent-offspring pairs in the CBD samples. The letter following the ID indicates the sex (F, female; M, male) and the ID marked by asterisk is the sample being discarded from further analyses.

Pair no.	ID-1	ID-2	Sample source	Sampling location	Sampling year	r
T1	EW1342(M)	EW1344(F)*	Captivity	Shimoda Aquarium (ECJ)	1995/1998	0.64
T2	EW1294(M)	EW1299(F)*	Drive fishery	Taiji (ECJ)	1986	0.58
Т3	EW1344(F)*	EW1351(F)	Captivity	Shimoda Aquarium (ECJ)	1998/2000	0.51

Genetic distances between CBD and IPBD

Both FCA and STRUCTURE analysis results showed a clear genetic difference between CBD and IPBD (Fig. 4.3, 4.4). Both ΔK and LnP(K) values supported K=2 as the best estimation from the STRUCTURE analysis, suggesting these two species are genetically well differentiated. No individual possessed an intermediate genotype, or any inter-species pair exhibiting a close pedigree relationship (i.e., r > 0.5). The ancestry assignment test showed three CBD individuals, from Japan, Taiwan, and the Philippines respectively (Fig. 4.4), that may have had an IPBD grandparent, although the probability was only between 13-37% (Table 4.4). The Philippine sample with the highest hybrid probability was initially identified as a Fraser's dolphin. If this was not a result of mislabeling in the sample archive, it may suggest that this individual has a confusing external appearance that resulted in misidentification. The Japanese sample was from a captive dolphin; however it is unknown whether the dolphin was a descendant of hybrids in the wild, or born in the aquarium with a hybrid pedigree. The Taiwanese sample was from a dolphin incidentally caught in the fisheries in the east coast of Taiwan, where the reports of IPBD sightings are still absent despite intense survey effort (Yang et al. 1999, Chou 2007). The FCA result also showed that there was a considerable genetic distance among the IPBD samples. The variation constituted by the seven IPBD in the most important factor (Factor 1; the X-axis) was apparently greater than the variation in 66 CBD (0.91 vs. 0.55).



Figure 4.3. The result of a factor correspondence analysis (FCA) of 20 microsatellite loci data for all acquired bottlenose dolphin samples, without using the 'sur population' option. Numbers in parentheses indicates the percentage of the variance explained by the factor/axis.



Figure 4.4. The best population model (K=2) predicated by STRUCTURE analysis for CBD and IPBD without using LOCPRIOR option. Each column represented one individual, and the colour portion in each column indicated the probability of the individual being assigned to a population. The arrows indicate the three potential descendants of hybrids between the two species.

Species	ID (Sex)	Sampling location	Probability of being a exclusive CBD descendant	Probability of being a exclusive IPBD descendant	Probability of having a IPBD parent	Probability of having a IPBD grandparent
CBD	EW04604 (M)	Japanese aquarium	0.777	0	0.005	0.218
CBD	496 (M)	Taiwan	0.863	0	0.001	0.136
CBD	SW2646 (F)	Philippines	0.596	0	0.035	0.369

Table 4.4. The ancestry assignment result for the three CBD individuals having the least probability being a 'pure' CBD.

Population structure for CBD inferred from microsatellite analyses

The FCA result showed that when the 'sur population' option was not used, the Philippine samples had the most distinct genotypes, and the samples from Japan and Taiwan grouped together in a central cluster (Fig. 4.5A). FC1 and FC2 together explained 8.73% of the variance. On the other hand, when the 'sur population' option referencing individuals to a population centre was used, population-specific clusters could be identified and the power of FC1 and FC2 rose to 82.95%. The genotypes of the Philippine samples remained highly distinct from the other samples, but East Japan and Taiwan-West Japan formed two overlapping clusters defined by FC2 (Fig. 4.5B). The 14 captive dolphin samples provided by Japanese aquaria grouped with samples from East Japan rather than West Japan. It is noteworthy that an East Japan sample, EW4842, was clustered among the Taiwan-West Japan samples, and the same clustering pattern can also be found in the Geneland analysis (see below). This young

male dolphin was stranded at the coast of Miyazaki, which was the most southerly sampling site for the putative East Japan population. This 'mis-grouping' could reflect limitations to the resolution of the analysis, evidence of direct migration between populations, or the result of a carcass drifting between regions (Bilgmann et al. 2011). The West Japan samples were segregated from the Taiwanese samples and became an independent cluster by the third factor, FC3. This factor explained the remaining 17.05% of the variance.

In the first step of Geneland analysis, the 10 simulations all indicated that the most likely number of populations for the sample set was K=3. With the K fixed to K=3 in the second step, the analysis suggested eight variations of population distribution patterns for CBD among the 10 runs with the highest LPP in 100 simulations. These eight variations all showed approximately the same clustering pattern, with a few samples in each panel being grouped to different clusters (Fig. 4.6). The basic pattern was a cluster grouping samples from the west coast of Japan, western and northern coasts of Taiwan, and the sample collected in Miyazaki, Japan ("the West Coast Cluster"); a cluster for the samples from the eastern coast of Taiwan and from Taiji, Japan ("the East Coast Cluster"); and a cluster for the samples from the Philippines ("the South Tropical Cluster"). The samples collected from Tainan (southwest Taiwan) and Shizuoka (east Japan) swung among the three clusters, but usually grouped with the South Tropical Cluster (Fig. 4.6A, B, F, H). The sample collected from Aichi, eastern Japan oscillated between the East Coast Cluster (Fig. 4.6A—E, G) and the West Coast Cluster (Fig. 4.6F, H). In short, the analysis suggests that the population membership of CBD in the western North Pacific Ocean corresponds with regional oceanographic features. This is reflected in a cluster of samples from the vicinity of the offshore North Pacific Ocean (the East Coast Cluster), a cluster from the coastal waters of the northeast Asian continent (the West Coast Cluster), and a cluster of samples from Philippine waters (the South Tropical Cluster).

The STRUCTURE analysis, on the other hand, suggested different numbers of K when different criteria were applied. According to the Evanno's ΔK estimates, the most likely K would be K=2 (when the LOCPIROR option was not used) or K=5 (when the LOCPIROR option was used) for the sample; while if the result was evaluated by the conventional LnP(K) values, the most likely K should be K=1 for both cases (Table 4.5). However, the graphic output for K=2 with LOCPIROR option revealed subtle differentiation among the putative populations, while K=3 and K=5 provided no further resolution (Fig. 4.7). When K=2, STRUCTURE clustered the East Japan and Philippine populations in one group, the Taiwan and West Japan populations in the other. The F_{ST} estimated between East Japan and Taiwan was as little as 0.013, but it was statistically significant from zero (p=0); while the R_{ST} was 0.055, which was not statistically significant from zero (p=0.068±0.002). This implies that genetic differentiation between the two regions could exist, but may be difficult to detect.



Figure 4.5. The results of the FCA for the CBD without using LOCPRIOR option (A) or using LOCPRIOR option (B). The two most informative factors (FC1 and FC2) were assigned as X and Y axes in the plot, and the numbers in parentheses in each axis indicates the percentage of the variance explained by the factor.



Figure 4.6. The six variations of the individual population membership assignment patterns shown in the 10 runs with the highest LPP for K=3 in Geneland analysis. The colours indicate the distribution of K clusters based on the mode of simulated posterior probability for each pixel. Some landmarks mentioned in the text are labelled.

LOCPRIOR option	Κ	Mean LnP(K)	SD of LnP(K)	Ln'(K)	Ln"(K)	Delta K
Not used	1	-4311.47	0.4398	NA	NA	NA
Not used	2	-4361.22	22.0843	-49.75	376.91	17.066896
Not used	3	-4787.88	186.7699	-426.66	271.74	1.454945
Not used	4	-4942.8	357.0556	-154.92	7.18	0.020109
Not used	5	-5104.9	413.923	-162.1	80.02	0.193321
Not used	6	-5186.98	416.6069	-82.08	NA	NA
Used	1	-4311.39	0.2846	NA	NA	NA
Used	2	-4477.45	140.7378	-166.06	19.24	0.136708
Used	3	-4662.75	251.0307	-185.3	200.32	0.79799
Used	4	-4647.73	156.1957	15.02	98.26	0.629083
Used	5	-4534.45	42.2544	113.28	96.22	2.27716
Used	6	-4517.39	124.921	17.06	NA	NA

Table 4.5. The Evanno table generated by the Structure Harvester based on the results of STRUCTURE analysis using the CBD data of 20 microsatellite loci.



Figure 4.7. Individual's population membership under a series of K predicated by STRUCTURE analysis using 20 microsatellite loci data and the LOCPRIOR option: (A) K=2, (B) K=3, and (C) K=5. Each column represents one individual, and the colour portion in each column indicated the probability of the individual being assigned to a population.

Population dynamics for CBD inferred from microsatellite analyses

To evaluate the population dynamics for CBD populations, the samples were reorganised into three clusters based on the result of Geneland analysis: a West Coast Cluster (the samples from western coasts of Taiwan and Japan, and from Miyazaki), an East Coast Cluster (the samples from eastern coast of Taiwan and Taiji), and a South Tropical cluster (the samples from the Philippines). However, the South Tropical Cluster was discarded because the sample size of this cluster was apparently insufficient to provide useful insights. The samples from Tainan, Aichi, and Shizuoka were excluded from the analyses of this section due to the uncertainty of their population identity.

The Migrate analysis estimated that the $N_e\mu$ values for the East Coast Cluster were slightly larger than the West Coast Cluster (Table 4.6). With the N_e estimates, the ratio of effective to census population size (N_e/N) can be calculated to evaluate the level of biased reproductive success in each population (Frankham 1995). The census population size (N) estimated for the 'Japanese Coastal' population (N=37,000; Miyashita 1993) was used to calculate the N_e/N for East Coast Cluster, and the N estimated for the CBD in southwest Japanese waters (N=35,000, Kasuya 2011) was used to calculate the N_e/N for West Coast Cluster. The calculation showed the N_e/N for both populations to be similar in magnitude, ranging from 0.042 to 0.059, or from 0.084 to 0.118, depending on what microsatellite mutation rate was used (Table 4.6).

The estimate of the number of migrants per generation (N_em) from the West Coast Cluster to East Coast Cluster was about double to the N_em vice versa (Table 4.6). Both estimates were small, suggesting there was less than one immigrant per generation between the two regions in roughly the last $4N_e$ generations (Kingman 1982, Wilson and Rannala 2003). The GeneClass analysis, on the other hand, suggested there were three potential first-generation immigrants (Table 4.7), suggesting a recent presence of

gene flow. There was no sign of sex-biased dispersal (Table 4.8).

Table 4.6. The estimates of effective population size times mutation rate $(N_e\mu)$ and number of migrants per generation (N_em) from the two CBD populations recognized in Geneland analysis. The N_e is calculated assuming the average microsatellite mutation rate (μ) is 0.01% for N_e (high) and 0.02% for N_e (low) (Whittaker et al., 2003, Hoelzel et al. 2007, Hollatz et al. 2011). The ratio of effective to census population size (N_e/N, Frankham 1995) is calculated using the census population size (N) estimated for the 'Japanese Coastal' population (N=37,000; Miyashita 1993) for East Coast Cluster, and the N for the CBD in the southwest Japanese waters (N=35,000; Kasuya 2011) for West Coast Cluster. The 2.5th and 97.5th profile likelihood estimates are given in parentheses.

-

Table 4.7. The potential first-generation immigrants in the East and West Coast Clusters of CBD.

ID	Sex	Current population	Potential source population	-LOG(L_home / L_max)	р
870	Male	West Coast	East Coast	1.766	0.009
1014	Male	West Coast	East Coast	3.827	0.002
EW1340	Female	East Coast	West Coast	1.492	0.006

Table 4.8. The sex-biased dispersal test results for the CBD samples from the East and West Coast Clusters.

	n	Mean of assignment indices	Variation of assignment indices	F _{IS}	F _{ST}	Но	Hs	Relativeness
Female	18	0.280	12.605	0.038	0.033	0.661	0.6873	0.0608
Male	16	-0.315	12.716	0.009	0.034	0.684	0.6903	0.065
Overall	34			0.036	0.018	0.672	0.6969	0.0342
р		0.602	0.986	0.503	0.94	0.5	0.863	0.908

MtDNA genetic diversity of CBD and IPBD in the western and central North Pacific

Ocean

This study revealed 42 novel CBD mtDNA control region sequences for dolphins from Taiwan, East Japan and the Philippines, and seven for IPBD from Taiwan and Japan. Together with the published sequences acquired from GenBank (n=311), a 388bp consensus mtDNA sequence from a total of 393 sequences was gathered and reconstructed as five putative CBD populations (East Japan, Northeast China, Southeast China, Hawaii and Palmyra) and four IPBD populations (Japan, Southeast China, South China and Indonesia) (Fig. 4.2, Appendix 4.2). According to the AIC and BIC indices calculated by jModelTest, the best model for reconstructing a phylogenetic tree for the genus using the mtDNA sequence samples was HKY+I+G.

For the CBD data set, 64 haplotypes were identified among the 353 sequences, defined by 82 variable sites, including two deletion gaps (Appendix 4.4). The overall genetic diversity (h) was 0.935 and nucleotide diversity (π) was 0.0197. The h and π for each population was similarly high, ranging from 0.824 to 0.909 and 1.368% to 2.193%, respectively (Table 4.9). Hap_2 was the most widespread haplotype; it was found in all populations except Palmyra (Fig. 4.8, 4.9). The Hap_2 was also the most dominant haplotype in the western North Pacific Ocean (28.3% of all samples). Within that region, it was most common in Northeast China (42.9%, accession number AF459509-15), and in the school of dolphins culled in the drive fishery in 2005 (30.4%, previously published as Haplotype Ttr06, GenBank accession number AB303159). Hap_16 was the only haplotype shared between the western North Pacific (in Southeast China) and tropical Central Pacific (in Palmyra Atoll). It is noteworthy that in the phylogenetic tree, Hap_17, 25 and 33 were isolated from the major CBD-IPBD lineage, potentially indicating a lineage sorting process is still ongoing in CBD in the western North Pacific populations (Fig 4.7).

Table 4.9. Summary of the DNA haplotype diversity, nucleotide diversity, and indices for testing locus neutrality for the CBD and IPBD populations sampled in this study. Number in parentheses is the SD of the estimate.

	Sample size	No. of haplotypes	Haplotype diversity	Nucleotide diversity	Tajima's D	Fu's Fs
CBD						
East Japan	160	23	0.870 (0.019)	1.368% (0.103%)	-0.81835	-1.788
SE China	49	20	0.908 (0.025)	2.193% (0.314%)	-0.74485	-1.607
NE China	14	8	0.824 (0.098)	1.638% (0.427%)	-1.09647	0.216
Hawaii	119	20	0.868 (0.016)	2.124% (0.088%)	-0.09236	1.449
Palmyra	11	7	0.909 (0.066)	1.851% (0.423%)	-0.42215	0.526
Overall	353	63	0.935 (0.008)	1.966% (0.079%)	-1.25991	-22.17**
IPBD						
Japan	3	2	0.667 (0.314)	0.346% (0.163%)	NA	1.061
SE China	29	14	0.899 (0.036)	1.365% (0.110%)	0.99207	-2.389
S China	6	3	0.733 (0.155)	1.195% (0.351%)	0.99488	2.76
Indonesia	2	2	1 (0.5)	1.039% (0.519%)	NA	1.386
Overall	40	18	0.924 (0.022)	1.395% (0.084%)	0.66414	-4.005*

*: P<0.05; **: P<0.01

For IPBD, 19 variable sites were found defining18 haplotypes in a total of 40 sequences from the coastal waters around Japan, Southeast China and South China. The overall *h* was 0.924 and π was 1.395%; the h and π for IPBD populations were lower than CBD populations in general (Table 4.9). The high genetic diversity for the

Indonesian population was likely an artefact due to sample size insufficiency. The seven IPBD samples were assigned to five haplotypes (Hap_66, 71, 72, 74 and 78) and none of those was a novel haplotype (Fig. 4.8, 4.9). The two Japanese samples from the same region (Amakusa) shared the same haplotype. Hap_59 was an IPBD haplotype from a putative CBD specimen collected from Hawaiian waters (M34066), and the introduction of this alien haplotype to the CBD population was regarded as a result of introgression in the distant past (Martien et al. 2012).



Figure 4.8. The Median-joining network tree for CBD and IPBD mtDNA control region haplotypes. Each circle represents a unique haplotype. The size of circle indicates the number of individuals having the haplotype and the colour shade indicates the proportion of each population within the haplotype. The number of hatch marks at the lines indicates the number of mutational steps separating the haplotypes. Solid circles indicate missing intermediate haplotypes.



Figure 4.9. Phylogenetic relationship of the mtDNA haplotypes for the CBD and IPBD from the western and central North Pacific Ocean. The number at the branch indicates the bootstrap probability.

Population structure and expansion history for CBD inferred from mtDNA data

Most pairwise F_{ST} and Φ_{ST} comparisons were statistically significant (Table 4.10). Fisher's exact tests based on haplotype frequencies suggested the five putative populations were well differentiated, except for the comparison between Northeast and Southeast China (Table 4.11). The clear differentiation between the Hawaiian and Palmyra populations has been reported in the original paper (Martien et al. 2012); here the analysis further reveals that the Hawaiian and Palmyra populations were also differentiated from the western North Pacific populations. Within the western North Pacific region, the Northeast China population was the least differentiated, although the statistical insignificance could be largely due to deficient sample size, which was an issue for the Northeast China population sample.

A negative Tajima's D was estimated for all putative populations, although none of the values were significantly different from zero (Table 4.9). A negative Fu's Fs was estimated for the East Japan and Southeast China populations, but again none of the estimates was statistically significant. The only exception was when all samples were pooled together, the Fu's Fs estimate was negative and significantly different from zero (Table 4.9). The mismatch distributions for each putative population appeared to be multimodal (Fig. 4.10), even though fit to the expansion model could only be rejected for the Hawaiian and Northeast China populations with the demographic expansion model (Table 4.12).

Table 4.10. Pairwise F_{ST}/ϕ_{ST} comparisons among the five putative CBD populations in western-central North Pacific Ocean. The pairwise F_{ST} value is above the diagonal and the pairwise ϕ_{ST} value is below the diagonal.

				F _{ST}			
		n	East Japan	SE China	NE China	Hawaii	Palmyra
	East Japan	160		0.04114**	0.02039	0.11421**	0.10727**
	SE China	49	0.07986**		0.01819	0.10365**	0.076**
ϕ_{ST}	NE China	14	0.01974	0.00526		0.13426**	0.13486**
	Hawaii	119	0.15981**	0.05938**	0.09145**		0.10945**
	Palmyra	11	0.53322**	0.30374**	0.43446**	0.2427**	

*: P<0.05; **: P<0.01

Table 4.11. Pairwise non-differentiation exact P values estimated based on mtDNA haplotype frequencies (above the diagonal) or Tamura and Nei's distance model (below the diagonal).

			р		
	East Japan	SE China	NE China	Hawaii	Palmyra
East Japan		0.000±0.000 ***	0.000±0.000 ***	0.000±0.000 ***	0.000±0.000 ***
SE China	0.000±0.000 ***		0.242±0.015	0.000±0.000 ***	0.000±0.000 ***
NE China	0.001±0.000 **	0.253±0.021		0.000±0.000 ***	0.001±0.000 **
Hawaii	0.000±0.000 ***	0.000±0.000 ***	0.000±0.000 ***		0.000±0.000 ***
Palmyra	0.000±0.000 ***	0.000±0.000 ***	0.002±0.001 **	0.000±0.000 ***	

*: P<0.05, **: P<0.01, ***:p<0.001

Table 4.12. The parameters of the demographic and spatial expansion models for each putative population, estimated by the mismatch distribution analysis.

	Tau	95%CI	SSD	Mode SSD p value	Raggedness index (r)	p
Demographi	c expansion r	nodel		I		F
Japan	6	(2.240-9.256)	0.02029	0.0925	0.04178	0.0861
Southeast		· · · · ·				
China	4.4	(0.137-20.461)	0.02883	0.1543	0.04305	0.0696
Northeast						
China	0	(0-0.586)	0.80256	0	0.13211	0.9994
Hawaii	10.7	(5.609—14.5)	0.03509	0.0029	0.05379	0.0003
Palmyra	1.6	(0-16.305)	0.07867	0.1582	0.10876	0.269
Spatial expa	nsion model					
Japan	4.64032	(2.185-7.97)	0.01657	0.4126	0.04178	0.5882
Southeast						
China	3.93602	(1.534—18.241)	0.02594	0.2514	0.04305	0.2757
Northeast						
China	4.61573	(1.003—9.904)	0.0718	0.2174	0.13211	0.4642
Hawaii	9.71783	(6.142–13.588)	0.02406	0.358	0.05379	0.516
Palmyra	10.046	(0.149—161.891)	0.07782	0.0617	0.10876	0.464



Figure 4.10. Observed and expected mismatch distributions for the CBD populations in the western and central North Pacific Ocean under the demographic (A) and spatial expansion models (B). The vertical bars (in grey) in the panels indicate the model frequency in each scenario.

Discussion

Together with the earlier publication which suggests significant population differentiation between the CBD found in the waters around the Hawaiian Islands and Palmyra Atoll (Martien et al. 2012), the data, for the first time, show genetic differentiation between shallow and deep regions of the coastal waters in the western North Pacific region, and significant differentiation between the western and central North Pacific populations. The data rejected the hypothesis that coastal CBD is absent in the western North Pacific Ocean due to the presence of their potential habitat competitor, the IPBD. The following paragraphs are devoted to discuss the compatibility between the genetic structure of CBD and the stock structure based on shipboard survey data, possible mechanisms that may result in such population structure, insights into the population dynamics of the CBD populations, potential interaction between CBD and IPBD, and conservation implications for the two species.

CBD populations in the western North Pacific Ocean

Miyashita (1993) studied the sighting records of several small cetaceans in the western North Pacific Ocean (approximate survey area: 25—50°N, 130°E—180°; excluded Sea of Japan) and concluded that CBD is mainly distributed in 30—42°N and west of 160°E, with a density gap at 142—145°E. The density gap is suggested as a boundary separating the 'Japanese coastal' population (west of 142°E) and 'Japanese offshore' population (east of 145°E). The existence of a boundary is tentatively supported by a telemetry study that showed that the CBD population targeted by the Japanese coastal drive fishery, which is usually operated within 15—20 nautical mile from land (Kishiro and Kasuya 1993), is unlikely to utilise the waters further than 200 nautical miles from land (Tanaka 1987). If the Japanese coastal population truly exists, the East Japan samples should be from this population, since most of the samples were collected from dolphins caught in the coastal drive fishery.

The Geneland analysis further suggests the southern range of this 'Japanese coastal' population could be extended further south to the eastern coast of Taiwan (22—25°N, east of 121°E), and to avoid confusion it is then called the "East Coast Cluster". The eastern coasts of Taiwan and Japan (between 22—42°N) are together embedded in a unique oceanic biogeographic province, of which the main characteristic is sharing the speedy, warm, relatively high saline Kuroshio Current flowing northeastwardly from Luzon in the Philippines to the eastern coast of Japan year-round (Barkley 1970, Wyrtki 1975, Spalding et al. 2012) (Fig. 4.11). Although it is still uncertain what type of habitat this East Coast Cluster CBD population utilises and where that habitat is, it is very likely that the strong, constant Kuroshio Current plays a crucial role in defining this habitat (Tanaka 1987). Similar population structure where there is connectivity along the eastern coasts of Taiwan and Japan has been suggested for short-finned pilot whales

(*Globicephala macrorhynchus*) (Chen et al. 2014), Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) (Chapter 2) and Fraser's dolphins (Chapter 3). However, it is possible that there is further fine-scale population sub-division within the cluster, as seems to be the common pattern for CBD elsewhere in the world (e.g., Mirimin et al. 2011, Martien et al. 2012, Richards et al. 2013, Gaspari et al. 2015a). In this study, the sample size for eastern Taiwan is too small (n=4) to reveal such pattern, even if it does exist.

On the other hand, Kasuya et al. (1997) found a subtle difference in several life history traits (e.g., the body length at sexual maturity, the age of sexual maturity and the interval of breeding) between CBD caught in Taiji (eastern Japan) and Iki (southwestern Japan), suggesting CBD populations between the eastern and western coasts of Japan are differentiated (cited in Kasuya 2011). This hypothesis is tentatively supported by Hayano (2013), who studied 520bp mtDNA control region sequences in 42 CBD from the eastern and western coasts of Japan and found that seven of the 10 samples collected from the western coast were grouped in a unique phylogenetic cluster with a bootstrap support value of 71%. The FCA and Geneland results also support the differentiation of CBD populations between the western and eastern coasts of Japan (i.e., between the Sea of Japan and the Pacific coast of Japan), although the sample size from the population west of Japan is too small for robust inference. However, it seems likely that the CBD either side of Japan are differentiated populations, as such differentiation pattern has

been reported for other cetaceans, e.g., in minke whales (*Balaenoptera acutorostrata*) (Abe et al. 2000) and Dall's porpoises (*Phocoenoides dalli*) (Hayano et al. 2003).



Figure 4.11. A map of eastern Asian waters showing the abyssal topography and the major surface ocean currents mentioned in this study.

The results further reveal that there may be another coastal CBD population in the vicinity of the Taiwan Strait (west Taiwan). Although its relationship with the CBD population from west Japan (in the Sea of Japan) is ambiguous, the differentiation pattern appears to be correlated with the distribution of shallow continental shelves (the western coast of Taiwan and Japan; the West Coast Cluster) and steep continental slopes (the eastern coasts of Taiwan and Japan; the East Coast Cluster) along the western coasts of the North Pacific Ocean (Fig. 4.11). The differentiation between 'inshore (shallow-water)' and 'offshore (deep-water)' populations is a typical scenario for CBD, and it has been attributed to habitat specialization, and perhaps is a result of independent colonization of the coastal populations (Hoelzel et al. 1998, Tezanos-Pinto et al. 2009, Moura et al. 2013, Louis et al. 2014b, Gaspari et al. 2015b, Lowther-Thieleking et al. 2015). However, for this West Coast Cluster, the samples were collected exclusively from the eastern side of the Taiwan Strait, but it is reasonable to expect this population is also distributed along the other side of the strait, and possibly further north in the East Sea or south to the South China Sea. This would be consistent with the geographic adjacency, the similarity of physical and biological environment, and the brisk activity of coastal currents in the region (Spalding et al. 2007, Cho et al. 2009), although further subdivision of this West Coast Cluster can be expected as discussed in the earlier paragraph. Earlier studies for bottlenose dolphins in the coastal region of the western North Pacific Ocean mainly focused on the ecologic, morphologic

and genetic differences between CBD and IPBD (Gao et al. 1995; Wang et al. 1999, 2000; Yang et al. 2005; Kurihara and Oda 2007), providing limited insight into the population differentiation within the CBD species. The study highlights the need for further careful investigations into CBD in this region, whether it is the distribution, habitat preferences, or behaviours of the dolphins to shed more light on the evolutionary mechanisms driving the CBD populations in Asian coastal waters to differentiate.

Conversely, there is insufficient evidence to determine the presence and the precise range of the 'Japanese offshore' (30-42°N, 145°E-180°) and the 'Southern offshore' (23-30°N, 127°E-180°) populations, the two offshore CBD populations proposed by Miyashita (1993). Since both of these 'offshore' populations are suggested as having an extensive range into the vicinity of the central North Pacific Ocean, one might suspect they are connected with, or even the same as, the populations in the central Pacific Ocean, given their geographic proximity. Martien et al. (2012) claim that the CBD inhabiting Hawaiian waters are isolated from other Pacific populations, and this seems to support this idea. However, the possibility cannot be excluded, that the CBD found around the Hawaiian Islands are in fact another coastal population, given that there have been a number of studies that suggest oceanic cetacean species established isolated coastal population(s) around the Hawaiian Islands (Andrews et al. 2010, Courbis et al. 2014, Martien et al. 2014). In addition, the FCA and Geneland results suggest a fairly distinct population of CBD inhabiting Philippine waters, though
the sample size is too small for strong inference, and one of the samples could possibly be a hybrid. Dolar et al. (2006) reported that the CBD population in central Philippine waters (Sulu Sea and the Tañon Strait) was found exclusively in shallow and intermediate waters inside of the shelf break. Although various lines of evidence indicate the possibility, more data are needed to resolve this question.

The dynamics of the CBD populations in the western North Pacific

The N_e μ estimated for the West Coast Cluster and the East Coast Cluster are only about 1/4—1/10 of the N_e μ estimated for the more pelagic central Pacific populations (N_e μ =1.52—3.45; Martien et al. 2012). This agrees with an earlier report that suggests the N_e for coastal CBD populations tends to be smaller than the N_e for pelagic populations (Louis et al. 2014a). The calculation showed the N_e/N estimates for both the West Coast and East Coast Cluster are similar in magnitude, ranging between 0.042 and 0.118, and the range seems to agree with the estimate proposed by a meta-analysis of N_e/N for wildlife populations (N_e/N=0.1—0.11) (Frankham 1995). However, the actual N_e/N for both populations can be even smaller than what have been calculated, since the N used for this calculation did not include the CBD from Taiwanese waters and the Sea of Japan, while the N_e from genetic data did.

Low Ne/N implies a presence of biased reproductive success, biased sex ratio, a recent population bottleneck, or that the population is highly age-structured (Nunney 1993, Hedrick 2005, Charlesworth 2009). Biased reproductive success and biased sex ratio may be the causes of low N_e/N, as such bias appears to be common in cetacean species, including bottlenose dolphin (Krützen et al. 2004, Cerchio et al. 2005, Frasier et al. 2007, Green et al. 2011, Wiszniewski et al. 2012, Nichols et al. 2014). However, the low N_e/N can be a result of artifacts since 1) the program Migrate may end up suggesting an underestimated N_eµ if the population size is not consistent, namely when the size was increasing or fluctuating through times (Beerli 2009), and 2) the N estimate reported in earlier studies was estimated based on a rather basic transect line survey method, which is now known to be insufficient for estimating marine mammal abundance (Alpizar-Jara and Pollock 1996, Okamura et al. 2012). The negative Tajima's D and Fu's Fs estimates and the decent fitting to the unimodal population expansion models for the East Japan (the East Coast Cluster) and the Southeast China (the West Coast Cluster) populations can be regarded as a sign of population expansion in the past, and therefore suggesting the population size is inconsistent through time. Conversely, the Tajima's D and Fu's Fs estimates are statistically insignificant and the mismatch distribution appears to be multimodal in either the demographic or spatial model, that suggests the population expansion, if it ever happened, was mild and progressive, and therefore the influence of an inconsistent population size to the Neu may be limited. Nevertheless, further analyses using other coalescent computer programs assuming no constant population size, such as LARMAC (Kuhner 2006), IMa2 or IMa2p (Hey 2010, Sethuraman and Hey 2015), and BEAST (Drummond and Rambaut 2007), would be useful to confirm the accuracy of $N_e\mu$ estimates and the impact of population size change in the past (Beerli 2009).

Possible mechanisms that shape CBD population structure in the western North Pacific

The Migrate analysis suggests that long-term gene flow between the East and West Coast Clusters is limited to less than one migrant per generation. On the other hand, the GeneClass analysis identified three contemporary first-generation migrants in both West and East Coast Clusters, suggesting the presence of on-going gene flow between the two populations. The Kuroshio Current could play an important role in promoting gene flow, given that the current itself and its branch currents constantly drive the surface waters in and out the shallow coastal region (Cho et al. 2009, Matsuno et al. 2009, Jan et al. 2010), and it has been suggested that the movement of CBD can be driven by the flow of the Kuroshio Current (Tanaka 1987). If this is correct, the interchange of CBD between the two populations may be a contemporary phenomenon, because during the glacial period the influence of the Kuroshio Current on the coasts of the eastern Asian Continent was weakened as the flows to the East China Sea and South China Sea were limited (Ijiri et al. 2005, Jiang et al. 2006). The Tsushima Warm Current, a branch of Kuroshio Current carrying warm water into the Sea of Japan through the Tsushima Strait, was even suspended during the Last Glacial Maximum (Itaki et al. 2004). Therefore the oceanography of the region may not have promoted connectivity during the glacial period as much as today, and the lack of warmer water introduced by the Kuroshio current from the south could have generated contrasting physical conditions between the shallower western coastal and the deep eastern continental slope habitats. This habitat distinction may have further reduced connectivity during that period. Low levels of gene flow have been reported between the coastal and pelagic populations in the eastern North Atlantic Ocean (Louis et al. 2014a), and among the regional populations around the Hawaiian Islands (Martien et al. 2012), and it is hypothesised as a result of assortative mating, due to the constrained preference of natal habitat, specialised diet, and possibly, cultural familiarity (Hoelzel et al. 1998; Möller et al. 2007; Cantor and Whitehead 2013; Louis et al. 2014a, b). In the case of this study, although the strong correspondence between population structure and contrasting oceanographic features (i.e., shallow continental shelves versus sharp continental slopes) implies population-specific resource preference, it seems more likely to be a result of historic isolation (possibly during the glacial period) than a result of deliberate assortative mating.

Sympatric relationship between IPBD and CBD

The mtDNA data agree with previous studies (Wang et al. 1999, Kakuda et al. 2002, Natoli et al. 2004, Yang et al. 2005, Kita et al. 2013, Moura et al. 2013) showing clear phylogenetic differentiation between IPBD and CBD. The microsatellite data also exhibit a distinct difference between IPBD and CBD. On the other hand, the microsatellite data also provide some indication of limited gene flow between these two species, indicating three individuals that might have hybrid ancestry. However, the possibility cannot be eliminated, that the interbreeding was between CBD and other delphinid species that are closely related to IPBD but live sympatrically with the CBD, such as pantropical spotted dolphins (Stenella attenuata), striped dolphins (S. coeruleoalba), spinner dolphins (S. longirostris), common dolphins (Delphinus spp.), and Fraser's dolphins (LeDuc et al. 1999, Kingston et al. 2009, Möller et al. 2008, McGowen 2011, Amaral et al. 2012). This has the potential to produce misleading results when the signal for hybridisation is weak, as in the case of the study. In fact, among four potential hybridisations between the Tursiops congeneric species (three from this study and one from Martien et al. 2012), one of the putative hybrid animals was similar in appearance to Fraser's dolphin, and two (one from eastern Taiwan and the other from Hawaii) were sampled from a region where the occurrence of IPBD has never been documented (Yang et al. 1999, Chou 2007, Baird et al. 2013). Since there is evidence of polyphyly among the Tursiops-Stenella-Delphinius complex of species (LeDuc et al. 1999, Kingston et al. 2009, McGowen 2011, Amaral et al. 2012), the evidence for hybridisation therefore needs to be interpreted carefully.

It has been proposed that there are at least six IPBD populations in Japanese waters (Amano 2007, Brownell and Funahashi 2013). Kakuda et al. (2002) studied the genetic structure of IPBD from Mikura Island (about 200km south of Tokyo) using mtDNA control region sequences and concluded that the dolphins were genetically similar to the IPBD in Taiwanese waters. Hayano (2013) used the same genetic marker and reported a clear population differentiation among Mikura Island, Amakusa, Amami and Ogasawa Islands. The residency of Amakusa, Mikura Island, and Kagoshima Bay populations has been proposed based on photo-identification analysis (Shirakihara et al. 2002, Kogi et al. 2004, Nanbu et al. 2006). Morisaka et al. (2005) found significant geographic variation in the whistles among dolphin populations around Amakusa, Mikura Island and Ogasawa Islands. In Taiwanese waters, the distribution of IPBD is seemly discontinuous: current field observations and records of fishery interactions showed that this species aggregates around the Penghu archipelago (in the Taiwan Strait, west of Taiwan), and the coastal waters off Nan-Wan, southeast of Taiwan (Wang et al. 1999, Wang 2000).

The genetic data for IPBD were obtained from three putative aggregation sites in Taiwanese and Japanese waters: Amakusa (western Japan), Mikura Island (eastern Japan) and western Taiwan; and the FCA result showed distinct clustering for those samples. The data may be consistent with the population structure for IPBD in coastal Japanese and Taiwanese waters proposed by Hayano (2013), but to verify the hypothesis, further examination using more samples from the same and further sites is necessary.

Conservation implications

The results indicate that there are at least two populations of CBD distributed parapatrically in the coastal waters around Taiwan and Japan, corresponding to the distribution of shallow continental shelf or deep continental slope habitats. Although the analyses detected some recent immigration activities, the long-term estimates show limited gene flow between the two populations. This potentially agrees with earlier analyses that show habitat specialisation plays an important role in differentiating inshore and offshore populations (Hoelzel et al. 1998, Möller et al. 2007, Louis et al. 2014b). In addition, the two populations are perhaps confronted by different forms of anthropogenic threats. It is therefore justifiable to manage them as separate CBD populations.

One of the most acknowledged threats to the CBD in the coastal waters of the western North Pacific Ocean is the small-scale whaling fishery, which regularly operated in Japanese waters on a yearly basis (Perrin et al. 2005, Kasuya 2007, Kasuya

293

2011). The small-scale whaling appears to target the East Coast Cluster, since the catch of CBD today is limited to three prefectures along the Pacific coasts of Japan, namely Wakayama, Shizuoka and Okinawa (Kasuya 2011). The intensified whale watching activities along the east coast of Taiwan, if unregulated, could also create unnecessary harassment to this population (Hoyt 2001, Perrin et al. 2005, Parsons 2012). For the West Coast Cluster CBD, as well as for the IPBD, it is foreseeable that habitat loss/degradation, pollutant accumulation, acoustic disturbances and entanglement in fisheries would be the main threats, as such impacts have been identified for other coastal cetacean species, i.e., the Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin (Sousa chinensis) and finless porpoise (Neophocaena phocaenoides), in the same region (Perrin et al. 2005, Jefferson et al. 2009, Choi et al. 2013, Slooten et al. 2013). An earlier study suggests that regional genetic diversity for IPBD in Japanese waters is low (Hayano 2013) which means the IPBD populations can be more vulnerable, regarding some IPBD populations are known to be disturbed by whale watching activities (Matsuda et al. 2011). In addition, the interaction between IPBD and the West Coast Cluster CBD may also be a factor influencing the population trend of both IPBD and CBD, since the analysis shows that IPBD and the West Coast Cluster CBD likely co-exist in the coastal regions along the eastern Asian Continent and can be competing for the same (or similar) habitat resource. It is therefore proposed that further investigations on the CBD and IPBD in this region are certainly needed, in order to strengthen the basis of scientific knowledge and consequently to provide more useful information for conservation management.

Reference Cited

- Abe, H., M. Goto and L. A. Pastene. 2000. Population structure in the western North Pacific minke whale inferred from microsatellite analysis. Paper SC/F2K/J10 presented in the Workshop to Review the Japanese Whale Research Programme under Special Permit for North Pacific Minke Whales (JARPN), February 2000. 14 Pp.
- Allendorf, F. W. and G. Luikart. 2006. Conservation and the Genetics of Populations. Wiley-Blackwell Ltd, London, UK. 642pp.
- Alpizar-Jara, R. and K. H. Pollock. 1996. A combination line transect and capturerecapture sampling model for multiple observers in aerial surveys. Environmental and Ecological Statistics 3: 311–327.
- Amano, M. 2007. A report on the public symposium part 1 "Recent Advances in Zoogeography" at the Annual Meeting of the Mammalogical Society of Japan (2006): Population differentiation of small odontocetes around Japan. Mammalian Science 47:115–119. [In Japanese]

- Amaral, A. R., J. A. Jackson, L. M. Möller, L. B. Beheregaray, and M. M. Coelho. 2012.
 Species tree of a recent radiation: the subfamily Delphininae (Cetacea, Mammalia). Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution 64: 243–253.
- Amaral, A. R., G. Lovewell, M. M. Coelho, G. Amato, and H. C. Rosenbaum. 2014.Hybrid speciation in a marine mammal: the Clymene Dolphin (*Stenella clymene*).PloS One 9: e83645.
- Andrews, K. R., L. Karczmarski, W. W. L. Au, *et al.* 2010. Rolling stones and stable homes: social structure, habitat diversity and population genetics of the Hawaiian spinner dolphin (*Stenella longirostris*). Molecular Ecology 19: 732–748.
- Baird, R. W., D. L. Webster, J. M. Aschettino, G. S. Schorr and D. J. McSweeney. 2013.
 Odontocete cetaceans around the main Hawaiian Islands: habitat use and relative abundance from small-boat sighting surveys. Aquatic Mammals 39:253–269.
- Balloux, F., and N. Lugon-Moulin. 2002. The estimation of population differentiation with microsatellite markers. Molecular Ecology 11: 155–165.

Barkley, R. A. 1970. The Kuroshio current. Science Journal 6: 54-60.

Beerli, P. 2009. How to use MIGRATE or why are Markov chain Monte Carlo programs difficult to use. Pages 42–79 In: Bertorelle G, M. W. Bruford, H. C. Hauffe, A. Rizzoli and C. Vernesi (eds) Population Genetics for Animal Conservation. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.

- Beerli, P., and J. Felsenstein. 1999. Maximum-likelihood estimation of migration rates and effective population numbers in two populations using a coalescent approach. Genetics 152: 763–773.
- Beerli, P., and J. Felsenstein. 2001. Maximum likelihood estimation of a migration matrix and effective population sizes in n subpopulations by using a coalescent approach. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 98: 4563–4568.
- Belkhir, K., P. Borsa, L. Chikhi, N. Raufaste and F. Bonhomme. 2004. GENETIX 4.05, logiciel sous Windows TM pour la génétique des populations. Laboratoire Génome, Populations, Interactions, CNRS UMR 5000, Université de Montpellier II, Montpellier (France).
- Bilgmann, K., L. M. Möller, R. G. Harcourt, C. M. Kemper, and L. B. Beheregaray. 2011. The use of carcasses for the analysis of cetacean population genetic structure: a comparative study in two dolphin species. PloS One 6: e20103.
- Brownell, R. L. Jr., and N. Funahashi. 2013. Status of small local populations of Indi-Pacific bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops aduncus*) in the Japanese Archipelago.
 Paper SC/65a/SM26 presented to the International Whaling Commission,
 Scientific Committee (SC65a meeting, Jeju Island, Republic of Korea, 2013). 7 pp.
- Caldwell, M., M. S. Gaines, and C. R. Hughes. 2002. Eight polymorphic microsatellite loci for bottlenose dolphin and other cetacean species. Molecular Ecology Notes 2: 393–395.

- Cantor, M., and H. Whitehead. 2013. The interplay between social networks and culture: theoretically and among whales and dolphins. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 368: 20120340.
- Cerchio, S., J. K. Jacobsen, D. M. Cholewiak, E. A. Falcone and D. A. Merriwether, 2005. Paternity in humpback whales, *Megaptera novaeangliae*: assessing polygyny and skew in male reproductive success. Animal Behaviour 70: 267–277.
- Charlesworth, B. 2009. Effective population size and patterns of molecular evolution and variation. Nature Reviews Genetics 10: 195–205.
- Chen, I., H.-Y. Yu, W.-C. Yang, *et al.* 2014. The "Southern form" of short-finned pilot whale (*Globicephala macrorhynchus*) in tropical west Pacific Ocean off Taiwan. Raffles Bulletin of Zoology 62: 188–199.
- Cho, Y. K., G. H. Seo, B. J. Choi, S. Kim, Y. G. Kim, Y. H. Youn and E. P. Dever. 2009. Connectivity among straits of the northwest Pacific marginal seas. Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans 114: C06018.
- Choi, M., Y. R. An, K. J. Park, I. S. Lee, D. W. Hwang, J. Kim and H. B. Moon. 2013. Accumulation of butyltin compounds in finless porpoises (*Neophocaena asiaeorientalis*) from Korean coast: tracking the effectiveness of TBT regulation over time. Marine Pollution Bulletin 66: 78–83.
- Chou, L.-S. 2007. The population estimation and habitats of cetacean in coastal waters of Taiwan. Final Report to Fishery Agency, Council of Agriculture, Republic of

China No. 96AS-15.1.1-FA-F3(2). 62 pp. Available from Agriculture Science Information Center, 3F, No. 14, Wunjhou St. Taipei City 10648 Taiwan. [In Chinese with English summary]

- Coughlan, J., L. Mirimin, E. Dillane, E. Rogan and T. F. Cross. 2006. Isolation and characterization of novel microsatellite loci for the short-beaked common dolphin (*Delphinus delphis*) and cross-amplification in other cetacean species. Molecular Ecology Notes 6: 490–492.
- Courbis, S., R. W. Baird, F. Cipriano and D. Duffield. 2014. Multiple populations of pantropical spotted dolphins in Hawaiian waters. Journal of Heredity 105: 627–641.
- Darriba, D, G. L. Taboada, R. Doallo and D. Posada. 2012. jModelTest 2: more models, new heuristics and parallel computing. Nature Methods 9: 772.
- Dolar, M. L. L., W. F. Perrin, B. L. Taylor, G. L. Kooyman and M. N. R. Alava. 2006. Abundance and distributional ecology of cetaceans in the central Philippines. Journal of Cetacean Research and Management 8: 93–111.
- Drummond, A. J. and A. Rambaut. 2007. BEAST: Bayesian evolutionary analysis by sampling trees. BMC evolutionary biology 7: 214.
- Earl, D. A. and B. M. von Holdt. 2012. STRUCTURE HARVESTER: a website and program for visualizing STRUCTURE output and implementing the Evanno method. Conservation Genetics Resources 4: 359–361.

- Excoffier, L. 2004. Patterns of DNA sequence diversity and genetic structure after a range expansion: lessons from the infinite-island model. Molecular Ecology 13: 853–864.
- Excoffier, L. and H. E. L. Lischer. 2010. Arlequin suite ver 3.5: a new series of programs to perform population genetics analyses under Linux and Windows. Molecular Ecology Resources 10: 564–567.
- Frankham, R. 1995. Effective population size/adult population size ratios in wildlife: a review. Genetical Research 66: 95–107.
- Frasier, T. R., P. K. Hamilton, M. W. Brown, L. A. Conger, A. R. Knowlton, M. K. Marx, C. K. Slay, S. D. Kraus and B. N. White. 2007. Patterns of male reproductive success in a highly promiscuous whale species: the endangered North Atlantic right whale. Molecular Ecology 16: 5277–5293.
- Fu, Y.-X. 1997. Statistical tests of neutrality against population growth, hitchhiking and background selection. Genetics 147: 915–925.
- Gao, A. L., K. Y. Zhou and Y. M. Wang. 1995. Geographical variation in morphology of bottlenosed dolphins (*Tursiops* sp.) in Chinese waters. Aquatic Mammals 21: 121–135.
- Gaspari, S., D. Holcer, P. Mackelworth, et al. 2015a. Population genetic structure of common bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) in the Adriatic Sea and

contiguous regions: implications for international conservation. Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems 25: 212–222.

- Gaspari, S., A. Scheinin, D. Holcer, *et al.* 2015. Drivers of population structure of the bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops truncatus*) in the eastern Mediterranean Sea. Evolutionary Biology 42: 177–190.
- Goudet, J. 1995. FSTAT: A program for IBM PC compatibles to calculate Weir and Cockerham's (1984) estimators of F-statistics (version 1.2). Journal of Heredity 86: 485–486.
- Goudet, J. 2002. Fstat 2.9.3.2. URL: http://www2.unil.ch/popgen/softwares/fstat.htm.
- Goudet, J., N. Perrin, and P. Waser. 2002. Tests for sex-biased dispersal using biparentally inherited genetic markers. Molecular Ecology 11: 1103–1114.
- Green, M. L., D. L. Herzing and J. D. Baldwin. 2011. Reproductive success of male Atlantic spotted dolphins (*Stenella frontalis*) revealed by noninvasive genetic analysis of paternity. Canadian Journal of Zoology 89: 239–253.
- Guillot, G, A. Estoup, F. Mortier and J. F. Cosson. 2005. A spatial model for landscape genetics. Genetics 170:1261–1280.
- Hale, P. T., A. S. Barreto and G. J. B. Ross. 2000. Comparative morphology and distribution of the *aduncus* and *truncatus* forms of bottlenose dolphin *Tursiops* in the Indian and Western Pacific Oceans. Aquatic Mammals 26: 101–110.

- Harpending, H. C. 1994. Signature of ancient population growth in a low-resolution mitochondrial DNA mismatch distribution. Human Biology: 591–600.
- Harris, T. R., D. Caillaud, C. A. Chapman and L. Vigilant. 2009. Neither genetic nor observational data alone are sufficient for understanding sex-biased dispersal in a social-group-living species. Molecular Ecology 18: 1777–1790.
- Hayano, A. 2013. Genetic composition of genus *Tursiops* in Japanese waters inferred from mitochondrial DNA analysis. Kaiyo Monthly 45:341–347. [In Japanese]
- Hayano, A., M. Amano and N. Miyazaki. 2003. Phylogeography and population structure of the Dall's porpoise, *Phocoenoides dalli*, in Japanese waters revealed by mitochondrial DNA. Genes Genetic System 78: 81–91.
- Hedrick, P. 2005. Large variance in reproductive success and the Ne/N ratio. Evolution 59: 1596–1599.
- Herzing, D. L. and C. M. Johnson. 1997. Interspecific interactions between Atlantic spotted dolphins (*Stenella frontalis*) and bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) in the Bahamas, 1985–1995. Aquatic Mammals 23: 85–99.
- Hey J. 2010. Isolation with Migration Models for More Than Two Populations. Molecular Biology and Evolution 27: 905–920.
- Hollatz, C., S. T. Vilaça, R. A. F. Redondo, M. Marmontel, C. S. Baker and F. R. Santos. 2011. The Amazon River system as an ecological barrier driving genetic

differentiation of the pink dolphin (*Inia geoffrensis*). Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 102: 812–827.

- Hoelzel, A. R. 2009. Molecular ecology. Pages 736-741 in W. F. Perrin, B. Würsig and
 - J. G. M. Thewissen, eds. Encyclopedia of marine mammals. Second edition. Academic Press, San Diego, CA.
- Hoelzel, A. R., C. W. Potter and P. B. Best. 1998. Genetic differentiation between parapatric 'nearshore' and 'offshore' populations of the bottlenose dolphin.Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B 265:1177–1183.
- Hoelzel, A. R., J. Hey, M.E. Dahlheim, *et al.* 2007. Evolution of population structure in a highly social top predator, the killer whale. Molecular Biology and Evolution 24: 1407–1415.
- Hoyt, E. 2001. Whale Watching 2001: Worldwide tourism numbers, expenditures, and expanding socioeconomic benefits. International Fund for Animal Welfare, Yarmouth Port, MA, USA, pp. i–vi; 1–158.
- Ijiri, A., L. Wang, T. Oba, H. Kawahata, C. Y. Huang and C. Y. Huang. 2005. Paleoenvironmental changes in the northern area of the East China Sea during the past 42,000 years. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology 219: 239– 261.

- Itaki, T., K. Ikehara, I. Motoyama and S. Hasegawa. 2004. Abrupt ventilation changes in the Japan Sea over the last 30 ky: evidence from deep-dwelling radiolarians. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology 208: 263–278.
- Jakobsson, M., and N. A. Rosenberg. 2007. CLUMPP: a cluster matching and permutation program for dealing with label switching and multimodality in analysis of population structure. Bioinformatics 23: 1801–1806.
- Jan, S., Y.-H. Tseng and D. E. Dietrich. 2010. Sources of water in the Taiwan Strait. Journal of Oceanography 66:211–221.
- Jefferson, T. A., S. K. Hung and B. Würsig. 2009. Protecting small cetaceans from coastal development: Impact assessment and mitigation experience in Hong Kong. Marine Policy 33: 305–311.
- Jiang, H., S. Björck, L. Ran, Y. Huang and J. Li. 2006. Impact of the Kuroshio Current on the South China Sea based on a 115,000 year diatom record. Journal of Quaternary Science 21: 377–385.
- Kakuda, T., Y. Tajima, K. Arai, K. Kogi, T. Hishii, T. K. Yamada. 2002. On the resident "bottlenose dolphins" from Mikura waters. Memoirs of the National Science Museum, Tokyo 38: 255–272.
- Kasuya, T. 2007. Japanese whaling and other cetacean fisheries. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 14: 39–48.

- Kasuya, T. 2011. Conservation Biology of Small Cetaceans around Japan. University of Tokyo Press. Tokyo, Japan. 640pp. [In Japanese]
- Kasuya, T., Y. Izumisawa, Y. Komyo, Y. Ishino and Y. Maejima. 1997. Life history parameters of bottlenose dolphins off Japan. IBI Report 7: 71–107. [Cited in Kasuya 2011]
- Kemper. C. 2004. Osteological variation and taxonomic affinities of bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops* spp., from South Australia. Australian Journal of Zoology 52: 29–48.
- Kingman, J. F. C. 1982. On the genealogy of large populations. Journal of Applied Probability 19A (Suppl.): 27–43.
- Kingston, S. E. and P. E. Rosel. 2004. Genetic differentiation among recently diverged delphinid taxa determined using AFLP markers. Journal of Heredity 95: 1–10.
- Kingston, S. E., L. D. Adams and P. E. Rosel. 2009. Testing mitochondrial sequences and anonymous nuclear markers for phylogeny reconstruction in a rapidly radiating group: molecular systematics of the Delphininae (Cetacea: Odontoceti: Delphinidae). BMC Evolutionary Biology 9: 245.
- Kishiro, T. and T. Kasuya. 1993. Review of Japanese dolphin drive fisheries and their status. Report of International Whaling Commission 43: 439–452.
- Kita, Y. F., K. Hosomichi, S. Suzuki, *et al.* 2013. Genetic and family structure in a group of 165 common bottlenose dolphins caught off the Japanese coast. Marine Mammal Science 29: 474–496.

- Kogi, K., T. Hishii, A. Imamura, T. Iwatani and K. M. Dudzinski. 2004. Demographic parameters of Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops aduncus*) around Mikura Island, Japan. Marine Mammal Science 20:510–526.
- Konovalov, D. A., C. Manning, and M. T. Henshaw. 2004. KINGROUP: a program for pedigree relationship reconstruction and kin group assignments using genetic markers. Molecular Ecology Notes 4: 779–782.
- Konovalov, D. A., and D. I. K. Heg. 2008. TECHNICAL ADVANCES: A maximumsee relationship reconstruction and kin grouor negative relatedness values. Molecular Ecology Resources 8: 256–263.
- Krützen, M., E. Valsecchi, R. C. Connor and W. B. Sherwin. 2001. Characterization of microsatellite loci in *Tursiops aduncus*. Molecular Ecology Notes 1:170–172.
- Krützen, M., L. M. Barré, R. C. Connor, J. Mann and W. B. Sherwin. 2004. 'O father: where art thou?'—Paternity assessment in an open fission–fusion society of wild bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops* sp.) in Shark Bay, Western Australia. Molecular Ecology 13: 1975–1990.
- Kuhner, M. K. 2006. LAMARC 2.0: maximum likelihood and Bayesian estimation of population parameters. Bioinformatics 22: 768–770.
- Kurihara, N. and S. Oda. 2007. Cranial variation in bottlenose dolphins *Tursiops* spp. from the Indian and western Pacific Oceans: additional evidence for two species. Acta Theriologica 52: 403–418.

- LeDuc, R. G., W. F. Perrin and A. E. Dizon. 1999. Phylogenetic relationships among the delphinid cetaceans based on full cytochrome *b* sequences. Marine Mammal Science 15: 619–648.
- Librado, P. and J. Rozas. 2009. DnaSP v5: a software for comprehensive analysis of DNA polymorphism data. Bioinformatics 25: 1451–1452.
- Louis, M., A. Viricel, T. Lucas, *et al.* 2014a. Habitat-driven population structure of bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops truncatus*, in the North-East Atlantic. Molecular Ecology 23: 857–874.
- Louis, M., M. C. Fontaine, J. Spitz, *et al.* 2014b. Ecological opportunities and specializations shaped genetic divergence in a highly mobile marine top predator.
 Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences 281:20141558.
- Lowther-Thieleking, J. L., F. I. Archer, A. R. Lang and D. W. Weller. 2015. Genetic differentiation among coastal and offshore common bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops truncatus*, in the eastern North Pacific Ocean. Marine Mammal Science 31: 1–20.
- Martien, K. K., R. W. Baird, N. M. Hedrick, *et al.* 2012. Population structure of islandassociated dolphins: Evidence from mitochondrial and microsatellite markers for common bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) around the main Hawaiian Islands. Marine Mammal Science 28: E208–E232.

- Martien, K. K., S. J. Chivers, R. W. Baird, *et al.* 2014. Nuclear and mitochondrial patterns of population structure in North Pacific false killer whales (*Pseudorca crassidens*). Journal of Heredity 105: 611–626.
- Matsuda, N., M. Shirakihara and K. Shirakihara. 2011. Effects of dolphin-watching boats on the behavior of Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins off Amakusa-Shimoshima Island, Japan. Nippon Suisan Gakkaishi 77: 8–14.
- Matsuno, T., J.-S. Lee and S. Yanao. 2009. The Kuroshio exchange with the South and East China Seas. Ocean Science 5:303–312.
- McGowen, M. R. 2011. Toward the resolution of an explosive radiation—A multilocus phylogeny of oceanic dolphins (Delphinidae). Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution 60: 345–357.
- Mirimin, L., J. Coughlan, E. Rogan and T. F. Cross. 2006. Tetranucleotide microsatellite loci from the striped dolphin (*Stenella coeruleoalba* Meyen, 1833). Molecular Ecology Notes 6:493–495.
- Mirimin, L., R. Miller, E. Dillane, S. D. Berrow, S. Ingram, T. F. Cross and E. Rogan. 2011. Fine-scale population genetic structuring of bottlenose dolphins in Irish coastal waters. Animal Conservation 14: 342–353.
- Miyashita, T. 1993. Abundance of dolphin stocks in the western North Pacific taken by the Japanese drive fishery. Report of International Whaling Commission 43: 417–437.

- Möller, L. M. 2012. Sociogenetic structure, kin associations and bonding in delphinids. Molecular Ecology 21: 745–764
- Möller, L. M., J. Wiszniewski, S. J. Allen and L. B. Beheregaray. 2007. Habitat type promotes rapid and extremely localised genetic differentiation in dolphins. Marine and Freshwater Research 58:640–648.
- Möller, L. M., K. Bilgmann, K. Charlton-Robb, L. Beheregaray. 2008. Multi-gene evidence for a new bottlenose dolphin species in southern Australia. Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution 49: 674–681.
- Morisaka, T., M. Shinohara, F. Nakahara, and T. Akamatsu. 2005. Geographic variations in the whistles among three Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin *Tursiops aduncus* populations in Japan. Fisheries Science 71: 568–576.
- Moura, A. E., S. C. A. Nielsen, J. T. Vilstrup, *et al.* 2013. Recent diversification of a marine genus (*Tursiops* spp.) tracks habitat preference and environmental change.
 Systematic Biology 62: 865–877.
- Nanbu, Y., J. Hirose, N. Kubo, T. Kishiro and A. Shinomiya. 2006. Location and number of individuals of Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops aduncus*) in Kagoshima Bay. Memoirs of the Faculty of Fisheries, Kagoshima University 55:51–60. [In Japanese with English abstract]

- Natoli, A., V. M. Peddemors and A. R. Hoelzel. 2004. Population structure and speciation in the genus *Tursiops* based on microsatellite and mitochondrial DNA analyses. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 17:363–375.
- Nichols, H. J., K. Fullard and W. Amos. 2014. Costly sons do not lead to adaptive sex ratio adjustment in pilot whales, *Globicephala melas*. Animal Behaviour 88: 203–209.
- Nunney, L. 1993. The influence of mating system and overlapping generations on effective population size. Evolution 47:1329–1341.
- Parsons, E. C. M. 2012. The negative impacts of whale-watching. Journal of Marine Biology 2012: 1–9 (Article ID 807294).
- Parsons, K. M., J. W. Durban, D. E. Claridge, D. L. Herzing, K. C. Balcomb and L. R. Noble. 2006. Population genetic structure of coastal bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) in the northern Bahamas. Marine Mammal Science 22: 276–298.
- Perrin, W. F., R. R. Reeves, M. L. L. Dolar, T. A. Jefferson, H. Marsh, J. Y. Wang and J. Estacion. (eds.) 2005. Report of the second workshop on the biology and conservation of small cetaceans and dugongs of South-East Asia. UNEP/CMS Secretariat, Bonn, Germany. 161pp.
- Piry, S., A. Alapetite, J. M. Cornuet, D. Paetkau, L. Baudouin, and A. Estoup. 2004. GENECLASS2: a software for genetic assignment and first-generation migrant detection. Journal of Heredity 95: 536–539.

- Pritchard, J. K., M. Stephens and P. Donnelly. 2000. Inference of population structure using multilocus genotype data. Genetics 155: 945–959.
- Okamura, H., S. Minamikawa, H. J. Skaug and T. Kishiro. 2012. Abundance estimation of long-diving animals using line transect methods. Biometrics 68: 504–513.
- Oremus, M., C. Garrigue, G. Tezanos-Pinto, and C. S. Baker. 2015a. Phylogenetic identification and population differentiation of bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops* spp.) in Melanesia, as revealed by mitochondrial DNA. Marine Mammal Science 31: 1035–1056.
- Oremus, M., J. Leqata, and C. S. Baker. 2015b. Resumption of traditional drive hunting of dolphins in the Solomon Islands in 2013. Royal Society Open Science 2: 140524.
- Quérouil, S., M. A. Silva, L. Freitas, R. Prieto, S. Magalhães, A. Dinis, F. Alves, J. A.
 Matos, D. Mendonça, P. S. Hammond and R. S. Santos. 2007. High Gene Flow in
 Oceanic Bottlenose Dolphins (*Tursiops Truncatus*) of the North Atlantic.
 Conservation Genetics 8: 1405–1419.
- Ray, N., M. Currat and L. Excoffier. 2003. Intra-deme molecular diversity in spatially expanding populations. Molecular Biology and Evolution 20: 76–86.
- Raymond, M. and F. Rousset. 1995. An exact test for population differentiation. Evolution 49: 1280–1283.

- Rice, D. W. 1998. Marine mammals of the world. Systematics and distribution. Society for Marine Mammalogy, Special Publication No. 4, Lawrence, KS. 231pp.
- Richards, V. P., T. W. Greig, P. A, Fair, *et al.* 2013. Patterns of population structure for inshore bottlenose dolphins along the eastern United States. Journal of Heredity 104: 765–778.
- Robards, M. D. and R. R. Reeves. 2011. The global extent and character of marine mammal consumption by humans: 1970–2009. Biological Conservation 144: 2770–2786.
- Rogers, A. R., and H. Harpending. 1992. Population growth makes waves in the distribution of pairwise genetic differences. Molecular Biology and Evolution 9: 552–569.
- Ronquist, F., M. Teslenko, P. van der Mark, *et al.* 2012. MrBayes 3.2: efficient
 Bayesian phylogenetic inference and model choice across a large model space.
 Systematic Biology 61: 539–542.
- Rooney, A. P., D. B. Merritt and J. N. Derr. 1999. Microsatellite diversity in captive bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*). Journal of Heredity 90: 228–253.
- Rosenberg, N. A. 2004. DISTRUCT: a program for the graphical display of population structure. Molecular Ecology Notes 4: 137–138.
- Sambrook, J., E. F. Fritsch and T. Maniatis. 1989. Molecular cloning: a laboratory manual, vol. I. 2nd edition. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press.

- Schneider, S., and L. Excoffier. 1999. Estimation of past demographic parameters from the distribution of pairwise differences when the mutation rates vary among sites: application to human mitochondrial DNA. Genetics 152: 1079–1089.
- Segura, I., A. Rocha-Olivares, S. Flores-Ramírez, *et al.* 2006. Conservation implications of the genetic and ecological distinction of *Tursiops truncatus* ecotypes in the Gulf of California. Biological Conservation 133: 336-346.
- Sellas, A. B., R. S. Wells and P. E. Rosel. 2005. Mitochondrial and nuclear DNA analyses reveal fine scale geographic structure in bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) in the Gulf of Mexico. Conservation Genetics 6:715–728.
- Sethuraman, A. and J. Hey. 2015. IMa2p parallel MCMC and inference of ancient demography under the Isolation with migration (IM) model. Molecular Ecology Resources. doi: 10.1111/1755-0998.12437.
- Shinohara, M., X. Domingo-Roura and O. Takenaka. 1997. Microsatellites in the bottlenose dolphin *Tursiops truncatus*. Molecular Ecology 6: 695–696.
- Shirakihara, M, K. Shirakihara, J. Tomonaga and M. Takatsuki. 2002. A resident population of Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops aduncus*) in Amakusa, western Kyushu, Japan. Marine Mammal Science 18: 30–41.
- Slatkin, M. 1995. A measure of population subdivision based on microsatellite allele frequencies. Genetics 139: 457–462.

- Slooten, E., J. Y. Wang, S. Z. Dungan, *et al.* 2013. Impacts of fisheries on the critically endangered humpback dolphin *Sousa chinensis* population in the eastern Taiwan Strait. Endangered Species Research 22: 99–114.
- Spalding, M. D., H. E. Fox, G. R. Allen, *et al.* 2007. Marine ecoregions of the world: a bioregionalization of coastal and shelf areas. BioScience 57: 573-583.
- Spalding, M. D., V. N. Agostini, J. Rice and S. M. Grant. 2012. Pelagic provinces of the world: a biogeographic classification of the world's surface pelagic waters. Ocean and Coastal Management 60: 19–30.
- Sylvestre, J. P. and S. Tasaka. 1985. On the intergeneric hybrids in cetaceans. Aquatic Mammals 11: 101–108.
- Tajima, F. 1989. Statistical method for testing the neutral mutation hypothesis by DNA polymorphism. Genetics 123: 585–595.
- Tamura, K., D. Peterson, N. Peterson, G. Stecher, M. Nei and S. Kumar. 2011. MEGA5: molecular evolutionary genetics analysis using maximum likelihood, evolutionary distance, and maximum parsimony methods. Molecular Biology and Evolution 28: 2731–2739.
- Tanaka, S. 1987. Satellite radio tracking of bottlenose dolphis *Tursiops truncatus*. Nippon Suisan Gakkaishi 53:1327–1338.

- Tezanos-Pinto, G., C. S. Baker, K. Russell, *et al.* 2009. A worldwide perspective on the population structure and genetic diversity of bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) in New Zealand. Journal of Heredity 100:11–24.
- Valsecchi, E. and W. Amos. 1996. Microsatellite markers for the study of cetacean populations. Molecular Ecology 5:151–156.
- Wang, J. Y. 2000. Cetaceans in the waters of Kenting National Park and adjacent regions of southern Taiwan. Kenting National Park Conservation Research Report 107. 50 pp.
- Wang, J. Y., L.-S. Chou and B. N. White. 1999. Mitochondrial DNA analysis of sympatric morphotypes of bottlenose dolphins (genus: *Tursiops*) in Chinese waters. Molecular Ecology 8: 1603–1612.
- Wang, J. Y., L.-S. Chou and B. N. White. 2000. Differences in the external morphology of two sympatric species of bottlenose dolphins (genus *Tursipos*) in the waters of China. Journal of Mammalogy 81:1157–1165.
- Wang, J. Y., and S.-C. Yang. 2009. Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin *Tursiops aduncus*.
 Pages 602–608 *in* W. F. Perrin, B. Würsig and J. G. M. Thewissen, eds.
 Encyclopedia of marine mammals. Second edition. Academic Press, San Diego, CA.
- Wells, R. S. 2014. Social structure and life history of bottlenose dolphins near SarasotaBay, Florida: insights from four decades and five generations. Pages 149-172 *In*

Yamagiwa, J. and L. Karczmarski (Eds.) Primates and Cetaceans. Springer, Tokyo, Japan.

- Wells, R. S., and M. D. Scott. 2009. Common bottlenose dolphin *Tursiops truncatus*.
 Pages 249–255 *in* W. F. Perrin, B. Würsig and J. G. M. Thewissen (eds.)
 Encyclopedia of Marine Mammals. Second edition. Academic Press, San Diego, CA.
- Whittaker, J. C., R. M. Harbord, N. Boxall, I. Mackay, G. Dawson and R. M. Sibly. 2003. Likelihood-Based estimation of micro- satellite mutation rates. Genetics 164: 781–787.
- Wilson, G. A., and B. Rannala. 2003. Bayesian inference of recent migration rates using multilocus genotypes. Genetics 163: 1177–1191.
- Wiszniewski, J., S. Corrigan, L. B. Beheregaray and L. M. Möller. 2012. Male reproductive success increases with alliance size in Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops aduncus*). Journal of Animal Ecology 81: 423–431.
- Wright, S. 1951. The genetical structure of populations. Annals of Eugenics 15: 323–354.
- Wyrtki, K. 1975. Fluctuations of the dynamic topography in the Pacific Ocean. Journal of Physical Oceanography 5:450–459.

- Yazdi, P. 2002. A possible hybrid between the dusky dolphin (*Lagenorhynchus obscurus*) and the southern right whale dolphin (*Lissodelphis peronii*). Aquatic Mammals 28: 211–217.
- Yang, G., G. Ji, W. Ren and K. Zhou. 2005. Pattern of genetic variation of bottlenose dolphins in Chinese waters. Raffles Bulletin of Zoology 53: 157–164.
- Yang, S.-C., H.-C. Liao, C.-L. Pan and J. Y. Wang. 1999. A survey of cetaceans in the waters of central-eastern Taiwan. Asian Marine Biology 16: 23–34.
- Young, N. M. and S. Iudicello. 2007. Worldwide bycatch of cetaceans: an evaluation of the most significant threats to cetaceans, the affected species and the geographic areas of high risk, and the recommended actions from various independent institutions. NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-OPR-36. U.S. Department of Commerce, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service. 148pp.
- Zhou, K. and W. Qian, 1985. Distribution of the dolphins of the genus *tursiops* (sic) in the China Seas. Aquatic Mammals 11: 16–19.

Appendices

Appendix 4.1. List of the samples acquired for this study. Note not all sample in this list were used in the study. The samples analysed are indicated as 'Y' in 'MS' (microsatellite genotyping) and 'mtDNA' (mtDNA haplotype) columns. Abbreviations for the Contributors: Es-Bank, the Center for Enviornmental Studies at Ehime University (Japan); NTU, National Taiwan University; SWFSC, Southwest Fisheries Science Center (USA).

Appendix 4.2. Sample information for the common bottlenose dolphin (CBD) and Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphin (IPBD) samples used in the mtDNA analyses in this study.

Appendix 4.3. Presence of null alleles, number of alleles, allelic richness, inbreeding coefficient (F_{IS}), observed heterozyogsity (H_O) and expected heterozyogsity (H_E) for the 24 microsatellite loci in the bottlenose dolphins examined in this study. The loci marked by asterisk are discarded from further analyses.

Appendix 4.4. Polymorphic sites in the bottlenose dolphin mtDNA control region haplotypes. The dot indicates identical site to the top sequence and the dash indicates an insertion–deletion event. The number in the top row indicates the position of the variable site in the 388bp sequence.

Appendix 4.1.

Longitute	Latitiute	ID	Species	Location	Population	Sample Source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA
135.950142	33.593888	EW01297	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	М	Y	TtHap_1
139.558056	33.844444	EW01354	Tursiops aduncus	Mikurajima, Tokyo	East Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2001	М	Y	TaHap_66
130.391667	32.612222	EW04792	Tursiops aduncus	Off Habojima Is., Kami- amakusa, Kumamoto Off Tsuhji-shima Is.,	Sea of Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2004	М	Y	TaHap_78
130.114722	32.558889	EW04898	Tursiops aduncus	Amakusa, Kumamoto	Sea of Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2007	М	Y	TaHap_78
119.596992	23.571382	487	Tursiops aduncus	Penghu	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	F	Y	TaHap_72
121.674164	25.202864	790	Tursiops aduncus	Taipei	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2005	М	Y	TaHap_71
120.902556	24.808667	1112	Tursiops aduncus	Hsinchu	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2004	М	Y	TaHap_72
120.858794	24.702706	TSDU04	Tursiops aduncus	Miaoli	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2011	М	Y	TaHap_74
127.788611	26.482778	EW01286	Tursiops truncatus	Onna, Okinawa	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	2003	F	Y	N/A
138.786389	38.06	EW01338	Tursiops truncatus	Niigata	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	1993	F	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW01342	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	1995	М	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW01344	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka Eno-shima Island.	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	1998	F	Y	N/A
139.472889	35.297064	EW01345	Tursiops truncatus	Kanagawa	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	1999	F	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW01347	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	1999	F	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW01348	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	1999	F	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW01349	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	1999	F	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW01350	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	2000	F	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW01351	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka Eno-shima Island,	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	2000	F	Y	N/A
139.472889	35.297064	EW01356	Tursiops truncatus	Kanagawa	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	2002	F	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW04601	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	2004	F	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW04602	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	2004	F	Y	N/A
138.903889	34.600833	EW04603	Tursiops truncatus	Shimoda, Shizuoka	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	2004	F	Y	N/A
138.730833	34.551667	EW04604	Tursiops truncatus	nakaki, minamizu, sizuoka	East Japan	Captive	Es-Bank	2004	М	Y	N/A
135.950142	33.593888	EW01288	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	М	Y	TtHap_2

Longitute	Latitiute	ID	Species	Location	Population	Sample Source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA
135.950142	33.593888	EW01289	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	F	Y	N/A
135.950142	33.593888	EW01290	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	М	Y	TtHap_2
135.950142	33.593888	EW01291	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	М	Y	TtHap_3
135.950142	33.593888	EW01292	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	F	Y	N/A
135.950142	33.593888	EW01294	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	М	Y	TtHap_2
135.950142	33.593888	EW01295	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	F	Y	TtHap_5
135.950142	33.593888	EW01296	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	F	Y	TtHap_6
135.950142	33.593888	EW01299	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	М	Y	TtHap_7
135.950142	33.593888	EW01300	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	F	Y	TtHap_2
135.950142	33.593888	EW01302	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	М	Y	TtHap_4
135.950142	33.593888	EW01339	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1994	F	Y	N/A
135.950142	33.593888	EW01340	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1994	F	Y	N/A
137.502694	35.032933	EW04600	Tursiops truncatus	Aichi Nakagi, Minami-izu,	East Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2004	М	Y	N/A
138.824583	34.613889	EW04825	Tursiops truncatus	Sizuoka	East Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2005	F	Y	N/A
131.462222	31.806944	EW04842	Tursiops truncatus	Aoshima, Miyazaki	East Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2006	М	Y	N/A
135.950142	33.593888	EW05121	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	F	Y	TtHap_4
135.950142	33.593888	EW05122	Tursiops truncatus	Taiji, Wakayama	East Japan	Whaling	Es-Bank	1986	F	Y	TtHap_5
136.998069	36.795811	EW01352	Tursiops truncatus	Himi, Toyama	Sea of Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2001	F	Y	N/A
137.519167	37.700556	EW01353	Tursiops truncatus	Suzu, Ishikawa	Sea of Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2001	М	Y	N/A
139.337778	38.524167	EW01355	Tursiops truncatus	Tsuruoka, Yamagata	Sea of Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2001	F	Y	N/A
138.057558	37.022864	EW01357	Tursiops truncatus	Joetsu, Niigata	Sea of Japan	Stranding	Es-Bank	2002	F	Y	N/A
120.168281	23.485762	186	Tursiops truncatus	Chiayi	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2001	М	Y	TtHap_2
120.168281	23.485762	187	Tursiops truncatus	Chiayi	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2001	F	Y	TtHap_2
120.028194	23.105722	204	Tursiops truncatus	Tainan	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2003	М	Y	TtHap_2
120.20124	23.719825	270	Tursiops truncatus	Yunling	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2002	М	Y	TtHap_2
120.20124	23.719825	271	Tursiops truncatus	Yunling	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2002	F	Y	TtHap_8

Longitute	Latitiute	ID	Species	Location	Population	Sample Source	Contributor	Year	Sex	MS	mtDNA
120.20124	23.719825	274	Tursiops truncatus	Yunling	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2002	F	Y	TtHap_9
120.20124	23.719825	280	Tursiops truncatus	Yunling	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2002	F	Y	TtHap_16
121.909278	25.097167	282	Tursiops truncatus	Taipei	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2002	М	Y	TtHap_10
120.20124	23.719825	283	Tursiops truncatus	Yunling	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2002	М	Y	TtHap_11
120.20124	23.719825	286	Tursiops truncatus	Yunling	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2002	М	Y	TtHap_12
120.20124	23.719825	295	Tursiops truncatus	Yunling	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2002	F	Y	TtHap_13
119.596992	23.571382	459	Tursiops truncatus	Penghu	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	М	Y	TtHap_2
119.596992	23.571382	461	Tursiops truncatus	Penghu	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	F	Y	TtHap_2
120.20124	23.719825	467	Tursiops truncatus	Yunling	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2002	F	Y	TtHap_14
120.20124	23.719825	481	Tursiops truncatus	Yunling	Taiwan	Seized	NTU	2002	F	Y	TtHap_2
121.507673	23.494786	496	Tursiops truncatus	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2004	М	Y	TtHap_15
121.507673	23.494786	499	Tursiops truncatus	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2004	М	Y	TtHap_17
121.507673	23.494786	611	Tursiops truncatus	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2001	F	Y	TtHap_17
121.507673	23.494786	660	Tursiops truncatus	Hualien	Taiwan	Bycatch	NTU	2000	F	Y	TtHap_17
121.693361	25.204417	824	Tursiops truncatus	Taipei	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2004	F	Y	TtHap_2
121.361847	25.145481	840	Tursiops truncatus	Taipei	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2005	М	Y	TtHap_16
120.579583	24.393361	870	Tursiops truncatus	Taichung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2004	М	Y	TtHap_14
120.772661	24.652847	1014	Tursiops truncatus	Miaoli	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2005	М	Y	TtHap_9
121.707272	25.165094	1070	Tursiops truncatus	Keelung	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2007	F	Y	TtHap_14
120.707917	24.573194	1107	Tursiops truncatus	Miaoli	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2004	М	Y	TtHap_8
122.005556	25.014217	TSDU01	Tursiops truncatus	Taipei	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2010	М	Y	TtHap_14
121.633833	25.240872	TSDU02	Tursiops truncatus	Taipei	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2010	М	Y	TtHap_10
120.08606	23.268242	TSDU09	Tursiops truncatus	Tainan	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2012	F	Y	N/A
123.5	9.5	2646	Tursiops truncatus	Philippines	Philippines	Bycatch	SWFSC	1993	F	Y	N/A
123.549135	9.568629	5560	Tursiops truncatus	Siaton	Philippines	Fishery?	SWFSC	1994	F	Y	TtHap_1
N/A	N/A	730	Tursiops truncatus	Taipei	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2002	U	Ν	TtHap_2
N/A	N/A	853	Tursiops truncatus	Miaoli	Taiwan	Stranding	NTU	2005	U	Ν	TtHap_18

Population	Location	Year	n (sampled/ used)	Sampling source	Presence of parent- offspring pairs	GenBank Assession No.	References		
Common bottlenose dolphin (CBD), Tursiops truncatus									
East Japan	Taiji, Japan	1986	12/12	DF	Yes	TBD	This study		
	Taiji, Japan	2005	165/148	DF	Yes	AB303154-74	Kita et al. 2013		
Northeast China	Zhoushan, China	NA	8/8	FI	N/A	AF355585-86, AF459509, AF459513-14, AF459522	Yang et al. 2005		
	Lianyungang, China	NA	5/5	FI	N/A	AF459510, AF459512, AF459515	Yang et al. 2005		
	Qingdiao, China	NA	1/1	FI	N/A	AF355587	Yang et al. 2005		
Southeast China	Hong Kong	1994	3/3	S	N/A	AF056220-21	Wang et al. 1999		
	Philippines	1994	1/1	FI	No	TBD	This study		
	Taiwan	1994-96, 2000-12	43/43	FI, S	N/A	AF056223-32, TBD	Wang et al. 1999, this study		
	Dong Shan, China	NA	2/2	FI	N/A	AF459511, AF459523	Yang et al. 2005		
Hawaii	Hawaii, HI	2000-06	22/22	BI	Yes (adjusted)	EF672700-23, EF672725	Martien et al. 2012		
	Four-Islands, HI	2000-06	26/26	BI	Yes (adjusted)	EF672700-23, EF672726	Martien et al. 2012		
	Oahu, HI	2000-06	30/30	BI	Yes (adjusted)	EF672700-23, EF672727	Martien et al. 2012		
	Kauai, HI	2000-06	41/41	BI	Yes (adjusted)	EF672700-23, EF672728	Martien et al. 2012		
Palmyra	Palmyra, HI	2000-06	11/11	BI	Yes (adjusted)	EF672700-23, EF672729	Martien et al. 2012		
Total			370/353						
Indo-Pacific bo	ottlenose dolphin (IPE	BD), Tursiops ad	luncus						
Japan	Mikura Island	2001	1/1	S	No	TBD	This study		
	Amakusa	2004, 2007	2/2	S	No	TBD	This study		
South China	Beihai, China	1995	6/6	FI	N/A	AF056233-34, AF459520	Wang et al. 1999, Yang et al. 2005		
Southeast China	Taiwan	1994-2011	18/18	FI, S, C	N/A	AF056233-36, AF056239- 43, TBD	Wang et al. 1999; this study		
	Xiamen, China	TBD	5/5	FI	N/A	AF056233, AF056239-40	Wang et al. 1999, Yang et al. 2005		
	Dong Shan, China	TBD	6/6	FI	N/A	TBD	Yang et al. 2005		
Indonesia	Unknown location	NA	2/2	С	N/A	AF056237-38	Wang et al. 1999		
Total			40/40						

Appendix 4.2.
Appendix 4.3.

Species	Commo	n bottlenos	e dolphin						Commor	bottlenos	e dolphin					
Population	West Jap	pan							East Japa	an						
n	4								32							
Locus	Null alleles	No. of alleles	Allelic richness	FIS	НО	HE	Р	SD	Null alleles	No. of alleles	Allelic richness	FIS	НО	HE	Р	SD
D14	no	5	1.857	0.455	0.5	0.857	0.09	0.03%	no	7	1.738	-0.017	0.75	0.738	0.58	0.05%
D22	no	5	1.857	-0.2	1	0.857	0.66	0.04%	no	10	1.862	0.205	0.688	0.860	0.12	0.06%
Dde59	no	2	1.429	-0.2	0.5	0.429	1	0.00%	no	6	1.771	0.233	0.594	0.771	0.22	0.05%
Dde65	no	4	1.786	-0.333	1	0.786	1	0.00%	no	6	1.801	-0.015	0.813	0.801	0.8	0.03%
Dde66	no	2	1.429	-0.2	0.5	0.429	1	0.00%	no	8	1.684	0.087	0.625	0.684	0.51	0.05%
Dde69	no	3	1.607	-0.286	0.75	0.607	1	0.00%	no	5	1.752	0.046	0.719	0.752	0.56	0.05%
Dde70	no	4	1.821	0.429	0.5	0.821	0.32	0.04%	no	16	1.921	-0.018	0.938	0.921	0.96	0.02%
Dde72*	no	4	1.75	0.368	0.5	0.75	0.31	0.05%	yes	15	1.899	0.448	0.5	0.899	0	0.00%
Dde84	no	5	1.857	0.455	0.5	0.857	0.09	0.03%	no	7	1.791	0.012	0.781	0.791	0.55	0.04%
EV14	no	5	1.893	0.182	0.75	0.893	0.47	0.05%	no	14	1.922	-0.052	0.969	0.922	0.41	0.04%
EV37*	no	5	1.857	0.455	0.5	0.857	0.08	0.03%	yes	16	1.909	0.212	0.719	0.909	0.02	0.01%
KWM12a*	no	4	1.786	0.053	0.75	0.786	1	0.00%	yes	9	1.782	0.344	0.516	0.782	0	0.00%
KWM1b	no	2	1.429	-0.2	0.5	0.429	1	0.00%	no	3	1.542	-0.097	0.594	0.542	0.61	0.05%
KWM2a	no	5	1.857	0.143	0.75	0.857	0.65	0.05%	no	7	1.758	0.011	0.75	0.758	0.77	0.04%
KWM2b	no	2	1.25	0	0.25	0.25	1	0.00%	no	5	1.46	0.187	0.375	0.460	0.17	0.03%
KWM9b	no	4	1.75	0	0.75	0.75	1	0.00%	no	5	1.714	0.082	0.656	0.714	0.36	0.05%
MK3	no	7	1.964	-0.043	1	0.964	1	0.00%	no	10	1.86	0.019	0.844	0.860	0.33	0.04%
MK5	no	5	1.857	-0.2	1	0.857	0.66	0.05%	no	12	1.843	-0.039	0.875	0.843	0.94	0.02%
Sco11	no	4	1.821	0.1	0.75	0.821	0.77	0.04%	no	8	1.82	-0.068	0.875	0.820	0.56	0.04%
Sco28	no	2	1.25	0	0.25	0.25	1	0.00%	no	4	1.282	0.338	0.188	0.282	0.02	0.01%
Sco55	no	1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA	no	2	1.411	-0.222	0.5	0.411	0.38	0.05%
TexVet7	no	4	1.75	0	0.75	0.75	1	0.00%	no	5	1.614	-0.175	0.719	0.614	0.55	0.05%
AAT44	no	4	1.75	-0.412	1	0.75	1	0.00%	no	7	1.757	-0.033	0.781	0.757	0.91	0.03%
TexVet5*	no	5	1.933	-0.091	1	0.933	1	0.00%	no	8	1.853	0.002	0.852	0.853	0.39	0.04%
Mean		4	1.689	0.055	0.685	0.719				8.125	1.739	0.064	0.692	0.739		
SD		1.314	0.254		0.241	0.212				3.971	0.167		0.184	0.167		

Species	Common	bottlenose o	lolphin						Indo-Pao	cific bottler	nose dolphin					
Population	Taiwan								All samp	oles						
n	28								7							
Locus	Null alleles	No. of alleles	Allelic richness	F _{IS}	Ho	H_{E}	Р	SD	Null alleles	No. of alleles	Allelic richness	F _{IS}	Ho	H_{E}	Р	SD
D14	no	7	1.788	0.049	0.750	0.788	0.325	0.04%	no	4	4	0.4	0.429	0.692	0.136	0.12%
D22	no	9	1.849	0.076	0.786	0.849	0.479	0.04%	yes	3	3	0.714	0.143	0.473	0.020	0.04%
Dde59	no	7	1.745	0.091	0.679	0.745	0.078	0.03%	no	4	4	0.25	0.571	0.747	0.226	0.14%
Dde65	no	7	1.832	0.057	0.786	0.832	0.612	0.05%	no	5	5	0.226	0.571	0.725	0.567	0.15%
Dde66	no	5	1.686	0.169	0.571	0.686	0.376	0.05%	no	3	3	-0.021	0.571	0.560	1.000	0.00%
Dde69	no	5	1.714	0.203	0.571	0.714	0.014	0.01%	no	4	4	-0.111	0.714	0.648	1.000	0.00%
Dde70	no	13	1.906	0.015	0.893	0.906	0.806	0.04%	no	4	4	0.094	0.571	0.626	1.000	0.00%
Dde72*	no	14	1.914	0.063	0.857	0.914	0.003	0.01%	no	5	5	0.314	0.571	0.813	0.472	0.17%
Dde84	no	6	1.768	0.023	0.750	0.768	0.328	0.04%	no	3	3	0.094	0.571	0.626	0.515	0.15%
EV14	no	12	1.856	0.083	0.786	0.856	0.394	0.05%	no	4	4	0.442	0.286	0.495	0.165	0.13%
EV37*	no	15	1.871	0.1	0.786	0.871	0.002	0.00%	yes	4	4	0.593	0.286	0.670	0.026	0.04%
KWM12a*	no	7	1.764	-0.029	0.786	0.764	0.043	0.03%	no	4	4	0.048	0.714	0.747	1.000	0.00%
KWM1b	no	3	1.6	-0.073	0.643	0.600	0.682	0.04%	no	2	2	0.143	0.429	0.495	1.000	0.00%
KWM2a	no	9	1.858	0.043	0.821	0.858	0.073	0.02%	no	5	5	0.324	0.571	0.824	0.415	0.14%
KWM2b	no	5	1.61	-0.114	0.679	0.610	0.363	0.05%	no	1	1	NA	NA	NA	NA	NA
KWM9b	no	7	1.715	-0.152	0.821	0.715	0.111	0.03%	no	3	3	0.143	0.571	0.659	0.675	0.15%
MK3	no	11	1.87	-0.068	0.929	0.870	0.869	0.04%	no	5	5	0.324	0.571	0.824	0.414	0.16%
MK5	no	10	1.877	-0.019	0.893	0.877	0.724	0.05%	no	4	4	0.262	0.571	0.758	0.063	0.08%
Sco11	no	6	1.692	0.229	0.536	0.692	0.034	0.02%	no	4	4	-0.355	1.000	0.758	0.513	0.16%
Sco28	no	4	1.355	-0.151	0.407	0.355	1	0.00%	no	2	2	0.143	0.429	0.495	1.000	0.00%
Sco55	no	2	1.103	-0.038	0.107	0.103	1	0.00%	no	2	2	-0.2	0.429	0.363	1.000	0.00%
TexVet7	no	7	1.681	-0.051	0.714	0.681	0.318	0.04%	no	3	3	0	0.714	0.714	0.362	0.17%
AAT44	no	7	1.794	-0.035	0.821	0.794	0.326	0.04%	no	2	2	-0.364	0.714	0.538	0.506	0.15%
TexVet5*	no	10	1.869	-0.069	0.929	0.869	0.721	0.05%	no	4	4	-0.034	0.714	0.692	0.850	0.10%
Mean		7.833	1.738	0.024	0.721	0.738				3.5	3.5	0.16	0.553	0.650		
SD		3.384	0.184		0.184	0.184				1.103	1.103		0.179	0.126		

Appendix 4.4

	Va	riabl	e site																								
Haplotype ID	6	9	18	26	29	43	48	49	57	69	71	75	76	77	80	83	85	87	89	90	92	93	94	95	96	100	102
TtHap 1	G	Α	С	С	С	G	Т	Т	А	G	Α	А	Т	Т	А	Т	С	Т	С	А	Α	Т	G	С	G	G	Т
TtHap 2					Т																						
TtHap 3			Т																	G				Т			
TtHap 4																											
TtHap 5																С											
TtHap 6																											
TtHap 7					Т																						
TtHap 9																											
TtHap 10			Т																					Т			
TtHap 11																											
TtHap 12																											
TtHap 13																											
TtHap 14																											
TtHap 15																											
TtHap 16			Т																					Т		A	
TtHap 17	Ă		Ť		Ť	A					G								T					T	A		
TtHap 18			Ť	•		A	•	•	•	•		G	C	C		C	•	G		•	•	C	A	Ť		•	•
TtHap 19	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	0	C	C	•	e		0	•		•	e		-	•	•	•
TtHap 20	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
TtHan 21	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
TtHan 22	•	•	·	•	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	·	•	G	•	•	·	•	•	•	•	·	•	•	•	•
TtHan 23	•	•	Т	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	0	C	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	Т	•	•	•
TtHan 24	•	•		•	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	·	•	•	U	•	·	•	•	•	•	·	•	•	•	•
TtHan 25	A	•	Т	•	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	·	•	•	C	•	·	•	•	G	•	·	Т	А	•	C
TtHan 26		•	Ť	•	•	•	·	•	•	•	•	•	·	·	•	č	•	•	•	•	0	•	·	Ť	11	•	C
TtHan 27	•	·	1	•	Т	·	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	C	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	1	•	·	·
TtHan 28	•	·	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
TtHan 29	•	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
TtHap 30	•	•	•	•	Т	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
TtHan 31	•	•	•	•	1	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
TtHap 32	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•
TtHap 33	^	·	Т	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	·	C	•	•	•	•	G	•	•	Т	^	•	C
TtHap 34	A	·	1	G	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	·	C	•	•	•	•	U	•	•	1	A	•	C
TtHap 25	·		Т	G	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	т	•		•
TtHap 26	·		1	G	•	•	•	•	•	•	•		•	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	1		A	•
TiHap 36	•	•	·	G	•	•	•	•	•	·	•	•	•	•	·	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	·	•	•

	Va	riabl	e site																								
Haplotype ID	6	9	18	26	29	43	48	49	57	69	71	75	76	77	80	83	85	87	89	90	92	93	94	95	96	100	102
TtHap 37				G	Т		С																				
TtHap 38					Т																						
TtHap 39																											
TtHap 40			Т																					Т			
TtHap 41		G	Т						Т															Т		Α	
TtHap 42					Т																						
TtHap 43																											
TtHap 44			Т																					Т			
TtHap 45			Т							Α												С		Т			
TtHap 46																											
TtHap 47																											
TtHap 48			Т																					Т		Α	
TtHap 49			Т																					Т			
TtHap 50			Т																					Т		А	
TtHap 51			Т																					Т			
TtHap 52								С																			
TtHap 53																											
TtHap 54																											
TtHap 55			Т																		G			Т			
TtHap 56			Т														Т							Т			
TtHap 57			Т	•													Т							Т			
TtHap 58			Т																					Т			
TtHap 59	А		Т		Т									С		С								Т	Α	Α	
TtHap 60			Т																					Т		А	
TtHap 61			Т													С								Т			
TtHap 62			Т								•			•										Т		А	
TtHap 63			Т																					Т			
TtHap 64			Т																					Т		А	<u>.</u>

(Continues)

	Varia	able site	e																								
Haplotype ID	115	130	135	136	140	144	154	157	179	180	191	199	201	202	204	208	231	234	237	250	251	252	255	258	260	261	263
TtHap 1	-	Т	Т	А	А	Т	Т	G	А	Т	Т	А	Т	А	С	А	Т	G	С	Т	С	Т	С	А	С	А	Т
TtHap 2	-										С						С										
TtHap 3	-									С	С				Т							С			А		
TtHap 4	-			G							С																
TtHap 5	-				•					•		•					•			•			Т				
TtHap 6	-			G							С																
TtHap 7	-	G			G	G					С						С										
TtHap 9	-																										
TtHap 10	-																С				Т						
TtHap 11	-										С																
TtHap 12	-																										
TtHap 13	-			G	•					•	С	•					•			•			•				
TtHap 14	-				•					•		•					•			•			•				
TtHap 15	-				•					•	С	•					•			•			•				
TtHap 16	-				•					•	С	•					•			С			•				С
TtHap 17	Т		С		•					•		•					С	А	Т	•	А		•				
TtHap 18	-		С						G		С						С		Т		А			G			
TtHap 19	-	•		G	•	•	•	•	G	•	С			•			•										
TtHap 20	-			G	•					•	С	•					•			•			•				
TtHap 21	-				•					•	С	•					•			•			•				
TtHap 22	-				•					•	С	•					•			•			•				
TtHap 23	-	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•							С						Т			G	
TtHap 24	-	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•				•			С										
TtHap 25	-	•	С	•	•	•	•	•	•	•				•			С	А			А						
TtHap 26	-																С		•	•						G	
TtHap 27	-										С						С		•	•							
TtHap 28	-			G	•					•	С			•			С										
TtHap 29	-			•	•					•	С			•			•										
TtHap 30	-										С						С		•	•							
TtHap 31	-			G							С			•													
TtHap 32	-	•		•	•	•	•	•	•	•				•			•										
TtHap 33	-	•	С	•	•	•	•	•	•	•				•			С	А			А						
TtHap 34	-																										

	Varia	able site	e																								
Haplotype ID	115	130	135	136	140	144	154	157	179	180	191	199	201	202	204	208	231	234	237	250	251	252	255	258	260	261	263
TtHap 35	-										С									С							С
TtHap 36	-										С							А									
TtHap 37	-										С						С										
TtHap 38	-																С										
TtHap 39	-			G							С							А									
TtHap 40	-																С				Т						
TtHap 41	-								Т		С					Т				С							С
TtHap 42	-										С						С										
TtHap 43	-										С																
TtHap 44	-		С								С						С				Т						
TtHap 45	-										С									С							
TtHap 46	-																С										
TtHap 47	-										С																
TtHap 48	-																			С							
TtHap 49	-		С								С						С				Т		Т				
TtHap 50	-										С									С							
TtHap 51	-		С					А			С						С				Т						
TtHap 52	-										С									С							А
TtHap 53	-																С										
TtHap 54	-																										
TtHap 55	-										С						С							G			
TtHap 56	-	•	С							•	С	•					С										
TtHap 57	-	•	С							•	С	•	С				С										
TtHap 58	-	•	С							•		•					С				Т						
TtHap 59	-	•					С			•	С	Т			Т		С				G			-	Т		
TtHap 60	-	•								•	С	•								С							
TtHap 61	-	•								•		•					С									G	
TtHap 62	-										С			G						С							
TtHap 63	-		С								С	•					С				Т						-
TtHap 64	-	•	•	•		•		•	•		С	•	•					•	•	С		•			•		

(Continues)

	Varia	able sit	e																								
Haplotype																											
ID	264	265	266	268	269	270	279	280	281	288	289	291	294	296	300	311	315	339	343	356	359	376	377	378	379	380	381
TtHap 1	С	С	Т	С	С	Т	Т	Т	С	С	А	Т	А	Т	Т	А	С	С	С	Т	Т	А	С	С	-	Т	С
TtHap 2					Т			С			•		•	•						•			Т		-		
TtHap 3	Т			Т				С			G									С		G	Т		-		Т
TtHap 4		Т						С						С									Т		-		
TtHap 5		Т		Т				С											Т				Т		-		
TtHap 6		Т			Т			С						С									Т		-		
TtHap 7					Т			С															Т		-		
TtHap 9	Т							С																	-		
TtHap 10	Т	Т	С	Т	Т			С								G									-	С	
TtHap 11				Т																			Т		-		
TtHap 12		Т																							-		
TtHap 13		Т						С															Т		-		
TtHap 14								С																	-		
TtHap 15								С															Т		-		
TtHap 16		Т		Т				С																Т	-		
TtHap 17	Т	Т	С	Т	G		С	С			G												Т		-		
TtHap 18	Т	Т		Т	Т		С	С			G	С								С				Т	-	С	
TtHap 19		Т						С															Т		-		
TtHap 20								С						С									Т		-		
TtHap 21								С																	-		
TtHap 22				Т				С															Т		-		
TtHap 23								С			G									С			Т		-		
TtHap 24										Т															-		
TtHap 25	Т			Т			С	С			G														-		
TtHap 26								С			G									С			Т		-		
TtHap 27					Т			С															Т		С		
TtHap 28								Ċ						C									Т		-		
TtHap 29					T			Č						-									T		-		
TtHap 30					Т			C																	-		
TtHap 31					-			Č						Ċ	Ċ								T		-		
TtHap 32																							Т		-		
	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	·	•	•	•	·	•	·	•	•	•	•	-	•		•	•

	Varia	able sit	e																								
Haplotype																											
ID	264	265	266	268	269	270	279	280	281	288	289	291	294	296	300	311	315	339	343	356	359	376	377	378	379	380	381
TtHap 34	•							С																	-		
TtHap 35		Т		Т				С																Т	-		
TtHap 36				Т				С															Т		-		
TtHap 37					Т			С															Т		-		
TtHap 38					Т			С															Т		-		
TtHap 39								С						С									Т		-		
TtHap 40	Т	Т	С	Т				С								G									-	С	
TtHap 41		Т		Т				С																Т	-		
TtHap 42					Т			С										Т					Т		-		
TtHap 43				Т				С												С			Т		-		
TtHap 44	Т	Т					С	С				С											Т		-		
TtHap 45	Т	Т		Т				С											Т					Т	-	С	
TtHap 46																									-		
TtHap 47								С												С			Т		-		
TtHap 48		Т		Т				С																Т	-		
TtHap 49	Т	Т					С	С												С			Т		-		
TtHap 50	Т	Т		Т				С			G													Т	-		
TtHap 51	Т	Т					С	С				С											Т		-		
TtHap 52	Т	Т						С															Т		-		
TtHap 53	•																						Т		-		
TtHap 54	•			Т			•	С	•						•	•	•	•		•			Т		-		
TtHap 55	Т			Т	Т			С												С				Т	-		
TtHap 56	Т	Т															Т			С			Т		-		
TtHap 57	Т	Т					•		•						•	•	Т	•		С			Т		-		
TtHap 58	Т	Т					С	С	•			С			•	•	•	•		•			Т		-		
TtHap 59	Т	Т	С	Т			•	С	•						•	•	•	•	Т	•					-		
TtHap 60	•	Т					•	С	Т		G				•	•	•	•		•				Т	-		
TtHap 61	•						•	С	•		G				•	•	•	•		С					-		
TtHap 62	•	Т		Т				С			G						•							Т	-		
TtHap 63	Т	Т		Т			С				G		G				•			С	С		Т		-		
TtHap 64	Т	Т		Т		С		С			G													Т	-		

Chapter 5. Thesis Synthesis

The aims of this study were to increase the understanding of cetacean population genetic structure, diversity and dynamics in the North Pacific Ocean, to identify the potential biological and environmental factors that the findings may result from, and to highlight the needs of conservation management. In Chapters 2-4, I studied three species of dolphins of which population genetic data were regionally or globally deficient, and presented analyses for several species-specific issues in each chapter. For instance, in Chapter 2, the conflicting hypotheses proposed in earlier ecological studies regarding Risso's dolphin (Grampus griseus) population structure in the North Pacific were examined; in Chapter 3, the concordance of morphological and genetic differences between the Fraser's dolphins (Lagenodelphis hosei) found in Japanese and Philippine waters was confirmed; and in Chapter 4, the hypothesis that a coastal type of common bottlenose dolphin (Tursiops truncatus) is absent in the western North Pacific was rejected. Here I compare the findings with published cetacean genetic studies to seek further insights into the spatial and temporal factors that may influence population genetic structure, diversity and dynamics, and attempt to highlight the conservation implications accordingly. I also discuss the limitations of this study, provide some possible alternatives to overcome these limitations, and indicate research objectives for the future.

Population structure

This study, for the first time, revealed the population structure for the Fraser's dolphins and common bottlenose dolphins across the western North Pacific Ocean, and for Risso's dolphins in the Northern Hemisphere. As different species have different ecological or biological characteristics, it is reasonable to expect the three species to show different patterns of population structure even though they inhabit the same waters. This would be consistent with the different patterns of population structure found among the common bottlenose dolphin, short-beaked common dolphin (Delphinus delphis) and Atlantic white-sided dolphin (Lagenorhynchus acutus) with sympatric distributions along both sides of North Atlantic Ocean (Quérouil et al. 2007; Mirimin et al. 2009; Moura et al. 2013a; Banguera-Hinestroza et al. 2014; Louis et al. 2014a). In the case, although only common bottlenose dolphin populations showed a "nearshore-offshore" differentiation pattern, sampling for the other species did not permit a test for this potential pattern.

In other respects, there seems to be some common features across the population structure of the three studied species in western North Pacific waters. For instance, the dolphins that encountered at the eastern coasts of Taiwan and Japan are always identified as from the same population in all three species. This may suggest common environmental drivers generating population structure for each of these species in this region. I suspect that the Kuroshio Current, a dominant ocean current in the western North Pacific that shapes the region's ecosystem and promotes mixing, is playing an important role in this circumstance. Ocean circulations are known to play an important role in shaping the population structure of many marine species explicitly relying on external forces to disperse their larvae or reproductive adults. For example, Knutsen et al. (2007) suggest that ocean currents that drift the eggs and larvae of Greenland halibut (Reinhardtius hippoglossoides) and promote gene flows in the North Atlantic Ocean. Coleman et al. (2011) found that the strength of continental boundary currents correlates positively with the coastal genetic connectivity in kelp (Ecklonia radiata). Schunter et al. (2011) studied the correlationship between the genetic data of comber (Serranus cabrilla) and the oceanographic data in the Mediterranean Sea, and found that oceanographic front does play an important role in the determination of the observed genetic flow. Similar conclusion is reported in Godhe et al. (2013), who studied the population genetic structure of common marine diatom (Skeletonema marinoi) in Scandinavian waters. The lack of significant genetic differentiation between the bluefin tuna (Thunnus thynnus thynnus) schools sampled in Tyrrhenian Sea and the Balearic Sea is suggested to be due to the presence of a connecting ocean circulation (Carlsson et al. 2004). Dolphins may not rely on ocean circulation to disperse, but their dispersal could be restricted within the distribution range of their preferred prey species, which in turn are influenced by oceanographic processes (Ballance et al. 2006). Such a cascading effect has been suggested to result in the population structure of dusky dolphins (*Lagenorhynchus obscurus*) and common dolphins (Harlin-Cognato et al. 2007; Möller et al. 2011; Amaral et al. 2012a), and appears to be a potential mechanism for Risso's dolphin population differentiation between the Californian coasts and the Eastern Tropical Pacific (Chapter 2).

A recent study reports the genetic structuring of juvenile Atlantic cods (*Gadus morhua*) in the eastern North Sea-Skagerrak-Kattegat region may reflect the drift of egg and larvae with regional ocean currents, but the genetic structure for the adults appears to be governed by the natal homing behaviour (André et al. 2016). Natal homing behaviour, in a broader sense, site fidelity, is regarded as a behaviour assisting locally adapted individuals to return to a suitable habitat. Such behaviour has been reported in a number of marine fish species, including herring (*Clupea harengus*) (Corten 2002), salmonids (Hendry et al. 2004), and Atlantic cod (André et al. 2016), as well as in many cetaceans (e.g., Bräger et al. 2002; Baird et al. 2008; Gonzalvo et al. 2014; Mahaffy et al. 2015; also see discussion in Chapter 2). In an experiment testing the level of site fidelity and homing ability of five intertidal rock pool fish species (White & Brown 2013), it is found that the three specialist species exhibit high fidelity and strong homing

ability, while the non-specialist species showed low fidelity and poor homing abilities, suggesting an evolutionary link between site fidelity and resource specialisation.

With limited ecological and behavioural inferences available for the dolphin species studied in this thesis, it seems that the population structure is a result of resource specialisation, which is affected by the oceanographic structure in the North Pacific Ocean. Further studies on the distribution of the prey species, as well as on the population structure of other dolphin species inhabiting the region, should provide further insight. It would also be useful to investigate the physiological, behavioural and cultural perspectives of prey specialisation in marine mammals. However, it is essential to address a more fundamental question, how resource specialisation would result in assortative mating and ultimately create population structure in cetaceans.

Genetic diversity and effective population size

Table 5.1 compares genetic diversity among the common bottlenose dolphin, Risso's dolphin and Fraser's populations with published studies of these and other dolphin species inhabiting the North Pacific Ocean. Genetic diversity in the studied populations, either evaluated by the bi-parental microsatellite or by the matrilineal mitochondrial DNA markers, is in most cases comparable to that seen in 'offshore' dolphin populations, such as the white-sided dolphins inhabiting the high-seas regions of the North Pacific Ocean (H_E=0.78, h=0.99; Hayano et al. 2004), the bottlenose

dolphins found in California offshore waters (H_E=0.83, h=0.97; Lowther-Thieleking et al. 2015), or those stranded along the Irish coasts believed to be from the offshore North Atlantic Ocean (H_E=0.8, h=0.94; Mirimin et al. 2011). It is also interesting to note that, at least in common bottlenose dolphins, the genetic diversity for the coastal populations along the Pacific coasts seems to be higher than those along the Atlantic coasts. This may suggest that coastal populations along the Pacific coasts have been stable over a longer period of time than those in the Atlantic, concurring with earlier notions suggesting the North Pacific as a reserve of marine biodiversity and one of the centres of origin for marine species (Briggs 2003) and that the bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops spp.) may have originated in Australasian waters (Moura et al. 2013b). If, as previously suggested, the North Atlantic coastal dolphin populations represent independent colonisations from their neighbouring pelagic populations (Natoli et al. 2006; Amaral et al. 2012b; Louis et al. 2014b; Gaspari et al. 2015), their low genetic diversity (and possibly that of the spinner and spotted dolphin populations around the Hawaiian Islands), could reflect diversity lost during founder events (see Hoelzel et al. 1998; Natoli et al. 2004; Sellas et al. 2005).

While some of the estimates of effective population size are consistent with these putative founder events, others, with the exception of the estimate for the Risso's dolphin population in the Eastern Tropical Pacific, are lower than expected (Table 5.2). In earlier chapters I have argued that some estimates may be explained by rapid postfounder expansions, particularly for the Risso's dolphin population in the western North Pacific and the Fraser's dolphin populations encountered in Japanese and Taiwanese waters. This would not be fully reflected in the Migrate analyses used to estimate N_e , since this method assumes equilibrium between migration and drift (Beerli 2009). Even so, the $N_e\mu$ estimates for those populations with no significant signs of population expansion are, in general, less than 1. As discussed in Chapters 2 and 4, the low $N_e\mu$ for the Risso's dolphin population found in Californian waters and for the common bottlenose dolphin populations along the western coasts of North Pacific Ocean, may reflect isolated populations in coastal habitat (Louis et al. 2014a).

Region	Population or location	n			Indices diversit	of Gene ty	tic	
		MS	mtDNA	$H_{\rm E}$	Ho	h	π	Reference
Grampus griseu	lS							
North Pacific	Taiwan	49	42	0.711	0.688	0.891	1.33%	Chapter 2
	East Japan	72	33	0.705	0.68	0.956	1.51%	
	Sea of Japan	12	17	0.698	0.697	0.868	1.42%	
	Central-							
	Northeast	7	0	0.743	0.69			
	Pacific							
	Eastern		• ·					
	Tropical	22	21	0.739	0.722	0.88	1.71%	
	Pacific							
	Oregon-	70	22	0.001	0.000	0.07	1.000/	
	California	73	22	0.691	0.666	0.96	1.89%	
	coastal	0	25			0.00	1 5 40/	Chapter?
North Atlantic	The Azores	0	35			0.926	1.54%	
	British waters	18	18	0.592	0.548	0.503	0.11%	Gaspari et al. 2007
Mediterranean	Mediterranean	33	24	0.638	0.467	0.938	1.31%	Gaspari et
Lagenodelphis	hosei							dl. 2007
	<i>iosei</i>				0.506	0.050	1.000/	Character 2
North Pacific	Japan	37	35	0.637	0.596	0.973	1.20%	Chapter 3
	Taiwan	43	42	0.702	0.573	0.958	1.20%	
	Philippines	17	10	0.653	0.609	0.911	1.20%	

Table 5.1.Genetic diversity estimated using microsatellite (MS) or mitochondrialDNA (mtDNA) data for selected dolphin populations to compare with the results.

Tursiops trunca	tus							
North Pacific	Taiwan/SE China	28	49	0.738	0.721	0.908	2.19%	Chapter 4
	East Japan	32	160	0.739	0.692	0.87	1.37%	
	West Japan	4	0	0.719	0.685			
	NE China	0	14			0.824	1.64%	
	Palmyra	11	11	0.695	0.656	0.909	1.80%	Martien et
	Hawai'i	21	22	0.736	0.692	0.87	2.20%	al. 2012
	4-Islands	25	26	0.741	0.744	0.779	1.90%	
	O'ahu	30	30	0.746	0.695	0.83	1.80%	
	Kaua'i/Ni'ihau	40	41	0.744	0.75	0.892	2.20%	
	California- offshore Offshore	69	69	0.83	0.81	0.968	2.30%	Lowther- Thieleking et al. 2015
	California Bight	0	51			0.97	2.30%	
	Offshore San Diego	0	18			0.967	1.90%	
	California- coastal	64	64	0.55	0.55	0.744	0.50%	
	Gulf of California	0	52			0.943	1.60%	
	Gulf of California	0	32			0.863	1.30%	
North Atlantic	Virginia and North	87	100	0.677	0.661	0.761	1.28%	Rosel et al. 2009
	Southern North Carolina	50	51	0.645	0.624	0.756	0.33%	
	Charleston, SC and surrounding area	100	110	0.652	0.633	0.498	0.16%	
	Georgia	40	40	0.682	0.675	0.573	0.19%	
	Jacksonville	77	78	0.69	0.672	0.558	0.18%	
	Florida panhandle, Gulf of Mexico	77	72	0.652	0.627	0.754	0.93%	
	South Galicia	22	25	0.604	0.658	0.367	0.50%	Fernández
	Sado estuarv	0	4			0.667	0.60%	et al. 2011
	North Galicia	14	18	0 786	0 762	0.856	0.13%	
	Mainland		16	0.022	0.004	0.000	1 200/	
	Portugal	7	16	0.832	0.804	0.908	1.20%	
	Country	4	2	0.807	0.733	1	1.20%	
	Canary Islands	3	6	0.85	0.717	1	1.80%	
	The Azores	0	10			0.978	1.50%	
	Northeast Atlantic Coastal South Northeast	119	115	0.60	0.58	0.5	0.1%	Louis et al. 2014a
	Atlantic Coastal North	77	76	0.54	0.49	0.67	0.6%	
	Pelagic	52	101	0.77	0.73	0.93	1.4%	

	Shannon	46	44	0.559	0.602	0.274	0.50%	Mirimin et
	Connemara- Mayo	12	12	0.477	0.458	0.53	0.80%	al. 2011
	Cork	0	2			0.5	1%	
	'Stranded'	23	22	0.798	0.779	0.943	1.40%	
	East Abaco	31	31	0.612	0.638	0.613	0.58%	Parsons et
	White Sand Ridge	3	3	0.745	0.611	1	1.52%	al. 2006
	South Abaco	22	22	0.609	0.563	0.7	0.54%	
South Atlantic	Floriano'polis	8	8	0.19	0.23	0.75	0.45%	Fruet et al.
	Laguna	10	10	0.21	0.15	0	0%	2014
	north of Patos Lagoon	19	19	0.2	0.19	0.543	0.67%	
	Patos Lagoon estuary	63	63	0.26	0.26	0.481	0.72%	
	South of Patos Lagoon and Uruguay	12	12	0.2	0.23	0.648	0.67%	
	Bahı´a San Antonio	12	12	0.19	0.18	0	0%	
Mediterranean Sea	North Adriatic	39	29	0.77	0.71	0.82	1.07%	Gaspari et al. 2015
	Central-South Adriatic	24	16	0.78	0.77	0.87	0.95%	
	Ionian	6	6	0.76	0.68	0.93	1.26%	
	Aegean	6	5	0.76	0.63	1	1.28%	
	Tyrrhenian	14	14	0.75	0.67	0.67	0.73%	
	Pelagic	52	51	0.73	0.70	0.90	1.3%	Louis et al. 2014a
Stenella longiro	ostris							
North Pacific	Kure Atoll	3	3	0.718	0.71	0.395	0.24%	Andrews et
	Midway Atoll	4	4	0.713	0.716	0.405	0.18%	al. 2010
	Pearl & Hermes Reef	3	3	0.707	0.71	0.2	0.14%	
	French Frigate Shoals	5	5	0.762	0.75	0.491	0.40%	
	Ni'ihau	9	9	0.801	0.733	0.656	0.64%	
	Kaua'i	5	5	0.718	0.734	0.429	0.55%	
	O'ahu	6	6	0.737	0.726	0.582	0.48%	
	Maui Nui	5	5	0.732	0.727	0.461	0.43%	
	Kona Coast	12	12	0.747	0.742	0.721	0.88%	
	Samoa	13	13	0.814	0.856	0.975	1.98%	
Stenella attenua	ita							
North Pacific	Hawai'i	37	38	0.835	N/A	0.376	0.40%	Courbis et
	4-Islands	26	27	0.826	N/A	0.527	0.60%	al. 2014
	Oahu	26	27	0.794	N/A	0.145	0.10%	
	Kauai/Niihau	8	8	0.841	N/A	0.75	0.80%	
Lagenorhynchu	s obliquidens							
North Pacific	Japanese coastal waters	35	35	0.66	0.64	0.894	1.02%	Hayano et al. 2004
	Offshore North Pacific	24	24	0.78	0.8	0.993	2.04%	

Species	Region	Population	Neµ	Reference
Grampus			0.4.4 0.4.0	
griseus	North Pacific	Eastern North Pacific	0.44-0.48	Chapter 2
		Eastern Tropical Pacific	3.2—3.62	
		Western North Pacific	0.36-0.38*	
Lagenodelphis	North Pacific	Japan	0.21 0.26*	Chapter 3
nosei	North Facilité	Japan	$0.51 - 0.50^{\circ}$	Chapter 5
			0.32 - 0.37	
Tursions		Fast Coasts of Toiwan	0.93—1.07	
truncatus	North Pacific	and Japan	0 37-0 44	Chapter 4
in unications		West Coast of Taiwan	0.29-0.35	chapter
		West Coust of Turwan	0.27 0.33	Martien et al
		Palmyra	3.11-3.86	2012
		Hawai'i	2.04-2.52	
		4-Islands	1.39—1.66	
		O'ahu	3 08-3 51	
		Kaua'i/Ni'ihau	3.01-3.69	
	North Atlantic	Virginia and North	0.02	Posel et al. 2000
	North Atlantic	Virginia and North Southern North Caroline	0.92	Rosel et al. 2009
		Charleston SC and	0.76	
		surrounding area	0.55	
		Georgia	0.98	
		Jacksonville	0.94	
		Florida panhandle. Gulf	0.94	
		of Mexico	0.44	
Delphinus	Mediterranean			
delphis	Sea	Black Sea	2.27	Natoli et al. 2008
		Ionian Sea	4.54	
		Alboran Sea	inf	
		Portugal	inf	
				Möller et al.
	South Pacific	Northern NSW	1.33-1.54	2011
		Central NSW	1.41-1.78	
		Southern NSW	5.14-6.74	
T				Hollatz et al.
Inia geoffrensis	Amazon River	Mamirauá	0.22-0.27	2011
D 1 1 ·		Tefé	0.27-0.35	010 0
Delphinapterus	Aratia	Decufort Sec	0.50 1.06	O'Corry-Crowe
leucus	Arctic	Seallout Sea	0.30-1.90	et al. 2010
Hunaroodor		Svalbard	0.33-1.69	Dalabout at al
ampullatus	North Atlantic	Gully	0 14-0 16	2006
		Labrador	0 30-0 33	
		Iceland	0.25 0.29	
		iccianu	0.23-0.23	

Table 5.2. The indices of effective population size (Ne μ) for selected small cetacean populations estimated using the program Migrate. Asterisks indicate potentially problematic estimates.

Population dynamics and conservation

A sign of population expansion is detected in the Risso's and Fraser's dolphin populations, and the Migrate analysis results suggest a prevalence of northbound longterm gene flow for Fraser's dolphins in the western North Pacific Ocean, which may reflect a tendency for southern populations to explore further suitable habitat in the north with warm climate. The intensification of Kuroshio Current during the latest deglaciation is likely to be an important factor promoting the range expansion in Risso's and Fraser's dolphins in the western North Pacific Ocean (see Discussion in Chapters 2 and 3). The rapid expansion detected for Risso's dolphins around the British Isles may be attributable to a similar pattern of dispersal into warming northern regions, while it could also be the result of post-bottleneck expansion. Expansion time estimates suggest that the study populations started to expand around the early Holocene (~11,000 years ago), consistent with the estimations suggested for several other cetacean species (e.g., Banguera-Hinestroza et al. 2014; Louis et al. 2014b; Moura et al. 2014).

In contrast, all populations inhabiting tropical waters, or the 'refugia' sheltering marine species from extreme conditions during the glacial periods (e.g., the Azores and the Mediterranean Sea; Maggs et al. 2008), exhibit a stable population trend: high genetic diversity and no obvious sign of population expansion. The estimates further indicate that the Fraser's dolphin population in Philippine waters and the Risso's dolphin population in Eastern Tropical Pacific have a considerable effective population size, suggesting that climate change through time has had less impact on these dolphin populations.

The findings in this study appear to support an earlier prediction which suggests that Risso's dolphins, Fraser's dolphins and common bottlenose dolphins might respond to water temperature increase during climate change with range expansion (MacLeod 2009). However, the distribution of cetaceans is mainly defined by their prey abundance and distribution, rather than oceanographic conditions (such as water temperature; Ballance et al. 2006, Amaral et al. 2012a), and climate change might not affect the distribution of their prey species in the same way. For instance, the increase of seawater temperature over recent decades has been shown to reduce the abundance of marine phytoplankton (Behrenfeld et al. 2006; Boyce et al. 2010), and the decrease of primary productivity can trigger a crisis to marine fishery sustainability (Perry et al. 2005; Brander 2010). The influence of climate change upon marine ecosystems is complicated, and ocean systems are being driven towards extreme conditions that the dolphin species may not have encountered before (Walther et al. 2002, Hoegh-Guldberg & Bruno 2010). It is therefore probably too early to conclude whether or not the dolphin populations studied here are threatened by global climate change.

Limitations of this study and possible alternatives

The lack of a sufficient number of samples from the regions of interest is perhaps the greatest limitation for most cetacean genetic studies, including the present study. As systematic collections of biopsy samples from wild population are not always available, the consensus is to use cetacean tissue samples that are collected opportunistically through stranding or bycatch events, although they are usually associated with inevitable problems, such as scattered sample size and ranges, and the uncertainty of sample origins (Bilgmann et al. 2011; Peltier et al. 2012). As a result, I was unable to evaluate the level of isolation for the Risso's and bottlenose dolphins living in the Sea of Japan, nor the level of differentiation for the two species inhabiting Philippine waters. Neither was I able to test whether inshore-offshore population structure also exists in the western North Pacific cetacean populations, due to the lack of samples collected from high sea regions. One possible way to overcome the problem of small sample sizes is to examine the population genetics using next generation sequencing (NGS) techniques, where small sample size can be compensated by genotyping an enormous number of single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) loci with a high sequencing depth (Willing et al. 2012). However, there are limits to the potential for compensation by this method, and ultimately a larger sample size should be pursued wherever possible.

The availability of biological and ecological information for the dolphin populations studied here would facilitate the interpretation of the genetic findings. For instance, skull morphometric variation in bottlenose dolphins in Chinese/Taiwanese and Japanese waters (Wang et al. 2000; Kurihara et al. 2006) and the diet analysis for Fraser's dolphins in Taiwanese waters (Wang 2003; Wang et al. 2012) provide the potential for corroborative inference, though in this case neither correlated with the genetic structure found in this study. The absence of fine-scale ecological analysis for the bottlenose dolphins in the Taiwan Strait leaves open questions about how the two potential resource competitors could coexist. Moreover, a recent model analysis suggests sociality can be an important component for mammal population structure (Parreira & Chikhi 2015), but the lack of social structure data for the populations studied here prevents further analysis. Since genetic data alone provide only limited inference, projects providing greater supporting biological and environmental data have great potential, such as the ongoing humpback whale studies in the North Pacific (the SPLASH project, http://www.splashcatalog.org/; Calambokidis et al. 2008).

The concern of using a hypothetical molecular substitution rate to calculate the time of population expansion has been discussed in Chapter 2. Using an average mutation rate to calculate the effective population size (N_e) from the $N_e\mu$ estimates may also be problematic since the mutation rates appear to vary among microsatellite loci (Chakraborty et al. 1997). Therefore, the inferences derived from estimates involving

these assumptions, such as the time of expansion, N_e , and N_e/N ratio should be interpreted with caution. Calibration using species-specific ancient DNA (aDNA) samples provides fairly consistent estimations across mammal species (Ho et al. 2011). However, these estimates reflect "accelerated" rates that are relevant to recent timeframes (e.g. within the Holocene) and can be species-specific.

What's next?

In the last decade, the rapid development of NGS techniques has permitted biologists to obtain high quality, genome-wide sequencing data from non-model organisms at an affordable price and to explore further population genetic questions that are difficult to assess with traditional Sanger sequencing or microsatellite genotyping. There have been a number of reviews published regarding the application of NGS to molecular ecology (e.g., Tautz et al. 2010; Ekblom & Galindo 2011; Glenn 2011; Shokralla et al. 2012). In the case, as resource specialisation appears to be an important factor driving population differentiation in the species, NGS techniques could be used to identify candidate genes that associate with this type of differentiation (e.g., Hohenlohe et al. 2010; Moura et al. 2015), and possibly confirm the physiological significance of identified loci by studying gene expression patterns among populations (e.g., Goetz et al. 2010). It is also possible to learn more about individual diet using NGS techniques (see Pompanon et al. 2012).

There is an interesting ecological perspective on the formation of population structure pending further investigation. With the insights into the relationship between Risso's dolphins and pilot whales, and common bottlenose dolphins and Indo-Pacific bottlenose dolphins as potential resource competitors (Tezanos-Pinto et al. 2009; Bearzi et al. 2011), it seems the effect of resource competition has never been regarded as a possible ecological factor in the way that prey distribution or intrinsic population affinity (philopatry) to drive population structure in cetaceans. Genetic or genomic approaches might not be useful in this respect, but long-term field observations and temporal/spatial model simulations might be useful.

References Cited

- Amaral AR, Beheregaray LB, Bilgmann K, et al. (2012a) Seascape genetics of a globally distributed, highly mobile marine mammal: the short-beaked common dolphin (genus *Delphinus*). PLoS One, 7, e31482.
- Amaral AR, Beheregaray LB, Bilgmann K, Freitas L, Robertson KM, Sequeira M, Stockin KA, Coelho MM, Möller LM (2012b) Influences of past climatic changes on historical population structure and demography of a cosmopolitan marine predator, the common dolphin (genus *Delphinus*). *Molecular Ecology*, 21, 4854–4871.

- André C, Svedäng H, Knutsen H, et al. (2016) Population structure in Atlantic cod in the eastern North Sea-Skagerrak-Kattegat: early life stage dispersal and adult migration. BMC Research Notes, 9, 63.
- Andrews KR, Karczmarski L, Au WW, Rickards SH, Vanderlip CA, Bowen BW, Gordon Grau E, Toonen RJ (2010) Rolling stones and stable homes: social structure, habitat diversity and population genetics of the Hawaiian spinner dolphin (*Stenella longirostris*). *Molecular Ecology*, 19, 732–748.
- Baird RW, Gorgone AM, McSweeney DJ, et al. (2008) False killer whales (Pseudorca crassidens) around the main Hawaiian Islands: Long-term site fidelity, interisland movements, and association patterns. Marine Mammal Science, 24, 591– 612.
- Ballance LT, Pitman RL, Fiedler PC (2006) Oceanographic influences on seabirds and cetaceans of the eastern tropical Pacific: a review. *Progress in Oceanography*, 69, 360–390.
- Banguera-Hinestroza E, Evans PGH, Mirimin L, Reid RJ, Mikkelsen B, Couperus AS, Deaville R, Rogan E, Hoelzel AR (2014) Phylogeography and population dynamics of the white-sided dolphin (*Lagenorhynchus acutus*) in the North Atlantic. *Conservation Genetics*, 15, 789–802.

- Bearzi G, Reeves RR, Remonato E, Pierantonio N, Airoldi S (2011) Risso's dolphin Grampus griseus in the Mediterranean Sea. Mammalian Biology-Zeitschrift für Säugetierkunde, 76, 385–400.
- Beerli P (2009) How to use MIGRATE or why are Markov chain Monte Carlo programs difficult to use. Pages 42-79 In: Bertorelle G, Bruford MW, Hauffe HC, Rizzoli A, Vernesi C (Eds.) *Population Genetics for Animal Conservation*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Behrenfeld MJ, O'Malley RT, Siegel DA, McClain CR, Sarmiento JL, Feldman GC, Milligan AJ, Falkowski PG, Letelier RM, Boss ES (2006) Climate-driven trends in contemporary ocean productivity. *Nature*, 444, 752–755.
- Bilgmann K, Möller LM, Harcourt RG, Kemper CM, Beheregaray LB (2011) The use of carcasses for the analysis of cetacean population genetic structure: a comparative study in two dolphin species. *PloS One*, 6, e20103.
- Boyce DG, Lewis MR, Worm B (2010) Global phytoplankton decline over the past century. *Nature*, 466, 591–596.
- Brander K (2010) Impacts of climate change on fisheries. *Journal of Marine Systems*, 79, 389–402.
- Bräger S, Dawson SM, Slooten E, Smith S, Stone GS, Yoshinaga A (2002) Site fidelity and along-shore range in Hector's dolphin, an endangered marine dolphin from New Zealand. *Biological Conservation*, 108, 281–287.

- Briggs JC (2003) Marine centres of origin as evolutionary engines. Journal of Biogeography, 30, 1–18.
- Calambokidis J, Falcone EA, Quinn TJ, et al. (2008). SPLASH: Structure of populations, levels of abundance and status of humpback whales in the North Pacific. Cascadia Research. Documents avaliable at http://www.cascadiaresearch.org/SPLASH/splash.htm
- Carlsson J, McDowell JR, Díaz-Jaimes P, Carlsson JEL, Boles SB, Gold JR, Graves JE (2004) Microsatellite and mitochondrial DNA analyses of Atlantic bluefin tuna (*Thunnus thynnus thynnus*) population structure in the Mediterranean Sea. *Molecular Ecology*, 13, 3345–3356.
- Chakraborty R, Kimmel M, Stivers DN, Davison LJ, Deka R (1997) Relative mutation rates at di-, tri-, and tetranucleotide microsatellite loci. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 94, 1041–1046.
- Coleman MA, Roughan M, Macdonald HS, Connell SD, Gillanders BM, Kelaher BP, Steinberg PD (2011) Variation in the strength of continental boundary currents determines continent-wide connectivity in kelp. *Journal of Ecology*, 99, 1026– 1032.
- Corten A (2002) The role of "conservatism" in herring migrations. *Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries*, 11, 339–361.

- Courbis S, Baird RW, Cipriano F, Duffield D (2014) Multiple populations of pantropical spotted dolphins in Hawaiian waters. *Journal of Heredity*, 105, 627–641.
- Dalebout ML, Ruzzante DE, Whitehead H, ØIen NI (2006) Nuclear and mitochondrial markers reveal distinctiveness of a small population of bottlenose whales (*Hyperoodon ampullatus*) in the western North Atlantic. *Molecular Ecology*, 15, 3115–3129.
- Ekblom R, Galindo J. (2011) Applications of next generation sequencing in molecular ecology of non-model organisms. *Heredity*, 107, 1–15.
- Fernández R, Santos MB, Pierce GJ, et al. (2011) Fine-scale genetic structure of bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops truncatus*, in Atlantic coastal waters of the Iberian Peninsula. *Hydrobiologia*, 670, 111–125.
- Fruet PF, Secchi ER, Daura-Jorge F, *et al.* (2014) Remarkably low genetic diversity and strong population structure in common bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) from coastal waters of the Southwestern Atlantic Ocean. *Conservation Genetics*, 15, 879–895.
- Gaspari S, Airoldi S, Hoelzel AR (2007) Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) in UK waters are differentiated from a population in the Mediterranean Sea and genetically less diverse. *Conservation Genetics*, 8, 727–732.

- Gaspari S, Scheinin A, Holcer D, et al. (2015) Drivers of population structure of the bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops truncatus*) in the eastern Mediterranean Sea. *Evolutionary Biology*, 42, 177–190.
- Glenn TC (2011) Field guide to next-generation DNA sequencers. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 11, 759–769.
- Godhe A, Egardt J, Kleinhans D, Sundqvist L, Hordoir R, Jonsson PR (2013) Seascape analysis reveals regional gene flow patterns among populations of a marine planktonic diatom. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 280, 20131599.
- Goetz F, Rosauer D, Sitar S, *et al.* (2010) A genetic basis for the phenotypic differentiation between siscowet and lean lake trout (*Salvelinus namaycush*). *Molecular Ecology*, 19 (Suppl. 1), 176–196.
- Gonzalvo J, Forcada J, Grau E, Aguilar A (2014) Strong site-fidelity increases vulnerability of common bottlenose dolphins *Tursiops truncatus* in a mass tourism destination in the western Mediterranean Sea. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 94, 1227–1235.
- Harlin-Cognato AD, Markowitz T, Würsig B, Honeycutt RL (2007) Multi-locus phylogeography of the dusky dolphin (*Lagenorhynchus obscurus*): passive dispersal via the west-wind drift or response to prey species and climate change? *BMC Evolutionary Biology*, 7, 131.

- Hayano A, Yoshioka M, Tanaka M, Amano M (2004) Population differentiation in the Pacific white-sided dolphin *Lagenorhynchus obliquidens* inferred from mitochondrial DNA and microsatellite analyses. *Zoological Science*, 21, 989– 999.
- Hendry AP, Castric V, Kinnison MT, Quinn TP (2004) The evolution of philopatry and dispersal-homing versus straying in salmonids. In: Hendry AP, Stearns SC (Eds.) Evolution Illuminated: Salmon and Their Relatives. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Ho SY, Lanfear R, Phillips MJ, Barnes I, Thomas JA, Kolokotronis SO, Shapiro B (2011) Bayesian estimation of substitution rates from ancient DNA sequences with low information content. *Systematic Biology*, 60, 366–375.
- Hoegh-Guldberg O, Bruno JF (2010) The impact of climate change on the world's marine ecosystems. *Science*, 328, 1523–1528.
- Hoelzel AR, Potter CW, Best PB (1998) Genetic differentiation between parapatric 'nearshore'and 'offshore'populations of the bottlenose dolphin. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 265, 1177–1183.
- Hohenlohe PA, Bassham S, Etter PD, Stiffler N, Johnson EA, Cresko WA (2010) Population genomics of parallel adaptation in threespine stickleback using sequenced RAD tags. *PLoS Genetics*, 6, e1000862.

- Hollatz C, Vilaca ST, Redondo RA, Marmontel M, Baker CS, Santos FR (2011) The Amazon River system as an ecological barrier driving genetic differentiation of the pink dolphin (*Inia geoffrensis*). Biological Journal of the Linnean Society, 102, 812–827.
- Knutsen H, Jorde PE, Albert OT, Hoelzel AR, Stenseth NC (2007) Population genetic structure in the North Atlantic Greenland halibut (*Reinhardtius hippoglossoides*): influenced by oceanic current systems? Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, 64, 857–866.
- Kurihara N, Oda SI (2006) Cranial variation and taxonomic revision of bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops* spp.) from Japanese waters. *Aquatic Mammals*, 32, 289–300.
- Louis M, Viricel A, Lucas T, et al. (2014a) Habitat-driven population structure of bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops truncatus*, in the North-East Atlantic. *Molecular Ecology*, 23, 857–874.
- Louis M, Fontaine MC, Spitz J, Schlund E, Dabin W, Deaville R, Caurant F, Cherel Y, Guinet C, Simon-Bouhet B (2014b) Ecological opportunities and specializations shaped genetic divergence in a highly mobile marine top predator. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 281, 20141558.
- Lowther-Thieleking JL, Archer FI, Lang AR, Weller DW (2015) Genetic differentiation among coastal and offshore common bottlenose dolphins, *Tursiops truncatus*, in the eastern North Pacific Ocean. *Marine Mammal Science*, 31, 1–20.

- MacLeod CD (2009) Global climate change, range changes and potential implications for the conservation of marine cetaceans: a review and synthesis. *Endangered Species Research*, 7, 125–136.
- Maggs CA, Castilho R, Foltz D, *et al.* (2008) Evaluating signatures of glacial refugia for North Atlantic benthic marine taxa. *Ecology*, 89 (Sp11), S108–S122.
- Mahaffy SD, Baird RW, McSweeney DJ, Webster DL, Schorr GS (2015) High site fidelity, strong associations, and long-term bonds: Short-finned pilot whales off the island of Hawai 'i. *Marine Mammal Science*, 31, 1427–1451.
- Martien KK, Baird RW, Hedrick NM, Gorgone AM, Thieleking JL, McSweeney DJ, Robertson KM, Webster DL (2012) Population structure of island-associated dolphins: Evidence from mitochondrial and microsatellite markers for common bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) around the main Hawaiian Islands. *Marine Mammal Science*, 28, E208–E232.
- Mirimin L, Westgate A, Rogan E, Rosel P, Read A, Coughlan J, Cross T (2009) Population structure of short-beaked common dolphins (*Delphinus delphis*) in the North Atlantic Ocean as revealed by mitochondrial and nuclear genetic markers. *Marine Biology*, 156, 1087–1087.
- Mirimin L, Miller R, Dillane E, Berrow SD, Ingram S, Cross TF, Rogan E (2011) Finescale population genetic structuring of bottlenose dolphins in Irish coastal waters. *Animal Conservation*, 14, 342–353.

- Möller L, Valdez FP, Allen S, Bilgmann K, Corrigan S, Beheregaray LB (2011) Finescale genetic structure in short-beaked common dolphins (*Delphinus delphis*) along the East Australian Current. *Marine Biology*, 158, 113–126.
- Moura AE, Natoli A, Rogan E, Hoelzel AR (2013a) Atypical panmixia in a European dolphin species (*Delphinus delphis*): implications for the evolution of diversity across oceanic boundaries. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 26, 63–75
- Moura AE, Nielsen SCA, Vilstrup JT, *et al.* (2013) Recent diversification of a marine genus (*Tursiops* spp.) tracks habitat preference and environmental change. *Systematic Biology*, 62, 865–877.
- Moura AE, van Rensburg CJ, Pilot M, et al. (2014) Killer whale nuclear genome and mtDNA reveal widespread population bottleneck during the last glacial maximum. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 31, 1121–1131.
- Moura AE, Kenny JG, Chaudhuri RR, *et al.* (2015) Phylogenomics of the killer whale indicates ecotype divergence in sympatry. *Heredity*, 114, 48–55.
- Natoli A, Peddemors VM, Hoelzel AR (2004) Population structure and speciation in the genus *Tursiops* based on microsatellite and mitochondrial DNA analyses. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 17, 363–375.
- Natoli A, Cañadas A, Peddemors VM, Aguilar A, Vaquero C, Fernández-Piqueras P, Hoelzel AR (2006) Phylogeography and alpha taxonomy of the common dolphin (*Delphinus* sp.). *Journal of Evolutionary Biology*, 19, 943–954.

- O'Corry-Crowe G, Lydersen C, Heide-Jørgensen MP, Hansen L, Mukhametov LM, Dove O, Kovacs KM (2010) Population genetic structure and evolutionary history of North Atlantic beluga whales (*Delphinapterus leucas*) from West Greenland, Svalbard and the White Sea. *Polar Biology*, 33, 1179–1194.
- Parreira BR, Chikhi L (2015) On some genetic consequences of social structure, mating systems, dispersal, and sampling. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 112, E3318–E3326.
- Parsons KM, Durban JW, Claridge DE, Herzing DL, Balcomb KC, Noble LR (2006) Population genetic structure of coastal bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) in the northern Bahamas. *Marine Mammal Science*, 22, 276–298.
- Peltier H, Dabin W, Daniel P, Van Canneyt O, Dorémus G, Huon M, Ridoux V (2012)
 The significance of stranding data as indicators of cetacean populations at sea:
 modelling the drift of cetacean carcasses. *Ecological Indicators*, 18, 278–290.
- Perry AL, Low PJ, Ellis JR, Reynolds JD (2005) Climate change and distribution shifts in marine fishes. *Science*, 308, 1912–1915.
- Pompanon F, Deagle BE, Symondson WO, Brown DS, Jarman SN, Taberlet P (2012)Who is eating what: diet assessment using next generation sequencing.*Molecular Ecology*, 21, 1931–1950.

- Quérouil S, Silva MA, Freitas L, et al. (2007) High gene flow in oceanic bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) of the North Atlantic. *Conservation Genetics*, 8, 1405–1419.
- Rosel PE, Hansen L, Hohn AA (2009) Restricted dispersal in a continuously distributed marine species: common bottlenose dolphins *Tursiops truncatus* in coastal waters of the western North Atlantic. *Molecular Ecology*, 18, 5030–5045.
- Schunter C, Carreras-Carbonell J, Macpherson E, Tintoré J, Vidal-Vijande E, Pascual A, Guidetti P, Pascual M (2011) Matching genetics with oceanography: directional gene flow in a Mediterranean fish species. *Molecular Ecology*, 20, 5167–5181.
- Sellas AB, Wells RS, Rosel PE (2005) Mitochondrial and nuclear DNA analyses reveal fine scale geographic structure in bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) in the Gulf of Mexico. *Conservation Genetics*, 6, 715–728.
- Shokralla S, Spall JL, Gibson JF, Hajibabaei M (2012) Next-generation sequencing technologies for environmental DNA research. *Molecular Ecology*, 21, 1794– 1805.
- Tautz D, Ellegren H, Weigel D (2010) Next generation molecular ecology. *Molecular Ecology*, 19(Sp1), 1–3.

- Tezanos-Pinto G, Baker CS, Russell K, *et al.* (2009) A worldwide perspective on the population structure and genetic diversity of bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) in New Zealand. *Journal of Heredity*, 100, 11–24.
- Walther GR, Post E, Convey P, Menzel A, Parmesan C, Beebee TJ, Fromentin J-M, Hoegh-Guldberg O, Bairlein F (2002) Ecological responses to recent climate change. *Nature*, 416, 389–395.
- Wang M-C (2003) Feeding habits, food resource partitioning and guild structure of odontocetes in Taiwanese waters. PhD thesis, Institute of Zoology, National Taiwan University. Taipei, Taiwan. 136pp. [In Chinese]
- Wang JY, Chou LS, White BN (2000) Osteological differences between two sympatric forms of bottlenose dolphins (genus *Tursiops*) in Chinese waters. *Journal of Zoology*, 252, 147–162.
- Wang M-C, Shao K-T, Huang S-L, Chou L-S (2012) Food partitioning among three sympatric odontocetes (*Grampus griseus, Lagenodelphis hosei*, and *Stenella attenuata*). *Marine Mammal Science*, 28, E143–E157.
- White GE, Brown C (2013) Site fidelity and homing behaviour in intertidal fishes. *Marine Biology*, 160, 1365–1372.
- Willing EM, Dreyer C, Van Oosterhout C (2012) Estimates of genetic differentiation measured by FST do not necessarily require large sample sizes when using many SNP markers. *PLoS One*, 7, e42649.